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Reporting Telex on AGBM 3, SBI 2 , SBSTA 2



PROTECTED 

Report on Climate Change Sessions AGBM 3 and SBSTA 2 and SBI 2 
FEB 26 TO MAR 8, GENEVA 

The mtgs took place in Geneva Feb 26 to March 8 and were co-lead 
by Peter Fawcett/DFAIT/AGE for all sessions and Dr. Gordon 
McBean/DOE AES or Grimes/DOE/AES for SBSTA, Ann MacKenzie/GAIB 
for SBI, and Doug Russell for AGBM. Candel also included 
Varangu/NRCan, Drexhage/DOE/GAIB, Masterton/DOE/AES for one day 
of SBSTA,. Maciunas/DFAIT/JLO, Pierre Guimond/Cdn Elec. Assn. 
(first wk), John Dillon/BCNI (Second Wk.), Louis Comeau/ Sierra 
Club (first wk.), and Robert Hornung/Pambina Inst. (second Wk.). 
SBSTA and SBI sessions were held from Feb 26 to March 4, and . 
included workshops on non-Annex 1 national Communications, and an 
NGO workshop. AGBM session was held from March 5 to March 8 and 
included workshops on Policies and Measures, and Quantified 
Emissions Limitations and Reductions Objectives (QELRO's). 

Summary: The major outcome of Framework Convention on Climate 
Change (FCCC) sessions February 26 to March 8 was a 
recommendation for a Ministerial segment July 17, 18th as part of 
COP 2 July 8 to 19, 1996. Canada was successful in securing a 
seat on the bureau of COP 2 (ENVCDA ADM Tony Clarke) which will 
provide greater access to decisionmaking of this key steering 
body of the Convention. This will strengthen Canada's profile in 
the international negotiations for a protocol or another legal 
instrument by COP 3 in 1997 to address post year 2000 greenhouse 
gas emissions. 

The Ad hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate (AGBM) discussed policies 
and measures that should be considered for further analysis and 
the scope of commitments and timeframe for quantified emission 
limitation and reduction objectives (QELRO)'s. The lack of 
consensus in Subsidiary Body on Science and Technical Advice 
(SBSTA) on the Second Assessment Report of Intergovernmental 
Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) and on the Technical Advisory 
Panels does not bode well for future scientific input. The 
Subsidiary Body on Implementation (SBI) did resolve some 
difficult issues related to implementation. A clearer separation 
of responsibilities between SBI and SBSTA will have to be 
established, including joint sessions. 

U.S. delegation following the lead of Secretary of State 
Christopher placed greater emphasis on achieving progress in the 
sessions including support for a Ministerial portion at COP 2 to 
give more public visibility and political impetus to the 
negotiations. At the same time the EU (particularly Germany and 
the U.K.) are concerned about the lack of engagement by southern 
European member states in their EU commitments and by developing 
countries in their Art 4.1 commitments. USA - EU conflict is 
expected over the degree to which future policies and measures 
will be common among Annex 1 Parties, with the EU arguing that a 
coordinated response will have a greater environmental impact and 



the U.S. resisting limits on its choice of measures.

Discussion in our JUSCANZ group is ever candid particularly with
U.S., Australia, Japan and New Zealand. Now that we represent
JUSCANZ on the bureau of COP 2, we will need to maintain their
confidence in the Canadian delegation and ensure good relations
with Switzerland with whom we competed for the seat. On possible
participation by the Czech Republic in JUSCANZ, the group felt
that if asked the Czech Republic could join, as long as they were
not attending EU Coordination meetings.

Canada chaired a meeting of the Common Interest Group including
all Annex 1 Parties to discuss National Communications, Technical
Advisory Panels and the Climate Technology Initiative that
engaged the Group in detailed discussion of these issues. We also
chaired a meeting of the OECD / IEA Annex 1 Experts Group on
common policies and measures and a meeting to generate
participation in the technology exhibit at COP 2, that Canada is
organizing.

We also met bilaterally with the heads of the Indian and
Jordanian delegations to discuss cooperative approaches to
Activities Implemented Jointly (AIJ). India though very cautious
suggested that a Ministerial letter would be appropriate to start
discussion on AIJ with the Indian Government. Jordan supported
the proposed project on energy efficiency and asked if Canada was
interested in AIJ projects in the oil and gas sectors.

Report:

COP 2 Ministerial Segment

In response to a request for views by the chairman of SBI, the
Canadian intervention referred to the growing international
environmental agenda and that we should be careful to ensure that
ministerial participation at international meetings is effective,
justified by the agenda, and care should be taken not to overuse
this device. New Zealand made a similar statement. The following
day the U.S. stated that it was in favour of a Ministerial, to
acknowledge the Second Assessment Report of IPCC, to give Climate
Change more public visibility and to re-engage Ministers on the
issue. The European Union (under pressure from Germany) said that
it supported a Ministerial on July 17, 18 for almost identical
reasons expressed by the U.S. Subsequently all of the regional
groups (except the Asian group due to opposition from OPEC
countries) expressed support for a Ministerial portion at COP2
and was adopted without objection.

The agenda for the Ministerial segment of COP 2 is not clear
other than to take stock and intensify the Berlin Mandate
process. The AGBM chairman does not want to use all of COP 2
preparing a communique nor use all of the Ministerial segment on
statements. In JUSCANZ informal discussions there has been some
suggestion that Ministers could provide their views on the



meaning of "dangerous" interference in the climate system from
the IPCC report and we have suggested that there should also be a
role for the private sector at COP 2.

Policies and Measures

Parties represented a wide range of views, with the EU calling
for a strong link between policies and measures and emissions
objectives eventually agreed upon and the United States open to
negotiating "targets and timetables" but suspicious of any
agreement that would work to harmonize regulatory and fiscal
measures. Specifically, the EU identified eleven areas for
investigation and analysis, which are planned to be ready in time
by COP 2. At this session the EU provided analytic papers on
renewable energies; energy efficiency standards, labelling and
other product-related measures; carbon dioxide emissions from the
transportation sector; and, economic instruments. Other areas
that the EU will analyze cover energy policies; industrialsector
emissions (including voluntary agreements); agricultural
emissions; forests; waste management; HFCs & PFCs; and, actions
at local level in the urban environments. The work programme for
each of these areas.will identify a set of key policies and
measures; identify indicators, objectives and possible targets
for policies & measures, including assessing the expected effect
on the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions; and, consider how
the measures should be distributed through the three Annexes of
the draft protocol structure proposed by the EU at AGBM 2.

Most other Annex 1 Parties, including Canada, were somewhere in-
between, arguing that elaboration on policies & measures should
at least serve as the basis for negotiations on emissions
objectives. Several non-Annex 1 Parties, in particular Saudi
Arabia, stressed that analysis is also needed on the
environmental and economic impacts of policies & measures on non-
Annex 1 Parties. The same Parties also stressed that policies
and measures should conform with the provisions of WTO and not
constitute new barriers to trade.

Decision was reached at end of session whereby AGBM welcomed
Chairman's offer to convene informal open-ended round tables
during AGBM 4 on specific points related to policies and
measures, taking account of the interdependence between such
policies and measures and emission objectives. AGBM also
requested the IPCC to prepare a technical paper on possible
policies and measures for consideration at the fifth session of
the AGBM.

QELRO's

Parties underlined interdependence between these objectives and
elaboration of policies and measures. The Secretariat has been
requested to prepare a compilation of proposals relating to the
treatment of QELRO's and policies and measures in a protocol or
other legal instrument tabled or received before April 15.



There were considerable differences on a few key aspects of 
QELRO'S. Specifically, some delegations including Germany and 
AOSIS supported a gas by gas approach, while others including 
Canada, a comprehensive approach. As well, some supported a 
single QELRO (Germany), while many others saw differentiated 
goals as more appropriate. 

The USA came out for quote targets and timetables unquote, a 
phrase which it repeated numerous times. This is a major change 
from Berlin when the use of term targets and timetables was not 
in USA lexicon. It was, however, couched with phrases such as 
cost effective, national circumstances and flexibility. The USA 
indicated that it will be doing analysis of various protocol 
proposals which it will share at COP2. 

No specific EU QELRO was mentioned except that emphasis was on 
2005 and 2010 years, with 2020 cited as a possible longer term 
perspective. EU also noted possibility of Annex 1 or OECD 
collective objectives (EU bubble was not mentioned) and the 
importance of related objectives such as efficiency improvements. 
Germany proposed an international target of 10 per cent reduction 
of CO2 by 2005 and 15-20 per cent under 1990 levels by 2010 while 
Austria reiterated support for the Toronto target of 20 per cent 
reduction by 2005. Also of particular note was the proposal by 
Poland for a separate protocol for Economies in Transition, 
reflecting their need for economic restructuring vis a vis other 
Annex 1 countries. 

Canada raised a number of questions regarding the quote bubble 
concept unquote and noted that a differentiated approach must 
take into account different - countries' national circumstances. 
On the issue of time  freines, Canada introduced idea of a medium 
to long term QELRO, with shorter term milestones, benchmarks and 
reviews to ensure Parties stay on track. Candel also provided 
examples of how performance indicators could play an important 
role in tracking progress. ASBM conclusions picked up on both 
the idea of a longer time horizon to optimize investment 
decisions with shorter term milestones, and on development of 
performance indicators. 

The conclusions also reflect a proposal by the Chairman of the 
ASBM to hold roundtables to discuss specific aspects of QELRO'S, 
inviting all Parties to participate. No themes have yet been 
defined for the roundtables. 

Non-Annex 1 Commitments: Advancing the implementation of Art. 4.1 

On engaging developing countries in the Convention, the dynamics 
were much more positive and less confrontational at this session 
compared to the previous sessions which were affected by the 
typical north-south debate . The areas highlighted in the 
interventions included non-Annex 1 National Communications, 
capacity building, technology and financial requirements of 
developing countries, and the GEF funding. Several developing 



countries including the chairman of G-77 and China noted that by 
advancing the preparation of the initial Communications from non-
Annex 1 Parties, the implementation of their commitments under 
Article 4.1 was fulfilled. These countries also emphasized the 
relationship between the commitments of non-Annex 1 Parties and 
the provision of financial resources and transfer of technology 
by Annex 1 countries. Most of the developed countries, on the 
other hand, encouraged all Parties to develop long-term 
strategies for the mitigation of climate change, and noted the 
importance of the ongoing work on technology transfer and 
cooperation, the programmes for capacity building, and exchange 
of information and training in facilitating further actions by 
developing countries under Article 4.1. They also noted that the 
work by non-Annex 1 countries on guidelines for national 
communications was a good first step. 

Protocol or another Legal Instrument 

The legal debate focussed on the choice of an amendment or a 
protocol as the legal instrument to contain new commitments. Much 
of the discussion related to institutional issues of a protocol 
or amendment approach as raised in Secretariat paper 
FCCUAGEM/1996/4. A number of delegations supported going forward 
with a protocol(EU, AOSIS, Poland, Iceland); others suggested 
that the choice of instrument should be made after commitments 
have been further developed(US, Canada, Japan). Most delegations, 
and virtually all JUSCANZ delegations who spoke to the issue, 
emphasized the need to avoid the creation of new institutions and 
to minimize duplication. The implications of lack of agreement on 
rules of procedure regarding decision making within the 
Convention were raised as a concern with respect to the choice of 
instrument(amendments can go ahead with a three-quarters majority 
while a protocol must be adopted by consensus given the absence 
of agreed rules of procedure on decision-making.) A number of 
delegations stressed that the emphasis of the commitments was on 
enhancement of specific areas under the Convention notably on 
Annex 1 countries. 

IPCC Second Assessment Report 

As this was the first mtg of the Convention Bodies since the 
adoption of IPCC's the Second Assessment Report (SAR) in Rome in 
Dec 1995, it was a key agenda item at QELRO's and Policies and 
Measures Workshops as well as the SBSTA. Bert Bolin, the 
Chairman of the IPCC, also spoke both at SBSTA and AGBM 
plenaries. In general, it turned out to be a difficult issue, 
which was discussed at length. 

There was a consensus that IPCC's Second Assessment Report (SAR) 
was the most authoritative, intergovernmentally-agreed source of 
available scientific and technical information on causes, 
impacts, and response policies to address climate change. 
However, in terms of whether some of the key findings should or 
should not be included in the conclusions of the SBSTA to the - 



AGBM, there was a lengthy debate at the Plenary sessions,
followed by the formation of a contact group which worked through
the weekend to resolve the issue. Canada, along with the other
JUSCANZ members participated actively to defend the key findings
of the IPCC. The strongest objections came from the Saudi
Arabia, Kuwait, and Venezuela, joined by China and India, in
claiming that they had not had enough time to review the report,
while stating that they found the key findings identified by
other Parties to be unbalanced, etc.(see SBSTA conclusions). In
the end, the SBSTA managed to include the key findings of the SAR
in the report but not in the conclusions. In this context, the
IPCC chair in his speech to the AGBM emphasized that uncertainty
does not reduce the risk and like several delegations underscored
a key finding of the SAR that a number of no regrets
opportunities were available at little or no cost to reduce GHG
emissions and that there was sufficient rationale for actions
beyond no regrets.

The SBSTA also approved a list of activities to be undertaken by
the IPCC. This list includes special reports, technical papers,
and workshops on a range of topics including regional impact and
scenarios, adaptation, methodologies for inventories as well as
technology transfer. In addition, the AGBM asked the IPCC to
prepare a technical paper on policies and measures for
consideration at the 5th session of the AGBM. The SBSTA also
invited the Parties to submit their views on the SAR by 30 April,
1996 for its full consideration at its next session. The
secretariat was requested to prepare a summary report on quote
research and observation unquote issues. Parties were requested
to submit their views on this item by 15 April.

Non-Annex 1 National Communications

Most of the discussion on this item took place in the SBSTA. G
77 and China'introduced a position paper on guidelines and format
for preparing their initial National Communications (developed on
the basis of the workshop held a day before the SBSTA session)
and attempted to have it adopted by the SBSTA. However, while
recognizing that it was a significant step forward, Annex 1
Pa-rties wanted a full discussion and further consideration of
guidelines. After a full day's discussions SBSTA concluded that
the position paper of G 77 and China would be the principal basis
for the development of guidelines for non-Annex 1 Parties and it
would continue consideration of the guidelines at its next
session. The expectation is to have these guidelines approved by
the Second Conference of the Parties, as many non-Annex 1
Communications are due by April 1997. There was general
agreement that these guidelines should ensure consistency and
comparability, and enhance transparency.

There was a general support for another follow-up workshop on
this issue. The SBI requested the Secretariat to facilitate
assistance in this regard. The SBI also requested the non-Annex
1 Parties to nominate national focal points for the facilitation



of assistance for the preparation of initial communications.

Annex 1 National Communications

Discussions on national communications for Annex 1 Parties took
place in both the SBSTA (clarify technical and scientific issues)
and SBI (policy related issues) and, relative to other items,
went rather smoothly. A number of critical deadlines in the
preparation of the second iteration of national communications
were noted. In particular, by April 1, 1996, the SBSTA will be
seeking guidance from Annex 1 Parties related to the presentation
of inventory data on land use change and forestry sector for
years subsequent to 1990; on projections; and, on aggregating
data on ghg sources and sinks from this and other sectors and
projections. Also, by April 1, 1996, the Secretariat will be
seeking input from Parties on revisions to Annex 1 National
Communications Guidelines, particularly in the area of technology
transfer. Finally, by April 15, 1996, as first set out in
Decision 3 at the first Conference of the Parties, Annex 1
Parties are requested to submit their national inventory data for
the period 1990 - 1993, and where available, for 1994.

The SBI invited the SBSTA to consider ways of enhancing
transparency, comparability and consistency through more specific
reporting guidelines, including standard formats and tables for
the description of policies and measures. In that regard, the SBI
invited Parties to describe, to the extent possible, the specific
effects expected from individual mitigation measures. The SBI
also noted, based on projections provided by Parties, that many
Annex 1 Parties will have to make additional efforts beyond those
included in the projections if they are to return their ghg
emissions to 1990 levels by 2000. Finally, as a way to promote
the exchange of national experiences in carrying out national
programmes on climate change, the SBI requested the Secretariat
to organize a workshop which would focus on the implementation
aspects of specific policies and measures taken by these Parties,
as well as assess the results of the first cycle of in-depth
reviews.

Technology Inventory & Assessment and Technology Transfer

The SBSTA considered the preparation of a technology inventory
and assessment (as mentioned in Decision 13 of CoP 1). A
statement by Bert Metz (Netherlands) chair of the Climate
Technology Initiative described work of six elements of CTI and
emphasized relevance of CTI work for non-Annex 1 Parties.

SBSTA requested the Secretariat to: a) identify existing sources
of, as well as gaps in, information concerning technology
information centres, with a view to developing a plan for setting
up specialized technology information centres that could include,
inter alia, sources of financing, preparation of comprehensive
catalogues, dissemination of information and assessment of
suitable technologies; b) conduct a survey in order to identify.



the needs of the Parties for information on technologies and 
know-how to mitigate and adapt to climate change; c) to prepare a 
programme of work; d) to prepare an initial catalogue of 
adaptation technologies and know-how, including information on 
their costs, environmental impacts, implementation requirements, 
probable time frames for their introduction and utilization; and, 
e) to prepare a progress report on these items by CoP 3. The 
SBSTA also requested the Secretariat to develop papers on a) 
information related to the terms of transfer of technology and 
know-how currently available; and, b) new information on 
mitigation and adaptation technologies and know-how at the 
research and development stage. 

The SBI considered policy issues related to the transfer of 
technology and in particular, in recognizing the complementarily 
of the roles of public and private sectors with regard to 
technology transfer, urged Annex II Parties to continue to take 
concrete steps to promote technology transfer, and all Parties to 
improve the enabling environment for private sector participation 
in technology transfer. The SBI requested the SBSTA to prepare 
recommendations for improving guidelines in national 
communications on the reporting of technology transfer, 
suggesting that modifications to guidelines should aim to improve 
the comprehensiveness, comparability, and detail of information 
in national communications. The SBI requested the Secretariat to 
prepare a report on technology transfer cooperation by the 
private sector no later than CoP 4. 

Intergovernmental Technology Advisory Panels 

After protracted negotiations between Annex 1 and non-Annex 1 
Parties on the composition and work program of the TAPs, SBSTA 
session concluded with no/no final decision on its establishment. 
The SBSTA now will be seeking guidance from the next session of 
the CoP on this issue, and requested that the Chairman provide a 
report to the CoP on the state of negotiations in the SBSTA on 
the TAPs. As a way of addressing the work programme of the 
SBSTA, most elements were directed to the IPCC for its 
consideration. For those elements of the work programme that may 
not be appropriately covered off by the IPCC, in particular items 
dealing with specific, innovative technologies; methodologies for 
measuring the effects of policies and measures; and, adaptation 
technologies, the SBSTA proposed that a roster of experts could 
be set up in the interim. SBSTA established a deadline of April 
1 for Parties to submit comments on the concept of a roster, 
including disciplines that such a roster might cover. 

Activities Implemented Jointly (AIJ) 

Unlike most other agenda items, AIJ was not discussed in the 
Plenary of the SBSTA until consideration of conclusions on the 
last day. All negotiations took place in a small contact group 
(12 Parties) including Canada. The conclusions represent an quote 
initial reporting framework unquote which permits Parties to 



report on both their national AIJ programs and on specific
projects. There are no guidelines on what may be reported on
national programs, leaving it to discretion of each Party. The
requirements for reporting to the Secretariat on a project by
project basis include: both participating Parties must report on
a project; reports can be made at any time; reports include
description of the project, government acceptance, environmental
and other benefits; and, additionality to current official
development assistance. The information will be synthesized in a
report annually to the COP. A progress report on AIJ will be made
at the next AGBM session immediately before COP2. The AIJ
conclusion represents a significant step forward, particularly by
developing countries, who have been reluctant to discuss
specifics concerning the implementation of the pilot phase.

AGBM and COP 2 Bureau

In the absence of consensus among the Asian Group on candidates
for the Bureau, Chairman Estrada (Argentina) appointed U.S.
(Reifsnyder) and Malaysia (Kee) as vice chairs, the chairs of
SBSTA (Hungary) and SBI (Mauritania) and 6 advisors (Poland,
Chile, Netherlands, Senegal, Trinidad and Tobago and Saudi
Arabia). The bureau for COP 2 is expected to be similar in size,
including Zimbabwe (chair), Germany (Quennet-Thielen, vice-
chair), SBSTA AND SBI chairs, Canada (Clarke), Western Samoa
(AOSIS - Slade). GULAG proposed Argentina (AGBM Chair Estrada),
Antigua and Barbuda (Ash) and Costa Rica (Dengo). The Asian Group
could not reach consensus on candidates but stressed that as a
group they represented 58 per cent of the world's population and
50 states and therefore felt that they are under-represented by
the-U.N. regional groupings. They indicated that they want a
vice-chair of the COP 2 bureau and in addition to the chair of
SBSTA, vice-chair of SBI and a position on the AG 13 bureau. It
is expected that the bureau for COP 2 will be finalized at the
beginning of the session on July 8th.

Ad hoc Group on Article 13

The proposed session for AG 13 in July has been postponed to the
week of December 9th 1996. However, one day will be scheduled
during the July 8- 19 sessions, for organizational matters as
well as a workshop.

Relocation of Secretariat to Bonn

The SBI dealt with the issue of legal capacity for the
Secretariat with respect to negotiation of a headquarters
agreement and other matters relating to the relocation of the
Secretariat to Bonn. The SBI requesting the Executive Secretary
to enter into a HQ agreement, after consultation with the
Chairman and Officers. This solution was viewed as permitting the
negotiation of the HQ Agreement and thereby facilitating the
relocation, without settling the status of the Secretariat.



Financial Mechanism and Technical Cooperation

SBI considered the GEF Operational Strategy and recommended that
the GEF should provide expeditious support for the preparation of
national communications by developing countries and enabling
activities. On financial and technical cooperation, Parties noted
the activities of the Secretariat including the exchange of
information through CC:INFO and the coordination of activities
and the effective use of resources for national communications
through CC:FORUM. The Secretariat was asked to prepare a report
on strengthening these activities in support of non-Annex 1
national communications.

ANNEX 1 EXPERTS GROUP ON THE FCCC

A meeting of the Annex 1 Experts' Group was held on the margins
of AGBM 3 on March 6. The purpose was to review progress on the
projects and to agree on the timing and a review procedure for
interim products leading up to COP-2. The OECD and IEA
Secretariats reported that substantial progress, with early
drafts or extended outlines of all 9 projects having been sent
out to experts nominated by the group. The deadline for comments
is March 14. To address concerns that wider review of the first
draft of projects did not leave sufficient time to provide
meaningful comments, delegates agreed that distribution of the
first draft would go to government and non-government reviewers,
at the same time on March 29th.. Comments will be due by April
19, with a second draft to be sent out for government review by
May 10. Comments on the second draft are due by May 31. It was
also clarified that a summary compilation report of the projects
will be submitted to the FCCC Secretariat for CoP 2, since it
would not be realistic to expect the full studies to be ready for
general distribution before early July. Finally, Annex 1 Parties
agreed that the reports submitted to the AGBM do not/not
represent governments' formal approval of relevant documents.
Instead studies would enjoy the recognition of governments as an
input into the analytic aspect of AGBM discussions on policies &
measures.

In addition, delegates were informed that the EPOC Directorate of
the OECD is planning to hold a meeting of the Climate Change
Forum on the first week of June or late September. The proposed
agenda would focus on how Annex 1 Parties might work together
more effectively in engaging developing countries to develop a
global response in addressing climate change. If held in early
June, the Climate Change Forum could link with meetings of the
Annex 1 Experts' Group, and the IEA macro modelling study on ghg
reduction scenarios.

NGO Workshop on non-governmental Advisory Committees or
Consultative Mechanism, March 2, 1996

The aim of the workshop was to discuss the need for, the possible
scope, structure, membership and workplan of non-governmental
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Delegation Report

Subsidiary Bodies February 27 - March 4

Consideration of the Second Scientific Assessment by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate
Change (IPCC) and the issue of whether or not to have a ministerial portion at the Second
Conference of the Parties were key issues for members of the Climate Action Network attending
the meeting of Subsidiary Bodies February 27 - March 4.

The formal submission of the Second Assessment Report, particularly the Summaries for Policy
Makers and Synthesis Report, to the SUBSTA by Dr. Bert Bolin, Chair of the Intergovernmental
Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) set the stage for a week-long debate on how the SUBSTA
should translate the scientific assessment into policy recommendations for government

negotiators.

The United States, led by Working Group 11 co-chair, Bob Watson, and members of JUSCANZ,
including Canada, defended the key conclusions of the SAR, while China and Saudi Arabia did
all they could to undermine it. The debate in plenary, as well as presentations during two
workshops on policies and measures and emissions limiations focused the Climate Action
Network on the key message: a doubling of carbon dioxide equivalent concentrations in the
atmosphere is dangerous and must be avoided.

Results of a Dutch modelling excercise, IMAGE, clearly demonstrated that to avoid a rate of
warming that exceeds the ability of many ecosystems to adapt, particularly forest ecosystems,
warming should be kept to no more than 0.1°C/decade. The IMAGE project used the concept of
a safe emissions corridor to explore various emissions scenarios that would be allowed between
now and 2010 and still allow future generations to live within the assumed ecological limits.
The results show that to keep emissions to a level which would keep temperature increases at no
more than 1°C/decade emissions in Annex I countries must drop between 37 - 64% from their
19901evels by 2010. To keep temperature increases from exceeding 0.2°C/decade emissions

must fall between 19 and 47%.

The numbers are large and underscore more than ever that a phase-out of fossil fuel use as the
world's primary energy supply is inevitable within the next 50 years.

As a result of these and other findings, the need for a ministerial portion at the Second
Conference of the Parties is urgent. Ministers, in the view of CAN, must debate the critically
important question of what dangerous interference with the earth's climate system is. In the
view of CAN, ministers must agree at COP 2 that a doubling of carbon dioxide concentrations in
the atmosphere is potentially dangerous and must be avoided. A communique with this-
conclusion is what negotiators need to focus the work of the AGBM in the coming months. In
this regard, the intervention of the United States calling for a ministerial to deal with the greatest
environmental issue facing the planet, is important. Leadership on the part of the United States
is critical to progress and a significant shift from negative to a more positive approach was noted

at these meetings.

I



Guidelines for reporting on national communications for Annex 1 and Non-Annex 1 countries, as 
well as reporting guidelines for projects implemented jointly were also discussed at both the 
SUBSTA and SBI. CAN was pleased to see a call for tighter reporting by Annex 1 countries on 
impacts of policies and measures and improved methodologies for assessing and reporting on 
sinks. Reporting requirements for AIJ were too weak in CAN's view and should have had tighter 
requirements with respect to frequency of reporting, content, baselines and methodologies. With 
respect to the Non-Annex 1 communication guidelinbs, CAN felt it was wise for Annex 1 
govenunents to welcome the effort, despite its shortcomings (no emissions projections or 
policies and measures and impacts of action taken - but then Canada didn't report on this 
either!). There is also some sympathy for the view that the guidelines cannot be considered as 
all that's needed for compliance by developing countries with Article 4.1 despite their argument 
that this is the case. This negotiating stance will clearly influence the ministerial portion of the 
COP, as will attempts to allocate money from the financial mechanism to adaptation. 

Ministers have a great challenge ahead of them at COP2. Ministers, including Canada's own 
environment minister, must come to the meeting with the political resolve that substantial 
reductions for Annex 1 countries is inevitable and necessary to generate the kind of technology 
transfer that's required for steep global reductions. Pushing for commitments from developing 
countries now would be counterproductive. The challenge for ministers at COP2 is to create the 
conditions for emissions reductions globally while seeking no new commitments from 
developing countries. The focus must be on moving forward the agenda on technology transfer, 
pursuing all no regrets measures wherever they are, and the use of the financial mechanism for 
limited adaptation. 



. . 

pembina Institute Deleaation Resport  

Ad-Hoc 4eroup on the Berlin Mandate (March '5-'4, 1996)  

• - The follbwing four issues were the main.ones addressed by the 
GBM at its third session. : . 	. 	• 	• 

11  1. Quantified:Emission and Limitation Reduction Objectives 
. 	. 	 • . 	. 

Network, the 
clut 

In the view of 
•come of the AGBM process must be that indtistrialized cotuttries 

the Climate Action- . most important 

tiiake a legally binding commitment at COP-3 to reduce their 
greenhouse .ga8 emissic:ins 20% .  below 1990 levels by the year 2005. 
lit  the moment, the proposal submitted before Cop-i  by AOSIS remains ' 
Ihe •only one that approaches this target. . 

	

I 	« 	 . . 	 . 	 • 	
. 	. 

	

i 	While no ;industrialized country has yet signed on to the AOSIS 
iroposal, Germany did make a new proposal at AGBM 3 that .calls .on 

dustrialized countries to EACH reduce their carbon dioxide 
issions 10%! below 1990 levels by 2005, and. 15-20t below 1990 eryes by 2010.. While the EU did not attach itself to this 
oposal, they made it clear that COP3 • mus  t produce emission 

rieduction . commitments for the years 2005 and 2010. . 

	

i 	, 	 . 	 . 

	

I 	If Canada is to resiniand to these European initiatives, it must 
decide what level of emission reductions it Would be wilting•.to 
dosmnit to for:the years .2005 and 2010. 	 . 

	

I 	At this time, no specific proposals have'been made by JUSCANZ 
• 

tdembers, but : there were signs in Geneva that it may become 
iincreasingly !difficult to develop common positions within the 
.3FTSCANZ membership. In.particular, the United States and Australia 
seppear to be Moving in opposite directions. For example, while the 

ited States •clearly signalled a willingness to discuàs `targets . 
 _xi timetableS' in the 'AGBM process, Australia suggested that COP-3 

ight also produce non-binding instruments like 'resolutions' and 
eclarations i_ in addition to a legal instrument. 	 . 

	

.. 1 	If the sÈrains in ausimum increase in the months âhead, Canada 
. 

=lust decide wEether it is in the Canadian interest to  aide  with the 
dpited States! or Australia on this  issue, We assume it will  be  
ipportant, as! many have suggested in the past, to move . in `lock 
-teep' with .theS U.S. • •  

	

I 	 • 	i 
■ 	- 	 . 	. • 

- 	. 

.1 
, 	. 1 

Ie : quantified emission and limitation reduction. objectives, 
1 

 a I 
policies and measures, . 

• -. - features."of •a protocol or other leeal instrument,• and • 	

. . 

.. 
• continuing to advance the,  commitments of developing countries. 
• I 	• 	- 	. 	 . 	. 	 . 
-  14s report will only address the first two of these iésues. - 

.1 
1 



, ' •

No matter what targets are ultimately agreed-to at CÔP-3, a
lhumber of coûntries argued at AGBM 3-that it was necessary to find
a mechanism :f^or differentiating commitments across industrialized
,vountries. The Climate Action Network believes that negotiations
on differentiation will significantly slow down the AGBM processd are unlikely to succeed. Yndeed, the problematic nature of
uch negotiations was made clear by the" fact that all countries
hat. spoke of :differentiation .described how it should be structured '

^o benefit th.em. . .

To avoid a lengthy and fractious debate on differentiat -
eommitments, Canada must determino if concerns•about `equity' can
16 addressed'through other mechanisms that grant `flexibility'.
Ior examplo,:could commoa targets -in each country or a single
arget ' that ipplies across all Annex I Parties, implemented inoonjunction with joint implemQntation within Annex I Parties,

Addrea8 equity concerna?

^ Finally, the Netherlands put the debate on targets and'imetables into context by stating that the recent-findings of the
^PCC make it.:clear that a doubling of carbon dioxide equivalent
4oncentrations in the atmosphere is dangerous and must,be avoided.
This view is shàréd by the Climate Action Network.

Canada, as a leader in the area of climate -change
must decide if ^t science,^ supports the Netherlaads, position and if it can

pport a statement by Ministers at COP-2 that this objective mustc.iide the AGBN negotiations.

Policies and Measures
I • ' - .

The Climate Action Network believes that the AGBM process
s^hould only address those policies and measures that would resultip} significant greenhouse gas emission reductions and require
^International: cooperation or coordination to'be implemented.
Environmental;groups are completely opposed to'wasting the AGBM's
ime on the development of a`menu' of policies and measures.from
~ich countriés could voluntarily pick and choose - every country
lready has a menu of policies and measures it can choose f

It was clear at AGBM 3 that a number of countries believe that
ere are some policies and measures that would benefit from
ternationâl;cooperation/coordination. Examples provided include
asures to reduce •HFC emissions, improve fuel economy in
tomobiles, ;or reduce sr,ions from aircraft luel. While no
lid proposals are yet•on the table, the EU did identify four
itial areas with potential for international- policy. coordination.

On the ôther hand, both the United States and Japan stated
early that they were not interested in•discussing international
operation/c4>ordination of any measures to reduce greenhouse gas
issions - they support the `menu' approach. In theit,-view,cdount.ries must design and implement greenhouse gas emission

r'eduction meaqures on a.unilateral basis.

#

^ • -, rom..



' ' - •

. ! . . ,

Canada muatj decide what••policieB and measures..require
uternational-cooperation/coordination to be implemented in Canada,

â;td it must then ^dvocat• the adoption of such meaaures within the -

26luded
In addition, Canada zhould assess what mechanisms could bo

in he Protocol to be signed at COP-3 to ensure that
0gotiations on spocific policies and measurea could continue post-
997.

I

TOTAL P. 04
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TIMM SESSION OF THE AD  HOC  GROUP ON THE BERLIN MANDAT 

Overview 

The third meeting of the AGBM was dominated by a growing =phRsin on the 
conclusions of the Second Assessment Report (SAR) of the Intergovernmental Panel 
on Climate ai=ge21;5Ç)t  particularly then-  finding of a "discernible human 
influence" on the 

elim 
	 nu session also saw anew dimen.sion added as a result of 

a perceptible shift to the "greener" side of the issue by the United States. However, 
thcre was some uncertainty whether des was more than pre-eleetiun positioning. 
Another Important signal was the decision by the AGBM to schedule a niinisteciaI 
portion at  the  Second Conference of the Parties (COP-2) in July, 1996. Canada 
originally expressed doubt about the usefulness of a Ministerial meeting at this point 
in the AGBM process. However, the EU, OASIS, and the United States pushed 
stoney for a Ministerial. GiVCII the inevitable political impetus to have something 
for Ministers to announce in July, this will increase the pressure to move toward new 
targets and timetables. 

The AGBM moved beyond the largely proce,dural issues which had dominated its first 
two sessions and began to examine seriously the future direction of the Berlin 
Mandate. The two main issues of interest to Canadian business are the possibility of 
future commitments beyond the year 2000 — the so-called "quantifiable emission 
limitation and reduction objectives" (QELROs) — end the elaboration of policies and 
measures in furtherance of the commitments contained in Articles 4(a) and 4(b) of the 
Convention. 

Quantified FAniggion Thnitation_anstReduetion Objectives 

The Berlin Mandate calls for the examination of possible QELROs under the time 
freine of 2005, 2010 and 2020. Debate ranged from those who preferred to begin 
setting specific objectives and timeframes for reductions baLAtmex I parties (some 
European countries, AOSIS, several developing countries , those who argued for 
examlnation of differentiated obligations (Canada, Austr , Norway, Japan), and 
others who stated that the considetation of  neW targetS ViEt3 premature (mainly the 
OPEC countries). 'There aL5o were differences of view between those, sruch as 
Canada, who continued to stress the eo ebengive approar.h versus those who 
preferred specific targets for individual gre 'use gases. 

In a carefully worded intervention, the United States argued for flexibility and an 
emphasis on cost-effective action, but suresed many by making several references to 
"targets and timetableeewords that previously had been brained from the American 
vocabulary. 

The statement on behalf of the European Union demonstrated that  the  is still some 
difficulty in defining a co=on EU position on QELROs -- in particular a specific 
reduction objective, and if it shoed be  z flat rate reduction or whether some 
differentiation among parties could be contemplated. Nonetheless, they did call for 
"credible and challenging" reduction objectives to be established for early in the nert 
century.  The EU pointed to the reCC contention that significant "no regrets" actions 
are available, and that on. the basis of potential risk significant action beyond no 
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rcgrcts is warranted It also citcdd, the IPCC conclusion that hi gher emissions in early
decados would require lower emi9sions later on. Finally, while noting that a longer
terni perspective is important in order to allow planning and investment decisions, the
EU contfnued to stress the timeframes mentioned in the Berlin Mandate, and secmed
to suggest that 2020 was the appropriste deünition of the "long term".

The reluctance to be specific by some of their European counterparts did not hinder
Germany in any way, which repeated its call for a binding protocol to be negotiated
for COP-3. According to the Germans, the overall objective should be stabili2ition of
awiospheric concentration of C02 at a level of 550 ppm (tvtiee the pro-industtiel
level). This objective would eveatwiUy require global emissiona to be 50% of ihdr
current leveL Accordingly, Germany called for a 10% reduction in C02 emissions by
the year 2005, and a^l;:^eduçtipn b,y,?Al0. The Alliance of Smai1 Island
States (AOSIS) reiterated its proposai for a 20 per cent reduction in C02 emissions by
2005.

In its intervention on QELROs. Canada stressed the importance of equitable burden
sharing and spoke in favour of diffcrmti.ated camamitmeats among Annex I pardes,
noting the importance of factors such as economic and politzcal structure9 nattaat
resource endowmcnts and geo graphy. Australia also spoke in favour of differentiated
commitments and devoted considerrable time to the question of equity considerations
in ideaterrnhi ' the obligations of each country, measured in terms of "broadly
=e

alent economic cost on a per capita basis". Tapan signaled that it also would beon this issue, and made a case for eaming credit for action already taken.

Canada also raised the idea of adopting a 1 ger time frame in establishing emissions
objectives. It was sugBested that these could combined with interim milestones,
benchmarks and reviewa to ensure- we are staying on track. In this regard the
Cenadian delegation also raised the ides of developing new and 'lanova&e
performance indicators to track progress. Some suggestions included indicatorswhich would provide furrher information an such areas as energy efâcicncy
investments, the development and diffusion of environmentally $iendly technologies,
and capacity building efforts.

Discussion continued as well.on thc idea of a broader group of countries agreeing to acollective emissions objective. Several deiegations ûultiding Canada ra^sed the
possibility of a collective objective among the OECD countries, or possibl amon
Annex I parties, although Canada raised questions about how it might operate. Thélatter was done largely to signal that wewill oppose the idea of an EU bubble. TheEuropean Union did not formslly raise the idea of an EU bubble, speaking instead ofan OECD or Annex I bubble.

One noteworthy item was e ^towing concern for the impact which new commitiments
by developed countries could have on the tarins of tmade for developing couatrieS. In
this respect, there secaied to be considerable interest in a*recent Ausnalian study
which postdates that further commitments by developed countries to reduce

ducedo ma^nd feor^ the
lons

ir
would lower GDP in developing counaies as 'a resuit of

products in developed country &arkets.

At the end of the session, the Cheirman of AGBM offered to convene informal roundtables during the fourth session of the AGBM to discuss specific points related to
QELROs.
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PelicicLandlleastires 

In the final analysis, the debate about policies and measures came down to two 
approaches: 1) a "menu" approach, which would allow Annex I Parties to cLtoose 
from a long list of possible policies and measures, selecting those that are appropriate 
to their national circumstances; and 2) a eategonzraion of policies and meutes 
within several annexes to a protocol, such categorization to be on the basis of the 
degree to which Annex I Parties would be committed to implement them. 

There was cozsiderable discussion about the degree to which such measures should be 
harmonized on an international basis. While several countries noted the importance 
of taking measures jointly, the U.S. delegation expressed considerable scepticism 
about the feasibility and de.sirability of harmonizing policies end measures among 
Annex I Parties, no doubt reflecting. a long-standing desire to giu}rd their national 
sovereignty. Not surprisingly, this position was irksome to many, sine the U.S. had 
been instrumental in gettmg policies and measures included in the Berlin Mandate in 
the first place, rather than an approach based strictly on new targets. The U.S. also 
noted that they are undertaking considerable analysis and assessment of domestic 
interests relative to. policies and measures, which they hope to have available by the 
time of COP-2; 

There also was considerable debate about the desirability of focusing on specific 
policies and measures for priority attention, or whether at this point it was better to 
keep all options open. Canada was among those pushing for the comprehensive 
approach. It had been feared that the European Union might try to focus discussion in 
oialy a few areas, but in the end their submission cxpre.ssed the desire to analyze a 
broad array of measures in a number of different sectors. 

some of the policies and measures most often mentioned for priority attention were -
cross-sectorar economic instrtunents (a carbon tax?), the removal of subsidies and 
market distortions- measures dealing_ with renewable energy, transportation and 
energy efficiency; ind action  on non-0O2  greenhouse gases. 

At its first meeting, the AGBM accepted the OECD's offer to convene an "Experts 
•Group" to undertake assessment of a range of possible policies and measures which 
could lend themselves to common action by Annex I countries, Canada, as chair of 
the Annex I Experts Group, presented a report to the AGSM on the status of their 
work. The Chairman pointed out that the Common Action Study is an analytical 
exercise only and is not intended to prejudge nations' preferences on policies and 
measures. The Chairman t,,rplained  the  "framework" for analysis and-assessment 
which the group was using in its study. The Experts' Group has identified six broad 
areas for possible common actions 1) sustainable transport; 2) energy market 
refonn; 3) economic/fiseal instruments;  4) demand side efficiency; 5) sustainable 
agriculture/forestry; and, 6) =my efficiency refonns for the EITs, 'Within these 
broad areas, examination has been undertaken of eight discrete measures in the first 
tranche. A draft of these eight studies is being developed for the end of lvlarch, and 
these are expected to be completed in time for COP- 2. The analysis of the second 
tanche of measures is expected to be ready for submission to the AGBM prior to 
COP-3. 

The AGBM asked the IPCC to prepare a technical pees on possible policies and 
measures. This paper will bc considered at the 'fifth session of the AGSM in 
December, 1996. As with QELROs, the next step will be GgIlYCIIC informal round 
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tables during the fourth session of the AGBM to look at specific points related to
policies and measures.

Wor ahop on Po id and Mesenrat

The workshop began with a presentadan by Dr. Bert Bolin, Chairman of the
Intergovcrnimental•Panel on Ctimate Ch^ (IPCC). He noted that the IPCC Second
Assessment Report (SAR) contends that a range of "no regrets" measures is. available
in developed and developing countries that aould result in a IQ%•30% gain in energy
ef8ciency at little or no cost. However, he later went on to point out that these gau
assume that chan ms in technolegy and capital stock that currently are ^vailable
would be undertaken. As well, the IPCC de$nes "no regrats as measures for which
the environmental and societal benefits outweigh individual costs.

In one of those moments of fonuitous scheduliug, Dr. Bolin was followed by a
presentation from the International Energy Agency, wbich contradicted the ïPCC
assertion, noting that even with the of commeacially viable eucrgy effidency
technologies, an increase of as much as. % in global greenhouse gas emissions is
expected over the remainder of the decade. The IEA also noted that over 250
voluatary progmms on climate change are uaderw$y around the world, though there is
little or no coordination between cowttcies an these various voluntary programs.

In one of the other= more substantive pieces of analysis presented at the workshop, the
OECD Secretariat presented the results of their stud y on potential market instruments
to reduce grccnhouse gas smssaions. * They poured considerable cold water on the
enthusiasm for "green tex reform","noung that the antictpsted "double dividen^ to be
gained by shifting taxes from income to pollution is i^celyto be small. MW also
noted that while a carbon tax can lead to theoretie$1 efficiency gaius, there are
Cofisidrtable dlstt'ibutiotiSl issues that will makt It difficult to negotiate such an
iasuvment among countries, especially withinthe timsfiame of the Berlin Mendate.

The workshop also included prescntations on a number of progrems in various sectors
around . the world, includift transportation, electricity. agrnculture, as well as
programs aiaied at reducing emisssons of inethane and HFCs.

If it was expected that the 'workshop would produce sign.ificant new insight into
â ppropriate policies and measurea for a host of countries, it did not auat ^SCtatloAs.
However. It did provide a snapshot of how much is already underway in a variety of
progrsm aress in both develo^ed and developiug coimtries, whilv also g
how difficult it may be to design a series of common policies and measures that will
easily fit a range of national and -uidustrial circumstances.

Discussion camtinucd on the approgriate i++^TM*^*±r m^t ^-^^ of the
of adopting a]Berlin Mandate. , Iviauy parties contiaued to s^ the '

legally binding protocol to the Framework Convention on Urnat Change. Others
suggesied that we should await further developments on the scope and nature of the
commitsaents to be agreed upon before deciding on the fosm of the instrumeat. For
others, au amendment to the convention appeared to be the praferred opdon, since the
adoptf on and operation of an amendment could prove less comploc than a protocol.
The AGBM agreed on the need to avoid the proliferanon of new bodies under an
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amendment or protocol. Several parties questioned the need for a separate 
Conference of the Parties and separate Bureau to serve a protocol. However, it was 
noted that the parties to a protocol might be different from the parties to the 
Framework Convention, and thus the decision making process for a protocol likely 
would be different In its intervention, Canada stressed the need for the legal 
instrument chosen to have the capacity to evolve in light of the future development of 
commitments beyond the Berlin Mandate. The Secretariat was asked to prepare a 
compilation  of proposals relating to possible features of a protocol or other legal 
instrument, for consideration at the fourth session of the AOBM. 

%UMW 

The decision by the AGBM to arrange for a ministerial meeting at the conclusion of 
COP-2 will add considerable po litical impetus to the process, given the likely desire 
for something  tangible for Ministers to announce. While the position of the U.S. 
appears open to interpretation at this point, they gave strong signals that they will 
have a more forthriet position at COP-2, based on careful consideration of their 
national interest. 

The greatest concern from the CuPdian perspective has to bc that a Ogler  ail  
between the United States and the European Union will render almost unavoida -le the 
drive for new targets and timetables lobe agreed to at COP-3.  The  consequences for 
Canada could be significant Though a Clinton Administration =jet agree  al COP-3 
to new commitments beyond the year 2000, the Congress œurd refuse to ratify. 
Canada could then bc in a position of having to swallow hard and adopt new 
commitments, putting ourselves at a considerable disadvantage corapared to the 
nation with which we do 80 per cent of our ade. 



New climate change negotiating schedule



NEW CLIMATE CHANGE NEGOTIATING SCHEDULE 
(as of March 20, 1996) 

Date 	 Location 	Meeting 	 Comments 

July 8-19, 1996 	Geneva 	CoP 2 (AGBM 4, SBI 3, SEtSTA 3) 	Will include Ministerial segment on July 
18-19 

December 9-18, 1996 	Geneva 	AGBM 5, SBSTA 4, SBI 4, Article 13 

February 24-March 7 	Bonn 	AGBM  6, SBI 5, SBSTA 5  

August, 1997 	Bonn 	AGBM 7, SBI 6, SBSTA  6  

Fall (October?), 1997 	Japan 	CoP 3 
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IPCC Intervention #1

Canada, too, would like to acknowledge the significant accomplishment of the IPCC,
especially recognizing the participation and contributions of the science community
and the leadership of Dr. Bolin in channeling their efforts to a successful conclusion.
Canada is pleased to have been actively involved in many aspects of this work and
especially in providing for the Technical Support Unit for Working Group III.

Canada would like to join others in urging SBSTA to accept the SAR and bring if
forward to be acted upon by the COP and their supporting bodies. We support the
proposal to give public dissemination of the SAR high priority. An analysis outlining
the implications of SAR on Canada was recently completed and this may be helpful to
other countries in assessing the implications of the IPCC findings on their own
country and regions.

Canada would support the key messages brought forward by Dr. Bolin in his address
morning. Of particular importance are the conclusions that:

The balance of evidence suggests a discernible human influence on global climate;

With the growth in atmospheric concentrations of greenhouse gases, interference with
the climate system will grow in magnitude and the likelihood of adverse impacts
from climate change that could be judged dangerous will become greater;

Significant no regrets opportunities are available in most countries and that the risk of
aggregated damage due to climate change, consideration of risk aversion and the
precautionary approach provide for rationales for action beyond no regrets;

There are significant implications outlined in the SAR on unmanaged ecosystems,
water levels, permafrost regions and the boreal forests. This is of particular
concern to Canada;

SAR identifies mitigation and adaptation options that can support sustainable economic
development in all countries; and

Many of the policies and decisions to reduce emissions of greenhouse gases and
enhance their sinks, and eventually stabilize their atmospheric concentrations would
provide opportunities and challenges for the private and public sectors. A carefully
selected portfolio of national and international responses of actions aimed at
mitigation, adaptation and improvement of knowledge can reduce the risks posed
by climate change to ecosystems, food security, water resources, human health and
other natural and socio-economic systems.

In conclusion, we urge SBSTA to examine the implications of the SAR in the context
of the overall objective of the Convention. And finally, it will be important for
SBSTA to bring to the attention of governments the need for continued research and



monitoring to further reduce the uncertainties.



IPCC Intervention 4 2 4(h) pgm of work 

Canada would support the proposals raised by the US for additional 
work to be undertaken by the IPCC. In addition, Canada would like 
to elaborate on a proposal raised by the Russian Republic, calling 
for a scientific definition for dangerous in the context of the 
convention. Canada would rather see the focus of this effort be on 
establishing the decision criteria of what constitutes dangerous 
rather than a scientific and technical focus. Finally, Canada 
would like to draw the attention of SBSTA, the 3 SPMs and the 
synthesis report which identifies the needs for future work. One 
that is relevant to this body is found in the Synthesis report para 
7.16. The value of better information about the processes impacts 
of and responses to climate change is likely to be great. Analysis 
of economic and social issues related to climate change, especially 
in developing countries, is a high priority for research. Further 
analysis is required concerning effects of response options on 
employment, inflation, trade, competitiveness and other public 
issues. 



CANADIAN GOVERNMENT INTERVENTION ON: 

ASSESSMENT OF THE SECOND ASSESSMENT REPORT OF THE IPCC 

SBSTA 2 

Mr. Chairman, 

If the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technical Advice is to fulfil its 
responsibilities and mandate to provide appropriate scientific and technical advice 
to the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate and the Conference of the Parties, it 
must identify the key relevant findings of the most comprehensive and 
authoritative information available - namely, that in the Second Assessment Report 
(SAR) of the International Panel on Climate Change. 

Decision 6 of the first Conference of the Parties explicitly states that the 
SBSTA will be the link between the scientific, technical and technological 
assessments and other information provided by competent international bodies 
with the policy oriented needs of the Parties. Deleting the key elements of the 
SAR from the Conclusions of the SBSTA Report, would seriously compromise the 
ability of the SBSTA to carry out its critical mandate. 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. 
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$sidIarY Body for Scientific and Technical Advice

1 lonal communications

° Thank you, Mister Chairman for the opportunity to spegk on the

i1sjUe of national communications from the Annex 1 4tiés. ,

• j
[ ' iJ

Before presenting Canadé's views on this issue, I wi to
c^.hnplement the Secretariat for its efforts in pulling together number

:
o^ ssues on national communications which could be considerqd by the
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Canadian intervention 
February 29, 1996 

Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technical Advice 

GUIDELINES AND FORMAT FOR INITIAL COMMUNICATIONS FROM 
NON-ANNEX 1 PARTIES 

Thank you, Mister chairman for the opportunity to speak on the 
issue of guidelines for the preparation of national communications from 
the non-Annex 1 parties. 

Before presenting Canada's views on this issue, I wish to 
complement the Secretariat for its efforts in pulling together an excellent 
document on a number of issues involved in the preparation, compilation, 
and considerations of national communications, which we are happy to 
see is being considered both by the SBSTA and SBI. 

Canada would also like to express its strong appreciation to the G 
77 and China group for pulling together a position paper, which covers in 
a substantial manner the various issues one faces in developing such 
guidelines as well as provides an format for the initial communications. 
This document and along with the secretariat document is an excellent 
step forward in our deliberations on the guidelines for the non-annex 1 
national communications. 

Canada agrees with the secretariat that we do need to finalize the 
guidelines in a timely fashion in order for SBSTA to be able to make 
recommendations to cop 2 and in order for them to be useful in the 
preparation of non-Annex 1 national communications, some of which are 
due in April 1997. While recognizing the time pressures, my delegation 
believes that we do need a full discussion of these guidelines at this 
session, as well as an opportunity to provide written comments at a later 
date, perhaps by 15 April (as suggested in the Sec. Doc. SB 1996 3, 
PARA 32). Finally, we believe that further discussions at SBBSTA 3 
should benefit the process and ensure an outcome acceptable to all 
Parties. 



Canada would be pleased to submit further comments on this isssue
before April 15, as requested by the Secretariat.

Some preliminary detailed views follow:

- In Canada's view, consistency, transparency, and comparability are
important guiding principles in the preparation of national communications
and should be fully reflected in guidelines for all national communications.

- Canada notes its preference for the using the IPCC guidelines for
preparing the national inventories - in all its aspects, i.e. estimating,
reporting, and verifying, as much as possible.

- In the interests of comparability and transparency, we would also like
to express our preference for the use of 1990 as BASE YEAR, along with
the inclusion of of emission trends, to the extent possible.

- Canada would also like to see some information on national and regional
programmes containing measures to mitigate climate change by
addressing anthropogenic emissions by sources and removals by sinks of
all greenhouse gases, as called for in Article 4.1 (b).

- My delegation would also wish to see more clarity on the nature of non-
Annexl activities in developing their national communicaons.

- Finally, Canada is very supportive of the workshops as a means of
sharing information and dealing with practical issues.

Thank you, Mister chairman.



CANADIAN GOVERNMENT INTERVENTION ON: 

TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT AND INVENTORY 

SBSTA 2 

Mr. Chairman, 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. Our compliments to the Secretariat for a 
thorough, clear and focused piece of work. 

Regarding the objectives of the future technology inventory and 
assessments, Canada believes that future work should provide information to 
assist developing countries in formulating and implementing national programs to 
mitigate and adapt to climate change. We also believe it would be useful for 
assessments to inform Annex I Parties about technologies that could support a 
process of developing appropriate policies and measures. 

As to the use of such information, the Canadian delegation believes that its 
highest priority lies in the preparation of national communications. Canada would 
prefer annual progress reports that would summarize activities on all aspects of 
technology assessment. This could be complemented by specific themes that 
could treat discrete items more thoroughly. We believe that Issues related to 
research & development, would be more appropriately dealt with in our discussions 
to follow on the Technical Assessment Panels and the Work Program on the 
International Panel on Climate Change. 

Finally Mr. Chairman, Canada recognizes, as the Secretariat notes, that other 
valuable reports and information sources exist. We would be pleased to provide 
the Secretariat with additional new information, to the extent available. We need 
to balance the desire and need for as complete a technology data base as possible 
with the resources required, on the part of reporting Parties and the Secretariat, to 
provide and process such information. 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. 



Canadian intervention
March 1, 1996

Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technical Advice

LONGER TERM ACTIVITIES OF SBSTA (AGENDA ITEM 9)

Thank you, Mister chairman. I have a few brief comments on this

item.

- Although the Sec. doc. 96 1 Add.1 does provide some guidance on the

organization of the SBSTA sessions between COP 2 and COP 3, it does

not deal with the substantive nature of SBSTA's longer term work

program. In Canada views, we need to develop the longer term program

of SBSTA as a first step, which complements the work program of the

SBI.

- In this regard, we would request the Secretariat to prepare a document

on the longer term program and related organizational matters, such as

those discussed in Sec. Document 96 Add.1.

- Finally, Canada looks forward to chairman's report on March 4,

regarding the schedule of meetings in 1996-97.

Thank you, Mister chairman.



Intervention to SBI re a Ministerial segment at C0P2 
Thursday, February 29, 1996 

Thank you Mr. Chairman 
May I begin by expressing appreciation for the work of the 
Secretariat in preparing the document, FCCC/SBI/1996/8. Canada 
is committed to achieving progress on all of the issues on the 
agendas of the sessions planned in July. 

In that respect the Canadian delegation would like to ensure that 
we make the most effective use of our limited time. Our 
intervention relates to the request for guidance on the 
possibility of holding a high level or ministerial segment as 
part of CoP 2. 

On a general level, we are all aware that ministerial sessions, 
and the decision of whether or not to hold them, have proven a 
difficult issue for all environment conventions, not just climate 
change. Weighing the pros and cons is a balancing act of time, 
resources, process and substantive work. 

The demand of our international environmental agenda has grown 
in recent years. We should be careful to ensure that 
ministerial participation at these meetings is effective, 
justified by the agenda, and has true added value to the subject 
at hand. Care should be taken that we are not overusing this 
device. 

In Berlin, the Ministers gave us a clear mandate to begin a 
process to enable the Conference of the Parties to take 
appropriate action for the period beyond 2000 through the 
adoption of a protocol or another legal instrument. They 
requested a report to the second session of the Conference of the 
Parties on the status of this process with a view to adopting the 
results at CoP 3. Is the presence of the ministers necessary for 
a status report? 

It is important that we continue to make progress on the Berlin 
Mandate and that the negotiations continue in a timely manner. 
CoP 2 is an excellent opportunity for us to advance these 
discussions. The work before us is difficult and complex. 

Canada would like to concentrate the efforts at CoP 2 toward 
making more progress. We are yet to be persuaded that including 
a Ministerial portion on the agenda would be the most fruitful 
use of our time. Canada is particularly concerned in this time 
of scarce resources of the effort and time needed to organize a 
ministerial portion, not only for the secretariat but for all 
delegations. 

Taking into consideration all these factors and the necessity of 
making progress on all of the issues on the agenda for the July 
meetings, Canada has yet to be convinced of the necessity for a 
Ministerial session. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman 



Canadian intervention
March 4, 1996

AD HOC GROUP ON THE BERLIN MANDATE

IPCC: SECOND ASSESSMENT REPORT (SAR)

THANK YOU, MISTER CHAIRMAN FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO TAKE THE
FLOOR THIS MORNING.

FIRST OF ALL, MY DELEGATION WOULD LIKE TO EXPRESS ITS
APPRECIATION TO THE IPCC TEAM - ITS CHAIRMAN AND THE THREE WORKING
GROUPS FOR COMING UP WITH THE MOST AUTHORITATIVE AND
COMPREHENSIVE ASSESSMENT OF THE AVAILABLE SCIENTIFIC AND
TECHNICAL INFORMATION RELATED TO CLIMATE CHANGE - CAUSES,
IMPACTS, SCENARIOS, AND RESPONSE POLICIES.

CANADA BELIEVES THAT THIS SECOND ASSESSMENT REPORT (SAR)
RAISES MANY ISSUES WHICH ARE OF RELEVANCE TO THE AGBM PROCESS
AND PROVIDES US GUIDANCE IN MOVING FORWARD ON THIS ISSUE. HERE, I
WOULD LIKE TO MAKE A PARTICULAR REFERENCE TO THE SYNTHESIS REPORT
AND THREE SUMMARIES FOR POLICYMAKERS (SPMS), WHICH HAVE THE LINE
BY LINE APPROVAL OF THE IPCC DELEGATES. THESE SUMMARIES, ALONG
WITH THE SYNTHESIS REPORT WILL ASSIST IN OUR DELIBERATIONS HERE AT
THE AGBM.

MR. CHAIRMAN, CANADA IS ONE OF THE PARTIES, WHICH FULLY
SUPPORTS THE CONCLUSIONS HIGHLIGHTED TODAY BY OUR DISTINGUISHED
CHAIRMAN OF THE SBSTA. WHILE MY DELEGATION AGREES THAT SOME
UNCERTAINTIES REMAIN, AND WE NEED TO CONTINUE OUR EFFORTS
TOWARDS IMPROVING OUR UNDERSTANDING OF THIS ISSUE, MY DELEGATION
WOULD LIKE TO REITERATE THAT, TO DATE, THE SECOND ASSESSMENT
REPORT IS THE MOST AUTHORITATIVE AND COMPREHENSIVE DOCUMENT WE
HAVE ON THE SCIENTIFIC, TECHNICAL, AND SOCIO-ECONOMIC ASPECTS OF
CLIMATE CHANGE.

FINALLY, MR CHAIRMAN, MY DELEGATION FULLY SUPPORTS THE KEY
FINDINGS LISTED IN THE FIRST SET OF CONCLUSIONS ( LISTED IN THE
SECRETARIAT DOCUMENT ( SBSTA2/CRP2, PARA 18 ), AND I SHOULD NOTE
THAT THERE SEEMED TO BE UNANIMOUS SUPPORT OF SUCH
RECOMMENDATIONS ON THE INITIAL LIST OF ITEMS FOR IPCC'S INPUT TO THE
SUBSIDIARY BODIES OF THE CONVENTION.

THANK YOU, MISTER CHAIRMAN.



Ad Hoc Working Group on the Berlin Mandate 
Framework Convention on Climate Change 
Third Session 
March 5 - 8, 1996 
Geneva 

CANADIAN INTERVENTION, MARCH 6, 1996 

QUANTIFIED EMISSION LIMITATION AND 
REDUCTION OBJECTIVES WITHIN SPECIFIED TLME 
FRAMES 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. Canada regards this session of 

the subsidiary bodies of the Convention as an important step 

in the implementation of the Berlin Mandate. One reason 

for its significance, is because we are meeting here very 

shortly after the completion and adoption of the Second 

Assessment Report of the TPCC. 

There has been a great deal of discussion over the past 

week in the Subsidiary Bodies about the IPCC. Today, 

Canada would like to restate its support for the conclusions 

of the IPCC as included in paragraph 18 of document 

SBSTA2/CRP2. 

The world's scientific community has spoken. We must 

listen and continue to take action. 
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An important challenge in reaching a collective solution is 

to ensure equitable burden sharing. 

As a result, defining a "differentiated approach" among 

Annex 1 Parties will also be important. Many countries 

have different views as to what it could imply. In Canada's 

view, a differentiated approach must take into account 

countries' different national circumstances (for example, 

economic and political structures, natural resource 

endowments, and geography). 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, Canada would like to address the 

issue of time-frames. When we spoke to Canadian 

stakeholders about what might be the most appropriate time 

frame, many expressed support for an approach which 

would see a long term approach to QUELROs, with shorter 

term milestones, benchmarks or reviews. A long term 

approach provides flexibility and the necessary time for 

capital stock turnover as well as for low-cost, low-emission 

technologies to be developed and penetrate markets. 

However, if a long term objective is adopted, it is 
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that there is a need to develop additional innovative

indicators which provide further information on such areas

as energy efficiency investments, the development and

diffusion of environmentally friendly technologies, and

capacity building efforts.

We are operating in a complex global economy which calls

for innovative ways to measure progress. But no matter

which approach or time frame we ultimately choose, it is

important to bear in mind that 1997 will not represent a

final step. Rather, this is an evolving process, that seeks to

reach the ultimate objective of the Convention.

Thank you Mr. Chairman.



GOVERNMENT OF CANADAS INTERVENTION ON: 
STRENGTHENING COMMITMENTS IN ARTICLE 4.2(A) AND (B) - 
POLICIES AND MEASURES 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. My delegation would first of all like to take note of the excellent 
work of the Secretariat, as found in the document AGBM/1996/2. 

In our view, there is one conclusion found in the Synthesis of the Second Assessment 
Report of the IPCC that is particularly relevant for our discussion on policies & measures. Namely, 
that "(although) uncertainties remain regarding the judgement of what constitutes dangerous 
anthropogenic interference with the climate system, and what needs to be done to prevent such 
interference... significant 'no regrets' opportunities are available in most regions and that the risk of 
aggregate net damage due to human induced climate change, considerations of risk aversion, and 
the precautionary approach provide rationales for actions beyond 'no regrets." An elaboration of 
possible policies and measures for the AGBM process will need to take into account that significant 
opportunities are available for Parties to begin to take actions in addressing the threat of climate 
change. 

Identifying discrete actions to address climate change, whether nationally, or in cooperation 
with other nations, is important if we are to begin to take meaningful and long term action to 
reduce our net greenhouse gas emissions. We can make serious inroads into addressing climate 
change if we are successful in identifying policies and measures that reinforce a positive 
relationship between the economy and the environment. We have already seen, over the past 
twenty years, the positive impacts of energy efficiency gains and air pollution controls on our 
quality of life. This impetus needs to be continued as we address the thorny issue of reducing our 
greenhouse gas emissions while maintaining a sustainable and prosperous economic growth. 

My delegation noted with interest, Mr. Chairman, your remarks yesterday at the ourtset of 
this agenda item, in which you talked about the need to determine where we place our emphasis 
without excluding any relevant sectors. As the distinguished Ambassador from the United States 
also noted, it will be easier to meet emission objectives if we retain all our options. In fact, Mr. 
Chairman, we have taken careful note of the EU intervention from yesterday which indeed is very 
comprehensive by virtue of the wide range of sectors that they will eventually address. 

Canada has identified nine broad areas for action covering: a) energy & transformation 
industries; b) heavy industry; c) residential, commercial and institutional buildings; d) transportation; 
el non-combustible/industrial processes; fl agriculture; g) forestry; h) waste management & sewage 
treatment; and, i) cross-sectoral economic instruments. In our deliberations here, it may be useful 
to consider a framework for each of these areas that, besides identifying a number of policy 
objectives that could serve as the basis for beginning to narrow down the range of relevant actions, 
also promotes the concept of setting strategic directions. 

My delegation is attaching to the written version of this intervention some preliminary 
thoughts on strategic directions and policy objectives in each of the aforementioned areas. 
Reaching early agreement on a set of strategic directions and policy objectives could work to guide 
the Berlin Mandate process  and  beyond - namely that the decisions reached at CoP 3 should be 
seen in the context of a living, evolving process that will continue to set directions, review progress 
and make adjustments as additional scientific and socio-economic information becomes available. 

Mr. Chairman, in listening to delegations' interventions on policies & measures, it his - 
become apparent that we are collectively grappling with how we might begin to narrow the range 
of polices and measures for negotiation in an eventual Protocol or other legal instrument. In that 
respect, Canada believes that having Parties agree to a set of guidelines in identifying appropriate 
policies and measures on which we want to place emphasis could be a helpful way of advancing 



these discussions. In this regard we offer the following guidelines to narrow the range of policies
and measures for analysis and consideration in the Berlin Mandate negotiations. This narrowing
exercise should proceed on the understanding that it does not exclude any relevant sectors or
greenhouse gases and includes sinks. This is consistent with the comprehensive approach adopted
in the FCCC and with the conclusions at AGBM 2 that the narrowing exercise would not mean
closing off options. For the purposes of a Protocol or other legal instrument, then, the AGBM could
choose to place emphasis on those policies &measures that:

will benefit from international coordination or will only be undertaken if agreed to by
(a group of) countries;

have clear potential for reducing net greenhouse gas emissions;

have multiple policy dividends, and are consistent with other national policy
priorities;

make a positive contribution to nations' overall socio-economic status;

are flexible, practical and innovative, allowing for their implementation across a
range of national circumstances;

are transparent, with clear accountability established;

as a package, are comprehensive, covering all relevant sectors, greenhouse gases
and sinks;

work to enhance the development and diffusion of appropriate greenhouse gas
abatement technologies; and,

will facilitate the participation of a larger number of countries in mitigation
opportunities.

Such an exercise will also help to ensure that the policies and measures under discussion
for an eventual Protocol or other legal instrument will be helpful in forming the determination of
appropriate net emissions objectives.

Mr. Chairman, we have heard yesterday a wide variety of ideas about how we proceed to
deal with policies and measures. To assist our deliberations for the next session, my delegation
would like to request that the Secretariat compile a summary of views we have heard about the
ways in which we collectively could identify policies and measures on which emphasis could be

-placed, white at the same time ensuring that all relevant sectors are addressed.

Thank you Mr. Chairman.



STRATEGIC DIRECTIONS AND POUCY OBJECTIVES 
IN THE ELABORATION OF POLICIES AND MEASURES 

In addition to identifying actions listed in the Annex as "policy objectives", Parties may also 
wish to develop "strategic directions" for each relevant sector. Reaching agreement on a set of 
strategic directions and policy objectives will help to more accurately describe the Berlin Mandate 
process and beyond - namely, that the decisions reached at CoP 3 should be seen in the overall 
context of a living, evolving plan that will continue to set directions, review progress and make 
adjustments as additional scientific and socio-economic information becomes available. 

Based on our national experience, our delegation supports using the following strategic 
directions and policy objectives as a basis for beginning to narrow down the range of relevant 
actions. 

Energy and Transformation Industries - as a strategic direction, Canada proposes the following: in 
addition to improving internal efficiencies and promoting the use of renewable energy sources, 
relevant energy service and transformation industries will encourage their customers to improve 
their own energy consumption patterns. Policy objectives could include a) improving energy 
efficiencies and reducing fugitive emissions in existing facilities; b) ensuring that, in capital stock 
turnover, the most commercially viable energy efficient and environmentally sustainable 
technologies are used; c) promoting the development and diffusion of renewable and alternative 
fuels as a viable energy source; d) improving efficiencies in the transmission and distribution of 
electrical power; e) promoting the more efficient use of energy by consumers, through Demand 
Side Management and Integrated Resource Planning programs, among others; and f) supporting R & 
D demonstration and commercialization programs for renewable energy technologies. 

Industry - an appropriate strategic direction would be for Parties agreeing to work to increase 
productivity, thereby promoting the competitive positions of its national industries, vvhile reducing 
greenhouse gas emissions through the use of energy-efficient processes, lower-emitting 
technologies and renewable energy. Policy objectives could include: a) promoting voluntary 
agreements within discrete industrial sectors to reduce net greenhouse gas emissions; b) 
supporting industry to fully take advantage of economically attractive energy efficiency 
improvements; and c) supporting the integration of renewable and alternative energy resources in 
industrial production processes. 

Residential, commercial and institutional - in undertaking to reduce the energy use and greenhouse 
gas emissions in the residential, commercial and institutional building sectors, Parties could agree 
to: a) support research, development and demonstration projects; b) support education, training and 
information dissemination programs among housing and building sector professionals; c) promote 
financing opportunities for energy efficiency investments in buildings; d) expand energy labelling 
programs for buildings and appliances; and e) develop and implement energy efficiency codes and 
standards for buildings and appliances. 

Transportation - in encouraging and implementing opportunities to reduce energy consumed and 
emissions released in transporting people and goods, Parties could agree on a set of policy 
objectives that would: a) seek to improve the competitiveness of other less carbon intensive 
transportation modes; b) enhance public transportation modes; c) strengthen vehicle emission 
controls; d) improve the fuel efficiency of new vehicles; and e) implement inspection/maintenance 
programs. - 

-3- 



Non-combustible/industrial processes - in addition to energy related emissions, there are also 
opportunities within industry to reduce fugitive emissions related to the production, distribution and 
the non-energy use of fossil fuel, process related emissions. A strategic direction for this sector 
could be an agreement amongst Parties to adopt a comprehensive approach in reducing greenhouse 
gas emissions, by targeting opportunities to cut methane and nitrous oxide emissions. A related 
policy objective could be for Parties to promote national/international voluntary agreements with 
producers of adipic and nitric acid, nitrogen fertilizer and aluminum. 

Agriculture - as a strategic objective, Parties could agree to actively support and encourage 
opportunities to reduce ghg emissions and enhance carbon sinks in agriculture. Policy objectives 
could include supporting and promoting actions that would: a) minimize the acreage of tilled 
summer fallow ; b) reducing soil tillage; c) improving new crop varieties and yields; and, d) 
increasing energy efficiencies for all types of agricultural practices. 

Forestry - in actively exploit opportunities to reduce ghg emissions and enhance carbon sinks in 
forestry, Canada would support actions that: a) increase afforestation of marginal agricultural lands; 
b) promote sustainable forest management practices to reduce forest damage and loss; c) improve 
harvesting, on-site preparation and regeneration techniques; and, d) preserve and protect 
environmentally sound recycling processes. 

Waste Management and Sewage Treatment - we propose that as a strategic direction, Parties agree 
to promote best practice guidelines for the reduction of waste, and the capture of methane 
emissions. We are in agreement with the policy objectives proposed in AGBM/1996/2, namely that 
Parties agree to promote recycling and minimizing waste, reduce emissions from sewage treatment. 
and reduce methane emissions from landfills. 

Cross-Sectoral Economic Instruments - Canada could support an agreement amongst Parties to 
promote national efforts to review existing economic instruments and subsidies and to examine 
possibilities to restructure these policies as a way of reducing greenhouse gas emissions. In this 
regard, we note the ongoing work in the OECD and in the Annex 1 Experts' Group Project on 
Common Actions. We would also be interested to have Parties consider a decision on tradeable 
emission permits, one in which Parties will consider support an initial analysis and discussion for an 
emissions trading scheme intended to reduce net greenhouse gas emissions, and in particular, focus 
on its merits in promoting cost-effectiveness and administrative efficiency. Any stitement of 
support for common measures on taxation and subsidies, or an agreement on a set of market 
signals would be too preliminary for discussions at CoP 2. 
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AD HOC GROUP ON THE BERLIN MANDATE (AGBM)
Second Session, March 5-8, 1996
Geneva

Canadian intervention
MARCH 7, 1996

CONTINUING TO ADVANCE THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
EXISTING COMMITMENTS IN ARTICLE 4.1

Thank You, Mister chairman.

Canada has consistently held the position that climate change is a
global problem and, any substantial progress towards the ultimate
objective of the convention requires an effective international response.
The concept is recognized in the Convention, in particular in article 4.1,
which contains commitments for all parties, taking into account their
common but differentiated responsibilities and their specific national
and regional development priorities, objectives, and circumstances.

In Berlin, the Conference of the Parties agreed to advance the
implementation of current commitments, taking into account article
4.3, 4.5, and 4.7. In approaching this part of the mandate, Mr.
chairman, we believe that one needs to look at a number of items,
some of which were addressed at recently concluded sessions of
SBSTA and SBI. In our view, progress has been made on some of
these elements.

First of all, I would like to emphasize that the Second Assessment
Report of the IPCC does contain some useful findings relevant to
Article 4.1, for example, the report indicates that developing countries
and small island states are typically vulnerable to climate change. In
responding to that threat, development pathways that increase energy
efficiency, promote alternative energy technologies, reduce
deforestation, and enhance agricultural productivity, can also be
economically beneficial.

.../2
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Canada believes that it is important for all parties to widely
disseminate the key findings of the Second Assessment Report into the
public domain. We believe that increased public awareness is a key
factor in building a positive public attitude towards the need for urgent
action at home and abroad.

Canada continues to stress the importance of developing national
inventories, national programs of measures to mitigate climate change,
to adapt to climate change, to gain better understanding of climate
change, and to then prepare national communications by all parties. In
this regard during the SBSTA discussions last week, Parties not
included in Annex 1 have shown a strong desire to advance the
preparation of their initial communications. Canada would like to
express its appreciation to the Group Of 77 and China for their
position paper, which covers in a substantial manner, the various
issues necessary to develop the guidelines as well as provides a
reporting format for the national communications. We believè that this
document represents a step forward. Mr. chairman, Canada looks
forward to further discussions on these guidelines, so that they can be
adopted by the Second Conference of the Parties.

Canada considers international cooperation and the transfer of
efficient and state-of-the art technologies and know-how to facilitate
endogenous capacity building as important steps in the implementation
of Article 4.1. In our view, Activities Implemented Jointly (AIJ) is one
mechanism which does offer the advantage of the private sector
investment. Canada has long been a supporter of the concept of joint
implementation (JI) as a cost-effective mechanism to reduce net
greenhouse gas emissions. We believe that the concept will provide
win- win opportunities for both developed and developing countries,
including through the introduction of climate change friendly
technologies. In this regard, we are pleased to see the progress made
at SBSTA last week, with respect to the AIJ reporting guidelines.

Canada is an active participant of the Climate Technology
Initiative (CTI), which was first announced in April 1995 to assist all
interested Parties in meeting both the short and long term objectives of
the Convention.
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Canada also recognizes the importance of the useful work being
carried out by the Climate Convention Secretariat in promoting the
exchange of information through CC:INFO, coordination of activities
through CC:FORUM and CC:TRAIN. All these activities, along with the
excellent work by the secretariat on the compilation of inventory of
technologies should assist Parties in their efforts in advancing the
implementation of Article 4.1.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to note that Canada
encourages international financial institutions such as the World Bank
and its regional agencies to take into account climate change
considerations in their development lending practices. In particular, in
line with the SBI conclusion last week, my delegation would encourage
the Global Environment facility (GEF) to provide timely support for the
preparation of national communications by developing countries.

Thank you, Mister chairman.

March 7, 1996
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Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate 
Third Session  
Geneva  
March 5 - March 9  

CANADIAN INTERVENTION 

VI. POSSIBLE FEATURES OF A PROTOCOL OR ANOTHER LEGAL INSTRUMENT 

Thank you, Mr Chairman 

Mr. Chairman, the discussion on legal issues has focussed on 
the issue of whether the results of the AGBM process should be 
encompassed in a new protocol or whether they would best be 
accommodated in an amendment to the existing Convention. We 
would like to address this and other legal issues. We believe 
it is still too early in the process to determine whether new 
commitments should be contained in an amendment or a protocol 
and emphasize that this decision can only be made when the 
nature and the scope of the commitments are further developed. 
But discussion on these issues will inform our debate and is 
welcome. 

We would like to thank the Secretariat for the paper dealing 
with the possible features of a protocol or another legal 
instrument. This document has assisted us in focussing our 
own thinking. We note and agree that the Subsidiary Bodies and 
the Secretariat could be directed to serve an amendment regime 
as well as a protocol regime. However, it is our view that it 
will be simpler to ensure that Convention institutions apply 
to an amendment than to a separate Protocol. Mandating these 
institutions to apply to a protocol would, in most instances, 
require more coordination than for an amendment and in some 
cases, may require consequential amendments to the existing 
Convention. Also, we doubt that a-separate Bureau would be 
required for an amendment and indeed do not see the utility of 
a separate Bureau to serve a Protocol. 

Should the protocol route be followed, the question of whether 
a separate Conference of the Parties would be necessary or 
desirable would have to be addressed. Yet we have noted that 
certain precedents exist where a Protocol does not have its 
own Conference of the Parties. We are referring to the 
Protocols under the Convention on Long Range Transboundary Air 
Pollution. 

On the issue of communication of information, either an 
amendment or a Protocol will require some changes to the 
Convention text, at the very least to include the new 
commitments as part of the reporting requirement. Some thought 
will have to be given to whether the saine  kind of information 
will be required for the new commitments, and to how reporting 
requirements under an amendment or protocol might affect 



current reporting requirements under the Framework Convention. 
Also, consideration will have to be given to how the 
multilateral consultative process that is being considered by 
the Ad Hoc Group on Article 13 might apply to a protocol. 

Overall, it is our view that there will be less need to create 
new institutions or modify existing regimes with an amendment. 
Similarly, it is our view that the likelihood of policy 
divergence is less within one convention than between a 
convention and a protocol. 

A crucial question is one of procedure. How easily will our 
existing rules permit us to adopt a new legal instrument. 
Under article 17 of the Convention, the Conference of the 
Parties may adopt a Protocol. But given the impasse on the 
Rules of Procedure under the Convention, such a Protocol can 
only be adopted by consensus by the Conference of the Parties  
of the Convention. Without consensus, it cannot go forward. An 
amendment on the other hand can be adopted by three-fourths of 
the Parties present and voting, if consensus cannot be 
reached. 

Another legal issue to be addressed is the future evolution of 
commitments. Given the Canadian view that this legal 
instrument represents one of a number of steps to seek to 
achieve the overall objective of the Framework Convention, 
that is, stabilization of dangerous concentrations of 
greenhouse gases in the atmosphere, the question arises of 
within which legal instrument, the future development of 
commitments, beyond the Berlin Mandate, will take place. Will 
the set of commitments that are being negotiated now provide 
the basis for taking future action beyond this amendment or 
protocol? Or should future obligations beyond the Berlin 
Mandate take place within the Framework Convention. If a 
protocol is the chosen route, and it is further revised, will 
this diminish the significance of the Framework Convention, or 
the balance of interests achieved in that Convention. We must 
address how, and within what framework, we expect future 
obligations to evolve. 

Related to the issue of evolution is the issue of flexibility. 
Flexibility has been commented upon in a number of 
interventions, but often in the context of policy flexibility-
referring to the need to maintain choices in achieving certain 
ends. Canada supports the need for policy flexibility within 
an amendment or within a Protocol. However, in this context, 
we are concerned with the flexibility as a means of adaptation 
of a legal instrument. Whether an amendment or a protocol is 
decided upon, our chosen legal instrument must be able to take 
into account new scientific evidence, progress achieved and 
other relevant socio-economic data and to reflect such 
information in evolving commitments for all Parties. Also, 
relevant in this regard is the need for review and assessment 
of progress. The Convention does provide for several reviews-
any reviews under a new instrument must take account of 
existing obligations and be coordinated with them. A protocol 
would have to contain such provisions or alternatively to rely 
upon and link back to Convention provisions. Lack of movement 



on rules of procedure and the potential implications of this 
for review provisions within a protocol must be examined. 

A general argument in favour of a Protocol approach would be 
that a Protocol could contain a more or less discrete set of 
commitments that could be implemented without affecting the 
Convention obligations. It would represent the lead that Annex 
I Parties are to take in addressing climate change. However, 
in so far as the approaches under the future instrument are to 
be comprehensive and do not focus on specific sectors or other 
discrete elements of action, it may be useful to consider 
keeping these commitments in the Framework Convention. 
We conclude that both the an amendment and a protocol approach 
have merit and can be structured to contain the same elements. 
Future work on this issue should clarify our choices on this 
issue. 

Canada believes that as work on this issue proceeds, the 
following should be considered; 

The use of existing Convention institutions and 
provisions, should be maximized, where possible; 

Coordination and policy coherence are key considerations; 

The implications of procedural constraints on choice of 
instrument should be considered, and especially with 
regard to adoption of a protocol or amendment, and the 
possibility of future amendments; 

The legal instrument chosen should have a capacity to 
evolve; and 

Appropriate roles and levels of obligation, in accordance 
with the Berlin Mandate, must be explored and elaborated, 
for all Parties. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman 
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Canadian statement on behalf of the Annex 1 Experts' Group 



STATEMENT BY
CANADA

ON BEHALF OF THE

ANNEX 1 EXPERTS' GROUP ON

THE FRAMEWORK CONVENTION ON CLIMATE CHANGE

Mr. Chairman:

Canada is taking the floor to update delegates and NGOs on the work of the
Annex 1 Experts' Group on the Framework Convention on Climate Change.

Mr. Chairman, it is a priority of the Annex 1 Group that our work be
transparent and accessible, not only so that we can ensure that all interested
groups and Parties are being kept adequately briefed, but also, more importantly,
so that we have an opportunity to hear from others as to how we might be able to
improve on the work currently being undertaken. It is also important that we make
it clear as to what the Group believes it can realistically deliver for the AGBM in the
time available.

As we mentioned at our intervention during AGBM 2, the Annex 1 Experts'
Group is currently focusing its attention on two projects: 1) policies and measures
for common action and 2) methodologies for estimating the effects of policies and
measures and evaluating projections. As it is the first project which is of most
relevance for the Berlin Mandate process, we will concentrate on its progress in
this intervention.

Prior to this session of the AGBM, the Annex 1 Group submitted a second
progress report on the common actions study. This report, contained in
AGBM/1996 MISC/1 included:

• A revised "Framework for Assessment and Analysis of Common
Actions";

•"List of Policies and Measures for the Common Action Study"; and,

• Scoping papers which briefly describe the work being undertaken on
each measure in tranche I of the Common Action Study.

It should be emphasized that the Common Actions project is an
analytical exercise only and is not intended to prejudge nations' preferences
on policies and measures. The selection of measures for analysis in this
project should not be interpreted as a sign that Parties in the Annex 1 group
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necessarily support any individual measure for its inclusion in a Protocol or
other legal instrument. That will of course be a choice of individual Parties.
These measures were selected for analysis because they cover a broad
range of sectors and instruments.

FRAMEWORK FOR ASSESSMENT AND ANALYSIS

I would first of all like to draw your attention to the "Framework for
Assessment and Analysis of Common Actions". The goal of the common
action study is to broadly assess the relative potential of a range of cost-
effective policies and measures for common action by countries and Parties
listed in Annex I to the FCCC with a view to bringing forward this analysis
to the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate. The framework for analysis
and assessment that has been established for these discrete measures is
intended to provide as full a picture as possible on their relative merits for
the AGBM process.

This study recognizes that there are a range of definitions for common
actions including:

- specific policies and measures implemented by a group of
countries under some form of agreement, to increase the overall
effectiveness of the measure;

- co-ordinated actions intended to implement the same or similar
measures together;

- agreements to take actions in a sector towards a common aim
or target; and,
successful policies and measures that could be replicated by
other Parties.

The framework we are following will ensure, to the extent possible, that the
analysis of each action will cover:

- climate related and other related policy objectives;
- the approaches and methods being used to assess the measure;

- a full and concrete description of the action(s) being analyzed;
- the rationale for common action and ways in which the measure
could be implemented in common;
- possible participants and vehicles for action;
- the potential of the action to reduce net greenhouse gas emissions
and/or increase removal by sinks;
- the economic costs and benefits;
- its political feasibility;
- barriers to successful implementation and options for addressing
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those barriers; and, 
- the time needed to plan and implement the measure, as well as 
when the effects on ghg emissions are likely to be realized. 

The studies also will consider, to the extent possible, the impact of 
proposed common actions on other countries, including on non-Annex 1 
countries. The impact of the measure on all Parties, in terms of costs, trade 
impacts, greenhouse gas reductions, social, environmental and other impacts 
will be given important consideration. 

Of course, there may be some variations to the analytical framework, 
as one could expect, given the diverse nature of the projects being 
undertaken. The weight given to each of the elements may vary according 
to the nature of each study. In fact, we expect that the framework may 
itself evolve somewhat as our analyses progress. . 

COMMON ACTIONS BEING ANALYZED 

Mr. Chairman, the Annex 1 Experts' Group has identified six broad 
areas for possible common actions. They are sustainable transport, energy 
market reform, economic/fiscal instruments, demand side efficiency, 
sustainable agriculture and forestry and energy efficiency reforms for 
countries whose economies are undergoing to a transition to market based 
economies. Within these broad areas, the Annex 1 Group has scheduled 
eight discrete measures for analysis in the first tranche that will be expected 
to be completed in time for the second Conference of the Parties. The 
analysis of the second tranche of measures are expected to be ready for 
submission to the AGBM prior to CoP 3. 

I would now like to describe the work being underway for each of the 
Tranche 1 measures. 

Sustainable Transport 

In the area of sustainable transport, we will be analyzing actions that 
would seek to reduce CO2  emissions from road vehicles through cost-
effective measures that encourage the development and use of more energy 
efficient vehicles and changes in vehicle use. This measure is intended as 
but one piece in the sustainable transport 'puzzle' - the second tranche will 
look at actions to reduce CO2 emissions from road vehicles through cost-
effective measures that encourage improvements in infrastructure, reducing 
the need to travel; the use of alternative fuels; and changes in transport 

mode. 
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In the first tranche, the study will examine two options for common
action: 1) countries agreeing to adopt packages of measures aimed at
achieving negotiated C02 reduction targets, with the actual combination of
measures being chosen by the individual countries; and 2) specific measures
that could be undertaken by governments individually or in common, such as
a vehicle sales tax on a sliding scale, fuel economy standards, or a common
level for, or a common increase in, taxes on fuels purchased for use in road
vehicles in Annex I countries.

Energy Market Reform

In the area of energy market reform, we will seek to identify those
barriers to the free operation of market forces which significantly discourage
the use of clean fuels or energy efficiency in the production and
consumption of electricity. Barriers to be examined will include market entry
barriers, regulatory or government imposed market distortions, trade barriers
and barriers to consumer choice.

We will also be looking at the potential contribution of full cost pricing
in energy market reforms, focusing, for illustrative purposes, on the
electricity sector. In this project, the Annex 1 Group will look at the viability
of reducing CO2 and other greenhouse gas emissions, through, for instance,
emission fees on pollutants such as nitrogen oxide and sulfur dioxide.

Economic/Fiscal Instruments

For economic/fiscal instruments, the analysis will explore opportunities
to reduce greenhouse gas emissions associated with electricity and transport
through subsidy reforms in those two sectors. In electricity, the analysis
will focus on budgetary subsidies, including tax exemption and differential
schemes. It will also study the impact of removing price supports for
domestic fuels.

This analysis focuses on budgetary subsidies for the road transport
sector, cross-subsidies between road users, indirect or implicit subsidies,
including the failure to internalize the full social costs of road use. The
study will briefly explore the existence of subsidies that reduce greenhouse
gas emissions, such as those to alternative fuels and other transport modes.

We are also looking at how taxes could work to reduce C02 and other
greenhouse gas emissions from fossil fuel use, while improving overall
energy efficiencies. The nature of such taxes (on C02, all greenhouse gases,
carbon/energy or a general tax on energy), their level, and the use of the tax
revenues generated are key elements of the study. Countries' different
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starting points, including differences in costs, time horizons, as well as
existing energy tax levels and how other externalities are internalized, will be
taken into account. The potential role for carbon offsets, through
afforestation, will also be considered.

Demand Side Efficiency

In the area of demand side efficiency, one focus will be on voluntary
agreements. Voluntary agreements have attracted interest among policy
makers as a low cost, flexible tool for achieving reductions in greenhouse
gas emissions from industry. For the purposes of this particular tranche,
three industries will be considered, namely those producing iron & steel,
aluminum and adipic acid. Drawing on Annex I country experience with
voluntary agreements, the study will review their different forms, (including
incentives structures), assess a limited number of specific formulations of
international voluntary agreements and evaluate the feasibility of their use
for 'common action." A key issue for the study will address the structure
and form of international voluntary arrangements and their relevance for all
Annex I countries. The study will also consider different national contexts
and starting points, and the trade-off between the cost and effectiveness of
alternative types of voluntary agreements.

The other demand side efficiency measure being studied is energy
efficiency standards for home appliances and office equipment. Product
standards are playing an increasingly important role in Annex I countries'
strategies to meet their energy and environmental policy goals. The effects
and costs of implementing comparable minimum efficiency standards within
regional sub-groups of Annex I countries will be analyzed. Other elements
that will be studied include: the possible use of energy efficiency indicators
on a regional or international level to judge the effects of standards; and the
issues that could arise in harmonizing test protocols.

Sustainable Agriculture/Forestry

Common actions in support of sustainable agriculture and forestry can
play a potentially significant role in reducing net greenhouse gas emissions.
By CoP 2 we expect to report on progress on the first part of a two part
study, with Tranche I exploring a wide range of cost-effective response
options and identifying measures which could eventually be advocated in the
form of "guidelines" for agriculture and forestry.
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Specific measures to be analyzed will include oppo rtunities, in agriculture, 
for improved feeding practices; reductions and changes in the application of 
nitrogenous fertilizers and animal wastes to farmland; the reduction of fossil-
fuel use in agricultural production; and the enhancement of carbon 
sequestration and retention in agricultural soils. 

In forestry, the project will analyze oppo rtunities to reduce greenhouse 
gas emissions and enhance removals by sinks by preserving biomass in 
forests.with forest management; encouraging afforestation; and increasing 
the transfer of forest biomass carbon into products such as biofuels and • .. 
long-lived wood products. 

Financing Energy Efficiency in Countries Whose Economies are In Transition 
to Market Based Economies 

FinallY, there may exist a significant potential for reducing greenhouse 
gas emissions by improving energy efficiency in Annex I countries, 
particularly in countries whose economies are in transition to a market based 
economy. The first tranche will identify oppo rtunities for energy efficiency 
improvement in EIT countries, and to assess the role of financing from 
multilateral development banks and other institutions in realizing these 
opportunities. Using this information, specific measures will be developed 
which could be assessed during tranche ll of the Common Action project. 

Barriers to the realization of energy e fficiency will be identified, and 
specific financing options will be suggested for a representative sample of 
projects. Emphasis will be given in the study to the role of multilateral 
development banks and the private sector (including venture capital) as 
possible 'vehicles for action" to improve energy efficiency in EIT countries. 

Mr. Chairman, in closing, I would like to underscore the importance 
Annex I countries attach to this work. We are hopeful that the analyses we 
produce will advance our AGBM discussions and prove a worthwhile 
investment for the Convention. 

Allow me to also express our continued deep thanks to the staff in 
the OECD and lEA Secretariats for their thorough and timely work. Thank 
you Mr. Chairman. 



Report of the Annex 1 Experts' Group Meeting 
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The purpose of the meeting was to review progress on the projects under the group and•W-Mbb-on"
timing and a review procedure for interim products leading up to COP2 (July 1996). Main^eIements

of the discussion and decisions on each of the agenda items are reported below. '

Policies and Measures for Common Action Study

Since Montreux (4 November), when Delegates decided on a list of polices and measures to be
studied under the project, good progress has been made. A submission (including the full iist;af
policies and measures to be analyzed, 9 tranche I scoping papers and the framework for ana]Ns).'
were submitted to the FCCC Secretariat and appeared as a miscellaneous document
(AGBM/1996/misc.1) in AGBM-3. Recognizing that it is essential to attempt to draw on experience
in Annex I countries, early drafts or extended outlines for the 9 tranche I studies have also been
distributed for review and comment to experts nominated by the Group. It was noted that comments
on these interim products have been requested for 14 March.

Agreement was reached on a further schedule to allow submission of a final report on Tranche I in
time to appear at COP-2:

4 March Early drafts and extended outlines circulated to experts nominated by Delegates to
review individual studies.

29 March First draft Tranche I studies distributed to Annex I Expert Group delegates for wide
review and comment (government and non-government reviewers)*.

19 April Delegation comments* due to OECD/IEA secretariat.

10 May Draft submission for COP2 (summary compilation report based on individual Tranche

1 studies) and 2nd draft tranche 1 studies distributed to delegations for Government

review and comment.

31 May Delegation comments* to OECD/IEA secretariat.

5-7 June** Annex I Expert Group Meeting to finalize summary compilation report for submission

to COP2.

early July Working Draft Tranche I studies released widely.

8-19 July COP2

[* Annex I Expert Group delegates are responsible for ensuring the appropriate distribution to
relevant reviewers in their country. In addition, compilation of comments coming back from these
reviewers is the responsibility of Annex I Expert Group delegates.]
[** Final dates of this meeting to be confirmed; alternative dates are 3-5 June.]

To provide delegates with timely information on the status of the individual studies, the Secretariat

agreed to circulate a short monthly report by email to the Annex I Group.
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The Secretarieteormect delegates of a possible.scheduleof products for Tranche 
recognizing. thIsgenneedetaitadiworkeraz.auetameiatect beePg wolgd- be. considgect 
meeting. Delinet taiCkixi.te .erthei  Z  key., (ttriteinincep  May)  prior it> 
meeting: 

• 

10 April 

10 May 
5-7 June 

Early Sept 
End Sept 
Oct 96 
Early Dec 

Revised scoping papers for Tranche II distributed to Delegates with a propose:budget , 
 for Tranche 

• Comments from delegations due on Tranche II scoping papers. 
Annex I Expert Group Meeting: finalize scoping papers for Tranche U,  agree to 
additional budget request and initiate studies. 
First draft Traitche II studies circulated to Annex I delegations for comment_ 

- Delegation comments due to OECD/MA Secretariats. 
2nd draft Tranche II studies to delegations for wider review. 
AGBM5/F1na1 Tranche II studies available near this date. 

Methods for Projections and Estimating the Effects of Policies and Measures 

The Secretariat presented a summary of results of the first questionnaire on methods sent to 
govemment experts on national communications. The delegates were invited to provide comments 
by 15 April on this document and on possible next steps for this project. Delegates agreed that this 
project will not be able to directly contribute to the revision of guidelines for national 	• 
communications from Annex I countries, for which comments must be provided to the FCCC 
Secretariat by 15 April 1996. 

On future work, delegates expressed the need to coordinate this work with that of the 
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Several options could be considered; for instance, the 
project could aim to contribute to the preparation of second national communications, or a longer-
term contribution to methodological questions. The Secretariat would welcome comments from the 
Group on what practical contributions could be. 

On the basis of comments it will receive, the Secretariat agreed to provide a workplan to be 
presented to the Annex I Experts Group at its meeting next June. 

Financial Staius of the Project 

The Secretariat reported on the financial status of the project, especially with respect to the budget 
for the "common actions study." Following a funding request letter from Doug Russell, which was 

• sent to all Annex I Group Delegates, donations from 5 countries were received totalling 
approximately 1,325,000 FF. This amount is roughly equivalent to the amount of funding requested 
to execute the Tranche I studies. At this time, the Tranche I studies are nearing first drafts and 
1,300,000 of the budgeted amount of 1,350,000 has been either spent (or committed) on this effort. 

Approximately 655,000 FF was carried over to the project from the previous work perio -ci. Combined 
with remaining funds from the Tranche I, total funding available to the project since Montreux is 
1,980,000 FF. This compares to a total budget for the period through March 1997 of 3,650,000 FF. 
Expenditures (including necessary commitments) on core staff salaries (contracts for one full time 
through the end of 1996) are estimated at 775,000. To fully fund the project through to March 1997, 
around 1,670,000 will be needed according to the original budget. It is urgent that additional grant 
funds for the project be made available to allow the planned meeting of the Annex I Group to 
proceed in June 1996 and to allow Tranche II studies to begin in an orderly manner. 



grants

!Grants Responding to Request for Funds

Amount i Amount FF
Netherlands FF 500000 500000
Switzerland SF 1000001 400000
Sweden I USS 15000 75000
Norway NKr 400000 310080
Ireland FF 38500 38500

Total ! I 1323580

Expenditures

Beg Balance 655000
New Grant Funds 1323580
Total Available 1978580
Total Budget 3650000
Remaining Funds Needed 1671420
(to fully fund project through March 97)

Expenditures tranche I studies 1300000
Core support 775000
(includes salaries thru 12/96 plus actual
travel through Feb 96)

!Total Expenditures 2075000
lTotal Remaining Fundsi -96420
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Mr Chairman,

Australia welcomes the report to the AGBM by the Chairman of the
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. As SBSTA pointed out, this is the most
comprehensive assessment of available scientific information related to climate
change. We note, in particular, findings which are of central significance to the
proceedings of the AGBM. These include:

• Atmospheric concentrations of greenhouse gases and aerosols are increasing
largely because of human activities.

• The balance of evidence suggests a discernible human influence on global climate.

• Stabilisation of C02 concentrations at any level lower than 3 times present day
levels would require emissions to eventually drop substantially below 1990
emissions.

• Flexible, cost-effective policies relying on economic incentives and instruments as
well as coordinated instruments can considerably reduce mitigation and adaptation
costs, or can increase cost effectiveness of emissions reduction measures.

• Equity considerations are an important aspect of climate change policy and in
achieving sustainable development.

Australia considers that these points and the food for thought offered during the
informal workshop on QELROs last week, together give new substance to the work of
the AGBM at this session. It is important that, when considering next steps -
establishing emission objectives and the policies and measures to implement them -
we ensure the best match between policies and what the science and the technical,
economic and social experts are telling us. The IPCC findings and the Workshop
underline that there is a range of options and paths for action available.

Indeed it is evident that achievement of our environmental objectives will be
enhanced by recognising the differences in country circumstances and using this
constructively in addressing the variety of options for action available. Flexibility can
create opportunities for wider and more effective action, not close it off. Looking at
this in another way, flexibility in implementation will deliver the best and also the
most equitable environmental outcome.

Australia has always supported the principle of differentiation among parties on the
basis of equity as central to an effective Convention. This principle is, after all, made
fundamental to the Convention in Article 4.2(a) and other places; this is carried
through to the requirement in the Berlin Mandate to ensure `equitable and appropriate
contributions by Annex I parties to the global effort to address climate change'. So
the principle will certainly need to be reflected in any post-2000 agreement. This was
acknowledged at AGBM 2 which in respect of possible emission objectives concluded
that:



each countries' ability to undertake mitigation action should be expected to be 
proportional to each country's capacity to pay for reducing emissions 
(calculated, for example, on the basis of GDP per capita); 

countries of comparable income should face similar costs of reducing 
emissions on a per capita basis; 

countries should equalise percentage emission reductions relative to the 
emission trend; 

countries should undertake equal percentage per capita emission reductions - 
comparing per capita emissions in the base year with the same measure in the 
target year-, 

mitigation action should be proportional to a country's emissions - based on 
current levels or emission trends. 

As negotiations proceed, we and other parties may add to or subtract from this list. 

We emphasise that while the Secretariat and Parties have, for the purposes of 
discussion, addressed the issues of emission objectives and policies and measures 
separately, they are in fact an integrated whole. Negotiations on policies and measures 
cannot be determined in isolation of emission objectives; and negotiations on 
emission objectives should include consideration of the inter-linkages with policies 
and measures. 

In this respect, we note the suggestion in the Secretariat documentation for this 
meeting including the annotated agenda about the need for these discussions to 
address the nature of the eventual quantified objectives including the linkage to the 
elaboration of policies and measures. 

There is much work yet in front of us before we can identify ernission objectives 
which, when linked to policies and measures, will fulfil the Mandate our Ministers 
gave us in Berlin. We need more analysis and assessment to assist us as we move 
forward. We need to base our decisions on the best advice - scientific, economic and 
social - available. We have to find ways to be sure that what we do is fair and seen to 
be fair. We must succeed in all of this or we shall fail to complete the task with which 
we have been entrusted. 
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Mr. Chairman, 

Italy, on behalf of the European Union, would like to address a few aspects of this 
important element of the Berlin Mandate. 

1) As already indicated when expressing our views about the structure of the protocol or other 
legal instrument, the EU reaffirms the need that, in order to strengthen and enlarge the 
Convention commitments, the protocol or other legal instrument should be set up in a 
combined approach, including commitments: 

adopting policies and measures, including measures co-ordinated at international 
level, as well as, 
setting quantified limitation and reduction objectives within specified time-frames; 

These two elements are interdependent from one another. 

2) Limitation and reduction objectives should be ambitious enough to reflect the change in 
emission trends in Annex-1 Parties needed in order to progress towards the ultimate objective 
of the Convention.. 

3) The EU, on the basis of the latest analysis, is on course to return its CO2 emissions to 1990 
levels by the year 2000, but at the same time recognises that further efforts will be necessary 
to achieve the stabilizatiOn objective. 

4) The IPCC Second. Assessment Repoi-t is the principal reference document for global emission 
reduction objectives, the technical potential and cost-effectiveness of measures to be selected 
within the portfolio of options defined by the IPCC. 

5) According to -IPCC, stabilization of atmospheric concentrations of CO2 at twice the pre-
industrial level, i.e. 550-ppm, will eventually require global emissions to be less than 50% of 
current levels of emissions. Su -ch a concentration level will already lead to an increase of the 
global average temperature of around 2°C above the pre-industrial level. 
Given the serious risks of such an increase and particularly the very high rate of change, we 
think that levels lower than 550 ppm should guide limitation and reduction efforts. 

- 
Any eventual stabilized concentration is governed more by the accumulated anthropogenic 
carbon dioxide emissions from now until the time of stabilization, than by the way those 
emissions change over the period.  This means that, for a given stabilized concentration value, 
higher emissions in early decadès require lower emissions later  on The risks of delay are high 
however: technological changes are slow, environmental impacts will be_more.serious and costs 
may be much higher. An optimum emission redtiction--- path should also try to minimize -
economic costs by ma-king use of-efficient replacement inveStments at the end of the ecOnomic 
life of a plant and equipment, i.e. at the point of capital stock turnover and cost reductions over 
time on the basis of RD&D. 

7) 	In this context, the IPCC notes that significant reductions in greenhouse gas emissions.  are 
technically possible, and  can  be economically feasible. It also notes that significant "no-regrets" 
opportunities are available; and that there is a rationale, on the basis of potential risk, for action 
beyond no regrets. There.  are large differences in the cost of reducing greenhouse Éas 
emissions, and enhancing-.sinks, among countries due to their state of economic development, 
infrastructures choices, and natural resource base. International cooperation in a framèwork of 



bilateral, regional or international agreements could significantly reduce the global cost of
reducing emissions and lessening emission leakages.

8) Based on the precautionary principlé the scale of the problem requires urgent action at the
widest possible level. For Annex I Parties the first task must be to succeed in returning
emissions to 1990 levels by the year 2000. Annex I Parties must also agree on credible and
challenging limitation and reduction objectives for the early years of the next century.
The EU notes in this context the importance of coordinating efforts with the other Annex -1
Parties; it welcomes ongoing work on policies and measures for common action in the
framework of OECD/IEA and expects all OECD Members to commit themselves to specific
obligations of Annex-1 Parties under the Convention.
Non-Annex I Parties must continue to advance the implementation of their commitments.

9) The formulation cf quantified objectives is a complex issue which requires urgent
consideration, both as regards the level of the limitation and reduction. objectives and the
question of time-frames. We know that the share of the global emission originating in
developing countries will grow to meet their social and development needs. The message is
clear: industrial countries need to continue to take the lead in gradually reducing emissions for
decades after the year 2000, leading to a significant reduction by the middle of the next century
for all industrialised countries together.

Based on the Second Assessment Report of IPCC more precise figures are now available for
the strategic guidance of AGBM on the limitation- and reduction of overall emissions: these
figures suggest that, given the increasing share of the global emissions originating in developing
countries and based on common but differentiated responsibility, industrialised countries, acting
together,_ would need eventually to reduce their emissions -further than the average global
reduction foreseen by IPCC. -- - -
Quantified limitation and reduction objectives in the protocol or other legal instrument should
be determined by the need to reduce the risks of climate change, by the technical potential to
realise-reductions.and by theii- costs and-econbmic-impact. Moreover-there is the question of
how to distribute the commitments among Parties ._ -

10) The EU considers that, for the successful negotiation of reduction objectives in the protocol or
other legal instrument, further efforts in terms of political will, flexibility, imagination and
equity criteria will be required between the Parties. _.

11) As agreed in the second session we need to make progress on assessing relevant information
and narrowing the range of options. The EU would like to make the following remarks based
upon questions raised in point 22 of Secretariat note-(FCCCIAGBMI1996/1/Add.1):

- nature of the objectives:
In the light of the Convention's ultimate objective, the-absolute level of emissions and Yemovals
must play an important role, but also relative objectives such as efficiency improvement should
be explored;

- individual-Party and/or collective' objectives -
The question is whether the use of individual-Party and/or collective objective should be
pursued. -
Collective objectives for Annex-I Parties could take the form of;
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emissions for the Annex-1 Parties, as a group;
emissions for the OECD Parties as a group and emissions for non-OECD Parties
as a group;

In both cases these would require at the same time as the collective objective is set, an equitable
sharing within the appropriate group or groups of the limitation and reduction objectives.
Individual Party objectives could take the form of uniform limitation and reduction objectives
or differentiated objectives.

These concepts however are linked to the question of differentiation which is dealt with in the
next point.

-differentiation among Annex-I Parties and mechanisms to implements it

In order to identify appropriate differentiated objectives it is essential to explore options which
take account of the principles established in the Convention and reaffirmed in the Berlin
Mandate. The problem is to find an equitable, acceptable and timely way of differentiation.
This will undoubtedly involve methodological as well as political considerations.
Inter alla economic and demographic indicators, equity criteria and flexibilitÿ to reduce
economic impact and mitigation costs should be considered.

- time frames

With regard to the specified time frames, the Berlin Mandate suggest the years 2005, 2010, and
2020. There are two important aspects to take into consideration:
a) in view of the ultimate objective of the Convention and IPCC Second Assessment

Réport that overall global emissions below. the current levels will be required to
meet that objective, a protocol or'- other legal instrument should encourage
fundamental changes in. the trends of greenhouse gas- emissions; this would call for
longer time frames to create a reliable strategic framework for planning and
investment decisions;

by -in view of the need for accountability-of Parties and to facilitate regular monitoring
of the development of.overall emissions shorter time frames are Also important.

The EU therefore considers it appropriate to include in the protocol or other legal instrument
the time frames specified in the Berlin Mandate: 2005.and 2010 as preferable and 2020 as a
possible longer term perspective.

12) As regards the periodical revision of commitments and monitoring, we envisage that the
objectives should beTeriodically reviewed and updated in the light of further -analysis and
assessment, technological progress and agreement=reached on the co-ordination of instruments
in this or- other international fora.
Implementàtion of objectives should be regularlÿ monitored.

13) Finally, some further thought should be given to the possibility of creating incentives for Parties
to take early action, especially since IPCC Second AssessmEnt Report indicates that it is the
cumulative emissions (sum of annual emissions over a period of time) that will determine the
future level of greenhouse gas concentrations. During the QELROs workshop last week in
several presentations this idea was discussed, as a contribution to both lowering overall costs
as well as creating incentives for early-àction. We think this approach should- be considered by_
AGBM. - -
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Mr. Chairman, 

Germany fully supports the statement presented earlier by the Italian delegation on behalf 

of the European Union. We would in addition like to make some-further comments on the 

subject of quantified limitation and reduction objectives within specified timeframes. 

1. AGBM decided at its last session that it wanted to review the aspects of the IPCC 

Second Assessment Report (SAR) relevant to quantified emission limitation and 

reduction objectives within specified timârames (QLRO). 

It is Germany's firm conviction that the findings of the IPCC Second Assessment • 

Report clearly underline the need for urgent action to mitigate climate change if we are 

to prevent dangerous anthropogenic interference with the climate system - which is the 

ultimate objective of our work under the Convention. Setting new quantified emission 

objectives for the years beyond 2000 is an essential and urgent task in this process. 

We found that a number of IPCC assessments exist that clearly facilitate our task of 
assessing and narrowing down the range of options regarding QLRO. In light of the 
comprehensive EU statement regarding our review of the SAR findings I will only 
highlight a few assessments again in this regard: 

Stabilization of atmospheric concentrations at twice the pre-industrial level will 
eventually require global emissions to be less than 50% of current levels. At the 
same time, the share.  of global emissions from developing countries will grow to 

meet their social and developmental needs. For these reasons, industrialized 
countries need to significantly reduce emissions  aller the year 2000. 

IPCC also states that the steeper the increase in emissions (hence concentrations), 
the more quickly is the climate projected to change. In addition, it is mainly the 
cumulative emissions, i.e. the sum of armual emissions over time, that will 
determine the future level of GHG concentrations. This means that higher emissions 
in early decades require lower emissions later on. In a model, this can be done 
easily. In practice, it tums out to be far more difficult, as steep emission reductions 
quickly get more expensive. 
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IPCC also found that significant- reductions in GHG emissions are technically 

possible, and can be economically feasible. It also stated that significant 'no-regrets' 

opportunities are available with a broad range of cost-effective technologies, 

policies and measures to markedly reduce net GHG emissions. There is also 

justification for action beyond no regret. 

2. In the light of the IPCC SAR findings, quantified limitation and reduction objectives 

are an essential instrument in developing an adequate next step towards implementing 

the ultimate objective of our Convention. 

QLRO should promote the earliest possible application of environmentally sound and 

less carbon-intensive available technologies. At the same time, targets should be set 

sufïiciently far ahead as to ensure that also investments with longer-term impacts that 

result in significant emission reductions as well as the necessary changes in 

consumption and production patterns are encouraged. Therefore, shorter- and medium-

term targets are needed to set a clear and reliable framework for the development and 

implementation of national and regional policies and measures to combat climate 

change. This would allow policy makers and other actors to optimize the mix of 

available policies and measures. 

Together with our partners in the European  Union we therefore consider it appropriate 

for the first stage of a protocol or another legal instrument to focus on two time 

horizons: 2005 and 2010. This is short enough to have to step up our efforts but also 

long enough way to be able to develop balanced programmes and to give the different 

actors sufficient scope for adjustment. Such a two-phased first step would also allow 

for an interim monitoring and review of the effectiveness of the measures taken which 

we see as crucial in order to stay on track in the longer term. The year 2020 may be 

taken as an additional target, although in light of many uncertainties regarding, inter 

alia,-emission trends and changing circumstances such as economic structurel, trading 

patterns and tecluiology development, we feel that it is too far into the future to reliably 

guide our efforts. 

3. Germany therefore proposes as reduction objectives for Annex I Parties in a protocol 

or another legal instrument a reduction of CO2 etnissions 

- of 10% by the year 2005, and 

- of 15-20% by the year 2010, 

both against the base year of 1990. We think this is both an ambitious and realistic 

approach for the next step to be decided upon at COP 3. Fully aware of the . 

comprehensive approach inherent to our Convention, we are currently also drawing up 
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our proposals for targets regarding gases other than C02, such as methane and nitrous

oxide. We would like to see these reduction objectives being binding commitments in a

protocol or other legal instrument. A certain degree of flexibility should be allowed to

Annex I Parties with economies in transition comparable to the stipulation in Article 4

para 6 of the FCCC.

We think that these proposals fit well into the protocol structure as proposed by the

European Union at the last AGBM session as part of the combined approach in the

Berlin Mandate of both elaborating policies and measures as well as setting quantified

limitation and reduction objectives within specified timeframes.

We don't want to be misunderstood in this respect. Our proposal for CO2 targets for

Annex I Parties in 2005 and 2010 does in no way effect our existing national target.

Germany remains committed to reducing the 19901evel of its CO2'emissions by 25%
by the 2005.

Our proposals are based on two conceptual considerations in specifying QLRO:

Firstly, it is the single gas approach which we prefer because of its greater

precision. It also avoids the methodological difficulties associated with calculating

CO2 equivalents by using global warming potentials.

Even if we had an overall objective it is our view that it could initally only relate to

a specifically defined list of gases owing to the varying degrees of scientific

knowledge and data availability with regard to the different greenhouse gases.

Secondly, the concept of a flat rate reduction: This concept has proven its worth in

comparable environmental conventions and protocols. It has the virtue of simplicity

and practicality. It also accounts for countries' differences in starting points,

economic structures, resource bases and available technologies by measuring each

Party's efforts against its historic levels of emissions.

We recognize, of course, that there are other ways of approaching the concept of

equity, such as a differentiation oflargets. However, we foresee enormous practical

difficulties and obstacles in identifping the relevant factors affecting the emissions

of different greenhouse gases, in deriving corresponding indicators, in generating

reliable and comparable data needed, and, last but not least, in weighting these

indicators. The selection of indicators as well as their relative weight is highly .'

arbitrary, with results differing substantially. This was demonstrated once more in

presentations during the workshop that was held last week. Parties therefore would
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come up with very different proposals according to their individual circumstances 
and capabilities. This approach therefore would mean even more complicated and 

lengthy negotiations without necessarily ensuring a more equitable outcome. 

Mr. Chairman, 

These were further assessments, conclusions and proposals in addition to the German 
views already presented at earlier AGBM sessions and documented in different Misc. 
documents. We hope that they can contribute to further assess the issue of quantified 
limitation and reduction objectives with specified timeframes and to narrow down the 
range of options meriting further attention. We think that this is an important task to 
perform at this session in order to allow to focus our discussions and to start to shift the 
emphasis of this process from analysis and assessment towards the negotiation of a 
protocol or other legal instrument. Time is short until COP 3. We already agreed at 

AGBM 1 that COP 2 is to take stock of the overall process and to intensify the efforts 
to adopt a protocol or other legal instrument at COP 3. In order to enable COP 2 to 

deliver this task, we would like to propose that the Secretariat is requested to prepare a 

document for AGBM 4 and COP 2 that compiles - without any judgement added - the 

proposals made so far - ordering them according to the central elements of the Berlin 

Mandate: 

Strengthening the commitments in Art. 4.2(a) and (b): 

* policies and measures, 
* quantified limitation and reduction objectives within specified timeframes. 

Continuing to advance the implementation of Art. 4.1, 

Possible features of a protocol or another legal instrument. 	. 

In our view, such a single document - although being a preliminary synopsis of 

prdposals presented so far - would be of considerable help to AGBM 4 and COP 2 in 

fulfilling their task, as a matter of urgency, to enable COP 3 to adopt an ambitious 

protocol or other legal instrument that is a real step forward towards achieving the 

ultimate objective of our Convention. For further input, AGBM 3 should invite Parties 

to submit additional proposals to the Secretariat by 15 April 1996. 

Thank you. 



Intervention of the United States of America on
Quantified Emission Limitation and Reduction Objectives

Third Meeting of the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate
March 6, 1996

Thank You Mr. Chairman:

The United States would like to make a few brief remarks on this issue - which we

believe to be perhaps the most critical facing the parties as they struggle to agree on next steps

to address the climate change problem. As we all heard from Professor Bert Bolin, Chairman
of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, there is a growing certainty that the issue
confronting us is real, and is one that has potentially catastrophic consequences for us all.

Our key tasks are understanding what alternatives exist to combat this threat in an
environmentally and economically sustainable manner, and developing the political will to
remedy this problem. It is for this reason that the United States has, over the past several
months, intensified our own analytic efforts to look for the best solution. It was also for this
reason that we so strongly urged the Parties to consider developing both their own and
common efforts to analyze the effects of various targets and timetables on emission levels, as
well as on our global and national economies.

The United States wishes to thank the Secretariat for its efforts in organizing the workshop
on QELROs that was held last week. In our view, there are a number of important lessons to
be learned both from that session, and from our own analyses of the QELRO issue:

• Though all Parties havé agreed to undertake additional steps, there are different views on
how we might best implement targets and timetables, and about the most environmentally
beneficial and cost-effective structure for them;

• The call for possible differentiation between Parties raises many issues on which we will

need to work; and

• The level, timing, location and sharing of action clearly affect the expected environmental
impacts and benefits, as well as the costs, and must be more fully considered.

It is also clear to us that under the structure of the "aim" set forth in Article 4.2(a) and
(b), that few countries are likely to achieve their current domestic goals with the existing array
of policies and measures being taken. Given the high hopes with which all countries set out
to meet their aim in 1992 when the FCCC was adopted, we must begin to consider what
shortcoming afflicts us all, and why success is so elusive. We must take whatever action is

necessary to make sure that our next steps are a success.

The next steps we take must meet tests of both environmental sustainability and cost-
effectiveness. In our statement on this issue at AGBM-2, we noted the potential advantages of
thinking about cumulative targets and multiparty targets, as well as annual or periodic targets.
These concepts were elaborated on by a number of presentations at the QELRO workshop last
week. The flexibility to determine the timing over which a given quantity of emissions will
occur offers the potential for countries to choose the most cost-effective paths. Similarly,
flexibility as to where reductions are made can offer the potential for additional cost savings.



• 
If we choose a cost-effective structure -- that is, if we use our limited resources wisely 

— we will in fact be able to afford to do more to protect the climate. This will ensure the 
effectiveness of the  global program in the face of serious competition for scarce resourr.es 
from other critical national and international problems. Environmental solutions must go 
hand-in-hand with economic growth. Our emphasis on cost-effectiveness is meant to capture 
both the environmental and economic aspects of climate strategies needed to promote 
sustainable development. 

One of the key articles in the FCCC (Article 4, in paragraphs 2(a) and 10) speaks to 
the need to consider national circumstances when setting targets and timetables as appropriate 
incentives for additional action. The inclusion of this language underscores the agreement 
among parties that any future step must provide flexibility in the implementation of 
obligations. 

Mr. Chairman, these things having been said, it is clear that we have not yet found 
consensus on next steps. We have been provided with proposals for a protocol from the 
Alliance of Small Island States, as well as a fratnework for a Protocol from the European 
Union, and suggestions on a protocol by the Russian Federation. We have had a preliminary 
exchange of views at our last AGBM session, and have heard from a number of technical 
experts on how we may move forward -- and of some of the consequences to our moving in 
any given manner. 

The United States has made significant progress in advancing our own thinking during 
this analytical phase of our process. We are assessing the effects of various protocol proposes 
submitted by others on our own economy (a task which we have begun, and hope to complete 
by COP2). We need to assess how we could most flexibly implement the various proposes 
that have been laid before us. We look forward to sharing our results with you at the next 
session, and to beginning the development and negotiation, on the basis of our shared 
understanding, of a text for next steps to which we can all agree. 

Thank you. 
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EU STATEMENT ON AGENDA ITEM 4b:

POLICIES AND MEASURES

Italy. on behalf of the EU would like to make the following statement:

The Convention requires broad commitments in support of the aim of returning greenhouse gas

emissions to 1990 levels by 2000. As a further step. the Berlin Mandate calls for us to elaborate policies

and measures, as well as to set quantified emission limitation and reduction objectives.

The European Union believes this approach reflects both the need to take specific action to mitigate

climate change and the importance, given the ultimate objective of the Convention and the size of the

task before us, of putting in place new, concrete foundations on which to build in the years ahead.

We consider that this aspect of our work is crucial. The EU has therefore taken up your invitation. Mr.

Chairman, to bring forward substantive inputs in order to advance the process. In this regard. the EU

believes that the Secretariat has produced excellent papers introducing the concept of policy objectives

and outlining the specific policies and measures which Annex I Parties have already put in place to

meet existing commitmënts.

Such policies and measures will contribute to limiting and reducing emissions of greenhouse gases. We

need to pursue this in the first decades of the next century, and we must therefore agree challenging

objectives for these policies and measures.

In this context, the EU has started a programme of work on po^icies and measures which.should take

us up l.o COP 2 and beyond.

Firstly, we have identified eleven main areas for investigation.

Secondly. within each area we are in the process of identifying a set of key policies and measures.

Thirdly, we will need to identify indiçators, objectives and possible targets for policies and measures,

and to assess. the expected effect on the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions.

We shall also need to consider how the measures should be distributed through the three Annexes of

the draft protocol structure proposed by the EU at AGBM 2.



Mr. Chairman ,  this work is a substantial task, and we are, as yet, only part way through it. We expect 

the work to be completed by AGBM 4 and thus to feed it into COP 2. Today, we have four papers on: 

- renewable energies; 

- energy efficiency standards, labelling and other product-related measures: 

- CO2  emissions from the transportation sector; 
- economic instruments. 

For these four areas, these papers represent our contribution in order to advance discussion. While I 

am speaking, the Secretariat is distributing copies of these papers. 

Mr. Chairman ,  we emphasize that these papers, as they stand now, are not intended to be incorporated 

directly into the protocol, or other legal instrument. We hope that it will be possible later to 

incorporate the policies and measures included in these papers, but further work is required. 

Mr. Chairman. the Secretariat's paper invites us to identify areas for priority action. The EU believes 

that these should be. in addition to the four mentioned before. the following: 

- energy policies; 

- industrial sector emis-sions (including voluntary agreements); 

- agricultural sector emissions; 

- forests; 

- waste management; 

- HFCs and PFCs; 	and 

- actions at local level in the urban environment. 

By COP 2. the EU intends to present papers on policies-and measiires in the areas mentioned_above with 

a view to reaching agreement on common action and necessary objectives and targets for these policies 

and measures. After COP 2, we believe it would be appropriate to focus on the task area by area. 

startin2 with agreed priorities ,  in order to complete the work in good time for COP 3. The EU would 

expect this detailed work to be informed by, and to draw on. the 'wealth of mate- rial in the IPCC Second 

Assessment Report and, inter alia, the work of the OECD/IEA Annex I Experts' Group on possible policies 

and measures for common action. 

Thank you. Mr. Chairman. 
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ENERGY EFFICIENCY STANDARDS, LABELLING AND OTHER PRODUCT 
RELAIE) MEASURES 

L INTRODUCTION - 

1. The aim of this paper is to give the EU position on the negotiations with respect to a 
protocol under the FCCC for the topic policies and measures for "products, including 
energy efficiency standards and labelling". The product groups to be included in the 
proposal are: household appliances, including personal home entertainment systems; 
lighting systems; heating, ventilation, air conditioning and control products (HVAC); 
insulation products and buildings, office equipment and air compressors. 

2. These products are utilised and contribute to most of the energy consumption in the 
residential and service sectors. Direct emissions from these sectors account for 19 percent 
of CO2  emissions of the EU in 1993. Their contribution to total CO2 emissions is even 
higher if indirect emissions resulting from the demand for electricity and for fuel 
products are taken into account. In other Annex I countries these sectors have a similar 
importance, with the service sector having the fastest economic growth in our Parties. 

3. T-  here exists substantial potential for improving the energy efficiency and environmental 
impacts of these- products. This potential may -bé realis-éd by technological improvements 
of the products and by the way in which they are used. and maintained; The utility 
companies and energy suppliers may also play a role in optimising the use of these 
-products. 	 _ 

„ 
The estimation of the poten-tie for- improvements is a complex matter. The energy 
savings potential depends upon: the degree of technological improvement of a given 
model and its degree of stability with time; the cat and price increase due to the 
improvement; the price of enere and the economibenefits, and thus the resulting 
degree of return  on investmedt to the consumer; the degree of acCeptance and purchases 
by the consumer; the time for the product stock to turnover (product lifetime); the 
amount of utilization of the product and the extent of correct utilization and of proper 
maintenance. The same is involved for all the other' product models. Thus careful study 
is reqtiired to estimate these potentiais in the various markets with diffe-rent product 
charactetistics and use patterns.  Also  the national history of policy measures and 
achievements t-à date must be taken info consideration. - 

Due to ihese methodological difficulties it is very.  _difficult to generalise. Most all product 
groups sho_wed possible short term imProVements, with existing technologies of a 
minimum of ten percent increase in energy efficiency. The percentage difference in 
energy effiCiency of existing, comparable models on the market often is more In the 
longer term, adding more technological improvements, combining them with product 
features that adapt more to users needs, - insuring correct -utilization and proper 
maintenance - we may expect additional improvements of about 20 percent These 



6. In making such estimates of potential and introducing such improvement, one assumes that no
anti-economic investment is considered. In fact a lot of options result in pay back periods in
the order of two to five years, reasonable for products with a duration of about ten. Thus we
are generally in the area of "no regret" measures where environmental improvements can be
made by sound economic purchases, without having to adjust for climate change externalities.

7. The market is far from perfect, the proper information is not usually known. And of course
energy consumption is only one of the many product characteristics relevant to the purchaser,
usually far from his highest priority. To correct for market imperfections and to accelerate
sound economic and environmental measures, international cooperation is an essential
opportunity.

8. Clearly, it is important that the consumer knows what he is purchasing. For all product groups
it is essential to provide clear and harmonised labelling supported by comparative lists,
manuals and other means, based upon standardised energy/environmental information, to
increase awareness and to create greater market transparency. and improved conditions for
trade of efficient and low CO2 emission products.

9. Annex I Parties need to continue to take the lead in reducing emissions, through the proposed
protocol provisions for the products. These provisions are also in the interest of non-Annex I
Parties, in order not to burden their citizens and energy infiwtructure with unnecessary energy
expenditures and negative environmental impacts. Fuially, within a global economic system,
energy efficiency standards and labelIing of internationally traded products, should
progressively apply world-wide.. - _

II. POLICIES AND MEASITRES THAT COULD BE INCLUDED IN A PROTOCOL OR
IN ANOTHER LEGAL INSTRUMENT .

10. For several different product groups Annéz I-Parties could agree to utilize the measure of
voluntary agreements with producers and importers to ensure that more efficient and
environmentally îriendly products are' sold. This type of policy allows for a more flexible
approach that takes into consideration local technology, product and market differences and
permits a more gradual elimination of the most inefficienT products while achieving overall
goals of energy efficiency. The general range of voluntary improvements would be negotiated
between the Annex I. Parties , taking into consideration thèir history and existing situation.
Annex I Parties will also consider introducing mandatory minimum efficiency standards
applying tô groups ôf products sold on their domestic markets and measures to improve the
efficiency of- certairr products. Cost effectiveness should be a criterion when defining
efficiency targets for the differéiit groups of products. .

11. Implicit in all of the actions is a periodic revision of the measures within specified time frames
to take into consideratiori technological progress and the ability of the-consumer to pay for the
technological updates at reasonable rates of return. Also for the introduction of these policies,
a prequisite is that sensitivity analysis of potential improvements and their impacts be
performed, taking into consideration the measure of product functional performance. Some of
this research has already begiin. -

12. Although the general improvement ranges are to be established, internationally, among the
Annex I Parties; the methods for definiing the labelling, voluntary agreements and eventual
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mandatory limits can be defined at the appropriate level. This avoids all the difficulties in
agreement upon single measurement codes, test protocols, and performance measures of
products for all the Annex I Parties. The proposed policies and measures are organised
according to product groups and potential for improvement.

13. Policies and measures for common household appliances (refirigerators, freezers, washing
machines, dryers, dishwashers and water heaters); home entertainement and standby
equipment, lighting products, office equipment, and air compressors include:

Measures with high potential improvements-

a) mandatory energy consumption labelling, with defined test procedures and functional
performance measures of the products;

b)voluntary agreements with producers and importers to improve energy efficiency levels of
products through clear objectives or general improvement ranges, and, if necessary
or where appropriate, mandatory minimum efficiency standards of the products.

Measures with an intermediate level of potential improvements-

c) voluntary or mandatory energy efficiency labelling and technical specifications for luminaries
used in the service sector,

d)international collaboration to establish a voluntary trademark for office equipment.

14. Policies and measures for space heating equipment, air conditioners, building energy control
equipment=, and buildings in general:

Measures with high potential improvements:

a) mandatory energy consumption labelling, with defined test . procedures and functional
performance measures for the products;

b)vôluntary agreements with producers and importers to improve the energy efficiency levels
of products through clear objectives or general improvement ranges, and, if
necessary or where appropriate, mandatory mirûmum efficiency standards for the
products.

Measures with an intermediate level of potential improvements:

c) introduction of periodic control of space heating equipment in the residential and service
sectors;

d)introduction of use of space heating measurements and control systems in new multiple
family dwellings;

e) establishment of energy certification schemes and audits of existing residential and
commercial buildings;

fj establishment of environmental certification, including energy, of new residential and
commercial buildings.
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Measures with a lower level of potential improvements:  

g) energy efficiency labelling of construction, thermal insulation products, and in particular for 
window and window frames. 

15. General policies and measures for all of  the  previously mentioned products include: 

a) increased support as well as private concertation of demand side management initiatives in 
markets; where applicable. International collaboration for the comparision of results 
and transfer of techniques; 

b)introduction of energy efficiency criteria for public procurement of products, with possible 
co-ordination among Parties; 	- 

c) public information campaigns to complement labelling and voluntary agreements; 
d)public information campaigns regarding high efficiency products; 
e)education and training for retail staffin respect of energy efficient products; 
f) public incentives for research, development and technical demonstration regarding the 

improvement of energy efficiency and environmental characteristics of the products; 
g)increased use of economic instruments to improve energy efficiency and to internalise 

external effects. 

16. For all measures, a schedule and a procedure for the establishment and periodic revision of 
labelling, voluntary agreements, and if necessary or where appropriate mandatory minumum 
efficiency standards, should be established. 
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ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS IN THE FIELD OF CLIMATE CHANGE

1. INTRODUCTION

General about economic instruments

One important aspect of the future policy mitigation of climate change must be to increase
the cost-effectiveness of actions. The Rio Declaration, Agenda 21 and the Fifth
Environmental Action Program call for a wider use of economic instruments in
environmental policy. The IPCC Second Assessment Report concludes that instruments
that provide economic incentives, such as taxes and tradeable quotas/permits, are likely
to be more cost-effective than other approaches. The IPCC Second Assessment Report
also concludes that carbon dioxide, in respect to other greenhouse gases, is the major
responsible of anthropogenic forcing of the climate system. The importance of CO,
emissions is also likely to increase in the future.

In this paper economic and fiscal instruments, including tradeable quotas and permits and
subsidies reduction/removal, are considered. Tradeable quotas and permits and fiscal
incentives are economic instruments that can be used with the aim of changing relative
prices. Subsidies of fossil fuels affect relative prices. A phasing out of such subsidies
would work in the same direction as the use of taxation and tradeable permits.
Furthermore, voluntary agreements, which stimulate the development and application of
efficient technologies, are also considered.

In view of the estimated total costs to mitigate climate change the cost-effectiveness of
actions should be a main aspect in future policy-making, including international
agreements on new commitments.

Agenda-21 recalled that "Without the stimulus of prices and market signals, that make
clear to producers and consumers the environmental cost of the production of energy,
material and natural resources and the generation of wastes, significant changes in the
consumption and production patterns seems unlikely to occur in the near future."

Cost effectiveness and reduction potential

Economic instruments provide flexibility for producers and consumers and stimulate the
development of new technologies and practices. The efficiency and cost-effectiveness of
economic instruments in meeting particular targets should be compared with the use of
other types of measures. Due to the large number of emission sources and widely varying
marginal cost for CO, reductions, increased use of economic instruments often imply
lower cost for CO2 reduction. Traditional regulation approaches, such as standards and
individual technical requirements on emissions, often demand heavier enforcement efforts
than economic instruments. Effective economic instruments should result in a wide range
of response measures such as fuel-switching, increased energy efficiency, thermal
insulation of buildings, lower emissions from vehicles and development of renewable
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energy sources etc. A regulatory approach to achieve the same result could be difficult 
both to design and to implement. 

Considerable theoretical evidence exists with regard to the advantages of using economic 
instruments in climate change policies. Studies by OECD show that the global 
macroeconomic cost of achieving a specific reduction target of global CO, emissions 
could be reduced by half by using a harmonised tax or tradeable quotas or permits instead 
of a flat-rate reduction target for all countries. These savings result from the fact that 
different countries face different marginal costs for CO, abatement. Some countries can 
achieve large reductions with very low costs, while others may face very high costs in 
order "only" to stabilise their CO, emissions. These differences in marginal abatement 
costs are closely linked to national circumstances. 

Substantial savings may thus be obtained if emissions are reduced where it is cheapest to 
do so. This might require international mechanisms ensuring appropriate capital flows and 
technology transfers between countries. The concept of activities implemented jointly may 
also be used to reduce the global cost of reducing emissions. 

Designing a taxation scheme 

The potential advantages of the economic instruments may be often offset by practical 
difficulties concerning the design and implementation especially as regards product-related 
taxation. The establishment of uniform rates is required for reasons of cost-effectiveness, 
but the resulting distribution of costs may not conform to principles of equity and justice. 
The introduction of an environmental taxation should be designed so that it preserves fair 
business competition among Parties. 

The "linkage" issue is central, i.e. finding the link between the tax base and the 
achievable environmental effect. For instance, the linkage between an environmental 
taxation on fuels and the emission of CO, is obvious for at least two reasons. One is that 
all carbon in fossil fuels is eventually released during the combustion as carbon dioxide. 
Another is that in many cases there is no technically or economically feasible way of 
removing CO, from the combustion process. A taxation on the carbon content is thus 
equivalent to a charge on emissions. 

_Furthermore, the efficiency of any regime is likely to be considerably lowered if it leads 
to higher emissions in non participating countries (carbon "leakages"), either owing to the 
relocation of production activities or as a consequence of a fall in the world prices of 
fossil fuel energy. The introduction of a taxation scheme could also entail distortion of 
competition between industrial companies from different countries if appropriate 
provisions are not allowed for. Similar problems can be expected from uniform 
reductions or tradeable CO, permits, if not all countries participate. 

Finally, the distributive consequences of any taxation regime should also be considered. 



The introduction of such a taxation may also lead to other (secondary) benefits to the 
environment. Other pollutants like sulphur and nitrogen oxides might be reduced. Should 
they wish so, Parties could use revenues from the taxation to improve environmental 
quality and induce environmentally friendly investments, or to reduce distortional taxes 
elsewhere in the economy. The economic burden of the existing tax system could be 
reduced and potentially yield an additional economic benefit. 

Reduction/removal of subsidies and of other economic disincentives 

Subsidies of fossil fuels and other distortions affect relative prices and represent 
disincentives to an efficient use of fossil fuels and energy in general. A prerequisite for 
an appropriate use of taxation on energy products is that market prices (pre-taxation) 
reflect costs for all other scarce resources. This implies that subsidies, tax schemes or 
regulations which counteract the use of environmental economic instruments should be 
progressively reduced/removed in case they are not justified, to avoid other market 
imperfections. 

Voluntary agreements 

Voluntary agreements may stimulate the development and application of cleaner and more 
efficient energy technologies and thus contribute to reducing CO2 emissions. To be 
effective in meeting environmental objectives, such as the ones under the Climate 
Convention, general principles and guidelines for voluntary agreements should be 
promoted on a local or regional level. 

Tradeable quotas and permits 

In principle, tradeable CO, quotas or permits may also prove cost-effective in meeting 
agreed CO, emission limitation and reduction objectives, if the problem of effective 
implementation can be resolved. 

A tradeable permit scheme could, in theory, be introduced at a national or international 
level, with the former representing a more feasible option in practical terms, and the latter 
the potential for greater cost savings. The main advantage of a tradeable permit system 
over a tax system is that it provides a certainty in establishing a ceiling to carbon 
emissions, based on the total supply of permits. However, unlike the tax, the quota price 
is uncertain and there are, therefore, also uncertain distributional effects through quota 
trade. These arguments apply equally to a national permit scheme as to an international 
version. 

Trade in permits should take place between participants on the basis of differences in the 
marginal costs of abating carbon emissions. Producers facing high abatement costs will 
prefer to buy permits rather than undertake costly abatement options, whereas producers 
with low abatement costs will find it cost-effective to abate further and sell any surplus 
perm i ts. 



A crucial issue in the design of a tradeable permits scheme, whether on a national or
international basis, is how to allocate initial permits. This not only has distributional
implications, but can also influence how willing industries or countries are to sign up to
an agreement.

Economic instruments in the transport sector

The economic instruments in the transport sector are discussed in the EU document "C02
emissions from the transportation sector".

2. POLICIES AND MEASURES THAT COULD BE INCLUDED IN A PROTOCOL,
OR IN ANOTHER LEGAL INSTRUMENT

1. Reduction/removal of subsidies of fossil fuels and such subsidies, tax schemes and
regulations which counteract an efficient use of energy.

2. A framework for introduction of an environmental taxation scheme for all Annex I
Parties. This could include:

- a common environmental taxation structure;

- minimum taxation target rates, with an effective multilateral consultative process
for reviewing taxation rates and possible exemptions, and monitoring the effects
of taxes in reducing emissions;

- study of a phasing-in mechanisms, including agreement on a transitional period
and possible exemptions during that period;

- consideration of the sectors, sources and fuels which could be subject to taxation;

- timetable for implementation.

3. Introduction/increase of environmental taxation by one or more Parties.

4. A framework for furthering voluntary agreements

5. A framework for tradeable quota schemes or permits.
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C02 EMISSIONS FROM THE TRANSPORTATION SECTOR

L INTRODUCTION

The reduction of C02 emissions from the transportation sector, which represented in 1991 about
25% of total emissions in the European Union and about 28% of total emissions in OECD
countries, is one of the most relevant elements of the strategy to combat anthropogenic climate
change. In this regard it is recognised that the IPCC Second Assessment Report indicated that
measures in the transport sector, "taken together, provide the opportunity for reducing global
transport energy related greenhouse gas emissions by as much as 40% of projected emissions by
2025". In line with this the EU believes that C02 emissions from transport can only be effectively
reduced by a package of measures, which include addressing the structure of the demand as well
as the supply side for the transport services.

Such measures could include:
- target value(s) for average fuel efficiency and/or average g-C02/km emissions of newly

registered cars per year by a given date;
- fiscal instruments, such as fuel taxation. An increase of energy prices through the use of fiscal

instruments should in principle contribute to increase the energy efficiency and to limit or even
reduce C02 emissions. Moreover such fiscal instruments would contribute to intemalise external
effects;

- incentives to promote more efficient vehicles with low C02 emissions;
- research and development aimed to low C02 emissions vehicles;
- promotion of alternative modes of transport and automobile traffic demand management aimed

at reducing the use of motor vehicles;
- exploration of the feasibility of introducing air fuel taxation and efficiency standards for all

ICAO members;
- voluntary agreements;

With reference to Civil Aviation, it should be noted that its contribution to global total C02
emissions is about 2-3%; NOx emissions at cruise altitudes are of similar order, but considerable
scientific uncertainty remains about their effect. Reductions could be achieved in several ways.
Technological means of reducing emissions, through improved aircraft or engine design, remain a
key industry objective in the longer term, and the drive to reduce NOx emissions could affect fuel
efficiency. Systematic changes, for instance through improved airline or air traffic management
efficiencies, offer scope for reduced emissions, as may economic or fiscal instruments affecting
demand. Aviation-related measures on C02 for inclusion in a protocol should include Parties'
agreement to support what is outlined in par. 10.
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H. POLICIES AND MEASURES l'HAT COULD BE INCLUDED IN A PROTOCOL, OR IN 
ANOTHER LEGAL INSTRUMENT 

1. Transport fuel  taxation.  One important way to limit or reduce CO2 emissions from the transport 
sector, the least ambiguous for all the actors involved and the least costly in terms of management 
cost, is to tax fuels. Fuel taxation is currently applied to all modes of land transport. It shall be co-
ordinated and regionally harmonised as far as possible in order to preserve conditions of fair 
business competition, in particular for the road freight transport sector. 

The underlying argument for such a taxation is that the transport sector (as other sectors) should 
cover its external costs, including environmental costs. The impact of fuel taxation on CO2 
emissions can be estimated using the elasticity of the fuel consumption relative to the fuel price. 

The EU has set minimum excise duties on fuels. Minimum excises duties could be set in the 
protocol to be applied to all Annex 1 countries. 

The fuel taxation system should reflect external costs, in particular, as far as possible, the 
carbon content of each fuel. 

2. Reduction of CO2 emissions film newly registered cars 
A strategy to reduce the CO2 emissions from newly registered cars could be based on the promotion 
of measures aiming at reaching target value(s) for average fuel efficiency and/or average g-0O2/km 
emissions of newly registered cars per year by a given date. 
The above measures could include: 

a) voluntary agreements with the car industry; 
b) complementary measures aimed at developing the market for fuel efficient, low CO2 emitting 

cars as well as alternative fuels; 
c) fiscal instruments to promote the introduction into the vehicle fleet of more energy efficient 

cars, especially in terms of fuel consumption (e.g. registration or armual circulation taxes, 
also for the existing vehicle fleet). 

3. Research and development cdmed at low CO2 emissions vehicles and fuels. 

4. Fuel economy Welling. This would be a complementary measure to support some of the other 
measures indicated above. 

5. Development and implementation strategies of alternative modes. The development and 
implementation strategies of urban public transport and of alternative intercity transport modes that 
are low CO2 emitters should be encouraged. Several measures can be envisaged, such as incentives 
aimed at encouraging the development of urban public transport. 

2 



6.Motor traffic mcrnagement. Demand side management, in particular to limit the use of private cars 
in the congested areas and to promote a change in mobility patterns, could be envisaged through 
regulatory and price mechanisms. In a similar way, the interactions between land use, urban 
development and transport could be taken into account in planning policies in order to reduce the 
need for travel by private vehicles and facilitate the use of modes of transport that save space and 
energy. Traffic management schemes, such as measures designed to encourage optimum traffic flows 
which reduce overall greenhouse gas emissions from traffic, should be promoted. These policies are 
mainly matters for local authorities, but the protocol, or other legal instrument, could include 
measures aiming at making these authorities aware of their relevant responsibilities. 

7. Urban transport Support to conversion to low CO2 emitting urban fleets, namely public 
transportation fleets and professional vehicles. 

8. Inspection of road vehicles. Mandatory inspection of road vehicle, which allows to control 
periodically the efficiency of motors, should be introduced._ 

8. Action to reduce CO2 emissions  from  freight transport Agreement should be sought on action 
to reduce inefficiencies in the freight transport sector, which distort  the market and lead to 
imbalances between the different transport modes. Action should include: 
- fair and efficient pricing to ensure fair competition between modes; 
- the development of guide lines to avoid empty rwming of freight vehicles, and improvement 

in logistics; 
- introduction of or improvements in the application of social legislation in freight transport on 

a regional basis; 

9. Awareness / behaviour. Measures could be implemented to provide information and raise public 
awareness of the implication and environmental costs of the growth in transport emissions and the 
need to modify behaviour. Such measures could include the promotion of in-car technical tools to 
inform drivers of energy-inefficient behaviour. 

10. Civil aviation. 
- The feasibility of introducing air fuel taxation and efficiency standards for all ICAO members 
should be explored. 
- Work through ICAO to maintain and develop NOx emissions standards which minimise NOx 
emissions without compromising technological gains in fuel efficiency and CO2 reduction should 
continue. 
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FtENEWABLE ENERGIES  

I. INTRODUCTION 

A. VVith reference to the text of the Agenda 21, Chapter 9, Protection 
of the Atmosphere: 

uThe  need to control atmospheric emissions of greenhouse and 
other gases and substances will increasingly need to be based on 
efficiency in energy production , transmission, distribution and 
consumption, and on growing reliance on environmentally sound 
energy systems, particularly new and renewable sources of 
energe. All energy sources will need to be used in ways that 
respect the atmosphere, human health, and the environment as a 
whole. It is necessary that Nations work together in the promotion 
of renewable energy at the largest level. In this regard it is 
suggested here to strengthen and to support activities such as the 
UN Committee for New and Renewable Resources of Energy and 
on Energy for Development (UNCRREED). 

B. Renewable sources of energy, according to the IPCC Second 
Assessment Report, could meet in the long run a major part of the 
world's demand for energy. 

The stimulus of prices and market signals that make clear to 
producers and consumers the environmental costs of conventional 
energy production and consumption is essential to obtain such 
significant changes in the patterns of consumption and production 
of energy. 

1)Renewable energy resources, in this paper are defined as solar thermal, 
solar photovoltaic, wind, hydro, biomass, geothermal, ocean, landfill gas, 
sewage gas, energy from certain waste, animal and human power. 



C. Potential to reduce greenhouse gas emissions

1) Current use of Renewable Energies in the Worid and in the EU2

a) worldwide

Renewable energies contribute to the world energy needs (8800
Mtoe; 1 toe = 1 tonne of oil equivalent = 41,87 GJ) by about 1559
Mtoe (17,7% - data referred to 1990); the rest is mainly satisfied by
fossil fuel and, to a minor degree, by nuclear energy.

The contribution of renewable energies consists primarily in the
traditional use of biomass (930 Mtoe) and of large hydro power
systems (465 Mtoe), this means from the so called "conventional
renewable energies', which, however, unless managed" in a
sustainable manner cause environmental damage. Apart from
these two previously mentioned sources, the contribution from the
°new renewables' (efficient use of biomass, geothermal, small
hydro, solar, wind and ocean energy) is small. Some technologies
are still quite immature and or relative costly and most renewable
energy systems still have higher capital cost than fossil fuelled
systems. In some cases renewables can already compete with
conventional systems.

b) European Union

Analysing the situation of renewable energies in the European
Union shows that their share is significantly different compared to
their world-wide contribution: in the EU, renewable energy
contribution is 71 Mtoe, that is 5.3% of the total energy demand of
the EU (1331 Mtoe)3. The main reason for this situation are the
continuing difficulties renewable energies have in penetrating the
market, in some cases the negligible use of biomass for domestic
fuel and the difficulty and limited potential in the EU to build large
hydro power systems. However in some Countries the contribution
of new and renewable energies is substantial.

2) Scenarios worldwide 4

The following scenarios identify two different types of policies. While the
first scenario is based on extrapolation of current policy trends,

2World Energy Council, New Renewable Energy Resources, Kogan Page,
1994.

3) Eurostat: European Commission, Statistics in Focus/Energy and
Industry, Nov. 1995.

4) World Energy Council, 1994, as cited in IPCC Second Assessment
Report 1995.



the second scenario is a more ambitious one and represents the 
real challenge for the future in the field of renewable energies; the 
dominance of fossil fuels in the next century can be avoided only if 
an acceleration of the penetration of renewables takes place within 
the next 25 years. To achieve the level of penetration of the first 
scenario will be relatively easy although it will involve the active 
effort of a large number of people over the entire period from now 
until 2020 (timeframes considered by the World Energy Council 
Report of 1994). The real challenge is represented by the second 
scenario that will require fundamental changes in choosing energy 
sources in the public and private sector. 

a) First Scenario 

In this scenario, the increasing use of renewable energies is related 
only to the implementation of already odsting policies and 
measures adopted by the various countries in the world and by 
international organisations. 

The resutt of this scenario is basically a linear growing of the use of 
renewable energies from 1559 Mtoe in 1990 (17,7% of the total 
energy needs) to 2844 Mtoe in 2020 (about 21% of the total energy 
needs). In this context new renewable energies will grow from 160 
Mtoe to 540 Mtoe in 2020. 

b) Second Scenario 

This scenario requests the implementation worldwide of new 
policies and measures. 
In this case the increase in the use of renewable energies is more 
than linear. It would go from 1559 Mtoe in 1990 (17,7%) to 3279 
Mtoe in 2020 (about 30% of the total energy needs); also the share 
of the new renewable energies would increase, going from 160 
Mtoe in 1990 to 1343 Mtoe in 2020. 

To pursue the penetration of renewable energies, investments and 
sharing of technologies between developed and developing 
countries are necessary in the future to reach this goal, taking into 
account that most of renewable energies are located in developing 
Countries. 

3) 	Technical Potential 

Mankind's annual primary energy consumption is only about 0,01% 
of the amount of solar radiation reaching the Earth's surface per 
annum. About 30% of the Earth's total surface area is made up of 
land, so that the amount of solar radiation reaching the Earth's land 
surface per annum is about 3,000 times greater than the world's 
primary energy consumption. 



As a matter of principle, therefore, there is a large technical
potential for using solar energy, both directly and indirectly. If only a
few percent of the Earth's land area -Le. a few million square
kilometres- were used on a long-term basis for converting the
energy of solar radiation with an overall average efficiency of five
percent (including all conversion, distribution and storage losses)
and if , in addition, part of the technically usable hydro and wind
power and biomass potential would be utilised, it would be possible
to cover two to three times the current global primary energy
demand by means of renewable energies.

4) Cost benefits estimates of renewable enerrnr technologies

Information on the cost of renewable energy technologies
are given in the IPCC Second Assessment Report. Figures diverge
widely between technologies and vary with local conditions.
In some applications,current prices of hydro, wind and some solar
and biomass technologies can already compete with conventional
energy tecnologies.
For some classes substantial cost reductions are likely within the
next few decades, which could make these technologies
competitive.

There is, however, a need always to recognise the relative
environmental impacts and costs of different energy technologies.

tl Policies and Measures for the diffusion of Renewable Energies
Elements of a Protocol or another legal instrument

1) increase and optimisation of the co-operation between . the
Parties with the aim of achieving a comprehensive exchange of
experience also with regard to the planning and implementation of
specific projects for the use of renewable energies;

2) promotion of demonstration projects for both Annex I and non
Annex I Parties;

3) definition of a major item 'renewable energies' within the
framework of the existing international financing mechanisms,
e.g. World Bank, GEF, Regional Development Banks , Phare,
Tacis etc.;

4) identification, reduction and progressive of existing barriers,
which prevent the penetration of potentially cost effective
renewable energy routes in the market.

5) economic or other incentives for the diffusion of emerging
technologies in the field of renewable energies. Fiscal
instruments can make an effective contribution. However, without
the carrot of an expanding market and sufficient volumes of sale,



the manufactures of renewable energy technology will not be able 
to pursue the technological development of design and 
manufacturing processes whic.h is needed to achieve the 
improvement of competitiveness of these technologies. Annex I 
Parties should agree to secure proper incentives during market 
build up, and secure an expanding market for potentially cost-
effective renewable technologies. 

6) Strengthen research and development with the aim of a 
technological initiative for the future, in particular in the areas in 
which technologies are not yet ready for implementation. 

7) Strengthen the socio economic research in order to facilitate the 
integration of renewable energies into the market (including the 
research on intemalisation of environmental costs); 

8) increase in information, advice, education, training, and 
awareness regarding the use of renewable energies; 

9) increase of CO2 reduction potentials by combining technologies 
for the use of renewable energies with measures for energy-
saving and efficient energy use (for example better heating 
insulation and use of solar energy); 

10) promotion of other specific actions of financing such as new 
private financing schemes (third party financing etc.). 

11) Implementation of voluntary agreements with energy suppliers, 
industrial users or local authorities in order to introduce renewable 
energies into the energy systems. 

12) reporting of Parties of renewable energies in their National 
Communications, focusing in particular on supply of each type of 
renewable energy, penetration of renewable energy and 
evaluation of relative costs compared to conventional alternatives. 



Intervention of the United States of America on
Policies and Measures

Third Meeting of the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate
March 6, 1996

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We are very grateful to the Secretariat for. the significant effort it has made in the paper on
"Policies and Measures" (FCCC/AGBM/199612) to come to grips with this issue and to help advance
our work. We are also grateful to the Secretariat for organizing the workshop on this issue that took
place on March 4-5.

Among other things, the Berlin Mandate calls for this process in which we are currently
engaged to elaborate 'policies and measures". The first communications of Annex I Parties describe
over one thousand policies and measures. After eliminating duplication and overlap, the compilation
and synthesis of those communications suggests that some 270 different measures remain, fitting into
some 30 different categories. This extensive list of action items suggests that parties are indeed
finding enormous numbers of ways to reduce emissions - and suggesting that there are significant
opportunities available as we work to assess ways to meet our new targets.

We recall that last year, in the first paper on Policies and Measures, the Secretariat provided
nine useful categories into which they could be divided, following a sectoral approach. And the
current paper also draws our attention to the "policy objectives" or "areas of opportunities" for
greenhouse gas reductions, including regulations and guidelines, economic instruments and incentives,
voluntary agreements and actions, information, education and training and research, development and
demonstration. An alternative effort to categorize opportunities was provided in the EU framework,
which included three categories for policies and measures: (1) those that would be adopted in
common; (2) those that would be commonly considered; and (3) those that would be commonly
recommended.

Mr. Chairman, we very much appreciate all of the conceptual effort that has gone into these
suggestions and approaches, and acknowledge their contribution toward advancing the work of this

body. Categorizations such as these provide a valuable framework for considering each of our own

programs to address climate change.

At the same time, we should not confuse our decision at the last session to narrow down our
analysis and assessment of policies and measures with eliminating potential approaches for action in
the broader context of our negotiations. On the one hand, this desire to narrow down for purposes of
analysis and assessment is understandable - in the short time available to us, how are we to progress
without choosing areas of emphasis and setting priorities? On the other hand, we are only likely to be
able to meet the targets and timetables which the Berlin Mandate calls for us to set if we retain the
flexibility provided to us by the full array of policy choices. Would it not be easier to meet these
targets and timetables if we retain all of our options?

Moreover, efforts to narrow the scope of our negotiations promise to have two other
consequences, neither of which would to hasten our progress to protect our global climate system.
First, it has the potential to run roughshod over the very real and very great differences in national
circumstances that we face. Second, it has the potential to be contentious and protracted. It could
yield results that are meager in comparison with the level of action we seek and that the IPCC's
Second Assessment Report clearly indicates is needed. In our efforts here, as in our efforts at home,



we must use our resources as effectively and efficiently as possible.

The United States agrees that the entire array of options may be too vast for individual
consideration by all Parties, and that some criteria may be usefully developed for categorizing our
choices. One alternative is to examine first those actions which already have the greatest
commonality. The Secretariat paper identified seven specific measures that were undertaken by more
than 15 Annex I countries. In addition, another 19 measures (with some overlap) were undertaken by
11 to 15 Parties, suggesting that there is a total of approximately 25 different types of measures that
may be considered broadly similar, and that are already being undertaken by a large number of
Parties. Clearly, efforts with widespread support must merit broad consideration by individual
countries - both those which are taking these measures, and those that might benefit from considering
other ways to implement their programs. They may also be of interest to countries that have yet to
consider these kinds of actions.

Another way to categorize the policies and measures deserving further attention might be to
consider those areas in which only a few Parties have chosen to act - but which yield significant
climate protection benefits. For example, in the United States:

last week, we promulgated a rule controlling methane emissions from landfills
resulting in reductions of 37 MMTCE in the year 2000, equivalent to eliminating the
greenhouse emissions of 21 million cars;

Another measure, designed to reduce uses of HFC and PFCs by nearly 5 MMTCE,
and is equal to nearly half the entire effort contained in the national plan of the United
Kingdom.

Other countries have similar success stories - but these efforts have not yet been widely duplicated.

Another promising method for categorization may be made on the basis of the economic
benefits of available alternatives. Again, examples from the U.S. Climate Change Action Plan may
be instructive - although we are fully aware of similarly effective efforts in other national programs.
The U.S. "Motor Challenge Program" is projected to cost our federal government approximately $30
million and involve private sector capital investments of $4 billion over the next five years - but it is
projected to lead to savings of more than $5.3 billion over the same period through energy savings.
And, it is anticipated to reduce U.S. greenhouse gas emissions by some 8.8 MMTCE. Some of our
State and local air pollution prevention efforts are even more cost effective per ton of C02 equivalent
removed: for approximately $90 million each of federal and private investment, a savings of $5.4
billion is projected to go along with emissions reductions of 4.2 MMTCE.

Mr. Chairman, let me turn now to another issue that has been extensively discussed here: that
of the harmonization of measures. In order to do so, let us consider again the list of the most
conunonly adopted measures (i.e., those undertaken by more than 15 Parties). Few if any of the
measures on this list are undertaken in a coordinated or harmonized manner. For example, we find
that many Parties have set minimum appliance efficiency standards. In fact, the United States has such
standards, as do most countries in the OECD.

However, even in the case of such a universal appliance as the refrigerator, significant
differences exist. We have different size refrigerators, with larger freezer compartments in the United
States than is common in Europe (U.S. residents tend to shop less frequently, further from their
homes, and buy in greater bulk than do their European counterparts). Recognizing that improvements



in refrigerator efficiency are desirable, are harmonized standards for refrigerators therefore an 
appropriate tool? Even if we could definitively answer this question, it seems doubtful that we will 
succeed in the time available to us in harmonizing the complex appliance sector. In this regard, we 
note that it has proven impossible, after decades of effort, to standardize the voltage or even the size 
of electrical outlets within the OECD, a standardization that would certainly benefit consumers in 
purchasing the most efficient appliances wherever produced. 

A gasoline tax is another example of a commonly applied policy that is not fully harmonized. 
All countries have set taxes on gasoline; these are usually fed directly into national, state and local 
treasuries as revenue raising measures. In the United States, taxes are considerably lower than those 
in Switzerland — or for that matter in other countries in Europe. Clearly our countries have managed 
to decide to impose gasoline taxes without the need to coordinate. The differences between our taxes 
reflect historical choices about the sources on which to put the emphasis when raising revenue (for 
example, income taxes, VAT, property taxes). 

Harmonization certainly has a role in environmental management, yet it can be a double edged 
sword. Harmonized standards are not always consistent with compliance or implementation 
fle:dbility. Despite attempts to avoid it, harmonized standards often tend to the lowest common 
denominator. Harmonized standards are not necessarily consistent with innovation — while 
harmonization at a high level of environmental protection at one point in time may be successful, the 
standard can tend to dampen innovation. Finally, setting harmonized standards and measures will 
always be complex and will undoubtedly entail high transaction costs. In light of the problems that 
are clearly foreseeable, we must ask whether efforts to harmonize or coordinate measures that are 
already common to a large number of Parties is the best use of the time available to us under the 
Berlin Mandate. 

Mr. Chairman, several key points emerge from the considerations we have discussed here: 

1) While we must reduce the number of variables to a manageable set for purposes of 
analysis and assessment, we should clearly acknowledge that such a narrowing down will be 
counterproductive if carried forward into our negotiations — if anything, we will need more 
options, not fewer, if we are to set meaningful targets and timetables as we are called upon to 
do by the Berlin Mandate. 

2) In constructing a common menu of available actions, we should seek to learn from the 
experience of others — if specific and effective actions have been adopted only by a few 
countries, we should seek to determine why, and whether they may be of interest more 
broadly. 

3) While it is desirable to construct a common menu of available actions, seeking to 
harmonize or coordinate common measures may not achieve the greatest environmental 
protection, or be worth the limitation of national flexibility and the adverse impact on 
innovation. 

4) Also in constructing a common menu of actions, we should pay particular attention to 
those that hold significant promise to reduce emissions of greenhouse gases and to be the most 
economically beneficial and environmentally sustainable. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 



STATMENT DELIVERED BY COSTA RICA
ON BEHALF OF THE GROUP OF THE 77 AND CHINA.

By Ambassador Manuel Dengo

I have the honour to speak on behalf of the the Group of 77 and China under the
deliberations of theAd Hoc Group of the Berlin Mandate.

Mr. Chairman,

The G77 and China consider that the thrust of AGBM is, in accordance with Art. 4.2(d), to
strengthen the commitments of Annex I Parties under Art. 4.2 (a) and (b), and that the aspects
of policies and measures and quantified emission limitation reduction objetives are entirely
integrated issues. We consider AGBM has to move forward, rapidly and steadily, on
emission targets, since policies and measures are a means or intrument to achieve the specific
targets established.

In this context, our Group has insisted throughout the process, and again it is timely to
emphasize today, that we consider the overall emissions as the important issue on which to
focus.

Of course, all of the above keeping in mind, that the overall emissions of C02 and other
GHG of Annex I countries, as stated in Article 4 Paragraph 2 should return to the levels of
1990 and not grow beyond these1990 levels.

With reference to policies and measures G-77 and China would like to play an active role in
the discussion process. This role is concerned with any discussion referring to the flexibility
in time and place for applications of these policies and measures, in order to take into
consideration the possible effects of these policies and measures on developing countries.

In this context the Group urges AGBM to accelerate the narowing down of the list submitted
to AGBM-2.

Mr Chairman,
As to the Non-Annex I Parties, the Group of 77 and China has repetedly stated that we
understand understand this process as established in the decision 1/CP.1, which states that
the process will not introduce new commitments for Non Annex I countries but reafirm the
commitments in art 4.1 and continue to advance the implementation of this commitments in
order to achieve sustaninable development taking into account art 4.3, 4.5, and particularly art
4.7 which states that " the extent on which developing countries Parties will effectively

implement their commitments will depend on the effective implementaton by developed

Parties of their commitments

According to the Convention the necesary resources shall be provided to meet the full cost
incurred by developing countries in complyin^ withtheir obligations aûnder art 12.1. This

resources should be provided though the interim mechaminsm, the Global Enviromental

Facility of the Financial mechanism , however, puting the resources in the GEF is, not
necessarily the same as making them available to developing country Parties.

It is in this context that we will be able to fullfil our commitments under the Convention.
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AOSIS interventions to AGBM-2 in response to interventions from 
other Parties on the agenda item of Policies and Measures. 

AOSIS: 

• Finds in several proposals a range of extremely useful 
policies and measures, 

• Welcomes the effort at categorising and prioritising 
policies and measures and, in particular, the proposal to 
place these activities into a legally binding context. 

• Feel, however, that such proposals alone, without the 
driving force of QELROs are not enough to significantly 
advance the process 

• Feels that the approach indicated in the European 
interventions can be strengthened in two ways: 

• First, by placing these policies and measures within 
the context of a legally binding emissions target and 

• Secondly, by developing specific performance 
targets, such as efficiency targets or "sectoral 
coverage" targets, for each of the appropriate 
policies and measures 

• This second, important element, the development of 
specific performance targets, will, however, take time -- 
more time than we fear we have before COP 3 

• We would, therefore, like to explore with other 
interested parties, the extent to which the detailed 
negotiation of policies and measures, including the use of 
annexes indicated in the European proposa:, might be 
supported in the longer term, by the coordination mechanism 
in Article 4 of the AOSIS draft protocol 

• Mr Chairman, we heard yesterday from the distinguished 
Chairman of the IPCC, known for the moderation of his tone, 
as well as his great expertise, clearly identify a figure 
of 10-30% reductions of projected emissions of CO2 with the 
potential of low or no cost measures current:v available. 
It is, therefore, clearly possible to identify a 
progressive emissions target with confidence that it is 
achievable, without agreeing in detail which policies and 
measures are necessary to achieve it. This is the approach 
reflected in the AOSIS protocol, and, we feel, essential to 
our making progress. 
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Mr Chairman,

My delegation made a substantial intervention on this subject at the last AGB.%i session.
which remains our position. I do not need to repeat it today.

We thank the Secretariat for its suggestions in the AGBM3 annotated agenda and for the
other documentation provided on this item. We agree that the focus of our consideration
now should be on whether there are new actions that would continue to advance the
implementation of Article 4.1. We welcome several recent indications that Parties have
increased their efforts in this direction.

For example, the work on initial national communications from non-Annex I Parties
advanced considerably last week through the workshop that preceded the SBSTA meeting
and in the SBSTA itself. We were pleased to accept an invitation to pass on to the
workshop some of Australia's experience in preparing national communications. «Te look
forward to the SBSTA resuming its consideration of the guidelines and format for the
preparation of the initial communications from non-Annex I Parties at its next session.

The adoption last week of an initial reporting framework on activities implemented jointly
under the pilot phase, working from a text put forward by the G77 and China, is another
step. So, too, were the reports on action to develop emissions inventories and reduce
greenhouse gas emissions conveyed in the very encouraging and informative presentations
by representatives of several developing countries at the informal session last week on work
being done through the US Country Studies Program. My delegation was impressed by the
enthusiasm, professionalism and commitment to action shown by all these presenters.

The action agreed last week by SBSTA on preparation of a technology inventory and
assessment, and on related issues including adaptation technologies. information related to
the terms of transfer of technology and know-how currently available, information on
technologies and know-how in the research and development stage, and the diffusion and
commercialisation of such technologies and know-how, will over time contribute to
advancing the implementation of Article 4.1.

Exchanging information on all aspects of climate change is an important element of this
Article. The shared experiences of the past week, through the four workshops here in
Geneva and through the other activities I have just mentioned, have provided us with some
valuable insights.

We note the statement of interest by developing countries, in the light of the IPCC Second
Assessment Report, in adaptation planning.

Mr Chairman,

We want to ensure that the fmancial mechanism is responsive to the needs of developing
countiies. particularly the small island countries. In this regard, we note the recent regional
conference on climate change in Sendai, Japan, where some developing countries expressed
concern about the timeliness of GEF funding. Though the GEF Council, we will work to
impro^•e its functioning in accordance with COP guidance. -
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All these are. -hot\-e%•er. but tirst steps in some ai-cas and we must ensure thcy lr.ad us fû1lher
forward in our reshonsze Io ihis element of the Berlin Mandate.

Profirssor Bolili s statement on Tuesday to the opcning session of- AVB\I î on the Second
Assessment Report of the IPCC. among other things, included some conunents we should all
consider carefullyas we look to advancing the implementation of Article 4.1. We note in
paIrtlCUlar, his tûneh reminder that the Second Assessment Report contains numerous
analyses of available policies and measures, including a large number of opportunities for
significant emissions reductions at little or no cost duling the next few decades. In
commenting on this. Professor Bob added, among other things. that "for their own benefit.
developing countries could increase efliciency in their enel^^• use and take advantage of new
technologies and renewable forms of energy."

We have taken careful note of these comments. We consider that in order to advance the
implementation of Article 4.1 as set out in the Berlin \landate, all Parties, including non-
Annex I Parties, need to take on specific new action beyond the action already under way
under the convention, and that in particular there are many "no regrets" measures available
to most Parties. including non-Annex I Parties, which can proNide an effective way forward
in advancing the implementation of.-b•ticle 4.1.

A concerted effort by all Parties to examine and, where benefits are clearly identified,
implement "no regrets" opportunities without delay, supported by further action in relation to
national cominunications, actii••ities implemented jointly, and the identification and
assessment of emironmentallv sound and economically viable technologies and know-how
conducive to mitigating and adapting to climate change, would be a sigrlificant next step in
advancing the implementation of Article 4.1 of the convention.
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Mr. Chairman , 

Italy on behalf of the European Union would like to express its views on this important topic. 

The EU believes that the information provided in national communications is an essential first 
step to identify the perspective and processes necessary to advance the implementation of 
article 4.1 and to further the involvement of all Parties in the global climate change mitigation 
effort. 

In this context, the EU shares the concerns expressed yesterday by the Chairman that the GEF 
should expedite the dispersement of re.sources to meet the agreed full costs for the preparation 
of first national communications by non-Annex I Parties. The EU asks the Secretariat to 
report on this matter to AGBM 4. 

The EU notes that SBI requested the Secretariat to prepare a report on technology transfer 
cooperation by the private sector for an SBI session, preferably before COP 3. We note that 
a statement on the Climate Technology Initiative will be made at SBI 3. This will be also 
relevant in the longer term to the advancement of the implementation of article 4.1 and should 
equally be considered at AGBM 4. 

In this context the EU fully supports the proposal by Germany that for COP 2 the Secretariat 
compiles the proposals made on each of the central elements of the Berlin Mandate including 
continuing to advance the implementation of article 4.1. Parties should be invited to submit 
additional comments to the Secretariat by the 15 of April 1996. 

Furthermore, on the question raised by the Secretariat on how issues under this item are to 
be reflected in the results of the Berlin Mandate process, the EU would remind Parties that 
in its proposal for the structure of a Protocol submitted to AGBM 2 in October 1995 it 
indicated that • provisions for continuing to advance the implementation of article 4.1 should 
be included . 

Taking into account the IPCC Second Assessment Report and given the projected increase in 
global emissions, the programmes contained in the national communications of non-Annex I 
Parties will allow Annex I Parties to identify how their policies and measures c,ould enhance 
technology cooperation and capacity building. This would be a first step towards a global 

• coordinated approach needed to achieve sustainable development. We therefore urge 
non-Annex I Parties to continue té make an active contribution towards this goal. 



United States Statement on Advancing Article 4.1 Commitments 
Third Session of the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate 

March 7, 1996 

Mr. Chairman; 

I would like to take this opportunity to convey our thoughts on this very important aspect of the Berlin 
Mandate: advancing the implementation of the Parties' existing commitrnents under Article 4.1 to mitigate 
g,reenhouse gas emissions. I note that the Secretariat has once again prepared several useful documents 
relevant to this discussion and I would like to thank the Secretariat for its valuable and timely work in this 
area. 

At the second session of the AGBM, we heard presentations from a ntunber of parties emphasizing the 
positive and diverse activities they are undertaking to implement their existing commitments under Article 4.1. 
We listened with interest to these presentations and were impressed with the wide array of activities. We are 
pleased that our cooperative work with many other countries through the U.S. Country Studies Program has 
played a valued role in their programs and activities addressing climate change. 

As the Secretariat has noted in document FCCC/AGBM/1996/1/Add.1, advancing the implementation of 
Parties' commitments under Article 4.1 entails more than reporting on their current activities. 

The United States believes there is a tremendous potential for all countries, including developing countries, to 
further their objectives for economic development and growth and to protect the earth's climate system at the 
same time. The 1PCC Second Assessment Report concluded that there is a range of policies and actions to 
mitigate greenhouse gases that are appropriate, feasible, and cost-effective for all Parties. The IPCC report 
noted that many opportunities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions at little or no cost, or even at a profit, are 
available to developed and developing countries alike. By  seing  these opportunities, all countries can, and 
must, contribute to changing the path of dramatic emissions growth that the world currently faces. 

Finding and seizing these opportunities are, we believe, at the heart of the obligation of all countries to 
advance the implementation of existing commitments under Article 4.1. 

There is much scope for developed and developing countries to work together in this endeavor. Through the 
Country Studies program, which I have already mentioned, the United States has been able to provide 
developing counties and countries with economies in transition with technical and financial help to 
understand the sources of greenhouse gas emissions and identify attractive options to reduce them. Through 
this process, and similar efforts by other countries, a number of countries have built invaluable planning 
capacities and technical capabilities for dealing with climate change. A few examples may help illustrate the 
breadth and significance of these opportunities: 

Improved refrigerator designs consume less energy while eliminating ozone-destroying CFCs. More 
efficient refrigerators translate directly into reduced pressure on scarce capital for expansion of power 
production and transmission capacity. And with power demands reduced, the path of greenhouse gas 
emissions growth can be reduced. Design codes and product standards for buildings, appliances and 
other equipment may also be useful to developing countries. 

Nutritional supplements can improve the health and productivity of cattle — and reduce their methane 
emissions. 



Methane gas can be profitably recovered from coal beds before coal is mined, recovering fuel and
reducing accident risks while preventing greenhouse emissions.

Countries can also improve conditions for economic development, climate protection and overall
environmental quality by identifying and eliminating market imperfections, barriers to technological
development and diffusion, administrative inefficiencies and constraints, and legal instabilities. Such actions
lay the .foundation for a cost-effective and comprehensive long-tenn strategy for addressing the climate change

problem.

The United States believes that all parties have the opportunity to learn from one another in canying out their
Article 4.1 commitments. The open exchange of experiences and information is critical to understanding and
overcoming barriers and identifying win-win solutions. To this end, we support the proposal of the G-77 and
China for additional workshops as a valuable contribution to this process. There may also be value in
additional meetings, perhaps on a regional basis, on opportunities to adopt best practices and other means to
promote economic growth and climate protection at the same time.

We would also like to suggest that consideration be given to the possibility of using the multilateral
consultative process yet to be defined under Article 13 as a vehicle for facilitating the implementation of
commitments for all parties. Such a process could draw upon the expertise of a range of technical experts
from both developed and developing countries. The experts would provide advice and guidance on an as-
needed basis to assist parties with questions, concerns and problems relating to the full range of commitments:
national inventories, assessment of mitigation and adaptation options, development of climate response

strategies and programs and preparation of national communications.

An additional component of the AGBIvfs work to advance the implementation of Article 4.1 must be a firm

commitment to an ongoing workprogram on technology. We fully support the decisions of the SBSTA and

SBI on these matters and urge that the Secretariat's valuable work in this area serve as a initial step in a multi-

pronged effort on technology.

Advancing the implementation of existing commitments will be a long-term process for all parties. We see it
not as an objective, in and of itself, but rather as a foundation laying exercise. What we are seeking to do, at a
national and global level is to lay the groundwork for a long-term strategy to meet the threat of climate
change. The successful implementation of such as strategy is the key to our sustainable development.
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STATEMENT

TO THE SECOND SESSION OF THE
SUBSIDIARY BODY FOR SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNICAL ADVICE (SBSTA)

Geneva, 27 February 1996

Bert Bolin
Chairman of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, (IPCC)

Chairman,
Distinguished Delegates,
Dear Colleagues,

It is a pleasure to address you on this occasion, when the IPCC has just completed its
Second Assessment Report, SAR. I will try to bring home a few key messages in order to be of
assistance, when you are now preparing for your advice to the AGBM. The SAR consists of:

* the IPCC Second Assessment Synthesis of Scientific-Technical Information
Relevant to Interpreting Article 2 of the UN Framework Convention on Climate

Change;
* the Science of Climate Change, the report of Working Group I of the IPCC;

* the Scientific-Technical Analyses of Impacts, Adaptations and Mitigation of
Climate Change, the report of Working Group II of the IPCC;

* the Economic and Social Dimensions of Climate Change, the report of Working

Group III of the IPCC.

The Working Group reports are very detailed and serve as the basis for the three
Summaries for Policymakers (SPMs). The SPMs have been approved line-by-line by the
respective IPCC Working Groups and accepted by the IPCC. These have been made available
to you, in English only, together with the IPCC Second Assessment Synthesis. The last
addresses the issue of stabilizing the concentrations of greenhouse gases in the atmosphere. The
versions in the other UN languages should be available in about three weeks' time.

The material in the SPMs and in the rest of the SAR may need further elaboration in the
context of their use both by you and by the AGBM. This could be well served in the two
informal workshops that are being arranged during the next two weeks. The IPCC welcomes

this initiative and will participate. You may view my presentation today as an introduction to
the more detailed accounts by other representatives of the IPCC that will be given at these

workshops.

It is not possible to summarize the SAR in a small amount of space. Hence, my

presentation today will necessarily be selective and in that sense to some degree subjective. My

aim is to address the broad, overall issues that are emerging. The choice of key points by other
representatives from the IPCC that may be introduced in the workshops should speak to the
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breadth of the contents of the SAR. Also, I recommend that you consult the SAR, particularly 
the SPMs, for many of the details. 

Several key findings in the Second Assessment Report deserve careful attention. 

WORKING GROUP I 

• Atmospheric greenhouse gas concentrations continue to increase leading to an increasing 
positive radiative forcing of climate. This tends to warm the surface of the earth and to 
bring about other associated changes of the earth s climate. The slow-down in the rate 
of increase of carbon dioxide during 1990-1993 that was pointed out in the 1994 IPCC 
report has come to an end. 

• The enhanced concentrations of tropospheric aerosols resulting from combustion of 
fossil fuels, biomass burning and other sources cause some negative (direct and indirect) 
forcing. This forcing is not uniform world-wide but is felt in particular regions and 
subcontinental areas where aerosols are present. It can Jocally  be large enough to more 
than  offset the positive forcing due to greenhouse gases. It has continental to 
hemispheric scale effects on climate change patterns. The enhanced global radiative 
forcing by greenhouse gases is reduced by about one third (ranging between 20 and 
40%) because of aerosols. 

• Considerable advance has been made in distinguishing human-induced climate change 
from that occurring naturally. - A major area of progress is the shift of focus from studies 
of global mean changes to comparisons of modelled and observed spatial and temporal 
patterns of climate change. 

• Our ability to quantify the human influence on global climate is, however, still limited 
because the signal is just begiiming to emerge from the noise of natural variability. 
There are still uricertainties in key factors. These include the magnitude and patterns of 
long term natural variability and the time-evolving pattern of forcing in response to 
changes in the concentrations of greenhouse gases and aerosols and land surface. 
Nevertheless, the balance of evidence suggests that there is now a discernible human 
influence on climate. 

• These findings also imply that the climate models and projections of possible future 
changes of climate have become more trustworthy. Nonetheless, the sensitivity of the 
climate system to human influences is not yet well known. However, as a result of the 
identification of the negative aerosol effect, it now seems plausible that the sensitivity 
of the climate system to greenhouse gas forcing is in the middle of the given uncertainty 
range (a wanning of 1.5-4.5°C for a doubling of carbon dioxide) rather than in its lower 
part as thought before. 

• For the mid-range IPCC scenarios of emissions and assuming the best estimate value 
of climate sensitivity, models project an increase in global mean surface temperature of 
about 2°C by 2100, in addition to what may have been induced by anthropogenic 
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emissions so far. Due to the uncertainties in future emissions and in the sensitivity of 
the climate system to radiative forcing, the uncertainty range of this projection is 1- 
3.5°C. Also, because of the thermal inertia of the oceans, only 50-90% of the eventual 
equilibrium temperature change would have been realized by 2100. Temperature would 
continue to increase beyond 2100, even if concentrations of greenhouse gases were 
stabilized at that time. Projected sea level is estimated to range from 15 to 95 cm with 
a best estimate of 50 cm by the year 2100. Sea level would continue to rise even after 
the global climate and the mean temperature would have stabilized. 

Also, regional temperature changes may differ substantially from the change of the 
global mean. It is, however, not yet possible to describe with certainty how. 

WORKING GROUP II 

The report of Worlcing Group II deals with the environmental impacts of climate change 
of the magnitude that Working Group I projects. But we encounter the fundamental difficulty 
in that the regional distributions of climate change cannot still be well projected. We can tell, 
for example, that the continents, particularly at high latitudes, will warrn more quickly than the 
oceans. Other conclusions of a similar general kind can be drawn, but the impacts of a climate 
change on individual countries and their people still remain quite uncertain. Nevertheless, we 
can draw the following conclusions: 

Models project that as a consequence of possible changes in temperature and water 
availability under doubled equivalent carbon dioxide equilibrium conditions, a 
substantial fraction (a global average of one third, varying by region from one seventh 
to two-thirds) of the existing forested areas of the earth will undergo major changes in 
broad vegetation types - with g-reatest changes occurring in high latitudes and least 
changes in the tropics. Climate change is expected at a rate that would be rapid relative 
to the speed at which forest species grow, reproduce and re-establish themselves. 

• Deserts are likely to become more extreme - in that, with few exceptions, they are 
projected to become hotter but not significantly wetter. 

• Global warming will lead to an intensification of the global hydrological cycle and will 
have major impacts on regional water resources. Changes in the total amount of 
precipitation and in its frequency and intensity are likely and directly affect the 
magnitude and timing of runoff and the intensity of floods and droughts. 

• Productivity of agriculture and forestry is projected to increase in some areas and 
decrease in others. Ddsting studies show that, on the whole, global agricultural 
production could be maintained in the face of clirnate change projected under doubled 
equivalent carbon dioxide equilibrium conditions. This conclusion takes into account 
the beneficial effects of carbon dioxide fertilization that implies more rapid growth at 
higher carbon dioxide concentrations, but does not allow for possible changes in the 
occurrence of pests. The distribution of productive land most likely will change, 
improving yields in some regions but causing significant set-backs in others. 
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• Climate change is likely to have wide ranging and mostly adverse impacts on human 
health. Direct effects include increases in (predominantly cardio-respiratory) mortality 
and illness due to an anticipated increase in intensity and duration of heat waves. 
Indirect effects of climate change include increases in the potential transmissions of 
vector-borne infectious diseases (e.g., malaria, dengue, yellow fever and some viral 
encephalitis). 

• Developing countries will most likely be more seriously affected by climate change than 
developed countries and they may have fewer adaptation options. Estimates of damage 
costs remain uncertain. Therefore the question of how serious a climate change may be 
must largely he judged by you on the basis of qualitative assessments such as those that 
the IPCC is providing. 

WORKING GROUP III 

* Analyses indicate that a prudent way to deal with climate change is through a portfolio 
of actions aimed at mitigation, adaptation and improving our knowledge. The 
appropriate portfolio will differ from country to country. The challenge is not to fmd the 
best policy today for the next 100 years, but to select a prudent strategy and to adjust it 
over time in the light of new information. 

• The literature indicates that significant no regrets opportunities are available in most 
countries and that the risk of aggregate net damage due to climate change, consideration 
of risk aversion and the precautionary principle provide rationales for action beyond no 
regrets. 

• A portfolio of possible actions that policymakers could consider include: 

implementing energy efficiency measures including removing institutional 
barriers to energy efficiency improvement; 
phasing out those existing distortionary policies which increase greenhouse gas 
emissions, such as subsidies and regulations, non-intemalization of 
environmental costs, and distortions in transport and agricultural pricing; 
implementing cost-effective fuel switching measures fi-om more to less-carbon-
intensive and carbon-free fuels such as renewables; 
implementing measures to enhance sinks or reservoirs of greenhouse gases such 
as improving forest management and land use practices. 

• The literature suggests that flexible, cost-effective policies relying on economic 
incentives and instruments, as well as coordinated instruments, can considerably reduce 
mitigation and adaptation costs, or can increase the cost-effectiveness of emission 
reduction measures. 
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ROLE OF AEROSOLS AND INERTIA OF THE CLIMATE SYSTEM

Article 2 of the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change refers explicitly to
stabilization of greenhouse gas concentrations. This implies the consideration of all greenhouse
gases, i.e., carbon dioxide, methane and nitrous oxide that are increasing above their natural
concentrations in the atmosphere, as well as halocarbons and the associated decrease of ozone
in the stratosphere and air pollutants which serve as precursors in changing the ozone content in

the troposphere.

* The agreements within the Vienna Convention for the Protection of the Ozone Layer
imply that the combined effects of CFC-gases and changing concentrations of ozone in
the stratosphere will not increase much above the present level. Their current joint
contribution amounts only to about 5% of the total enhanced radiative forcing.

* Air pollution increases ozone in the lower troposphere which contributes to the enhanced
greenhouse effect significantly. Future evolution of tropospheric ozone needs to be

carefully checked.
* Methane and nitrous oxide concentrations increase approximately in proportion to the

increase of the human population on earth.
* At present, the enhancement of the carbon dioxide concentration contributes about 60%

of the total enhanced greenhouse gas forcing.

The IPCC has synthesized relevant scientific-technical information on the measures that
may help in stabilizing carbon dioxide concentrations in the atmosphere. The analyses are
described by Working Group I and will be discussed in more detail in the presentation at the
QELROS workshop. I will give here some comments on the possible use of the information by
the Parties. Because of the central importance of this subject, it might be appropriate for the
IPCC to prepare a more detailed Technical Paper (more on IPCC Technical Papers later) on it,
based on the material in the IPCC Second Assessment Report. I shall return to this issue in my

talk.

It is important first to recognize that the present (1990) global radiative forcing due to

greenhouse gases (equivalent to about a 50% increase in atmospheric carbon dioxide over its

pre-industrial concentration) amount to about 2.4 Wm. About 60% of this forcing is due to

CO2 with the rest due to all other greenhouse gases, particularly methane. Counteraction by

aerosols is currently estimated to be about one third (ranging between 20 and 40%) of that due

to greenhouse gases (compare Figure 2.6 of the Technical Summary of Working Group I).

The total net radiative forcing due to human emissions is accordingly today about 1.6
Wm? (i.e., just about equivalent to an increase of carbon dioxide of about 30% over its pre-

industrial concentration). The change in the global mean temperature because of such an
increase in the radiative forcing, with due regard taken of the role of the aerosols and the inertia
of the climate system, agrees quite well with the observed change of the global mean
temperature so far. It also implies, again, that the sensitivity of the global climate system to
greenhouse gas warming seems to be about in the middle of the range of 1.5 to 4.5°C, estimated

by the IPCC..
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The IPCC has also provided a set of scenarios of possible future emissions of greenhouse 
gases, IS92a-f, if no preventive measures are taken. They span  a rather large range of 
uncertainty. The IPCC has emphasized that ... an intermediate scenario is not the same as being 
the most likely scenario and our evaluation did not reveal one IS92 scenario to be more likely 
than any other and therefore ... it is reconunended to use the full range of the IS92 scenarios as 
input to atmospheric climate models rather than any single scenario. The climate change issue 
should be viewed in terms of the possible risks for severe damage. The following account is 
based on the central scenarios IS92a, but can easily be expanded to include the other scenarios. 

Based on the Teclmical Summary of Working Group I, we find that the increasing 
human-induced emissions of greenhouse gases according to the IS92a scenario would lead to 
enhanced radiative forcing equivalent to a doubling of carbon dioxide concentrations by about 
2030 if the compensating effects of aerosols are ignored, and by about the middle of next 
century if the global effects of aerosols are included. 

Any change in climate would, however, be considerably delayed because of the inertia 
of the climate system. Using again the IS92a scenario, the change of the global mean 
temperature would, at the end of the century, be between 1 and 3.5°C. This would be in addition 
to the change observed so far (0.3-0.6°C), i.e., rather close to the equilibrium change 
corresponding to a doubling of the carbon dioxide concentration over its pre-industrial value. 
However, emissions of sulphur would double in the course of the next century according to the 
IS92a scenario. The direct impacts of aerosols, primarily in the form of more severe air 
pollution in industrialized regions and acidification of fresh waters and soils, might call for 
substantial reductions of sulphur emissions (see further below also). 

The discussion above is important, since it clearly shows how the long-term effects of 
greenhouse gas emissions are to a considerable degree hidden by the short-term enhanced 
aerosol concentrations and the delay due to the inertia of the climate system. 

STABILIZING GREENHOUSE GAS CONCENTRATIONS IN THE ATMOSPHERE 

The IPCC has analysed in some detail the issue of stabilizing the concentration of 
greenhouse gases. The emission scenarios for carbon dioxide that would be possible in order not 
to exceed given stabilization levels are given in the report. It is also in this context important to 
keep in mind the requirement that the issue of climate change be approached comprehensively 
and include consideration of the role of the other greenhouse gases and aerosols. With regard 
to sulphate aerosols, about 90% of the sulphur ernissions are associated with the use of oil and 
coal and, because of the short residence time of aerosols in the atmosphere, their negative 
forcing would decline in pace with the reductions of carbon dioxide emissions that are required 
to stabilize carbon dioxide concentrations. 

Since the human-induced increases of greenhouse gases already is equivalent to a carbon 
dioxide concentration of 420-430 ppmv, it is obviously not possible to stabilize the total 
radiative forcing due to greenhouse gases at a level equivalent to a carbon dimdde concentration 
of 450 ppmv. 
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If no further increases in the concentrations of greenhouse gases other than carbon 
dioxide are assumed, carbon dioxide itself must be stabilized at a level below 500 ppmv if 
atmospheric greenhouse gases are to be stabilized at a level equivalent to about a doubling of the 
carbon dioxide concentration (i.e., about 550 ppmv). Correspondingly, stabilization at a level 
equivalent to a carbon dioxide concentration of, for example, 750 ppmv, implies that carbon 
dioxide itself needs to be stabilized at about 650 ppmv. The increasing world population during 
the next century (plausibly reaching between 9 and 10 billion people by the middle of the next 
century) implies increasing emissions of methane and nitrous oxide, if no preventive actions are 
taken. This would place even more stringent restrictions on carbon dioxide emissions. 

The path towards stabilization becomes important from a cost point of view and is a key 
issue in designing action for the future. Figure 1 of the IPCC Second Assessment Synthesis 
clearly shows that a delay of actions and an increase of emissions approximately along the path 
of the IS92a emissions scenario for another decade or two, implies a more rapid switch over to 
a reduction of emissions later. The question then arises: how rapidly would global society be 
able to change course and which path might be optimal from an economics point of view? 
Analysis of this question is being pursued by the expert conununity but no firm conclusions can 
be drawn . 

Finally, the Berlin Mandate prescribes that the responsibility for action still primarily rest 
with the developed countries. Developing countries today on the average emit about 0.5 tonnes 
(of carbon ) per capita, while emissions by developed c,ountries are five to six times larger. The 
former obviously will require more energy for their sustainable development and are presently 
increasing the use of fossil  fuels. The question arises: how are future emissions by developing 
countries dependent on the future emissions by developed countries, if stabilization of 
greenhouse gas concentrations in the atmosphere were to be achieved ? It is obvious that the 
projected increase of world population will restrict the maximum per capita emissions for the 
world as a whole, for the developed mid the developing countries. Further more detailed 
technical analyses of this issue might be helpful. 

Reductions of carbon dioxide emissions to stabilize its concentration would necessitate 
the development and deployment of a global sustainable energy supply system. 

An assessment as given above might be useful and could be extended to include a more 
elaborate uncertainty analysis in order to provide clearer background for answering key 
questions that confront the Parties of the Convention: 

How quickly should restrictions on greenhouse gas emissions be introduced? 
How far-reaching should they be? 
How effective are measures aimed at more efficient production and use of energy 
in slowing down and eventually reducing emissions? 
Can natural sinks (forest soils and agriculture) serve as more efficient sinks for 
carbon dioxide? 
At which pace should carbon-emissions-free energy systems have to be 
introduced in order to achieve different stabilization concentrations of carbon 
dioxide (as well as other greenhouse gases)? 
What do delayed actions imply? 



Analysis by Working Group II of the IPCC reveals many new facets of likely impacts,
but it is not yet possible to quantify these, because the geographical distribution of a climate
change cannot yet be given more than in broad terms. However, even though the rate of climate
change over the next few decades probably will be somewhat less than that given in earlier IPCC
Reports, an important characteristic of the climate change issue that ongoing changes can only
be modified gradually because of the inertia of the natural systems, remains unchanged.

The work of Working Group III of the IPCC also clearly shows that it will take time to
introduce effective measures because of the inertia of the socio-economic system. It is, for
example, worth noting that the major changes on the oil market that occurred during the 1970s
are not visible in the changes in the observed carbon dioxide concentration, because the latter is
primarily determined by the cumulative emissions over decades or longer. Major and persistent
efforts are therefore required to achieve significant results. Other findings from Working Group
II assessment on mitigation and adaptation options will be presented at the informal workshop
on "Policies and Measures".

The conclusions drawn by Working Group III are also illuminating, i.e., "earlier
mitigation action may increase flexibility in moving toward stabilization of atmospheric
concentrations of greenhouse gases" and "the choice of abatement paths involves the balancing
of economic risk of rapid abatement now (that premature capital stock retirement will later be
proven unnecessary) against the corresponding risk of delay (that more rapid reduction will then
be required, necessitating premature retirement of future capital stock)". Opportunities for
abatement will be available in the context of capital stock turnover.

THE VALUE OF INFORMATION

The value of better information about the processes of, impacts of and responses to
climate change is great. In order to continue to address climate change detection, model
validation and model improvement, and impact analyses, long-term global observations of a host
of climatological/meteorological, oceanographic, chemical, biospherical and other parameters
and further research are vital.

PARTICIPATION BY INDUSTRY

For the kind of assessment conducted by the IPCC to succeed, participation in its
activities of experts from all segments of society from all parts of the world is vital. The IPCC
welcomes, indeed requests, nominations of experts from governments and intergovernmental
and non-governmental organizations including different sectors of industry'to serve as lead
authors, contributors and reviewers.

CONTINUING WORK PROGRAMME OF THE IPCC

Now let me say a few words about the continuing work programme of the IPCC. The
IPCC will conduct a third assessment to be completed ca. 2000. In the interim, it would continue
work on methodologies, prepare short reports (called Technical Papers) for your and other use
and conduct workshops and write Special Reports to prepare for the third assessment (see
appendix, attached).
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The IPCC has put in place procedures for the preparation and dissemination of a new
kind of IPCC product, the Technical Papers. These are to be based on the material in the SAR.
The IPCC Technical Papers would be produced on topics that are requested by you or can be
initiated by the IPCC. They would be written by teams of lead authors, subject to expert and
government review and take about six months to produce, under the auspices of the IPCC
Bureau. As an example, the IPCC has proposed to produce a more detailed technical analysis on
global stabilization of greenhouse gas concentrations (looking at scenarios and pathways to
stabilization) in order to clarify issues of the kind that I have touched upon in the analysis above
(see the appendix for other proposals from the IPCC). I should like to have your decisions on
the topics for the Technical Papers so that the IPCC Bureau which is meeting on 28-29 March

1996 can take appropriate action.

The IPCC also continues to accord high priority to the further development of the
Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. Three workshops are planned over the
next couple of months on (i) sources and removal by sinks of greenhouse gases from land use
and forestry (Sao José dos Campos, Sao Paulo, 21-22 March 1996), (ii) emissions from fuel
combustion and industrial processes (Abingdon, UK, 29-30 March 1996) and (iii) methane
emissions from rice cultivation (Bangkok, 30 April - 2 May 1996). The results would be
incorporated as additions/revisions to the Guidelines. Current plans are to have these approved
at the Twelfth Session of the IPCC in Mexico during the week of the 9th of September 1996, in

time for you to consider for adoption.

In this connection, the IPCC will be transmitting a request to the COP/UN FCCC for
$310,000 for 1996 to cover part of the IPCC budget of CHF 494,000 for the continuing
developmental work on the Guidelines for National GHG Inventories.

The IPCC has earlier expressed the view that the so-called operational aspects of the
work on inventories such as the collection and interpretation of data on the emissions by sources
and removals by sinks of the greenhouse gases not controlled under the Montreal Protocol,
translation, publication and distribution of the Guidelines and training in the application of the
Guidelines properly belong directly under the Convention. The IPCC is prepared to assist in
transferring these tasks to you whenever you are ready.

The IPCC will pursue further work on methodologies as may be required.

I am very much looking forward to your work and that of the AGBM during the next two
weeks. I hope that your efforts in collaboration with the IPCC will be of use in the pursuit of the
work under the UN FCCC. The IPCC Bureau will meet at the end of March to follow up on the

decisions and recommendation agreed by SBSTA and AGBM.

Many thanks for your attention.



Appendin 

CONTINUING IPCC WORK PROGRAMME, 1996-2000 

1. Basic principles for the future work of IPCC 

1.1 	A number of principles of the IPCC process have served well through 1995 in enabling 
the IPCC to produce highly respected reports, which have become the standard works of 
reference in this field. These principles include transparency, participation by authors 
representing the full spectrum of relevant scientific views, expert and govenunent review, 
involvement of authors, reviewers and researchers from developing c,ountries and participation 
of a wide range of stakeholders, including industry and NG0s. These should continue to guide 
the future work of the IPCC. 

1.2 	As the UN FCCC is now operative, the types of scientific, technical and other 
information it requires and the time available for developing it needs evaluation. This has 
become clear since the first session of the COP. In this context, it would be useful to examine 
the sorts of reports that IPCC produced through 1995 and may provide in the future. It would 
also be useful to examine the procedures the IPCC has used to complete these reports in order 
to be more helpful to COP in meeting its time constraints. 

2. IPCC products 

2.1 	The IPCC (i) assesses available, scientific, technical and socio-economic information on 
climate change and had produced two kinds of reports, narnely, the full assessment reports and 
special reports through 1995 and (ii) develops and/or improves comparable methodologies (e.g.. 
on national greenhouse gas inventories, on assessment of impacts and adaptations). The latter 
are published as stand-alone documents after approval following the IPCC Procedures' and 
revised as necessary in the light of new data, research, or experience in application. 

2.2 	After the completion of the Second Assessment Report, in accordance with the IPCC 
views expressed at IPCC-X of conducting full assessments every five years or so, the Third 
Assessment Report  (TAR) should be begun ca. 1998 and completed ca. 2000. At the time of the 
initiation of TAFt, the Panel would consider whether it would be better to complete and release 
the reports of the Worldng Groups sequentially, say, in 6-9 month intervals. 

2.3 	In the interim, the IPCC agreed with the view of its Bureau as to the need for a series of 
Special Reports.  These would be on topics that would be helpful to the third assessment, or, in 
a general way, to COP. Their completion should take 12-18 months and would follow the IPCC 
Procedures. 

The IPCC Procedures for Preparation, Review, Acceptance, Approval and Publication of Its Reports 
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2.4 The two reports that could be categorized as special reports among the earlier reports are
the IPCC 1992 Supplement and the IPCC 1994 Special Report. Producing these reports takes
considerable time and follows these steps: Panel agreeing upon the topics to be considered;
request to governments and participating organizations for nominations of lead authors;
selection of, offer to and acceptance by lead authors; soliciting of inputs from other experts by
lead authors, reviewing literature, producing zero-order drafts; revising the drafts in the light of
comments following peer review and subsequent technical review by governments; preparation
of final drafts for acceptance and draft summaries for policymakers for approval at the Working

Group stage and acceptance by the Panel.

2.5 This process is the basic strength of the IPCC - its products are widely accepted as
authoritative and legitimate. But its time-consuming nature means that the Panel is unable to
respond in a timely manner to requests for scientific, technical and other information and advice.

2.6 The Convention through its bodies has identified needs for scientific and technical
information and advice. Increasingly, it appears to be turning to IPCC as a major source of such
information and advice.

2.7 Accordingly, the Panel also agreed with the proposal of its Bureau for the need for a
third kind of IPCC document, the IPCC Technical Papers. At its Eleventh Session (Rome,
December 11-15, 1995), the IPCC adopted by consensus the following procedures for the

preparation of Technical Papers.

2.8 Procedures for the Preparation of Technical Papers

i. IPCC Technical Papers are prepared on topics for which an independent, international
scientific/technical perspective is deemed essential. They:

a. are based on the material already in the IPCC assessment reports and special

reports;

b. are initiated: (i) in response to a formal request from the Conference of the
Parties to the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change or its subsidiary
bodies and agreed by the IPCC Bureau; or (ii) as decided by the Panel;

c. are prepared by a team of authors, including a convening lead author, selected by
the IPCC Bureau, in accordance with the guidelines for the selection of lead
authors contained in the IPCC Procedures2;

d. are submitted in draft form for simultaneous expert and government review at
least four weeks before the comments are due3;

2 The Procedures state: "Preparation of the first draft of a report should be undertaken by lead authors
identified by the relevant Working Group bureau from those experts cited in the lists provided by all countries and
participating organizations, with due consideration being given to those known through their publication or work.
In sofar as practicable, the composition of the group of lead authors for a section of a report shall reflect fair balance
among different points of view that can reasonably be expected by the Working Group bureau, and should include

at least one expert from a developing country.

3 It may be recalled that in the preparation of its contribution to the IPCC Second Assessment Report,
Working Group I conducted the expert and government reviews concurrently. The time given for expert and

government comments was eight weeks.

11



e. are revised by the led authors based upon the comments received in the step 
above; 

f. are submitted for final govenunent review at least four weeks before the 
corrunents are due; 

g. are finalized by the lead authors, in consultation with the IPCC Bureau which 
functions in the role of an editorial board, based on the comments received; and, 

h. if necessary, as determined by the IPCC Bureau, would include in an annex 
differing views, based on conunents made during final govenunent review, not 
otherwise adequately reflected in the paper. 

Such Technical Papers are then made available to the Conference of the Parties or its 
subsidiary body, in response to its request, and thereafter publicly. If initiated by the Panel, 
Technical Papers are made available publicly. In either case, IPCC Technical Papers 
prominently state in the beginning : 

"This is a Technical Paper of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change prepared 
in response to a [request from the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate 
Change] / [decision of the Panel]. The material herein has undergone expert and 
government review but has not been considered by the Panel for possible acceptance or 
approval." 

The Panel agreed that these procedures should be reviewed in 1997. 

iv. 	The IPCC requested its Bureau to consider initiating Technical Papers on the following 
topics (which respond to requests from the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Teclmological 
Advice of the Conference of the Parties to the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change) 
in 1996, after consultation in the IPCC/SBSTA (COP) Joint Working Group: 

• Technologies, options and transfer; 
• Impacts (scientific, economic and environmental) of clirnate change and of 

response measures emphasizing the needs and opportunities for developing 
countries; 

• Global stabi1i7ntion of greenhouse gases concentrations (looking at scenarios and 
pathways to stabilization); 

• Simple climate models. 

2.9 	Possible Topics for Special Reports 

The Panel decided that no new Special Reports would be begun in 1996 before its 
Twelfth Session. The following might be considered as subject matter for future Special Reports 
(this is not an exclusive list): 

• Simple climate models; 
• Global Stabilization of greenhouse gases concentrations and associated costs; 
• Aquatic and terrestrial ecosystem vulnerability; 
• Risk of instabilities; 
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• Detection of anthropogenic climate change; 
• Cross-sectoral and integrated assessment of land-use implications of climate 

change. 

2.10 Workshops 

i. 	The IPCC decided to undertake the following workshops in 1996: 

• Regional climate prediction; 
• Emissions from land-use and biomass (under the work on National GHG 

Inventories) 
• Methane emissions from rice cultivation (under_ the work on National GHG 

Inventories). 

The IPCC would consider ways and means of undertaking most efficiently the following 
workshops (this is not an exclusive list): 

• Integrated assessment models; 
• Comparison of top-down/bottom-up emissions aggregations; 
• Projections/scenario methodologies for the Third Assessment Report; 
• Methodologies for economic/social impact assessment in developing countries; 
• Methodologies for estimating climate change damages; 
• Oceans/coral reefs and their roles in the carbon cycle; 
• Adaptation. 

2.11 The Panel authorized the IPCC Chainnan, the Co-Chairmen of the three IPCC Working 
Groups, the heads of the three Technical Support Units and the Secretary of the IPCC to meet 
to the extent required with representatives of SBSTA (and other bodies of the Convention) to 
exchange views on ongoing and future assessments and to fmalize the topics for the Technical 
Papers to be begun during 1996. 

********* ************ ********* *********** 

ABBREVIATIONS USED 

COP 	 Conference of the Parties to the FCCC 
FAR 	 IPCC First Assessment Report (1990) 
FCCC 	 United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change 
GHG 	 Greenhouse Gas as defined in the FCCC 
INC 	 Intergovernmental Negotiating Cominittee for a Framework Convention 

on Climate Change 
SAR 	 IPCC Second Assessment Report (in process of completion) 
SBI 	 Subsidiary Body for Implementation of COP 

SBSTA 	 Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice of COP 
TAR 	 IPCC Third Assessment Report (ca. 2000) 
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INTERGOVERNMENTAL PANEL ON CLIMATE CHANGE

STATEMENT TO THE

THIRD SESSION OF THE
AD HOC GROUP ON THE BERLIN MANDATE

Geneva, 4 March 1996

Bert Bolin
Chairman of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)

I appreciate this opportunity to speak to you today. I addressed the SBSTA last week on
some of the essential findings of the IPCC Second Assessment Report (SAR). That address can
apply here also and is available to you. I wish to make a few additional comments and
clarifications in view of the discussions of the SAR in SBSTA and then also elaborate on the
outcome of the two AGBM workshops held over the last few days.

Let me begin by expressing my appreciation for the serious consideration of the SAR
given by SBSTA. VJhile not in any way attempting to judge the interpretation placed by various
governments on the contents of the SAR, I find that the conclusions drawn by the SBSTA are
exclusively based on the IPCC report. I take this to imply that the SAR has been and is useful
for all Parties.

I recognize that any kind of extraction from the SAR, including the one I did last week
for SBSTA, will provide an incomplete version of its full message. This is why I recommended
to SBSTA last week "to consult the SAR and particularly the three Summaries for Policymakers
for many of the details". I ask you now to take into account the objectivity of the IPCC analyses
in your deliberations, an objectivity that the IPCC has always been striving for.

I also wish to note that, while the IPCC has been careful to point out the uncertainties
associated with its conclusions, there are several important findings in the SAR that are quite
robust.

Let me briefly dwell on perhaps the most important finding of the SAR, i.e. "the balance
of evidence suggests that there is a discernible human influence on global climate". This
statement has been very carefully arrived at based on the following four factors:

(i) The global mean surface air temperature has increased by about 0.5°C during the
last hundred years; this, because of natural variability, is in itself not sufficient to
draw the above conclusion.
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(ii) Model computations indicate that increasing carbon dioxide in the atmosphere
will lead to increasing temperatures in the lower atmosphere and a cooling in the
stratosphere. Observations agree with these indications.

(iii) The Southern Hemisphere has warmed somewhat more than the Northern
Hemisphere during the past about 50 years. This is consistent with the fact that
more than 90% of the anthropogenic sulphate aerosols are found in the Northern

Hemisphere.
(iv) Similarities are found between the observed spatial patterns of climate change in

the Northern Hemisphere during the last 50 years or so and model projections.

It has not been possible to explain these factors by any theory other than that of human
influence on global climate. These findings also have added to the validation of climate
prediction models. Projections of future changes of climate due to given emission scenarios have
become somewhat more trustworthy, as a result.

Natural variability does not negate the conclusion about the human influence on global
climate. But, it makes it as yet difficult to narrow the range of the uncertainty in climate
sensitivity (1.5 to 4.5°C for a doubling of carbon dioxide concentration over its pre-industrial

value). In this sense, uncertainty remains.

I would like to remind you in this context that the IPCC has always emphasized that the
full range of the uncertainty, from the lower to the upper bound, be recognized. Uncertainty does
not eliminate risk but makes it difficult to assess it quantitatively.

I would also like to remind you of my statement last week that "no regrets" opportunities
are available in most countries to address climate change and that the expectation of aggregate
net damages, risk aversion and the precautionary principle provide rationales for actions beyond
"no regrets". The challenge is not to find the best policy today for the next 100 years but to select
a prudent strategy of adaptation, mitigation and research and to adjust it over time in the light of

new information.

I discussed in some detail the issue of stabilization of greenhouse gases in my

presentation to SBSTA last week, which issue was also discussed during the QELRO workshop.

The SBSTA is requesting the IPCC, inter alia, to carry out a more detailed analysis of the
implications of choosing a large variety of stabilization pathways and to derive associated

emissions profiles for all greenhouse gases. The IPCC Bureau will decide at the end of this

month on the preparation of a Technical Paper on this topic. It should be available before the

AGBM session planned for December 1996. It would seem appropriate in this context to
examine also the modifications of the scenarios of future greenhouse gas concentrations that
would result from the reductions of emissions proposed by AOSIS and others.

The first session of COP agreed that the current commitments in the Convention were

inadequate to reach the Objective (Article 2) of the Convention. This is ofcourse the reason why

the issue of policies and measures is high on your agenda for this session. The SAR contains

numerous analyses of available policies and measures, including a large number of options which

can achieve 10 to 30% emissions reductions at little or no cost during the next few decades.
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Document 2 presented to you by the Secretariat attempts to structure these for your use. The 
IPCC can, if requested, through a Technical Paper, further elaborate on this issue by December 
of this year, to assist your task. 

In the course of the IPCC assessment, I was struck by the increasing interest by industry 
and business in Annex I countries to develop these options for implementation. This was 
reinforced during the workshop yesterday. It is becoming clear, from the analyses of possible 
emission profiles for stabilizing concentrations, that cooperation between developed and 
developing countries will become increasingly important. Commercial and other interactions 
between the developed and the developing countries are bound to continue to increase in the 
future. For their own benefit, the developing countries could increase efficiency in their energy 
use and take advantage of new technologies and renewable forms of energy. This will also 
contribute to the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions gradually. 

Thank you for your attention. 
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SUBSIDIARY BODY FOR SCIENTIFIC

AND TECHNOLOGICAL ADVICE

SECOND SESSION

GENEVA, 27 FEBRUARY - 4 MARCH

ITEM 4 - SCIENTIFIC ASSESSMENT

(A) Consideration of the Second Assessment Report of the
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)

STATEMENT BY THE REPRESENTATIVE OF ITALY
ON BEHALF OF THE EUROPEAN UNION

27 February 1996



1. The EU congratulates the IPCC on the successful completion of the 
Second Assessment Report and extends its thanks to the scientists, 
experts and officials who were involved in its production. This 
comprehensive and authoritative report is a major achievement and 
provides a sound and compelling basis for developing policy further 
under the Framework Convention on Climate Change. 

2. The EU requests the SBSTA commends the whole of the IPCC 
summaries and the synthesis report to the bodies of the Convention 
as valuable for their work., since the IPCC documents were 
extensively discussed in the various IPCC plenary sessions in last 
year and represent finally balanced text already approved by 
delegations. Of course this work should also be adressed to Parties, 
organizations and institutions, accompanied by a call to disseminate 
the information in these reports as proposed in paragraph 29 of 
document SBSTA/1996/7. 

3. Additionally, mister chairman, the EU would like to see that 
the recommendations on the issue of research and observation, are 
brought together and forwarded to CoP 2 as a point of action. Further 
on this matter we think it would be helpful if the secretariat could 
prepare a document on priority actions, to be discussed by SBSTA 3. 

4. The concentrations of all GHGs in atmosphere are increased since 
pre-industrial era. These trends can be attributed largely to human 
activities, mostly fossil fuel use, land-use change and agriculture. 
The increase has led to a positive radiative forcing of climate, 
tending to warm the surface of the earth and to produce climate 
change. An increase of mean global surface temperature has been also 
recorded in the last century. 

5. The EU notes with concern that IPCC has stated now that the 
balance of evidence suggests a discernible human influence on global 
climate. Unless urgent action is taken the global mean surface 
temperature is projected to rise by about 2 °C by 2100. This rate is 
about four time faster than in the previous century, an average rate 
of warming which is probably greater than any seen in the last 10,000 
years. Since the IPCC's First Assessment Report in 1990 there has 
been a reduction in the scientific uncertainty attached to this 
change in temperature. 

6. Climate change will produce many effects on human health, 
terrestrial and aquatic ecological systems, and on socio-economic 
systems. The IPCC report points out that as a consequence of this 
temperature rise the sea level is projected to rise by about 50 cm. 
by 2100; and that there will be other adverse effects of climate 
change, some of which are potentially irreversible. 



7. If emissions of carbon dioxide were maintained at current levels, 
atmospheric concentrations would rise steadily, and would continue 
to do so for several hundred years. Stabilization of atmospheric 
concentrations at twice the pre-industrial level will eventually 
require global emissions to be less than 50% of current levels. At 
any rate, such stabilization will require not less than a century. 

8. Any eventual stabilized concentration is governed more by the 
accumulated anthropogenic carbon dioxide emissions from now until the 
time of stabilization, than by the way those emissions change over 
the period. this means that, for a given stabilized concentration 
value, higher emissions in early decades require lower emissions 
later on. 

9. Nevertheless, the IPCC notes that significant reductions in 
greenhouse gas emissions are technically possible, and can be 
economically feasible. It also notes that significant "no-regrets" 
opportunities are available; and that there is a rationale, on the 
basis of potential risk, for action beyond no regrets. There are 
large differences in the cost of reducing greenhouse gas emissions, 
and enhancing sinks, among countries due to their state of economic 
development, infrastructures choices, and natural resource base. 
International cooperation in a framework of bilateral, regional or 
international agreements could significantly reduce the global cost 
of reducing emissions and lessening emission leakages. 

10. The scale of the problem requires urgent 
action on the precautionary principle at the widest possible level. 
For Annex I Parties the first task must be to succeed in returning 
emissions to 1990 levels by the year 2000. Annex I Parties must also 
agree on credible and challenging limitation and reduction objectives 
for the early years of the next century. They must develop policies 
and measures which will continue to contribute towards the eventual 
aim of reducing global emissions by more than 50%, in the longer term 
in order to lessen the impacts of climate change spelt out in the 
IPCC's Second Assessment Report. 

11 If we are to achieve the ultimate objective of the Convention, 
all Parties must strengthen and renew their efforts. As the Berlin 
Mandate says, "the Parties [to the Convention] should protect the 
climate system for the benefit of present and future generations of 
humankind, on the basis of equity and in accordance with their common 
but differentiated responsibilities and capabilities". The EU 
believes that Annex I Parties must take the lead in combating climate 
change and its adverse impacts; non-Annex I Parties must continue to 
advance the implementation of their commitments. 



Importance and Implications of the IPCC Second Assessment Report

U.S. Intervention at the SBSTA meeting during the discussion of the IPCC

The USG finds the IPCC Second Assessment Report to be an extremely useful document. It
has achieved the goals of being scientifically credible and policy relevant, without being
policy prescriptive.

In our opinion the key fmdings of the IPCC can be simply summarized:

(i) the atmospheric concentrations of greenhouse gases and aerosols are increasing
because of human activities;

(ii) the balance of evidence suggests a discernable human influence on the Earth's climate,
remaining uncertainties not withstanding;

(iii) without global climate specific policies to mitigate greenhouse gas emissions, the
Earth's temperature is projected to increase by between 0.8 to 3.5 degrees centigrade
by 2100: a rate faster than anything observed during the last 10,000 years;

(iv) the atmospheric lifetime of many greenhouse gases, coupled with the thermal inertia of
the oceans, means that the warming effect of anthropogenic emissions will be long-
lived--even extremely sharp reductions in greenhouse gas emissions would reverse
warming only slowly;

(v) these projected changes in climate will result in adverse affects on human health
(particularly via vector-borne diseases) and many ecological systems (especially
forests) and socio-economic sectors (e.g., the regional production of food).
Developing countries would be particularly vulnerable to these impacts;

(vi) a range of cost-effective technologies and policies can be used in both developed
(Annex I) and developing (non-Annex I) countries to markedly reduce the net
emissions of greenhouse gases from industrial, energy supply, energy demand, and
land management practices;

(vii) we must all recognize that international and intergenerational equity issues are critical
for policy formulation; and

(viii) there is justification for going beyond a no-regrets strategy.

We would like to congratulate and thank everyone involved in the IPCC on completing this
assessment in a timely manner. We recognize that many scientific and technical experts
generously donated their time both to the preparation and review of the SAR. We also
recognize that IPCC had to tackle a number of complex and often controversial issues and
appreciate their fortitude in successfully resolving each of them.

We believe that the IPCC has matured significantly since its creation in the late 1980s, and
has made major strides since its first assessment report in ensuring broad stakeholder
involvement, including participation of experts from both developed and developing countries,
scientific credibility, and transparency in its process. However, we, like others, have
suggestions on how the process can be even further strengthened, but these suggestions should
in no way diminish the outstanding accomplishments to date. We believe the IPCC process
would be significantly strengthened with a greater involvement of industry, business and



and environmental NGO experts, especially in the assessment of technologies, policies and
their costs, and we must seek ways to make the assessment process less of a time burden for
scientists, who, after all, are the ones that must have time to advance the understanding that
we seek and will need in the future.

While the IPCC clearly recognizes that significant scientific uncertainties exist, its findings
underscore the importance of the Climate Convention, and clearly demonstrate that the
current measures for Annex I countries alone are inadequate. They also show that there are
many cost-effective approaches to reduce net emissions in all parts of the world, which if
implemented would provide significant environmental benefits. In non-Annex I countries,
many of these options will improve prospects for sustainable development and management
of resources. While we are clearly not technology limited in making some initial progress in
reducing projected greenhouse gas emissions, deep long-term cost-effective reductions will
require an intensive R&D program into energy, industrial and crop technologies. Therefore,
it is clear that we collectively must redouble our efforts in identifying the most cost-effective
global approaches to reduce emissions in both the near- and far-term utilizing a broad
portfolio of actions.

The US strongly endorses the procedures developed in Rome to commission, prepare and
peer-review a limited number of "policy relevant" technical papers of value to the COP or
one of its subsidiary bodies during the coming year.

We believe that the following three topics, in order of priority, are appropriate topics for
IPCC technical reports. In each case the work should be based upon the models and
underlying work undertaken for used in the SAR:

0 The SAR provides long-term emissions profiles to achieve different levels of stabilization
of atmospheric concentrations of carbon dioxide. We believe it would be useful to
provide additional emissions profiles for carbon dioxide (different pathways to
stabilization, different stabilization levels, and different times of stabilization), and for
mixes of greenhouse gases (and to the extent possible, aerosols).

Develop a set of emissions profiles for: (i) atmospheric stabilization levels between 400
and 1000 ppmv for CO, using different stabilization times and multiple pathways to
stabilization at each time considered; (ii) total radiative-forcing stabilization for ensembles
of greenhouse gases, and if possible aerosols, emphasizing the near-term using 20, 50
and 100 year global warming potential (GWP) coefficients. For each emissions profile
simple climate models should be used to assess the implications for global mean .
temperature and sea level, in ten year intervals. Strengths and weaknesses of the carbon
and climate models should be assessed.

Information regarding the technical feasibility, including the timing of the availability and
diffusion of technologies and range of costs associated with these emissions profiles
would be extremely useful. If such information is not available, then we believe that this
technical paper would provide a basis for a future special report which would then
include such considerations.



▪ We believe that it would be useful to the CoP for IPCC to assess, to the degree possible, 
the implications of different emissions limitation proposals. 

Assess the levels of anticipated global emissions of greenhouse gases and aerosols, and 
potential climate change, that could occur from application of the various emissions 
limitation proposals under discussion in the literature and within the CoP subsidiary bodies 
and working groups. Include as one of the proposals, the AOSIS-proposed protocol. 
Indicate for the types of emission limitation proposals, what levels of change in global 
emissions would occur with time over the next 100 years in 10 year intervals. 

We believe that this technical paper would provide a basis for a future special report 
which would assess the technical feasibility and range of costs associated with these 
emissions scenarios. This could build upon the work of the SAR, EMF-14 and other 
modeling activities. 

e While IPCC has helped develop inventorying and reporting approaches for carbon dioxide, 
we believe that it would be useful to expand this work to other greenhouse gases. 

Develop methodologies for inventorying and reporting greenhouse gas emissions, other 
than carbon dicudde. 

We believe that the next three topics, in order of priority, could also merit IPCC attention 
prior to the Third Assessment Report. We note that SBSTA has not yet taken up the issue of 
the TAPS, and that there may be some overlap. If the IPCC is to do this work, we feel these 
topics would best be addressed as Special Reports. It is vital that the private sector (industry 
and business) experts be involved in the preparation of these reports. We recognize that 
getting the appropriate private sector experts more involved is likely to take time. Hence, 
special report preparation and review procedures are the most appropriate as IPCC expands 
into providing a new level of expert involvement. 

• Provide an assessment of the major deployment and conunercialization constraints to 
energy supply and end-use technologies that are anticipated to provide no or lower rates of 
greenhouse gas emissions as well as on promising methods of overcoming such 
constraints. 

e Analyze which technologies and practices appear most fruitful for reducing emissions in 
the transportation sector over the next 25 years and by 2050 for both Annex I countries 
and developing countries, and in both in large urban centers and for inter-regional 
transport. 

• An analysis of the potential to reduce emissions by combining options for energy demand 
and supply. 

We believe that the following topics should be initiated at this time since the early products of 
these tasks are needed to provide general information for coordination of several parts of the 



We believe that the following topics should be initiated at this time since the early products
of these tasks are needed to provide general information for coordination of several parts of
the Third Assessment Report.

o Develop new emissions scenarios, placing emphasis on:
- how best to extrapolate demand far beyond the current income range;
- how to treat regional differences; and
- how to account for non-greenhouse policies (smog and acid rain, for example) that

might affect emissions of sulfates and greenhouse gases.

a Short- and long-term model projections of regional climate change reflecting recent,
imminent and plausible control measures for aerosols.

o An integrated analysis of land-use and land cover, involving agriculture, natural forests,
food production, and biomass energy.



Climate Technology Initiative 



Statement made by the delegation of the Netherlands on behalf of OECD 
countries participating in the CTI to the second session of the Subsidiary 
Body on Scientific and Technological Advice, Geneva, March 1, 1996. 

CLIMATE TECHNOLOGY INITIATIVE 

Mr. Chairman, 

Delegates will recall that the Climate Technology Initiative (CTI) was 
announced on behalf of participating OECD countries by The Minister for the 
Environment of The Netherlands during COP-1 in Berlin. I would like to 
provide a brief progress report on activities since then to further develop 
and implement the CTI, again on behalf of participating OECD countries. 

In recognition of the fundamental importance of technology development and 
deployment in the context of combatting global climate change, the CTI was 
established to assist all interested countries (and not only those 
belonging to the OECD) in meeting both the shorter and longer term 
objectives of the Climate Convention. The CTI aims to enhance markets for 
and reduce barriers to available new and improved technologies which have 
the potential to reduce net greenhouse gas emissions. It also stimulates 
research and development and diffusion of medium to long-term technologies 
that can contribute to more far reaching reductions that will eventually be 
required to meet the Convention's ultimate objective. 

Since April 1995, when the CTI was first announced, participating countries 
have continued to take a wide variety of actions. Some examples of recent 
developments in four (out of a total of eight) areas covered by the CTI 
are: 

- new national initiatives and international exchange of experience in 
promoting cooperation between governments and the private sector via 
voluntary agreements on the application and diffusion of cost-effective 
climate-friendly technology 

- an international workshop organised in the context of the CSD discussion 
on technology issues on methods and approaches to assess national 
technology needs in developing countries 

- the further expansion and linking of IEA's GREENTIE information system on 
greenhouse gas reduction technologies with the Convention's CC:INFO 

,electronic information system 

- continued expansion of cooperative arrangements between countries on 
research and development regarding energy efficiency, renewable energy and 
greenhouse gas reduction technologies. 

For five areas covered by the CTI, Task Forces were established to develop 
additional action plans, terms of reference were agreed and lead countries 
were appointed. These Task Forces are going to engage also, where 

, appropriate, developing countries and multilateral development banks and 
institutions in their work. The areas are: 

- technology aspects of national plans and programs, such as those prepared 
under the Climate Convention; 

- the establishment and strengthening of networks between national and 
regional renewable energy and energy efficiency centers; 

- the creation of bigger markets for emerging climate friendly technologies 
in order to promote reduction of costs; 

- promoting the recognition of climate-friendly technologies through 
creation of national and international awards; 
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- assessment of feasibility of developing longer-term innovative

technologies to capture, remove or dispose of greenhouse gases.

For the programmes on the use of voluntary agreements and research and
development of climate-friendly technologies the OECD and IEA secretariats
have been asked to identify additional activities that can strengthen the
ongoing work.

An inventory of both national, bilateral and multilateral activities is
nearing completion and will be published and made available in time for
COP-2 in conjunction with an overview of any new activities that will be
started as a result of the Task Force recommendations.

Let me finish by emphasising once more that CTI activities are being
initiated by participating governments, but implemented in consultation and
collaboration with participants from developing countries, the private
sector and non-governmental organisations and that participation in CTI
activities is welcomed from all interested Parties to this Convention.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman
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Mi- Chairman

My delegation thanks the secretariat for its valuable work in preparing the agenda paper for

this agenda item (document FCCC/AGBM/1996/4), and notes that the secretariat has

suggested that the AGBM may wish to give guidance on the preparation of a more detailed

document on features oi' a protocol or another legal instrument. I shall begin with some

general observations before turning to our suggestions for further work on the issues raised by

the secretariat.

Mr Chairman, the structure and features of a protocol or another legal instrument will evolve,

to some extent, as the AGBM process continues. There is a need however for the AGBM to

give substantial and informed consideration to these issues during this evolution. In this

regard we welcome the views advanced by countries both through discussion in this forum

and in countries' statements. We are sure that proposals, including the EU protocol structure,

(the US statement on an amendment to the Convention) and the AOSIS protocol proposal,

will prove valuable in establishing views about the form of a protocol emerging from these

negotiations.

Australia reiterates the view that, irrespective of its final form, a protocol will need to contain

the following key features:

First it must address all greenhouse gases, sources and sinks in a comprehensive
manner;

It must also address all the elements and the guidance contained in the Berlin Mandate
and provide practical ways of implementing these elements.

In relation to the option of an amendment to the Convention rather than a protocol as the

outcome of the AGBM process, we have yet to reach a conclusion. In any case we believe

that the question of form will be difficult to finalise until questions of content are more

advanced.

We continue to believe that both options for the AGBM outcome should be subject to careful

consideration from both the secretariat and the AGBM.

Indeed the secretariat paper might usefully be further expanded and up-dated to reflect

discussion at this session and to address other issues relevant to this agenda item as providing



some additional consideration of institutional and procedural issues already identified by the 

secretariat. We offer the Id lowing suggestions as an aid to this process. 

Turning first to general issues flagged by the seeretariat, there might be value in the 

secretariat performing some analysis on the possible role that other types of legal instrument, 

such as decisions, resolutions, declaration and guidelines, might perform in addition to any 

formal legal instrument or instruments that may emerge from the AGBM process. The 

AGBM may also wish to consider the advantages and disadvantages of a completely separate 

legal instrument. 

To assist discussion on this agenda item, the secretariat has identified a raft of institutional 

and procedural issues that will require consideration during the AGBM process. These 

include arrangements for: the conference of parties, the secretariat, subsidiary bodies, 

communication of information and the financial mechanism. Given that the implications of 

these issues are potentially wide ranging, there would be value in the secretariat investigating 

• these issues in more depth with a view to providing a further report to the AGBM at its forth 

session. 

In relation to arrangements for the conference of parties under a legal instrument, we note 

that the secretariat has suggested that, under the amendment option, decisions pertaining to 

the amended provision could be taken only by those parties which have formally accepted the 

amendments (document FCCC/AGBM/1996/4, para 10). Our own research suggests that this 

issue may well bear further examination. It seems that, under the Montreal Protocol, various 

amendments may operate simultaneously although not all amendments apply to all parties. 

Nonetheless, all decision-making is carried out in one forum - the Montreal Protocol Meeting 

of Parties. We suggest that the secretariat might consider examining the functioning of this 

and other treaties in relation to them handling of this issue and providing clarity on the range 

of options available to us. 

Australia endorses the secretariat proposition that an agreed principle for the elaboration of 

any legal instrument would be that, in the interests of administrative efficiency and in the light 

of budgetary constraints, parties would prefer to avoid the establishment of new institutions. 

Australia supports the need for rigorous efforts to reduce additional costs that may be 

associated with the implementation of the outcome from the AGBM process. In this regard, it 

would be desirable for secretariat functions for any legal instrument to be carried out by the 

Convention secretariat. We suggest that the AGBM secretariat might examine how any 



practical difficulties deriving from the axtiumption of tiuch additional duties by the Convention

tiecretariat might he overcome.

The AGBM secretariat could adopt a similar .pproach to investigating how the Convention's

subsidiary bodies might perform additional tasks under it protocol or another legal instrument.

Requirements for the communication of information under a legal instrument, are important

issues that will need to be kept in mind by countries as the analysis and assessment phase

progresses. However the nature of, and the necessity for, reporting and review provisions will

be determined, to a great extent, by the structure, content and type of outcome of the AGBM

process.



FCCC/AGBM/item 6 
POSSIBLE FEATURES OF A PROTOCOL 

OR ANOTHER LEGAL INSTRUMENT 

7 March 1996 
Mr. Chain/Ian, 

Italy, on behalf of the EU, would like to repeat its congratulations to the Secretariat for its 
very clear and comprehensive document. 

Since the Secretariat has been asked to submit a detailed report to AGMB4 on the issues 
relating to the structure of a protocol (FCCC/AGBM/1995/7 para. 52), the EU thinlçs that 
detailed consideration would benefit greately from a structured compilation by the Secretariat, 
possibly as part of an annex to the report, of the various specific proposals that have been 
made by Parties in the course of AGBM work. 

To this end, the EU would like to make the following preliminary remarks on this issue 
which it hopes will help the Secretariat in preparing that report. 

The EU recalls that it has already exTressed its preference for a protocoL 

We welcome the overall approach contained in Doc. FCCC/AGBM/1996/4 and in particular 
its asstumption that it would be preferable "to avoid the establishment of new institutions in a 
protocol regime unless essential ". As far as possible, the Convention' s existing bodies should 
also serve the protocoL In addition, we would like to stress that, in our opinion , an 
instrument of a quasi-legal or "soft law's nature would not be an adequate response to the 
requirements of th e  Berlin Mandate. 

As regards the Conference of the Parties, the EU thinks meetings of the Parties to the 
protocol should be held, as far as practicable, in c,onjunction with those of Conference of the 
Parties of the Convention on Climate Change, comparably' to the ways developed in the 
context of the Vienna Convention for the Protection of the Ozone Layer or the Geneva 
Convention on Long Range Transbounciary Air Pollution. Administrative and organizational 
coherence between the Convention and protocol is important and must be preserved. 
Consequentely, in order to minimize complications in the operation of the process, the 
Subsidiary Bodies of the Convention and the Secretariat also ought to serve the protocoL 

The relationship of protocol to the financial mechanism of the Convention will need to be 
considered in the light of the protocol's content. 

Communications and review of information Will be even of greater importance under the 
protocol than they are under the Convention. We agree that the reporting and review 
procedures of the protocol should be integrated into those of the Convention. 

The protocol to be designed by AGBM seems certain to lead to an increased need for the 
review of individual Parties' performance. An MCP established by the COP under Art. 13 
should apply to the protocoL In this regard, we would like to note that the EU is on record 
as saying that AG13 should aim at designing the MCP procedure in such a way that it could 
be adapted to related legal instruments. 

As regards the rules of procedure and financial procedures of the Convention, these should 
be made to apply to any protocol save to the extent that the Parties to the Protocol decide 
othenvise. 
Mr. Chairman, having made these remarks the EU remains open to listen to the  rims of the 
Parties on this subject. 



Statement of the U.S. Delegation on
Possible Features of a Protocol or Another Legal Instrument

Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate - Third Session
March 7, 1996

Geneva

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me begin by noting that the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin
Mandate (AGBM) will meet twice more this year and two times next year prior to the Third Session
of the Conference of the Parties. While my delegation has strongly supported analysis and assessment
in the early stages of our negotiation, we are also very much aware that time is of the essence. We

must move forward sensibly, but progressively - not only because-we are required to do so under a
decision taken last year in Berlin, but because the scientific evidence of climate change continues to
mount. The Second Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)
now indicates that there is discernible human influence on the climate system. Over two thousand of

the world's leading scientists have now concluded that recent trends can no longer be attributed solely
to natural variability.

Clearly, there are still uncertainties, but it has become increasingly certain that we cannot seek
refuge in scientific uncertainty. The stakes are simply too high - the costs of inaction are too great.
We must proceed resolutely on the course set in Berlin.

I make these observations about the urgency of our work because they may have a significant
bearing on the choice of instrument we will use to adopt the results of our work next year. The
United States urged strongly in Berlin, and we continue to urge, that the specific instrument chosen is
only a vehicle - we must ultimately choose a specific legal instrument that provides the swiftest, most
efficient means of reaching our common objective. What is important in the first instance is defining

an objective. We should then be in a position to choose the specific vehicle.

Need to Resolve Rules of Procedure

At present, whether a protocol or amendment offers the clearest advantages is not discernible.
Our vision is clouded, in part, because of continuing uncertainty regarding the rules of procedure we
will follow in adopting a protocol. To lift the fog, we urge that COP2 in July spare no effort to

° resolve this issue.

Possible Advantnes of an Amendment

Meanwhile, however, we think it important to restate as clearly as possible the advantages we
see in an amendment - if only to ensure that this option continues to remain at hand. Mr. Chairman,

let me underscore that the United States has not as yet taken a position to support one form of legal
instrument over another. To attribute even a preference to us would be to misunderstand our position
in and since Berlin - that the choice of legal instrument will depend on the commitments it is intended
to reflect. So let me say in the clearest terms that we are not opposed to a protocol per se.

With regard to an amendment, we note the following points:

* The negotiation of an amendment could focus on a handful of convention provisions, as
opposed to requiring negotiation of all the provisions that the creation of a separate legal



instrument entails; as such, needless controversy might be avoided, and considerable time 
might be saved. 

• An amendment would not raise complex issues concerning its relationship to the convention's 
institutions (e.g., Conference of the Parties, Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological 
Advice, Subsidiary Body for Implementation); those institutions would simply apply. Such an 
approach would not only simplify the negotiation, but would be consistent with the worldwide 
trend toward streamlining of global institutions. 

• The rules governing the adoption of an amendment are already set forth in the convention and 
are not dependent on reaching further agreement on the rules of procedure. 

• If the convention is to function as a long-term vehicle for addressing climate change, it may be 
more appropriate to develop a series of amendments over time to one convention than to begin 
a proliferation of separate legal instruments. 

Thus, we see a number of advantages to an amendment, and reiterate that the time has not yet 
come for us to settle on the specific legal instrument. I would note that the three-annex approach 
tabled by the European Union at our last session in November could fit as easily under an amendment 
as under a protocol — we saw nothing about the EU proposal that would confine it to a protocol. But 
again, Mr. Chairm an, it may be that we will decide ultimately in favor of a protocol — and we are 
convinced that a protocol could also meet our needs. Let us avoid a rush to judgment, however, until 
we have a clearer idea of the commitments we will adopt next year. 

SPECIFIC RESPONSE TO FCCC/AGBM/1996/4 

Mr. Chairman, we believe that the Secretariat has done an excellent job in its paper on 
"Possible Features of a Protocol or Another Legal Instrument" in setting forth the issues involved. 
We have a number of specific points related to that paper. 

• Paragraph 2  — The paper notes that it does not address the option of a completely separate 
legal instrument. To our understanding, a legally binding instrument would either be an 
amendment or a separate legal instrument. Thus, the notion of a "protocol" that is neither a 
de facto  amendment nor a separate legal instrument is not clear to us. If other colleag,ues on 
the secretariat  cari cite examples of protocols that are neither separate legal instruments nor 
amendments, even if they are called "protocols," we would be interested in studying them. 

• Paragraph 3  — We completely agree with the secretariat's assumption that, in the interest of 
administrative efficiency and in light of budgetary constraints, we should avoid the 
establishment of new institutions in a protocol regime unless absolutely essential. 

Paragraph 5  — In our view, it should go without saying that it is the Parties to an amendment 
or protocol that should have decision-maldng authority thereunder. 

Paragraphs 7-10  — We agree that a protocol would have to have its own COP. 

Paragraph 11  — We agree that the work program of the convention secretariat could be 
expanded to serve a protocol regime or an amendment regime. 

Paragraph 12  — We are not convinced that the SBI, given the language of Article 10, could 



serve a protocol; we agree, however, that the only basis on which the SBI might be instructed
to do so is likely that found in Article 7.

* Paragraph 16 - Under an amendment, the current Article 12 requirements to communicate
information might not require amendment - or might require only modest amendment. For a
protocol, relevant Article 12 provisions would need either to be incorporated by reference
(perhaps with appropriate modifications) or spelled out de novo in the protocol obligations.

* Paragraphs 17-1 S- We agree that a consultative process developed for the convention would
apply to an amendment, whereas the States negotiating a protocol would need affirmatively to
decide whether to have such a process (either that developed for the convention or a different
one) apply to a protocol.

* Paragraph 19 - We agree with the secretariat's paper on the applicability of dispute settlement
to an amendment or protocol.

* Paragraph 20 - We may need to make clear in an amendment that only Parties to the
amendment will be able to take decisions concerning the amendment.

* Paragraph 22 - The need to negotiate final clauses for a protocol, rarely a simple or speedy
task, is an argument that tends to support an amendment, since these issues are already fixed
for an amendment in the convention itself.

Mr. Chairman, we would like to again thank the secretariat for its fine work on this paper.
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DRAFT 25.02.96 
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Wednesday, 28 February 1996 
3:00 - 8:00 p.m. 

Palais des Nations, room MCI 

Chair: Dr. Pascale Morand Francis (Switzerland) 

3:00 Opening Remarks by the Chair 

A. INTERGOVERNMENTAL PANEL ON CLIMATE CHANGE 

3:15* Presentation on its findings relevant to quantifieci emission limitation and reduction 
objectives 

Prof. B. Bolin 
Chairman, IPCC 
Sir J. Houghton 
Co-Chair, Working Group I 

Discussion 

Dr. R.T. Watson 
Co-Chair, Working Group II 
Dr. J.P. Bruce 
Co-Chair, Woffing Group III 

B. TECHNICAL PRESENTATIONS 

4:45 Model Results: What they tell us about setting QELROs 

Energy systems and modelling: Capabilities weaknesses, and possible implications for the 
development of QELROs 

Dr. M. Grubb 
Head, Energy and Environment  Programme, Royal Institute of International Affairs 

Key messages from the International Energy Agency's World Energy Outlook 
Mr. L. Solsbery 
Head, Energy and Environment Division, International Energy Agency 

* The time estimates are indicative only. 



The Berlin Mandate: The design of cost-effective mitigation stretegies. Preliminary results 
from the Energy Modeling Forum, Study 14 

Dr. J. Edmonds 
Energy Modeling Forum - 14, Stanford University, U.S.A. 

What level emission reductions can be achieved at zero or negative net cost? Results from 
recent bottom-up and integrated bottom-up/top-down assessments 

Dr. F. Krause 
Director, International Project for Sustainabk Energy Paths 

Near-team strategies for long-term climate protection 
Dr. J. Alcamo 
IMAGE Project Leader, National Institute of Public Health and Environmental Protection, Netherlands 

Discussion 

6:30 QELROs Issues 

Emissions budgets: Creating rewards, lowering costs, and ensuring results 
Dr. D. J. Dudek 
Senior EC0110MiSt, Environmental Defense Fund 

Achieving equitable outcomes between Annex I  Parties  

Australia 

Emission reduction criteria, methodologies and differentiation 
Dr. M. Sadowski 
Head, Climate Protection Centre, Institute of Environmental Protection 
Dr. F. ICrawczynski 
Director, Sectoral studies and Infrastructure, Central Office of Planning 
Poland 

Assessing the advantages of differentiated commitments, possibly including draft indicators 
Ms. Y. Kawashirna 
Researcher, Social and Environmental Systems Division, National Institute for Environmental Studies 
Dr. N. Matsu° 
Senior Economist, Electricity Group, The Institute of Energy Economics 
Japan 

Discussion 

7:45 Closing Remarks 



Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate
Third session
Geneva, 5-8 March 1996

Statement by Dr. Pascale Morand Francis
Chair,
Informal workshop on quantified limitation and reduction
emission objectives

I am pleased to report on the results of the informal workshop on quantified
emission limitation and reduction objectives otherwise known as QELROs which was held
on 28 February 1996. This workshop was organized by the secretariat, in response to a
request by the AGBM at its second session, in order to help the AGBM in the '
accomplishment of its task of setting quantified objectives within specified time-frames.
Parties offered to make presentations and presentations by non-governmental organizations
were entertained if proposed by a Party. The workshop was attended by a large number
of delegates and observers who heard presentations by experts from five Parties, two
intergovernmental organizations and three other organizations.

The workshop began with a presentation of Professor Bert Bolin, Chairman of the
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), and the Co-Chairs of its three
working groups, on the Panel's most recent findings relevant to quantified emission
limitation and reduction objectives.

The IPCC presenters pointed out that, in setting quantified objectives, it was
necessary to keep in mind that the pathway to stabilization of greenhouse gas
concentrations in the atmosphere is a long one due to the long atmospheric lifetime of
greenhouse gases. It will take even longer to stabilize temperatures and sea level. Both
the rate and magnitude of climate change need to considered, bearing in mind ecosystem
vulnerability, expected impacts and risks.

Doubling of pre-industrial CO2 concentrations would imply a 2.5°C mean
temperature increase around the globe. Stabilization of CO2 concentrations at 750 or
1000 ppm would mean a 5°C warming, which is a very large temperature increment
similar to that observed between glacial and interglacial periods.

The potential costs of various options were found to be of value in setting
objectives. IPCC presenters noted that top-down estimates for OECD countries indicate
costs of -0.5 to 2% of GDP for stabilization at 1990 levels and several % of GDP for
substantial reductions below 1990 levels. On the other hand, according to bottom-up
studies, the cost of reducing CO: emissions by 20% would be negligible or even negative
over the next two to three decades. There was agreement in the IPCC that energy
efficiency gains of 10-30% above baseline trends over the next two to three decades can
be realized at negative to zero net costs.



Participants also discussed the issue of what constitutes "dangerous" as referred to
in Article 2 of the Convention. Professor Bolin held the view that it was for the Parties to
decide for themselves. Others expressed the opinion that the IPCC could develop criteria
or indicators to help set a threshold for "dangerous". At any rate, the Berlin Mandate does
not require an explicit interpretation of Article 2 to set QELROs, and, implicitly, the
Parties have concluded that present trends, without further action are, in fact, unacceptably
dangerous.

The workshop heard a number of technical presentations on modelling (illustrative
of the models reviewed by the IPCC), the design of cost effective mitigation strategies, the
cost of emission reductions and near team strategies for long term climate protection.
Economic models were seen as tools to help us understand the way forward although it
was made clear that they do not adequately reflect the complexity and dynamic nature of
technological development and do not take into account feedbacks. Therefore, the
messages they deliver about costs and benefits are different and sometimes conflicting, as
pointed out in the Second Assessment Report of the IPCC.

The workshop heard that :
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Emissions from Annex I Parties were expected to increase significantly by 2010 in
the absence of additional policy intervention to accelerate structural and
technological change;

Market forces alone would not change these trends;

Energy demand is expected to rise substantially in the coming decades, leading to
increases of between 25% and 52% of CO2 emissions worldwide in the absence of
aggressive policies to find non-CO2 emitting energy sources, a trend that is clearly
in conflict with the objective of the Convention.

Taking into account the need for long-term stabilization of concentrations at a
"safe" level, models can help understand what the corresponding emission levels in
the period from 1990 to any of the Berlin Mandate's suggested time horizons
(2005, 2010, 2020) would need to be.

There was a general agreement among presenters on the need for commitments
now to begin to limit and reduce emissions. However, there were differing views on the
most appropriate and efficient timing of these limitations and reductions. Some saw
action to reduce emissions in the short term as costly while others argued that there was
ample scope for cost effective or even economically beneficial reductions. Concern was
expressed about the risks associated with deferring action, and the question was raised as
to who should pay for damages in case action was delayed.
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Clearly, we will not solve the conflict between the different modelling approaches 
within the time-frame specified for negotiation of a Protocol. However, I believe that 
differing views on costs could perhaps be reconciled if the emphasis was placed on the 
notion of investment for future generations rather than cost, taldng into account the 
various secondary benefits associated with emission reductions. It is important to note 
that the IPCC will further address the issue of costs. 

The workshop then turned to consider, in some depth, specific issues related to the 
setting of quantified objectives such as emissions budgets and equity and differentiation 
among Annex I Parties. The concept of emissions budgets was explored as a mechanism 
to use timing to lower the costs of reduction. The possibility of a premium for early 
reductions was also raised. 

The workshop succeeded in raising a number of issues related to the concepts of 
equity and differentiation among Annex I Parties. Some presenters noted the importance 
of differentiation both between economies in transition (EIT) and OECD Parties, and also 
within these groups. A number of equity or differentiation criteria and principles were put 
forward, including percentage of GDP foregone as a result of emission reductions, per 
capita GDP, per capita emissions, and a multi-criteria rule that combines carbon intensity, 
GDP, population, temperature and land area in addition to a differentiation criterion based 
on amount of emissions, the economic conditions and possibilities of a country. Such 
equity and differentiation criteria, along with associated rules, could provide an important 
element in negotiating differentiated cœrunitments for Annex I Parties. 

In the light of the discussions held at the workshop, the AGBM may wish to 
address the following major issues: 

1. What level of emissions limitation and reduction would be most appropriate, taking 
into account available information on costs and benefits, risks, uncertainty, impacts 
and vulnerability and an ecosystem's ability to adapt and with an eye to the long 
term and future generations? 

2. How will the implementation of quantified limitation and reduction commitments 
be timed, bearing in mind the specified time-frames of, for example, 2005, 2010, 
2020? 

3. Will equity principles be reflected in a protocol or another legal instrument 
through a differentiation regime? If so, how would this be developed in a timely 
fashion and what would it look like? 

4. How can new ideas such as the possibility of drawing a distinction between 
production-related and consumption-related emissions, emission budgets, and the 
concept of "safe emission corridors" which relates climate goals with global 
emission targets, help us in setting quantified limitation and reduction objectives. 
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The discussions held during the workshop underlined that while the issue of
quantified limitation and reduction objectives is of interest to all Parties and not just to
Annex I Parties, the Berlin Mandate requires only Annex I Parties to set objectives within
specified timeframes at this stage. A number of delegates reiterated that there should be
no transfer of commitments.

In closing, I would like to underline the importance of the work of the IPCC
relevant to our deliberations. In the face of the continuing debate and controversy over
climate change science and response options, the Second Assessment Report constitutes
the only peer-reviewed, intergovemmentally-agreed source of analytical information.

My
sincere thanks go to the individual presenters for their contributions at the workshop and
for their wide range of views and conclusions. I would also like to thank participants for
the thought provoking discussions held during our workshop. I look forward to AGBM's
deliberations on these matters.

Thank you.
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Report on Informal Workshop on QELROS 

Presentations were divided into three sections, LPCC, model results and issues. Four IPCC 
Working Group chairs gave presentations summarizing the IPCC Second Assessment Report 
and its relevanc.e to QELROS. B. Bolin gave a general introduction and outlined that for 
QELROS, many paths of emissions reductions are available, but greater emissions now 
require a greater rate of change in emissions reductions later. R. Watson (co-chair WGII) 
showed the impacts foreseen with climate change but did not define quote dangerous 
unquote. All chairs noted that it is not up to LPCC to interpret what is dangerous 
interference under the Convention, it is up to nations to assess their sensitivity to changes 
that might occur. J. Bruce (co-chair WGIII) explained different ways of modelling and 
assessment — top down vs bottom up — noting energy measures available at little or no cost. 

Modelling presenters noted wide variation between results of top down vs bottom up models. 
M. Grubb (Royal Institute of International Affairs) noted that timing issue is complex 
because models handle technology changes poorly. L. Solsbery (IEA) summarized World 
Energy Outlook projections, and proposed options to accelerate structural reform and remove 
market distortions. J. Edmonds (Stanford University) presented a new paper on the potential 
for quote where and where flexibility unquote. In other words, he concluded that the 
maximum latitude of where climate change objectives are implemented and when they are 
implemented, significantly reduces the cost of implementation of commitments. Edmonds et 
al paper received by far the most questions of the session. F. Krause (International Project 
for Sustainable Energy Paths) noted biases in cost estimates of top down models and also 
why timing wrong -- no consideration of tax shift or correction of taxes or non-climatic 
externalities. Noted that 40 -50 per cent reduction by 2020 can be achieved at negative to no 
cost. Alcamo (IMAGE project leader, Netherlands) presented analysis based on IMAGE 
model. He defined quote safe emissions corridors unquote based on global indicators of 
effects. His conclusion was that the higher the early emissions, the smaller the corridor (and 
options) after 2010. 

In'the last section, D. Dukek (Environmental Defence Fund) explained the value of 
cumulative approach and importance of time. Advantages of quote ernissions budget unquote 
are clear environmental goal, easy to measure performance and reduced investment 
uncertainty. M. McDonald (Australian delegation), spoke of equity as a key part of any 
agreement. She noted that an agreement should equalize per capita cost of reductions as per 
cent of GDP. M. Sadowsld (Polish delegation), looked for criteria for differentiation using 
pollution adjusted index used by GEF for ranking Concluded that Annex 1 countries cannot 
do it alone. Two Japanese speakers ended the session. First looked at stability of different 
scenarios under different national circumstances, concluding that differentiated targets are 
more reasonable and recognizing of reality. Second noted that a protocol should not copy 
the FCCC, it could start with a limited number of countries. Proposed agreement with 2005 
target and JI crediting in 2000. 
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WORKSHOP ON POLICIES AND MEASURES



UNITED NATIONS 
NATIONS UNIES 

FRAMEWORK CONVENTION ON CLIMATE CHANGE 

CONVENTION - CADRE SUR LES CHANGEMENTS CUMA'TIO.UES 

Informal Workshop on 
Policies and Measures 

Monday, 4 March 1996 
3:00 - 8:00 p.m 

Palais des Nations, room )0CE 

Chair: Mr. Chow Kok Kee (Malaysia) 

3:00 Opening Remarks by the Chair 

A. INTERGOVERNMENTAL PANEL ON CLIMATE CHANGE 

3:15* Presentation on its findings relevant to policies and measures 

Prof. B. Bolin 
Chairman, IPCC 
Dr. R.T. Watson 
Co-Chair, Working Group II 

Dr. Hoesung Lee 
Co-Chair, Working Group III 
Dr. E. Haites 
Head, Technical Support Unit,.Working Group HI 

B. TECHNICAL PRESENTATIONS 

4:45 Sectoral Policies and Measures 

Policies and measures t,o limit greenhouse gas emissions from the energy sector. 
Mr. L. Solsbery 
Head, Energy and Environment Division, International Energy Agency 

Transportation. 
Ms. M. Crass 
European Conference of Nfinisters of Transport 

Policies and measures to reduce emissions in the industrial sector with a focus on voluntary 
agreements. 

Dr. F. J. Schafhausen 
Division Head, Energy and Environment, Mini.stry for the Environment, Nan= Conservation & Nuclear 
Safety, Germany 

Residential and commercial sector. product standards and labelling. 
Dr. W. Mebane 
Head of Division, Promotion of Efficient Uses of Energy and Renewable Energy, National Agency for 
New Technology, Energy and the Environment, Italy 

* The time estimates are indicative only. 



Success stories in the comprehensive approach:
a) Sustainable agriculture and non-CO2 gases.

Dr. M. Barson

Principal Research Scientist, Australian Bureau of Resource Sciences
b) Adipic acid and HFCs.

Mr. J. Drexhage
Manager, Climate Change - International, Global Air Issues Branch, Environment Canadac) PFCs and methane programs and approaches.
Mr. P. Stolpman
Environmental Protection Agency, USA

6:00 Cross-Sectoral Policies and Measures

Possible measures to mitigate climate change for Annex I Parties with economies in transition.Mr. A. Bedritsky

Head, Russian Federal Service for Hydrometeoroiogy and Environmental Monitoring
Russian Federation

Market instruments: Taxes and subsidy removal.
Mr. T. Jones

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)

The response to energy and environmental issues in the 21st century.
Mr. T. Kanou

Chairman. Committee on Global Environment, Keidanren (Federation of Economic
Japan Organizations),

The effects of policies and measures in order to mitigate and. adapt to climate change.
Ms. Y. Kawashima

Researcher, Social and Environmental Systems Division, National Institue for
Environmental Studies, J na

apan

7:15 I,essons from National Ezperiences

The climate change policy in the context of the National Action Plan for the Environment
Dr. S. Adler

Expert Air Pollution, Nifinistry of Waters, Forests and Environmental Protection
Romania

Some measures to reduce emission in greenhouse gas emissions implémented in the Polish
energy and indushy sector during the transition period.

Dr. F. Krawczynski
Director, Sectoral Studies and Infrastructure,
Central Office of Planning
Poland

7:45 Closing Remarks
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PRESENTATION BY CANADA AT POLICIES AND MEASURES WORKSHOP 

Success Stories in the Comprehensive Approach - PFCs, HFCs and Adipic Acid 

Thank you Dr. Barson. Canada strongly supports your statements that a 
comprehensive approach is critical if we are to effectively address all elements of 
the climate change issue. 

Although blanket generalizations are nearly always suspect, perhaps some 
conclusions could be drawn regarding the relative ease with which greenhouse 
gases can be limited or reduced which are a byproduct or used in industrial 
processes. Unlike carbon, which can be regarded as a factor of direct combustion, 
PFCs and adipic acid are environmentally threatening byproducts which are not 
essential to the manufacture of the relevant product. In addition, I will also be 
addressing HFCs as an example of a discrete element which can be effectively 
limited in its contribution to greenhouse gas emissions. 

PFCs 

Perfluorocarbons currently represent a total of around 1% of Canada's total 
greenhouse gas production. This represents about twice the level of PFC 
concentrations globally - the latest data estimates that the contribution of PFCs to 
greenhouse emissions represents about .5% of global emissions. 

That said, we must also take into account Dr. Watson's comments earlier 
today on the vast Global Warming Potential (GWP) of two PFCs - namely carbon 
tetrafluoride (CF4) with a GWP of 8800 over 500 years, and carbon hexafluoride 
(C2F8) with a GWP of 17,300 over the same period. 

Actions to eliminate these PFCs, due to their significant GWP potential, 
should be strongly supported, as their emissions represent a byproduct of an 
industrial process. 

Actions in Canada to reduce PFCs include: 

Participation in the Voluntary Challenge & Resgistry - all Canadian primary 
aluminum industries have joined the Canadian Industry Program for Energy 
Conservation (CIPEC) as well as the Climate Voluntary Challenge and Registry, 
both established by the Government of Canada. The Canadian industry is also 
working closely with its aluminum partners in the United States, who are registered 
in a similar voluntary program. 

Process Control - there are various technologies for the electrolysis process: in 
older technologies (Soderberg), the process is manually controlled whereas the 
majority of prebaked anode technologies are now computer monitored. In all 
cases, considerable efforts have been made to reduce the anode effects and to 



diminish their intensity and duration. 

Alumina feeding - lack of alumina in the pot causes the anode effect. Therefore if 
the pots are fed more frequently with smaller quantities, the number of anode 
effects will be reduced. In the most recent technologies, alumina feeding operation 
is automatic and precisely controlled. 

Operational practices - whereas for a long time anode effects have been considered 
as "normal" occurences in the aluminum production process, recent findings 
related to CF4  and C2F6  emissions have led to reconsider the practices. Campaigns 
conducted among staff people at every level are aiming at raising awareness about 
negative environmental effects of too frequent and too long anode effects. 

HFC EMISSIONS 

Hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs) are a group of gases that were developed to replace 
chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs) and other ozone-depleting substances. HFCs have no 
ozone depletion potential but they generally present high global warming potentials 
(GWP). 

A study prepared in 1994 by the Bilthoven (the Netherlands) National Institute 
of Public Health and Environmental Protection concluded that HFCs could contribute 
7% to 17 % to global warming by 2035 if no control measures are taken to reduce 
their emissions. Canada has already sta rted to act to reduce HFC emissions. 

HFCs were not used in Canada before 1990. The most commonly used HFC is 
HFC-134a. It has a GWP of 1300 (100 years time horizon), compared to CO2 which 
has a GWP of 1. At the moment, HFC-134a main use is in mobile air conditioning. It 
is also used in other residential, commercial and industrial air conditioning and 
refrigeration applications. HFC-134e  has the potential to be used in other applications 
such as foam blowing and aerosols but at the moment its use in these sectors is very 
limited. 

A number of measures are being implemented in Canada to reduce HFC 
emissions. 

The Environment Canada environmental awareness course that is given to 
refrigeration and air conditioning technicians recommends that recovery, recycling and 
emission reduction practices applicable to ozone-depleting substances also be applied 
to HFCs. This course is mandatory in 8 of the 10 provinces. More than 65,000 
technicians have already taken it. 

The Environment Canada Code of Practice for the refrigeration and air 
conditioning sector is being updated to recommend that the recovery, recycling and 



emission minimisation practices applied to CFCs be also applied to HFCs. This code of
practice is considered as a yard stick in refrigerant emission reduction by other levels
of government and industry.

At its May 1995 meeting, the Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment
endorsed recommendations to strengthen the Canadian Ozone Layer Protection
Program. One recommendation was to include HFCs in the existing emission control
programs for ozone-depleting substances. The provinces of Prince Edward Island and
Ontario which represent 40 percent of Canadians, have already implemented this
recommendation in their regulations controlling emissions from refrigerant uses.

Environment Canada plans to amend its regulations in 1996 to require that HFC
uses be limited to the replacement of ozone-depleting substances uses.

ADIPIC ACID

The leading industrial source of N20 emissions in Canada is from the
manufacturing of adipic acid. It is estimated that .303 kg of N20 are released for each
kg of adipic acid produce. The IPCC has estimated that the Global Warming Potential
of nitrous oxide is 330 over a 100 year time horizon. Globally, adipic acid has, based
on 1990 figures, contributed to approximately 25% of all anthropogenic sources of
nitrous oxide. Adipic acid is produced primarily in the production of nylon, and is also
used substantially less in the production of plasticizers and food additives. It should be
also kept in mind that, besides its strong Global Warmin Potential, nitrous oxide is
estimated to have an ozone depletion potential of .17.

There is only one adipic acid manufacturing facility in Canada, owned by
Dupont and located in Maitland, Ontario. It is estimated that the Maitland plant
produced and emited 100 kilotonnes of adipic acid which released about 30 kt of N20
in the atmosphere each year.

Under the Canadian Chemical Producers Association Responsible Care Program,
Ddpont Canada has shown environmental leadership by voluntarily commiting to
reduce its 1990 nitrous oxide emissions by 95% by the end of 1996. As a result of
that commitment Dupont is installing abatement facilities that will cost them in the
order of $8.5 million. This facility will break down the nitrogen and oxygen into
distinct element through catalytic decomposition. These two discrete elements will be
vented into the atmosphere. In addition to this action, Dupont Canada has added an
energy efficiency component to its operations by capturing and recycling the heat
expelled in this operation.

It should be noted that there is no direct net economic return to Dupont for
taking such an action - the motive, while not necessarily wholly altruistic, lies in
developing and maintaining a reputation as a corporate citizen with strong
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environmental sensibilities integrated into its decision making process.

Thank you.
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Statement by Mr Chow Kok Kee 
Chair, 
Informal workshop on policies and measures 

It is my pleasure to report on the informal workshop on policies and measures held on 
4 and 5 March 1996. This initial workshop was organised to help the AGBM in its analysis 
and assessment and in narrowing down the vast array of possible policies and measures. All 
requests by Parties to make presentations were accepted, and presentations were given by 
non-governmental organizations where they were proposed by a Party. The workshop was 
attended by a large number of delegates and observers who heard presentations by experts 
from 9 Parties, and 4 intergovernmental organizations. The number of presentations, and the 
level of discussion, was such that the workshop, which had been scheduled for one session, 
was continued the following day. 

The workshop commenced with presentations by Professor Bert Bolin, Chairman  of 
the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), and two of his colleagues. It 
considered that there are considerable opportunities for no regrets actions, including 
implementing policies and measures that could improve energy efficiency by 10-30% at little 
or no cost. The IPCC emphasised that policies and measures would have different impacts on 
different greenhouse gases, and that a range of policies and measures was needed to cover all 
gases and sectors. The IPCC noted that there is no universal set of optimum policies and 
measures, but that each country had to develop those which were best suited to its specific 
situation. 

A number of challenging issues were discussed. The need for policies and measures 
was highlighted by the fact that many energy efficiency measures which were technically and 
economically feasible had not automatically been implemented. Policies and measures were 
needed to bridge this gap between private decision making and optimum social results. The 
measurement of non-market issues is an area of current research. The IPCC noted that while 
such valuations were essential to measuring the benefits of policies and measures, current 
uncertainty - on non-market valuation methodologies was no impediment to selecting and 
instituting policies. A third difficult issue is equity between countries. 

The energy supply sector is an area of rapidly growing emissions in many countries, 
where the need for policies and measures was seen as particularly strong. There is an inverse 
relationship between the carbon content of fuels, and both their rate of taxation and their cost 
to consumers. There is considerable potential to reduce emissions by employing high 
efficiency technologies, and by increasing the number and range of voluntary programs which 
have been instituted by industry in recent years. The need to promote renewable energies was 
also highlighted. 

Transportation is currently responsible for around 30% of greenhouse gas emissions in 
OECD countries, and this percentage is rising. Air travel, the most energy intensive mode of 

transport, is growing the fastest. There are three main areas where policies and measures can 

be effective: in the organization and operation of transportation systems (including traffic 
management and public transportation); in fuel efficiency; and in the development of 



alternative fuels. The importance of integrated packages was emphasised
to maximiseefficiency in this area.

Policies and measures in the industrial sector, particularly voluntary agreements, wereaddressed. Voluntary agreements vary greatly, but have several basic prerequisites forsuccess. They
have to go beyond what would occur anyway; they should include a clear

definition of the starting position and articulation of their target; they should be readily
comprehended by outsiders; and there should be regular means of reporting.

The workshopheard of a number of successful voluntary agreements. Such agreements were fostered by
strong signals from government, via for example the encouragement of research and
development, the internalisation of external effects, and the use of other economic
instruments.

Product standards and labelling have been highlighted,
as 90-95% of energy

consumption occurs during the use, not the manufacture, of products. Product standards and
labelling may help reduce emissions by affecting both consumer purchase decisions, as well
as patterns of product usage.

The workshop
also heard some significant success stories from some countries,including:

•
actions to promote sustainable agriculture, involving a comprehensive approach that
takes account of all activities affecting greenhouse gases. This includes the education
of specialised groups and the general public, as well as macro level policies andmeasures.

•
measures taken to utilise methane gas emitted from landfills, and reduce the emissionsof PFCs.

•
action to reduce the emissions from the production of adipic acid and emissions ofHFCs

by improving the efficiency of industrial production processes.

In all three cases, a mix of voluntary
agreements and regulatory approaches have been

employed to achieve a comprehensive approach to reduce emissions.

Virtually all
of these accounts of sectoral policies and measures concerned activities

taken within particular côuntries; to date there are relatively few sectoral policies and
measures applying between countries. There was considerable

variety in accounts of nationalsectoral policies and measures, and clearly scope for learning from experiences elsewhere.

Market instruments, in particular the removal of subsidies, and the strategic use of
taxes, is a complex area. Some countries would benefit from international action, though afew others could suffer a drop in GDP.

But removing taxes and subsidies is politicalldifficult, and
insufficient in itself to stabilise global emissions of greenhouse gases.

Theproblem of leakage, where industries would simply move from one country to another with a
more favourable tax and subsidy regime, highlights the need for internationally coordinatedaction in this area.



The workshop heard that in the 21st century there will be three 'D's which will grow 
in importance: dematerialisation (the reduction of dependence on material goods, and their 
more efficient use); decoupling (separating energy demand from economic growth and carbon 
emissions); and decarbonisation (use of more renewable fuels, and the use of nuclear energy). 
All will constitute important responses to future climate change. 

The final part of the workshop heard presentations covering lessons from national 
experiences. The main points to emerge from this section were that: 

• The Russian Federation expects to continue to emit lower levels of greenhouse gases 
for at least the next 15 years, according to a national plan which was finalised 
recently. This reduction will occur in the context of ec6nomic growth, and will 
primarily be achieved by improved energy efficiency, and fuel switching. 

• While there is considerable research needed to develop a more detailed picture of the 
Romanian situation, it is evident that there is much scope to reduce greenhouse gas 
emissions, improve energy efficiency, and further develop natural forest sinks. These 
issues have recently been integrated into a national environmental plan. 

• The Polish economy is now far less reliant than previously upon the emission of 
carbon. Thus Polish GDP is currently equivalent to 1989 levels, though emissions of 
CO2 are far less. This has predomin antly been achieved through structural change to 
the economy. 

• The Japanese economy has over the past two decades successfully decoupled economic 
growth from CO2 emissions. This has resulted from the expanded use of nuclear 
power, changes to lifestyles, improved energy efficiency, changed energy mix, a shift 
in industrial practices, and a reduced rate of GDP growth. Economic incentives, 
combined with the setting of standards, had been required to achieve this effect. 

These national presentations showed how planning to reduce the emissions of 
greenhouse gases can occur even in countries which have experienced severe economic 
disruptions. This encouraging message should be a timely reminder that action to reduce the 
emissions of greenhouse gases is not simply dependant upon an environment of economic 
growth. 

From the discussions held in the workshop, the AGBM may wish to note the 
following major issues which emerged: 

1. It is important to develop packages or portfolios of measures, within and between 
sectors. These packages, which will evolve over time, should comprise a mix of 
market based solutions and government intervention. It is important to underline that 
government action was seen as necessary to provide the right signals to influence 
investment, research (which is crucial for the long-term), and consumption decisions. 

2. Packages or portfolios of policies and measures must be tailored to national 
circumstances. A wide range of cost-efficient policies and measures are available, 
though there is no single best set overall. In almost all cases, however, it is clear that 



the energy and transport sectors are vitally important. The normal replacement cycle 
for capital stock provides opportunities for cost effective action. 

3. A great deal can be done at little or no cost, even in the context of the most difficult 
economic circumstances. However, a number of barriers must be overcome. The 
focus needs to be upon policy interventions to overcome these barriers. 

4. Many policies and measures which reduce emissions also have other important 
economic or environmental benefits. 

Let me address some of the shortfalls of the workshop: 

1. There was a lack of socio-economic and environmental impact assessment of the 
implementation of policies and measures on non-Annex 1 Parties. This is probably 
due to the fact that such analyses and assessments are still in their infancy. 

2. There is a need for further appreciation of economic models and their applications. 

The workshop provided a first opportunity for delegations to exchange their views and 
experiences. I personally would like to suggest that as the AGBM process advances, we 
should consider the option of holding another workshop to facilitate experience-gaining on 
these important issues. 

In closing, I vvish to thank the individual presenters for their contributions to the 
workshop, and for their diverse range of perspectives and presentations. I also thank 
participants for the discussions held during the workshop. I look forward to the AGBM's 
deliberations on these important matters. 



Report of Informal Workshop on Policies and Measures 

The workshop began with a presentation on findings of the Second Assessment Report of the 
IPCC. Some discussion arose about the difference between the results which say it is a 
sensible thing to take measures and the "reality" of the discussions in plenary. The point 
was made that the "no regrets" includes societal benefits which are not the basis for private 
decision making. 

A series of presentations was made on sectoral policies and measures (P&Ms). Lee Solsbery 
from the International Energy Agency (IEA), made an excellent presentation on policies and 
measures to limit ernissions from the energy sector. He showed that fuels with highest carbon 
content are taxed the least and that any new taxes we might propose would be laid on top of 
this scenario rather than a level playing field. The technical barriers differ for each fuel type 
and only about three out of nine are cost related. Mr. Solsbery also indicated that the lEA is 
finishing a study on renewables which should be ready by CoP 2. He further noted the 
relatively small spending on R&D for renewables compared with other fuels and the fact that 
it is very sector and country specific. Since there is little coordination across countries, there 
is potential for cross border cooperation. He also acknowledged that we should pay attention 
to policies which result in increases in greenhouse gas emissions. 

A presentation on Transportation by Ms. M. Crass (European Conference of Ministers of 
Transport) stressed all the various areas for policy development such as vehicle fuel 
efficiency, traffic management, alternative fuels, transit systems, etc. 

Dr. W. Mebane from Italy made a pre,sentation on policies and measures in the residential, 
commercial and institutional sectors and outlined the following examples: 

- Choice of Product - Standards, Information, Promotion; 
- Technical Characteristics - Voluntary agreements with manufacturers, minimum 
energy efficiency, public procurement, R&D, demos; 
- Proper utilization - design for user needs, flexible; 
- Mandatory equipment maintenance; 
- Possible international co-operation on standards, voluntary agreements, minimum 
level of energy efficiency, and avoiding dumping on international markets; 

As far Non-Annex 1 countries are concerned, existing work on standards, testing and 
technology can be used but would need to be adapted to climate, user patterns, etc. 

Dr. F.J. Schafhausen from Germany made a presentation on P&Ms in the Industrial Sector 
with a focus on voluntary agreements. There are not just economic barriers to the setting of 
voluntary agreements but also information, administrative, legal and institutional barriers. 
Prerequisites of voluntary agreements include the need for public pressure to go beyond 
everyday business, a clear definition of base, time-frame and limitation objectives, and 
transparent monitoring. 

Three presentations were made by Australian, American and Canadian delegates on success 
stories in the comprehensive approach with respect to P&Ms addressing non-0O2 gases. Dr. 
M. Barson (Australia) made a presentation on sustainable agriculture. Mr. P. Stolpman (US 



EPA) made a presentation on landfilling regulations. Landfills contribute to 36 per cent of
U.S. methane emissions. Methane has a high warming potential. Collection and combustion
of methane in large landfills is rather economically attractive. Using methane as a fuel
reduces the need for another fuel with its associated emissions. Mr. J. Drexhage made a
presentation on ways in which Canadian industries are addressing PFCs, HFCs and adipic
acid emissions (see paper: Presentation by Canada at Policies and Measures Workshop).

Second half of workshop dealt with cross sectoral P&Ms. Mr. T. Kanou from Japan made a
presentation on response to energy and environmental issues in the 21st century. He
emphasized three aspects to reducing GHG :

1. Dematerialization: reduce energy consumption;
2. Decoupling: separate energy demand from economic growth;
3. Decarbonization: dissociate carbon content from energy supply by changing sources
and expanding renewables.

This was followed by a presentation by Japanese Ms. Y. Kawashima on effects of P&Ms.
Key factors for Japan include: decrease of GDP growth rates, changes in lifestyle, change in
energy mix (increase nuclear share), and energy efficiency. Presentation further outlined that
the rate of technology improvement depends on energy prices and on what industry believes.
It is Japan's view that carbon tax would have to be implemented in all countries. This
process will take time because of long-term industry investments.



LIST OF DOCUMENTS AVAILABLE FROM DFAIT/AGE*

Dr. M Grubb: On the differentiation of QUELROs for Annex 1
Countries

J. Alcamo & others: The global climate system: Near term action
for long term protection

R. Richel & others: The Berlin Mandate:The design of cost-
effective mitigation strategies

Y. Kawashima: A review of C02 emission reduction policies in
Japan and an assessment of Annex 1 Parties for
beyond 2000

D.J.Dudek: Emission Budgets: creating rewards, lowering
costs and ensuring results

Y. Kawashima: Differentiation of QUELROs according to

national circumstances: Introduction of equity
criteria and reduction of excess emission

objectives

N Matsuo: A proposal for the protocol(s) on climate
change - for innovative and substantial
quantified objectives

Danish intervention to the workshop on QUELROs

Australia: Equity and the Berlin Mandate

M. Barson: Success stories in the comprehensive approach:
Sustainable agriculture

J. Edmonds: The design of cost-effective mitigation
strategies: preliminary results from EMF,

study # 14

*These documents can be obtained from Doreen Ong (tel 613-995-4788,

fax 613-944-0064)
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ACADEM1E INTERNATIONALE 
DE L'ENVIRONNEMENT - GENEVE 

INTERNATIONAL ACADEMY 
OF THE ENVIRONMENT - GE1VEVA 

ANNOUNCEMENT 

Workshop on Consultative Mechanisms for Non-Governmental Organization Inputs into the 
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change - 2 March 1996  

Climate change and responses to it affect diverse sectors and interests. Drawing these 
stalceholders into the UNFCCC process will help Parties to implement their commitments 
more effectively, in particular in elaborating policies and measures to address climate change 
and its impacts. 

The International Academy of the Environment (IAE), with guidance from the UNFCCC 
secretariat, will therefore convene a workshop which will focus on exploring possible 
mechanisms which could facilitate inputs from non-governmental organizations into the 
Convention process. The decision to hold the workshop was taken by the Conference of the 
Parties at its first session. The Conference also decided that the workshop should be held 
within the framework of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice 
(SBSTA). Specifically, the workshop will examine the need for, and possible scope, structure, 
membership and work plans, of non-govenunental advisory committees and/or a business 
consultative mechanism. The workshop will not dwell on the substance of the issue of climate 
change itself. 

An Organizing Committee for the workshop that met on 12 January 1996, co-chaired by 
Mr. B. Hawrylyshyn, Director of the IAE, and Mr. M. Zammit Cutajar, Executive Secretary of 
the UNFCCC secretariat, agreed that the workshop should take place on Saturday, 
2 March 1996, at the Palais des Nations. It was agreed that the workshop would have a 
plenary co-chaired by Mr. B. Hawrylyshyn and Mr. Tibor Fame, Chairman of the SBSTA, 
and three working groups, each co-chaired by a representative of a Party to the Convention 
and a representative of the relevant NGO constituency, as mentioned below. 

A number of presentations will be made during the opening plenary session of the workshop. 
The time for the presentations will be allocated in a balanced manner among the three major 
constituencies of the Convention (business and industry associations, environmental 
organizations, and municipal leaders and local authorities). The presentations in each of these 
three areas should focus on elements for appropriate consultative mechanisms, drawing on 
lessons to be learned from other treaty bodies and inter-governmental organizations. They 
may also address mechanisms that could apply to all constituencies. Should you wish to make 
a presentation, we ask that you contact a member of the Organizing Committee (listed below) 
for further details. Presentations should be of no more than ten minutes in length and 
respective papers of no more than five single-spaced pages. Please find attached the agenda 
for the workshop. 

Should you know of any NGO not accredited to COP-1 that wishes to be represented at the 
workshop, please contact a member of the Organizing Committee with the information as 
special arrangements will have to be made for them to have access to the Palais des Nations. 
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Alternatively, the access of these NGOs would be greatly facilitated if your organization
would consider including those individuals in your own delegation.

An oral report on the workshop will be made by a Plenary co-Chair to the second session of
the SBSTA on 4 March 1996. A written report, including the reports of each of the working
groups, will be made available to the SBSTA at its third session in July 1996. While the
workshop will be held in English, the report to SBSTA-3 will be made available in the six
languages of the Convention. Given the nature of the discussion; participation in the
workshop by all Parties and interested non-governmental representatives is particularly
encouraged.

The Organizing Committee members are:

Mr. Clement Malin Ms. Virginia Sonntag-OBrien
International Chamber of Commerce International Council for Local
c/o Texaco. Inc. Environmental Initiatives - ICLEI
2000 Westchester Avenue Escholzstrasse 86
White Plains, N.Y. 10650, U.S.A. D-79115 Freiburg, Germany
Tel: (914) 253-4724 Tel: (49-761) 36-8920
Fax: (914) 253-7895 Fax: (49-761) 3-6260

E-mail: iclei-europe@comlink.apc.org
Mr. Jan-Olaf Willums
World Business Council for Sustainable Mr. Atiq Rahman
Sustainable Development Climate Action Network
160 rte de Florissant c/o Bangladesh Centre for
CH-1231 Conches-Geneva Advanced Studies
Switzerland 620 Road 10 A
Tel: (41-22)-839-3143 (New) Dhanmondi
Fax: (41-22) 839-3131 620 Road 10 A
E-mail: 100277.2732@compuserve.com GPO Box 3971

Dhaka 1209 Bangladesh
Ms. Jennifer Morgan Tel: (880-2) 31-3682/9823
Climate Action Network Fax: (880-2) 86-3379/3170
Suite 300, 1350 New York Avenue, N.W. E-mail: atiq%prdshta@csah.com
Washington, D.C. 20005, U.S.A.
Tel: (202) 624-9360
Fax: (202) 783-5917
E-mail: uscan@igc.apc.org

For more information on the workshop, please contact Mr. Robert Hamwey of the IAE at
telephone (41-22) 789-1311, fax (4122) 789 - 2538, e-mail: hamwey@sc2a.unigé.ch; or
Mr. Kevin Hill at the UNFCCC secretariat at telephone (41-22) 979-9319, by fax (41-22)
979-9034, or by e-mail secretariat.unfccc@unep.ch.

08.02.96 wcm-acc.doc
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INTERNATIONAL ACADEMY 
OF THE ENVIRONMENT - GENEVA 

Workshop on 
Consultative Mechanisms for NGO Inputs into the United Nations 

Framework Convention on Climate Change 
Palais des Nations - Geneva 

Saturday, 2 March 1996 
9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. 

Agenda  

9:00 	Plenary 

Introduction and opening remarks 
Dr. B. Hawrylyshyn, Director, IAE 
Mr. Tibor Farag6, Chairman, Subsidiary Body for Scientific and 
Technological Advice (SBSTA) 

Presentations on NGO Consultative Mechanisms for: 

	

9:30 	 Business and Industry 

	

10:00 	 Municipal Leaders and Local Authorities 

	

10:30 	 Environmental Organizations 

11:00 	Working Groups (Meeting simultaneously) 
Business and Industry 
Municipal Leaders and Local Authorities 
Environmental Organizations 

	

,13:00 	Lunch 

	

15:00 	Plenary 

Presentations by co-Chairs of Worldng Group 

15:45 	Discussion 
Comments on conclusions from Working Groups* 
Need for cross-constituency consultations? 

	

17:30 	Closing remarks 

	

18:00 	Adjourn 

* The written report of each working group would be prepared after the worlcshop, and 
included as a distinct part of the report on the worlcshop to be submitted to SBSTA-3. 

08.02.96 	 wcm-agn2.doc 
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Canadian Electricity Association 
Association canadienne de l'électricité 
66 Slater Street, Suite 1210 
Ottawa, Ontario, Canada Ki11› 5H1 

MEMORANDUM/ Note de service 

DATE: 	 March 13, 1996 

TO/À: 	 Sushma Gera 
Foreign Affairs and International Trade 

FROM/De: 	Pierre Guimond 
Senior Advisor, Govermnent Relations 

S'UBJECT/Objet: 	Report mite  Business and Industry Session of the NGO 
Workshop held March 2, 1996 un non-governmental Advisory 
Committees or Consultative Mechanism 

This note reports on the business and industry portion of the NGO wcalcshop held in 
Geneva on March 2, 1996. The workshop's aim was to discuss the need for, the possible 
scope snucture, membership and workplan of non-governmental advisory committees, 
and/or a business consultative mechanism  for  inputting to the Subsidiary Body for 
Scientific and Technical Advice (SU13STA). 

Three papers representing  the  consensus view of the business and industry organizations 
participating in the workshop were presented in the morning plentuy for business and 
indust

•
y NC30s. The first paper outlined a set of ten principles fundamental to any 

consultation mechanism with business and industry. no second presented an outline of a 
broad mechanism which would strengthen the FCCC process by opening an avenue of 
communication between business and industry and the FCCC. process. The third paper 
discussed .1fie critical need for business and indus-try participation in any tecimical and 
economic analysis processes established in support of the FC.C.C. afternoon session 
provided discussion of the thoughts and concepts expressed in the three papers. 

As a result of the discussions, business and industry NGOs reached some conclusions and 
the FCCC Secretariat has beca apprised accordingly. When the Secretariat  lias made a 
decision on next steps, industry will be pleased to furth.cr address the details of a technical 
and economic analysis mechanism. 

Suite 1210. 66 Slate Street. Ottawa, Ontano Canada KW 5H1 Tcl: (613)  230-9876 Fax: (613)  230-9326 
e-mal guiniuralegiltuiet 
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I. OPENING OF THE SESSION 
(Agenda item 1) 

1. The second session of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice 
(hereinafter referred to as "the SBSTA") was held in Geneva from 27 February to 
4 March 1996. 

2. The Chairman of the SBSTA, Mr. Tibor Farag6, opened the session at the first 
•  meeting, on 27 February 1996. He welcomed all delegates and observers from non-parties, 
United Nations bodies and organizations, and intergovernmental and non-governmental 
organizations. He referred to the heavy agenda for the session and the need to coordinate the 
work of the session with that of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI) and the 
Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate (AGBM) which would also be meeting. He was 
confident that the work of the session could be completed successfully in a cooperative and 
timely mamier. 

3. The Executive Secretary, Mr. Michael Zammit Cutajar, made an introductory 
statement in which he provided information on the state of ratification of the Convention and 
of the documentation for the session. He suggested that, while the secretariat should 
improve its delivery of documentation, subsidiary bodies might evaluate more carefully the 
utility of new documents, before requesting them of the secretariat. He also stressed the 
need for the current session of subsidiary bodies to pay attention to the inputs that will be 
required of them by the Conference of the Parties (COP) at its second session. He asked 
that this statement be taken into account by the SBI and the AGBM at their forthcoming 
sessions. 

4. On the subject of applications for accreditation to sessions of the subsidiary bodies of 
the Convention, the SBSTA agreed to admit new applicant organizations that had been 
screened by the secretariat, on the basis of the provisions of Article 7.6 of the Convention, 
without prejudice to subsequent action by the COP. 

5. Further, in accordance with the recommendation of the Bureau of the COP, the 
SBSTA agreed to maintain its policy that non-governmental organizations would be admitted 
to the floor before and after meetings only. In relation to this, the Chairman indicated his 
readiness to explore the possibilities for flexibility on this policy and expressed his 
willingness to discuss the matters, as necessary with concerned non-govermnental 
organizations. 

H. ORGANIZATIONAL MATTERS 
(Agenda item 2) 

A. Adoption of the agenda 

6. At its 1st plenary meeting, on 27 February, the SBSTA adopted the following agenda: 
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1. Opening of the session.

2. Organizational matters:

(a) Adoption of the agenda;
(b) Organization of work of the session.

3. Establishment of intergovernmental technical advisory panel(s).

4. Scientific assessments:

(a) Consideration of the Second Assessment Report of the
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC);

(b) Cooperation with the IPCC.

5. National communications:

(a) Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention:

(i) Progress report on in-depth reviews;
(ii) Elements of the second compilation and synthesis report

(technical aspects);
(iii) Report on guidelines for the preparation of communications.

(b) Communications from Parties not included in Annex I to the
Convention: issues related to the preparation of communications.

6. Activities implemented jointly under the pilot phase.

7. Technology inventory and assessment.

8. Workshop on mechanisms for inputs by non-governmental organizations.

9. Longer term activities.

10. Report on the session.

B. Organization of work of the session

7. At its first meeting on 27 February, the Chairman recalled that there would be
services available for formal meetings in the mornings between 10 a.m. and 1 p.m. In
addition, facilities would be available 'in the afternoons between 3 p.m. and 6 p.m. for
informal meetings with the exceptions of the afternoons of 28 February and 4 March when
workshops of the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate (AGBM) would be held. '
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C. Attendance 

8. 	The list of delegations attending the second session of the SBSTA are given in 
annex I. 

(to be completed) 

D. Documentation  

9. 	The documents prepared for the second session of the SBSTA are given in annex II. 

(to be completed) 

III. ESTABLISHMENT OF INTERGOVERNMENTAL TECHNICAL 
ADVISORY PANEL(S) 

(Agenda item 3) 

1. Proceedings 

10. 	At its ... plenary meeting, on .. February, the SBSTA addressed the item on the 
establishment of intergovernmental technical advisory panel(s). It had before it a note 
(FCCC/SBSTA/1996/2) prepared by the secretariat. 

11. 	Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on 
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and .... non-parties]. 

12. 	The representatives of --- also made statements. 

2. Conclusions 

13. 	On the basis of proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA, at its ... meeting on ... 
February, adopted the following decisions. 

(to be completed) 
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IV. SCIENTIFIC ASSESSMENTS
(Agenda item 4)

A. Consideration of the Second Assessment Re Dort of the
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change

1. Pr^

14. At its 1st and 2nd meetings on 27 Febniary, the SBSTA considered this item on the
Second Assessment Report of the IPCC. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat
(FCCC/SBSTA/1996/7 and Adds. 1, 2 and 3).

15. The Chairman of the IPCC introduced the Second Assessment Report.

16. Statements were made by the representatives of [including one speaking on behalf ofthe European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and China] [and
. . . . non-parties].

17. The representative(s) of ..: also made statements.

2. Conclusions

18. On the basis of proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA adopted the following
conclusions.

(See document FCCC/SBSTA/1996/L.1/Add.1)

B. Cooperation with the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change

1. Proce^

19. At its 2nd meeting on 28 February, the SBSTA addressed the item on cooperation
with the IPCC. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat (FCCC/SBSTA/1996/6).

20. Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and
China] [and .... non-parties].

21. The representatives of -- also made statements.
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2. Conclusions

22. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA adopted the following
conclusions.

(See document FCCC/SBSTA/ 1996/L. 1/Add. 1)

V. NATIONAL COMMUNICATIONS
(Agenda item 5)

A. Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention

(i) Progress report on in-depth reviews

1. Proceedings

23. At its ... meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on national
communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention. It had before it a note
prepared by the secretariat (FCCC/SB/199611).

24. Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and
China] [and .... non-parties].

25. The representatives of --- also made statements.

` 2. Conclusions

26. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA, at its ... meeting on ...
February adopted the following conclusions.

(to be completed)

(ii) Elements of the second compilation and synthesis report

1. Proceedings

27. At its ... meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on elements of the
second compilation and synthesis report. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat
(FCCC/SB/1996/2).
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28. Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and
China] [and .... non-parties].

29. The representatives of --- also made statements.

2. Conclusions

30. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA, at its ... meeting on ...
February adopted the following conclusions:

(to be completed)

(iii) Report on guidelines for the preparation of communications

1. Proceedings

31. At its meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on report on guidelines
for the preparation of communications. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat
(FCCC/SB/1996/3).

32. Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and
China] [and .... non-parties].

33. The representatives of --- also made statements.

2. Conclusions

34. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA at its . .. meeting on ...
February, adopted the following conclusions:

(to be completed)

B. Communications from Parties not included in Annex I
to the Convention

1. Proceedings

35. At its meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on communications
from Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention. It had before it a note prepared by
the secretariat (FCCC/SB/1996/3).
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36. 	Statements were mad é  by the representatives of ... Parties [including one spealdng on 
behalf of the European Corrununity and one speakinion behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and .... non-parties]. 

37. 	The representatives of -- also made statements. 

2. Conclusions 

38. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA adopted the following 
conclusions. 

(to be completed) 

VI. ACTIVITIFS IMPLEMENTED JOINTLY UNDER THJ  PILOT PHASE 
(Agenda item 6) 

1. Proceedings 

39. 	At its meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on activities 
implemented jointly under the pilot phase. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat 
(FCCC/SBSTA/1996/5). 

40. 	Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on 
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and .... non-parties]. 

	

41. 	The representatives of — also made statements. 

2. Conclusions  

	

42. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA adopted the following 
conclusions. 

(to be completed) 
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VIL TECHNOLOGY INVENTORY AND ASSESSMENT 
(Agenda item 7) 

1. Proceedings  

43. At its ... meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on technology 
inventory and assessment. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat 
(FCCC/SBSTA/1996/4 and Add.1). 

44. Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on 
behalf of the European Conununity and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and .... non-parties]. 

45. 	The representatives of --- also made statements. 

2. Conclusions  

46. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA adopted the following 
conclusions. 

(to be completed) 

WORKSHOP ON MECHANISMS FOR INPUTS BY 
NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS 

(Agenda item 8) 

47. At the ... meeting of the SBSTA on ... , the Chaim= reported briefly on the 
proce-edings of the workshop on mechanisms for inputs by non-govenunental organizations 
on 2 March 1996. The SBSTA decided to postpone discussions on the workshop until its 
third session when the formal report would be available in all languages. 

IX. LONGER TERM ACTIVITIES 
(Agenda item 9) 

1. Proce-edings  

48. At its ... meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on longer term 
activities. 
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2. Conclusions

49. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBSTA adopted the following
conclusions.

(to be completed)

X. REPORT OF THE SESSION
(Agenda item 10)

50. At its ... meeting on ... March 1996, the Rapporteur presented the first part of the
draft report of the session (FCCC/SBSTA/1996/L.1). The SBSTA considered and adopted
the first part of the draft report. It also requested the Rapporteur under the guidance of the
Chairman and with the assistance of the secretariat, to complete the report taking into
account the discussions during the session and the need for editorial adjustments.

51. The Chairman, after thanking all participants for their constructive cooperation,
declared the second session of the SBSTA closed.
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REPORT OF THE SUBSIDIARY BODY FOR SCIENTIFIC AND
TECHNOLOGICAL ADVICE

Draft report of the SubsidiarBody for Scientific and
Technological Advice on its second session

Addendum

NATIONAL COMMUNICATIONS

Agenda item 5 (a): Communications from Parties included in
Annex I to the Convention

Draft conclusions proposed by the Officers of the SBSTA

1. The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice (SBSTA) took note of
the progress report on in-depth reviews (FCCC/SB/1996/2) and of the in-depth review
reports issued so far (FCCC/IDR.1/CZE, FCCC/IDR.1/SWE, FCCC/IDR.1/AUS,
FCCC/IDR.1/USA, FCCC/IDR.1/CAN, FCCC/IDR.1/CHE). The SBSTA endorsed the
format, scope and approaches of the in-depth review reports and emphasized the importance
of monitoring the overall implementation of the Convention. The SBSTA took note that the
time schedule for these reviews as set by the first session of the Conference of the Parties
(COP 1) could not be met owing to resource limitations and/or scheduling problems. It
stressed the importance of completing the first cycle of in-depth reviews by the end of 1996
and of issuing as many reports as possible before the next sessions of subsidiary bodies, with
a view to holding a substantive discussion at those sessions.

GE.96-60801
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2. The SBSTA endorsed the proposed outline and approaches to be taken during the 
second compilation and synthesis of first national communications, as suggested by the 
secretariat in its document FCCC/SB/1996/1. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to 
explore ways to use tables in the compilation of policies and measures and to describe 
national circumstances, inter alia, national policy targets. 

3. The SBSTA took note of preliminary data presented in document 
---FCCC/SB/1996/1/Add.1 on projections of emissions of•greenhouse gases - for the year 2000 

which indicate that many Annex I Parties will have to make additional efforts beyond those 
included in projections in order to fulfil their aim of returning greenhouse gas emissions to 
1990 levels by 2000, and stressed the need for more transparency in the assumptions made in 
these projections. 

4. The SBSTA recalled decision 3/CP.1 (FCCC/CP11995/7/Add.1) requesting Annex I 
Parties to submit to the secretariat national inventory data for the period 1990-1993 and, 
where available, for 1994 by 15 April 1996,  and encouraged these Parties to submit these 
data at an earlier date to facilitate preparation of the second compilation and synthesis report. 
It recognized that Annex I Parties with economies in transition may exercise a certain degree 
of flexibility based on Article 4.6 of the Convention regarding these submissions. 

5. The SBSTA invited Annex I Parties to forw'ard to the secretariat their suggestions 
related to presentation of inventory data on the land use change and forestry sector for years 
subsequent to 1990 and on projections in this sector, as well as on aggregating data on 
greenhouse gases sources and sinks from this and other sectors, by 1 April 1996. 

6. The SBSTA will consider technical aspects of the second compilation and synthesis 
report at its third session in order to draw relevant conclusions to the attention of the 
Subsidiary Body for Implementation and the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate at its 
fourth session and to the COP at its second session. 

7. The SBSTÀ took note of document FCCC/SBSTA/1996/3 and endorsed the proposals 
regarding the revisions to the Guidelines to ensure consistency with COP decisions. The 
SBSTA requested that revised guidelines contain more specific guidance on the description of 
policies and measures and their effects, projections and underlying assùmptions and 
technological cooperation and transfer using, where feasible, standardized  formats and tables. 
The SBSTA invited Parties to submit views on possible revisions to the Guidelines as 
suggested in document FCCC/SBSTA/1996/3 by 1 April 1996. 

8. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to prepare a report suggesting possible revisions 
to the Guidelines, taking into account the submissions by Parties and the experience from the 
review process, for consideration at its third session, aiming at adopting revised guidelines in 
time for the preparation of second national communications by Annex I Parties. 
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9. The SBSTA, with a view to overcoming inconsistencies in the presentation of data on
inventories, requested the secretariat to address issues such as temperature adjustments,
electricity trade, bunker fuels, use of global warming potentials, land use change, and
forestry in the documentation to be prepared for consideration by the SBSTA at its third
session.
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REPORT OF THE SUBSEDIARY BODY FOR SCIENTIFIC AND 
TECHNOLOGICAL ADVICE 

Draft report of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and 
Technological Advice on its second session  

Addendum 

SCIENTIFIC ASSESSMENTS 

A2enda item 4 (a): Consideration of the Second Assessment Report 
of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change 

Draft proceedings proposed by the Officers of the SBSTA 

1. Proceedings 

18. 	Some delegations drew attention to a number of important findings in the Second 
Assessment Report which they felt should be cornmunicated to all bodies of the 
Convention and particularly to the AGBM, for consideration. These delegations jj„,,,)  cc- 

highlighted  that these findings underlined the necessity for urgent action todritigateA f c-(- 
climate change. 

(a) 	Atmospheric concentrations of greenhouse gases and aerosols are increasing g_j_ottpk i.<  
largely because of human activities (IPCC Synthesis Report, Section 2.2, 2.3); 

(b)‘ Climate has changed over the past century (S.R. 2.4); 

(c) The balance of evidence suggests a discernible human influence on global 
climate (S.R. 2.4); 

(d) Without specific policies to mitigate climate change, the global mean 
surface air temperature relative to 1990 is projected to increase by about 2 degrees Celsius 
(between 1.0 and 3.5 degrees  Cu)  ) by 2100. This is probably greater than any 
observed.siuring -the-  tau 10000 years (S.R. 2.8); 

(e) Average sea level is projected to rise by about 50 centimetres (between 
15 and 95 centimetres) above present levels by 2100 (S.R. 2.8); 
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(f) Stabilization of atmospheric concentrations at twice pre-industrial levels will
eventually require global emissions to be less than 50 percent of current levels
(S.R. 4.10);

(g) Even if the concentrations of greenhouse gases were stabilized at 2100,
global mean surface air temperature would continue to rise for some decades, and sea
level for many centuries beyond that time (S.R. 2.7, 2.8); -

(h) The projected changes in climate change will result in significant, often
adverse impacts on many ecological systems and socio-economic sectors, including food
supply and water resources, and on human health. In some cases, the impacts are
potentially irreversible (S.R. 3.2, 3.3);

(i) Developing countries and small island countries are typically more
vulnerable to climate change (S.R. 3.3);

(j) Significant reductions in net greenhouse gas emissions are technically
possible and economically feasible (S.R. 5.2); tAIt t,
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(k) Significant no regrets opportunities are available in most countries tor educe
net greenhouse gas emissions. Furthermore, the risk of aggregate net damage due to
climate change, consideration of risk aversion, and the precautionary principle provide
rationales for action beyond no regrets (S.R. 8.2);

(1) A portfolio of existing cost effective technologies, policies and measures can
be used to markedly reduce the net emissions of greenhouse gases from all sectors
(S.R. 5.5, 5.6, 5.11, 5.12, 8.4);

(m) Flexible, cost effective policies relying on economic incentives and
instruments, as well as coordinated instruments, can considerably reduce mitigation and
adaptation costs, or can increase the cost-effectiveness of emission reduction measures
(S.R. 8.3);

(n) Equity considerations are an important aspect of climate change policy and
in achieving sustainable development. The interternporal aspects of climate change policy
also raise questions of intergenerational equity (S.R. 6.1, 6.5);

(o) Uncertainties remain and there is a need for further work to reduce these
uncertainties.

19. Other delegations expressed their view that it is very premature for the SBSTA to
attempt to highlight specific findings of conclusions contained in the Second Assessment
Report. They stated their belief that the list of items identified by certain delegations was
highly selective and reflected a very limited, and, therefore, biased view of what were
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important findings in the Second Assessment Report. They also pointed out that some of 
the items listed by others were taken out of context and failed to set forth important 
qualifications that the IPCC specifically stated. 

20. 	These delegations suggested that a preliminary review of the IPCC's Synthesis 
Report indicated that other, important IPCC findings included, inter  alla:  

Ig 
(a) Item 19 (c), above, is merely quoted selectively conce rning the IPCC's 

conclusions that the balance of evidence suggests a discernible human influence on global 
climate. It fails to disclose the key IPCC finding that its ability to quantify the human 
influence is limited "because there are uncertainties in key factors." It fails to disclose 
that one of these uncertainties in key factors concerns the magnitude and patterns of long-
term natural variability. This information is clearly set forth in the Working Group I 
Summary for Policymakers, page 4 and in the IPCC Synthesis report, para. 2.4. 

(b) Item 19 (d), above, fails to disclose that, the estimated temperature increase 
of 2°C by 2100 is approximately 1/3 lower than the IPCC's "best estimate" in 1990. That 
information is contained in para. 2.7 of the Synthesis Report and on page 5 of the 
Working Group I Sununary for Policymakers. 

le 
(c) Item 19 (e), above, fails to disclose the important information that the 

estimate of sea level rise by 2100 is 25 per cent lower than the IPCC's "best estimate" in 
1990. That information is found in para. 2.8 of the Synthesis report and on page 5 of the 
Working Group I Sununary for Policymakers. 

(d) Much attention has been paid to the issues of so called extreme events. 
Unfortunately the items in paragraph ),9 iabove,  fail to disclose the very important 
conclusion that "there are inadequate data to determine whether consistent global changes 
in climate variability or weather extremes have occurred over the 20th century." Such 
information is located at para. 2.5 of the Synthesis report and on p.3 of the Working 
Group I Sununary for Policymakers. 

(e) Certainly, a key finding of the IPCC Synthesis report, found in para. 2.12, 
is that "many uncertainties and many factors currently limit our ability to project and 
detect future climate change." 

(f) Insofar as item el9 (h), above purports to deal with impacts on food supply, 
it is seriously misleading because it fails to disclose the key information in para. 3.13 of 
the Synthesis report and Section 3.3 of the 1PCC Working Group II Summary for 
Policymakers that "existing studies show that on the whole, global agricultural production 
could be maintained relative to baseline production in the face of climate change projected 
underdoubled equivalent CO2  equilibrium." 

(g) Insofar as the list of items, above. concern response strategies and call for 
urgent action, it should be recalled that IPCC Working Group  111 specifically concluded 
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that "the value of better information about climate change processes and impacts and
society's responses to them is likely to be great," and that para.8.4 of the Synthesis report
called attention to "large differences in the cost of reducing greenhouse gas emissions, and
enhancing sinks, among countries due to their state of economic development,
infrastructure choices, and natural resources base."

. _ _ . -•^• - .,--
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Draft report of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and
Technological Advice on its second session

Addendum

AGENDA ITEM 7: TECHNOLOGY INVENTORY AND ASSESSMENT

Draft conclusions proposed by the Officers of the SBSTA

1. The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice (SBSTA) considered the

preparation of a technology inventory and assessment, as mentioned in decision 13/CP. 1 of

the Conference of the Parties (COP), and based its discussions on the initial report of the

secretariat on this subject (FCCC/SBSTA/199614). It recalled the division of labour between

the SBSTA and the Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI) regarding technology issues as

indicated in decision 6/CP.1 on the subsidiary bodies established by the Convention. It

noted the statements of the Netherlands regarding the Climate Technology Initiative and the

statement made by the representative of the United Nations Industrial Development

Organization concerning a study of industrial technologies.

2. The SBSTA recognized that the identification of and information on technologies and

know-how that could assist the Parties in the preparation of national plans would be

particularly useful, and urg^Parties who have not already done so to provide the

secretariat information and databases on environmentally sound and economically viable

technologies and know-how conducive to mitigating and adapting to climate change,

including information from the private sector when possible, and to continue to do so on a

routine basis in the future.

`^1/^
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.3. The SBSTA requested the secretariat^to continue its activities related to the

preparation of an inventory and assessment of environmentally sound and economically

viable technologies ând -cnow=how-conducive to mitigating and adapting to climate change, to

take into consideration the activities of other United Nations agencies and intergovernmental

organizations, and of programmessuch as the International Geosphere-Biosphere

Programme, andISTART, and to use all means possible to communicate the information to

Parties.
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4. 	The SBSTA requested the secretariat to conduct a survey in order to identify needs of 
- the Parties for information on technologies' and know-how-  to mitigate and adapt to climate 

change, to prepare a programme of work, and to report on the progress on these for 
consideration at the third session of the SBSTA. Such a work programme could consider 
among its elements options for future development of a database and assessment of 
technology and should be elaborated in cooperation with other relevant United Nations 
agencies and other organizations and institutions. The SBSTA further requested the  

efeel 	V J. \ 1,1.2.11,C0.1 ."4" 
e secretariat to prepare an initial catalogue of adaptation technologie; and know-how including 

information on their costs, environmental impacts, implementation requirements,(and other -ey 
characteristics for consideration by the SBSTA before the third session of the COP, and, on  -(. 
this matter, coordinate its activities with the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. 

5. 	The SBSTA, in view of decision 13/CP.1, requested 
paper for consideration by the SBSTA 
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6. 	The SBSTA further requested the secreta, td periodically inform the SBSTA about 
new information on technologies and know-how in the research and development stage that 
may be conducive to mitigating and adapting to climate change and activities aimed at 
increasing the diffusion and commercialization of such technologies and know-how. 
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CONCLUSIONS ON AN INITIAL FRAMEWORK FOR REPORTING 
ON ACTIVITIES IMPLEMENTED JOINTLY UNDER THE PILOT PHASE 

The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice: 
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a) 	to adopt the initial reporting framework annexed to this decision. 

2. Invites 

a) Parties to identify the relevant governmental authority/ministry authorized to 
accept, approve or endorse activities implemented jointly and to report to 
the COP through the secretariat 

b) Parties to submit reports in accordance with the initial reporting framework 
on activities implemented jointly annexed to this conclusion. 

c) 	SBSTA and SBI, with the assistance of the secretariat to compile and 
synthesize information transmitted by the Parties in the form of a report 
which shall be considered annua lly by the COP, and based on this 
information, to develop suggestions for improving the initial reporting 
framework and for addressing methodological issues, as necessary. 
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ANNEX

Introduction

The initial framework for reporting must have a simple and transparent structure. It
is expected that subsequent sessions of the COP and its subsidiary bodies could elaborate
further on the framework for reporting, taking into account the information provided by the
initial reports transmitted to the secretariat or comments expressed by Parties.

The nature of the information contained in the initial reports to be provided by
Parties involved in AIJ will be relevant information for the evaluation of the ongoing pilot
phase.

INITIAL FRAMEWORK FOR REPORTIlVG ACTIVTTIES IIViPLEMEN7ED JOINTLY

1. Who reports?

Each national government of Parties involved in activities implemented jointly
should report separately to the COP through the secretariat on a project by project basis
unless participating Parties agree on a common report on a particular project. Any Party
may report on national programmes for activities implemented jointly, for information
purposes only.

If the Parties choose not to report jointly, the secretariat will not process
information on that project until reports on that project from all Parties concerned,
particularly developing country Parties, are transmitted to the secretariat.

2. Frequency

Reports may be transmitted to the secretariat at any time and should be updated, if
possible, preferably each year, unless participating Parties decide otherwise.

3. Contents of the reports

a) description of the project (type of the project, identification of all actors involved,
institutional arrangements, actual costs to the extent possible, technical data, long-term
viability of the project, location, lifetime, mutually agreed project assessment procedures,
etc.)

b) Governmental acceptance, approval or endorsement.

c) compatibility with and supportiveness of national economic development and socio-
economic and environment priorities and strategies.

d) benefits derived from the AIJ project. 1

e) âlculaf?Wof the contribution of AU projects that brine about reaL
measurable and long-term environmental benefits related to the mitigation of climate
change that would not have occurred in the absence of such activities.



f) additionality to financial obligations of Parties included in Annex-II of the
Convention within the framework of the financial mechanism as well as to current official
development assistance (ODA) flows.

g) contribution to capacity building, transfer of environmentally sound technologies
and know-how to other Parties, particularly developing country Parties, to enable them to
implement the provisions of the Convention. In this process, the developed country Parties
shall support the development and enhancement of endogenous capacities and technologies
of developing country Parties.

h) additional comments if any including any practical experience gained or technical
difficulties, effects, impacts or other obstacles encountered.
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I. OPENING OF thE SESSION 
(Agenda item 1) 

1. The second session of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation (hereinafter referred to 
as "the SBI") was held at Geneva from 27 February to 4 March 1996. 

2. The Vice-Chairman of the SBI, Mr. Bert Metz, opened the session at the first 
meeting, on 27 February 1996. 

3. The Executive Secretary, Mr. Michael Zamniit Cutajar welcomed all participants to 
the session. He referred to his statement at the opening of the SBSTA, which was also 
pertinent to the work of the SBI. He highlighted two points on the agenda of the SBI to 
which delegations might wish to give thought before they came forward for discussion, 
namely, the legal arrangements for the relocation of the secretariat to Bonn (item 7 (b) of the 
provisional agenda) and political aspects of the preparations for the second session of the 
Conference of the Parties (COP 2). 

IL • ORGANLZATIONAL  MA 	ri 
(Agenda item 2) 

A. Adoption of the agenda 
(Agenda item 2 (a)) 

4. At its first meeting, on 27 February, the SBI adopted the following agenda: 

1. 	Opening of the session. 

2. 	Organizational matters: 

(a) Adoption of the agenda; 
(b) Organization of work of the session. 

3. 	National communications: 

(a) 	Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention: 

(i) 	Progress report on in-depth reviews; 

(ii) 	Elements of the second compilation and synthesis report (policy 
aspects). 
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(b) Communications from Parties not included in Annex I to the
Convention: issues related to the compilation and consideration of
information.

4. Financial and technical cooperation:

(a) Matters relating to the financial mechanism;

(b) Technical and financial cooperation: progress report;

5. Transfer of technology.

6. Matters arising from sessions of other bodies:

(a) Conclusions of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological
Advice on a reporting framework for activities implemented jointly
under the pilot phase.

7. Institutional and budgetary matters:

(a) Update on implementation of decisions 14/CP.1, 15/CP.1, 17/CP.1 and
18/CP.1 of the Conference of the Parties;

(b) Arrangements for relocation of the Convention secretariat to Bonn.

8. Arrangements for the second session of the Conference of the Parties.

9. Review of the programme of work, 1996-1997.

10. Report on the session.
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B. Organization of work of the session
(Agenda item 2 (b))

5. At its 1 st meeting on 27 February, the Vice-Chairman recalled that there would be
services available for formal meetings in the afternoons between 3 p.m. and 6 p.m. In
addition, facilities would be available in the mornings between 10 a.m. and. i 1 p.m. for
informal meetings. The Vice-Chainman also referred to the documentation, as mentioned in
document FCCC/SBI/1996/1/Add.1, paragraph 3 and annex I.

6. On the subject of applications for accreditation to sessions of the subsidiary bodies of
the Convention, the SBI agreed to admit new applicant organizations that had been screened
by the secretariat, on the basis of the provisions of Article 7.6 of the Convention, without
prejudice to subsequent action by the COP.

7. Further, in accordance with the recommendation of the Bureau of the COP, the SBI
agreed to maintain its policy that non-governmental organizations would be admitted to the
floor before and after meetings only. In relation to this, the Vice-Chairman indicated his
readiness to follow the procedure adopted by the Chairman of the SBSTA and to explore
with him the possibilities for flexibility on this policy and expressed his willingness to
discuss the matters, as necessary with concerned non-governmental organizations.

C. Attendance

8. The lists of attendance at the second session of the SBI are given in annex I below.

D. Documentation

9. The documents prepared for the SBI at its second session are listed in annex II below.

M. NATIONAL COMMUNICATIONS
(Agenda item 3)

1. Proceedinas

A. Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention

10. At its lst meeting, on 27 February 1996, the SBI addressed the item on national
communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention. It had before it two
documents prepared by the secretariat (FCCC/SB/1996/1 and FCCC/SB/1996/2).

11. Statements were made by the representatives of six Parties including one speaking on
behalf of the European Community.
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2. Conclusions 

12. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI, at its ... meeting on ... 
March adopted the following conclusions. 

(to be completed) 

B. Communications from Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention:  
issues related to the compilation and consideration of information 

1. Proceedings 

13. 	At its 	 meeting on ... February, the SBI addressed the item on communications 
from Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention. It had before it a note prepared by 
the secretariat (FCCC/SB/1996/3). 

14 	Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one spealcing on 
teàalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and ....  non-parties].  

15. 	The representatives of --- also made statements. 

2. Conclusions 

16. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following 
conclusions. 

[to be completed] 

V.  FLNANCIAL T.1%ID TECHNICAL 
(Agenda item 4) 

A. Matters relating to the financial mechanism 

1. Proceedings 

17. At its 	 meeting on 28 February, the SBI addressed the item on financial and 
technical cooperation. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat 
(FCCC/SBI/1996/3). 

18. Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on 
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China]  [and .... non-paeiesl. 
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19. 	The representatives of --- also made statements. 

2. Conclusions 

20. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following 
conclusions. 

[to be completed] 

B. Technical and financial cooperation: progress report 

1. Proceedings 

21. 	At its .... meeting on 28 February, the SBI addressed the item on financial and 
technical cooperation. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat 
(FCCC/SBI/1996/4). 

22. 	Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on 
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and .... non-parties]. 

	

23. 	The representatives of --- also made statements. 

2. Conclusions  

	

24. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adcpted the following 
conclusions. 

[to be completed] 

V. TRANSFER OF TECHNOLOGY 
(Agenda item 5) 

1. Proceedings  

25. 	At its .... meeting on ... February, the SBI addressed the item on transfer of 
technology. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat (FCCC/SBI1199615). 

26. 	Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on 
behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and .... non-parties]. 

27. 	The representatives of -- also made statements. 
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2. Conclusions 

28. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following 
conclusions. 

[to be completed] 

VI. MATTERS ARISING FROM SESSIONS OF OTBER BODIES 
(Agenda item 6) 

A. Conclusions of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice on a 
reporting framework for activities implemented jointly under the pilot phase 

1. Proceedings 

29. 	At its ... meeting on ... February, the SBSTA addressed the item on activities 
implemented jointly under the pilot phase. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat 
(FCCC/SBSTA/1996/5). 

30. 	Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on 
behalf of the European Conununity and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and 
China] [and .... non-parties]. 

31. 	The representatives of -- also made statements. 

2. Conclusions 

32. 	On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following 
conclusions. 

[to be completed] 
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VII. INSTITUTIONAL AND BUDGETARY MATTERS
(Agenda item 7)

A. Update on implementation of decisions 14/CP 1 15/CP 1 17/CP 1 and 18/CP 1
of the Conference of the Parties

1. ProeedinQs

33. At its ... meeting on 29 February, the SBI addressed the item on institutional and
budgetary matters. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat (FCCC/SBI/199616).

34. No statements were made.

2. Conclusions

35. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI, at its 3rd meeting, on
29 February, adopted the following conclusions.

(a) The SBI took note of thé information provided by the Executive Secretary (see
FCCC/SBI/1996/6), including, inter alia, of the fact that important institutional and
budgetary matters are to be considered by the General Assembly at its fifty-first, fifty-second
and fifty-fourth sessions, and by the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary
Questions.

(b) The SBI strongly encouraged Parties to pay promptly and in full their
contributions to the core administrative budget, which were due on 1 January 1996, and
invited Parties to make generous contributions to the. other voluntary funds to meet needs for
1996.

B. Arrangements for relocation of the Convention secretariat to Bonn

1. Proc ee^

36. At its .... meeting on 29 February, the SBI addressed the item on institutional and
budgetary matters. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat (FCCC/SBI/1996/7).

37.
Statements were made by the representatives of five Parties including one speaking on

behalf of the European Community.
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2. Conclusions

38. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following
conclusions.

[to be completed]

VIII. ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE SECOND SESSION OF
THE CONFERENCE OF THE PARTIES

(Agenda item 8)

1. Proceedings

39. At its meeting on 29 February, the SBI addressed the item on arrangements for the
second session of the Conference of the Parties. It had before it a note prepared by the
secretariat (FCCC/SBI/1996/8).

40. Statements were made by the representatives of 10 Parties including one speaking on
behalf of the European Commûnity. A statement was also by the representative of an
observer State.

2. Conclusions

41. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI at its third meeting on
27 February, adopted the following conclusions.

(a) The SBI took note with appreciation of the interest expressed by the
African Group to provide a candidate for the Presidency of the Conference of the Parties at
its second session (COP 2);

(b) The SBI urged States that have not taken action to become Parties to the
Convention to deposit their instruments of ratification or accession by 9 April 1996, so as to
be able to participate as Parties in COP 2 from the opening day;

(c) The SBI invited Parties to contribute generously to the trust fund for
participation in the Convention process and expresses the hope that sufficient contributions
will be made to enable the secretariat to fund two delegates from each eligible Party to attend
COP 2, at least from those that are least developed countries and small island developing
countries;

(d) The SBI welcomed the offer of the Government of Canada to organize a
"Climate Change Technology Exhibit" in conjunction with COP 2 and noted that this will be
done in consultation with the Convention secretariat;
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(e) The SBI requested the Executive Secretary to proceed with the organizationalpreparations for COP 2 on the basis of the proposals contained in document
FCCC/SBI/1996/8 concerning, inter alia, the provisional agenda, the schedule of meetings
and the admission of organizations as observers.

[to be completed]

IX. REVIEW OF THE PROGRANIIViE OF WORK, 1996-1997
(Agenda item 9)

1. Proceedins

42. At its ... meeting on ... February, the SBI addressed the item on the review of the
programme of work, 1996-1997. It had before it a note prepared by the secretariat
(FCCC/SBI/1996/2).

43.
Statements were made by the representatives of ... Parties [including one speaking on

behalf of the European Community and one speaking on behalf of the Group of 77 and
China] [and .... non-parties].

44. The representatives of --- also made statements.

2. Conclusions

45.
On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following

conclusions.

[to be completed]

X. REPORT ON THE SESSION
(Agenda item 10)

46.
At its ... meeting, on ... March, the Rapporteur presented the first part of the draft

report of the session (FCCC/SBI/1996/L.1). The SBI considered and adopted the first part
of the draft report. It also requested the Rapporteur, under the guidance of the Chairman
and with the assistance of the secretariat, to complete the report of the session taking into
account the discussions during the session and the need for editorial adjustments.

47.
The Chairman, after thanking all participants for their constructive cooperation,

declared the second session of the SBI closed.
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NATIONAL COI4IIVIIJNICATIONS

Agenda item 3(a)• Communications from Parties included in
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Draft conclusions submitted by the Chairman

1. The SBI took note of the progress report on in-depth reviews (FCCC/SB/1996/2) and
of the in-depth review reports issued so far (FCCC/IDR.1/CZE, FCCC/IDR.1/SWE,
FCCC/IDR.1IAUS, FCCC/IDR.1/USA, FCCC/IDR.IICAN, FCCC/IDR.1/CHE). It
expressed its appreciation to the Parties which have hosted in-depth review visits, to the
Parties and intergovernmental organizations which have nominated experts and to the
secretariat for the coordination of these reviews.

2. The SBI concluded that the progress report on in-depth reviews provides useful
information on the implementation of the Convention. It also urged the Parties included in
Annex I to the Convention that have not yet submitted national communications to do so in
time for the second session of the Conference of the Parties (COP 2).
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3. The SBI envisages that policy aspects of the available in-depth review reports are to 
be fully considered as a separate agenda item at its third session in order to draw relevant 
conclusions to the attention of the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate at its fourth session 
and to the COP at its second session. 

4. The SBI invited the SBSTA to consider ways of enhancing transparency, 
comparability and consistency through more specific reporting guidelines, including standard 
formats and tables, inter alia, for the description of policies and measures. In .doing so, 
these Parties are invited to describe, to the extent possible, the specific effects expected from 
individual mitigation measures. 

5. The SBI invited the SBSTA to analyse from a technical point of view reporting 
options on such issues as temperature adjustments, electricity trade, bunker fuels, use of 
global warming potentials and land use change and forestry to resolve inconsistencies in the 
reporting of inventories with the aim of enhancing comparability. It also invited the SBSTA 
to make relevant recommendations to the SBI. 

6. The SBI endorsed the outline and approaches proposed for the second compilation and 
synthesis of first national communications, as described in document FCCC/SB/1996/1, and 
suggested that the presentation of policies and measures should highlight those that are 
innovative, successful and/or potentially replicable. 

7. The SBI took note of preliminary data presented in document 
FCCC/SB/1996/1/Add.1 on projections of emissions of greenhouse gases for the year 2000 
which indicate that many Annex I Parties will have to make additional efforts beyond those 
included in projections in order to return their greenhouse gas emissions not controlled by 
the Montreal Protocol to base year levels by 2000. 

8. The SBI concluded that mechanisms should be explored to facilitate the exchange of 
experiences in carrying out national programmes to implement the Convention. In that 
context, the SBI requested the secretariat to convene an informal workshop, preferably in 
conjunction with the fourth session of the SBI, focusing the discussion on the implementation 
aspects of specific policies and measures taken by these Parties. This workshop could also 
present an opportunity to assess the results of the first cycle of in-depth reviews. 
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ARenda item 4 (a): Matters relating to the financial mechanism

1. The SBI considered document FCCClSBI/199613 and took note of the information
contained therein on relevant action taken by the Council of the Global Environment Facility
(GEF), including the adoption by the Council of the GEF of its operational strategy.
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2. 	The SBI concluded that: 

(a) The GEF, as the interim operating entity of the financial mechanism of the 
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change and its implementing agencies 
should provide expeditious and timely support under Articles 4.3 and 12.5 for the 
preparation of national communications by developing country Parties in ac,cordance with 
Article 12.1; 

(b) The GEF, as the interim operating entity of the financial mechanism of the 
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, in that connection, should 
consider country-specific needs but could also consider approaches which may be used for 
several countries with similar needs upon request, and take into account that the preparation 
of national communications is a continuing process. In this regard, the guidelines to be 
adopted by the Conference of the Parties (COP) on the preparation of the national 
communications of non-Annex I Parties should be taken fully into account; 

(c) The GEF, as the interim operating entity of the financial mechanism of the 
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, in this initial period, should 
implement enabling activities consistent with the guidance provided to it by the COP and 
expedite the disbursement of resources to meet the agreed full costs of such activities in 
accordance with Article 4.3, in particular the initial and subsequent preparation of national 
communications of Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention. 

Agenda item 4 (b):  Technical and financial cooperation: progress report 

1. The SBI considered document FCCC/SBI/1996/4 and took note of the information 
contained therein on secretariat activities in the area of technical and financial cooperation, in 
particular its efforts on CC:INFO, CC:FORUM and CC:TRAIN. 

2. The SBI concluded that: 

(a) Services provided by the secretariat in this area should be recognized, in 
particular those promoting the exchange of information through CC:INFO and those aiming 
at the coordination of activities and the effective utilization of resources for support to the 
preparation of national communications through CC:FORUM. 

(b) The secretariat should prepare a report for the next session of the SBI on 
possibilities for strengthening and expanding these activities in support of the preparation of 
the national communications of Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention. 
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ARenda item 9: Review of the programme of work. 1996-1997

The Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI) took note of the secretariat document
on the programme of work, 1996-1997 (FCCC/SBI/1996/2) and in accordance with its
decision 1/SBI.1 (FCCC/SBI/1995/5) decided to review the programme of work at the
session immediately prior to the second session of the Conference of the Parties.
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FCCC/SBI2/CRP.1
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Draft conclusions on agenda item 5 proposed by the
Officers of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation

1. The Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI) considered the initial progress
report of the secretariat on concrete measures taken by Annex II Parties to the Convention
with respect to their commitments to transfer technology and know-how, as mentioned in
decision 13/CP.1 of the Conference of the Parties (COP), and based its discussion on the

note by the secretariat on this subject (FCCC/SBI/199615).

2. The SBI took note of the conclusions of the SBSTA (FCCC/SBSTA2/CRP.3)
concerning the preparation of a paper on information regarding the terms of transfer of
technology and know-how, and stressed the need to give greater clarity and content in the
preparation of this paper to the terms and mechanisms of technology transfer. It also
urged the secretariat to give greater consideration to its activities related to the
"assessment" and evaluation of technologies and options.

3. The SBI recognized the need to improve the comprehensiveness, comparability,
and detail of information provided by Annex II Parties on the transfer of technology and
know-how necessary to mitigate and facilitate adequate adaptation to climate change. It
also noted that decision 13/CP.1 urges other Parties to include in their communications,
where possible, information on measures taken for the transfer of technology.

4. The SBI recognized the complementarity of the roles of the public and private
l Ll1rsectors with regard to technology transfer. The SBI urged^^^^^°

Annex II Parties. to continue to take concrete steps to promote technology transfer, to
improve c&pe-Gi^ the enabling environment for private sector participation in particular,
and to support and promote the development of endogenous capacities and appropriate
technology relevant to the objectives of the Convention, pursuant to the relevant articles
of the Convention and decision 131CP.1. The SBI agreed to provide continuous advice to
improve the operational modalities for effective transfer of technology.

5. The SBI requested the SBSTA to prepare recommendations on the guidelines for
national communications by Annex I Parties for consideration at the third session of the

SBI. The SBI recommended that the modifications should aim to improve the
comprehensiveness, comparability and detail of information provided in national
communications and should reflect option 3 given in the secretariat document
FCCC/SBI/1996/5 while noting the need for flexibility in reporting private sector

activities.

6. The SBI further requested the secretariat to prepare a report, after consultations
with relevant United Nations agencies and other organizations and institutions, on
technology transfer cooperation by the private sector for consideration by the SBI,
preferably at COP 3, but no later than COP 4.

7. The SBI invited Parties to submit comments on these subjects to the secretariat by

1 April, 1996 and requested the secretariat to prepare a compilation of views submitted

by the Parties.
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Document FCCC/SBI/19961L.1 
1. Proceedings 

2. Conclusions 

Replace paragraph 41 (g) with the following text: 

The SBI applauded the designation of the Minister of Environment and Tourism of 
Zimbabwe by the African Group for the Presidency of the Conference of the Parties at its 
second session (COP 2). It took note with satisfaction the statement by the delegate of 
Zimbabwe accepting this nomination. 

Insert as paragraph 41 (al bis the following: 

(a) 	The SBI welcomed the large support given to holding a ministerial segment of 
COP 2 and concluded that a ministerial segment should be held on 17 and 18 July. It 
requested the Executive Secretary to organize the Conference accordingly. 

Insert as paragraph 41 (al ter the following: 

1. 	The SBI received the following candidatures for officers of the Bureau of the second 
session of the Conference of the Parties, other than the President : 

(a) 	From the Group of African States: the Chairman of the SBI, 
Mr. Mohamed M. Ould El Ghaouth (Mauritania) (in addition to the President). 



(b) From the Group of Asian States: At that stage, the Group was not able to 
present any candidature. 

(c) From the Group of Eastern European States: one Vice-President 
(Russian Federation) and the Chairman of SBSTA, Mr. Tibor Farago (Hungary). 

(d) From the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States: Antigua and 
Etarbuda as Vice-President and Costa Rica as Vice-President, on the understanding that the 
Chairmanship of the AGBM would be distinct from the COP Bureau. 

(e) From the Group of Western European and other States: At that stage, the 
Group was not able to present any candidature. 

(f) 
(Samoa). 

From the Alliance of Small Islands States (AOSIS): one Vice-President 

2. The SBI took note that no nominations had been received for the post of Rapporteur, 
which is subject to geographical rotation. It invited the President of the COP to conduct 
further consultations on the election of Officers of the Bureau, possibly in conjunction with 
the fourth session of the CSD, New York, 18 April to 3 May 1996. 

3. The SBI invited those Regional Groups that had not submitted nominations to the 
election of Officers to convey them to the Executive Secretary before 18 April 1996, to 
enable him forward them to the President of the COP. 
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I. INTRODUCTION

A. Mandate

1. Article 8.2 of the Convention provides that the functions of the secretariat shall be,
inter alia, "to make arrangements for sessions of the Conference of the Parties and its
subsidiary bodies established under the Convention and to provide them with services as
required."

2. At its meeting held on 31 October 1995, the Bureau of the Conference of the Parties
(COP) decided that the second session of the Conference of the Parties (COP 2) would be
held within the period of 8 to 19 July 1996, at the Palais des Nations, Geneva. In this
connection, it will be recalled that all subsidiary bodies are also scheduled to meet within
that sessional period. The Bureau further decided that the secretariat would prepare, in
consultation with the Bureau, a paper on all aspects of COP 2 that would be considered at
the second session of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI), in February 1996, in the
context of an agenda item on arrangements for COP 2.

B. Scope of the note

3. Accordingly; the secretariat has consulted the Bureau before submitting the present
note to the SBI. This note contains information on organizational matters for COP 2, and it
provides a list of possible elements for a provisional agenda for the session.

C. Possible action by the Subsidiary Body for Implementation

4. Guidance is invited from the SBI on the matters raised in this note, in particular on:
(a) the provisional agenda for COP 2; (b) consultations on the composition of the Bureau for
COP 2; and (c) the organization of the work of COP 2, including the possibility of holding a
high-level or ministerial segment and providing for a general discussion as part of that
segment.

II. NOTES ON ORGANIZATIONAL MAITERS

A. Participation

Notification and attendance

5. Rule 5 of the draft rules of procedure of the COP and its subsidiary bodies provides
that "the secretariat shall notify all Parties of the dates and venue of a session at least two
months before the session is held" (see A/AC.237/L.22/Rev.2 and FCCCICP/1995/2).
Formal notification of the second session will be communicated in due course to all Parties
through the Permanent Missions in Geneva, or the Permanent Missions in New York of
Parties not represented in Geneva, or the Ministries of Foreign Affairs of Parties not

represented in Geneva or New York, as well as to States not parties to the Convention. -
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The notification will request that the representatives of Parties be provided by their 
Governments with full powers to participate in the session, including the possibilities to vote 
and to serve as officers of the second session and of any sessional bodies, and as officers of 
the subsidiary bodies established by the Convention. 

6. As regards attendance, since all subsidiary bodies will also meet during the sessional 
period, it is recommended that Parties include in their delegations, whenever possible, 
representatives with expertise in the various economic, social, scientific and environmental 
fields that are relevant to the objective of the Convention. 

7. It should be noted that, in accordance with Article 23, States that wish to participate 
in COP 2 as Parties, from the opening day (8 July 1996), should deposit their instruments  of 
ratification or accession j_b_y_l_ApriLL9.9t the latest. Such instruments should-be received 
by that date by the Secretary-General of the United Nations as Depositary of the Convention 
(Treaty Section, Room S-3200A, Office of Legal Affairs, United Nations Headquarters, 
New York). 

Financial support for participation 

8. At recent sessions of Convention bodies, the resources available to the special 
voluntary fund for participation established under General Assembly resolution 45/212 
generally permitted the secretariat to offer funding to one delegate each from all eligible 
Parties, giving priority to those that are least developed or small  island developing States 
selected as eligible for fimding. In accordance with decision 15/CP.1, * a new trust fund for 
facilitating the participation of Parties in the work of the Convention has been established by 
the Secretary-General of the United Nations. It is to be hoped that contributions to this trust 
fund will be forthcoming in the next few months so as to allow the secretariat to fund two 
delegates from each eligible Party to attend COP 2, especially in view of the healoi_w_orkload 

r f of the  sessional period. Should that prove not to be possible, an effort would still be made  

I- to fund two delegates each from least developed countries and eligible small island 
cieçiefoi—S)ing fates, and one delegate each from all other eligible Parties. 	

_____ 

Credentials  

9. In accordance with rule 19 of the draft rules of procedure, the credentials of 
representatives of Parties, as well as the names of alternate representatives and advisers, shall 
be submitted to the secretariat not later than twenty-four hours after the opening of the \ 
session. Any later change in the composition of the delegation shall also be submitted to  the 
secretariat. The credentials shall be issued either by the Head of State or Government or by 
the -Minister of Forain Affairs or, in the case of a regional economic integration 
organization, by the competent authority of that organization. The Bureau of COP 1 shall 

* For decisions adopted by the Conference of the Parties at its first session, see document 
FCCC/CP/1995/7/Add.  1.  
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examine the credentials and submit its report to the Conference (see rule 20 of the draft rules
of procedure). It should also be noted that representatives shall be entitled to participate
provisionally in the session, pending a decision by the COP to accept their credentials (see
rule 21 of the draft rules of procedure).

B. Rules of procedure

10. As the Conference of the Parties did not adopt its rules of procedure at its first
session, it decided at that session: (a) to request the President to conduct consultations on the
subject with the various geographical groups and interested parties, and report back to it; and
(b) to apply the draft rules of procedure to its work, pending the results of the President's
consultations on the draft rules. The President of the first session of the COP will report to
the second session on the results of her consultations.

C. Agenda

11. Rule 9 of the draft rules of procedure provides that, "in agreement with the President,
the secretariat shall draft the provisional agenda of each session." In this connection, the
Bureau, at its meeting on 31 October 1995, decided that the secretariat should proceed with
the preparation of a draft provisional agenda for COP 2 that would be kept under review by
the Bureau and included in the document on arrangements for COP 2 to be submitted to the
SBI. The Bureau further decided that a thematic approach should guide the preparation of
the provisional agenda.

12. In accordance with this decision, a list of possible elements for a provisional agenda
is contained in annex I to this document. In order to facilitate the work of COP 2, the
secretariat has attempted to organize the elements in such a way as to reflect an agenda that
distinguishes between: (a) political stock-taking (including a review of the work of the
Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate (AGBM)); (b) substantive decisions needed to advance
the Convention process; (c) progress reports from the other subsidiary bodies on matters not
requiring specific decisions and guidance to these bodies on their work programmes and
priorities; (d) administrative and financial matters; and (e) organizational and procedural
matters. The SBI may wish to express its views on this approach to a provisional agenda.

D. Officers

13. It will be recalled that rule 22 of the draft rules of procedure provides that "at the
commencement of the first meeting of each ordinary session, a President, seven
Vice-Presidents, the Chairmen of the subsidiary bodies established by Articles 9 and 10 of
the Convention, and a Rapporteur shall be elected from among the representatives of the
Parties present at the session. They will serve as the Bureau of the session. Each of the five
regional groups shall be represented by two Bureau members and one Bureau member shall
represent the small island developing States. The offices of President and Rapporteur shall
normally be subject to rotation among the five regional groups." Rule 22 further states that
"no officer may serve on the Bureau for more than two consecutive terms of one year. "-
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14. The President of the first session of the COP will open and preside over the second 
session until it has elected a President for the session (see rules 23 and 26 of the draft rules 
of procedure). In keeping with the principle of rotation among the five regional groups, it 
would be the turn of the Group of African States to provide a representative for the 
presidency of the second session. Preliminary consultations indicate a readiness by the 
Group of African States to accept that responsibility. Further consultations will be required 
to determine the composition of the Bureau of COP 2, as well as the officers of the 
subsidiary bodies as appropriate. 

15. The elected President of the second session will invite the Conference to elect the 
remainder of its officers and the Chairmen of the subsidiary bodies established by Articles 9 
and 10 of the Convention. Rule 27 of the draft rules of procedure provides that "each 
subsidiary body shall elect its own Vice-Chairman and Rapporteur." It is proposed that, if 
there is agreement on the nominations for these officers of subsidiary bodies, the precedent 
of the first session be followed and the provisions of rule 27 be waived to allow these 
officers to be elected directly by the Conference in plenary session. 

E. Admission of organizations as observers 

16. The admission of intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations as observers 
is governed by Article 7.6 of the Convention, which provides, inter  alla,  that "any body or 
agency, whether national or international, governmental or non-governmental, which is 
qualified in matters covered by the Convention, and which has informed the secretariat of its 
wish to be represented at a session of the Conference of the Parties as an observer, may be 
so admitted unless at least one third of the Parties present object." 

17. At its first session, the COP agreed (FCCC/CP/199517, para. 22), on the proposal of 
the President, that the secretariat should invite to the future sessions of the Conference and of 
its subsidiary bodies all intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations admitted at 
that session and at future sessions, unless an objection was raised to any particular 
organization in accordance with the Convention and the rules of procedure. Consequently, 
all the organizations admitted to the first session will be invited to attend the second session, 
and the procedure for admission to the Conference of the Parties will apply to new applicants 
only. 

18. Following the precedent of COP 1, the secretariat will prepare a list of 
intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations that have expressed a wish to be 
invited to COP 2 for consideration by the Conference at the start of the session. In drawing 
up the list, the secretariat will take due account of the provisions of Article 7.6 and of the 
established practice whereby non-governmental organizations are required to furnish proof of 
their non-profit (tax-exempt) status in a State Member of the United Nations or of a 
specialized agency or of the International Atomic Energy Agency. The list will include all 
organizations that have requested and been accorded provisional admission to the work of the 
subsidiary bodies since COP 1. 
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19. As organizations will learn of the status of their application only after the second
session has opened, and since many such organizations will have to make their travel plans to
Geneva in advance, the following procedure is proposed in order to ease that process for
applicants. The SBI may request the COP Bureau to consider the list of applicants prior to
the second session with a view to establishing that the organizations contained in the list do
meet all requirements, and to authorize the secretariat to advise those applicants of their
"pre-admittance status", on the understanding that the final authority for the admission of
observers rests with the COP.

F. Organization of work

Allocation of tasks

20. Considering that the four subsidiary bodies have had their respective mandates spelled
out by the COP and are required to report to it on the implementation of those mandates, it
would seem appropriate for the second session of the COP to address the various items on its
agenda on the basis of the work done by the subsidiary bodies. This would preclude the
need for creating a sessional committee of the whole, which was needed at the first session
but which would place additional pressure on an already overburdened schedule at the second

session. At its meeting on 31 October 1995, the Bureau of the COP recommended that, in
order to make it possible for the four subsidiary bodies to meet within the sessional period of
8 to 19 July, as previously decided, it would be necessary for COP 2 to open on 8 July and
then suspend its plenary meetings until the middle of the following week (17 July).

21. The SBI may wish to suggest to COP 2 that it consider the items on its agenda, in
plenary session, on the basis of either draft decisions submitted to it by the subsidiary bodies,
or progress reports from the same bodies that clearly indicate where further action by, or
mandates from, the COP would be needed. Should further work prove necessary on any
given item after the subsidiary bodies have adjourned their sessions, the COP may wish to
delegate such work, as appropriate, to contact groups.

22. Guidance is also sought from the SBI on the question of whether it would be useful
for COP 2, in view of its agenda and programme of work, to have a high-level or ministerial

segment. The SBI may wish to request its Chairman to consult the coordinators of the
various regional groups and members of the COP Bureau on this issue and report back to it
in the course of the current session. The secretariat will need timely guidance on this matter

in order to organize COP 2 in consequence.

Schedule of meetings

23. The Chairman of the Ad Hoc Group on Article 13 informed the Bureau on 31
October that the Group had decided to forgo holding its second session within the period of
26 February to 8 March 1996 to allow more time for preparation. The Group expressed the
wish to hold its second session in the July 1996 sessional period and to have three days

available to it at that time.
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24. Having taken into account the points outlined above, the secretariat has drawn up a 
tentative schedule of meetings for the sessional period (see annex II to this note). The COP 
would open in plenary session on 8 July, and then turn to the subsidiary bodies, and finally 
revert to its plenary on 17 July for action to be taken on draft decisions and progress reports 
submitted to it by the subsidiary bodies. In order to accommodate all four subsidiary bodies 
and the needs emanating from their respective programmes of work, as well as the plenary 
meetings of the COP, it will be necessary to return to the practice of holding parallel 
meetings. Nevertheless, the number of meetings taking place simultaneously would be 
limited to two. 

G. Statements 

25. At the opening plenRry meeting on 8 July, statements will be made by the outgoing 
Pre,sident of the first session of the Conference, the newly-elected Pre,sident of the second 
session, the executive heads of partner organizations invited to do so, and the Executive 
Secretary. 

26. Items 5 and 6 of the proposed list of possible elements for a provisional agenda, taken 
together, would provide an opportunity for general statements in plenary should it be decided 
to hold a general discussion. The question of holding a general discussion is linked to that of 
a high-level or ministerial segment, since participants in such a segment often expect an 
opportunity to make a general policy statement. The SBI may wish to give its advice on this 
question. 

27. As has been the practice in previous sessions of Convention bodies, representatives of 
States not Parties to the Convention, and of intergovernmental and non-governmental 
organiz2tions . would be given the opportunity to address the plenary of the COP under 
agenda item 3 (b) entitled "Other statements*. This could be done at the second plenary 
meeting on 8 July. 

H. Special events 

28. As was the case at COP 1, it is expected that a number of special events, held in 
parallel to the COP, will be organize,d by Parties, as well as by observers. In this 
connection, the Government of Canada has offered to organize a Climate Change Technology 
Exhibit with participation open to private sector organizations from all countries that are 
Parties to the Convention, although exhibitors would be expected not to engage in 
commercial transactions. The proposal draws on the experience gained from Canada's 
support of similar exhibits at the first two sessions of the Conference of the Parties to the 
Convention on Biological Diversity. The exhibit would be implemented by a consultant 
working under contact for the Government of Canada and reporting to a government 
interdepartmental working group. The secretariat of the United Nations Framework 
Convention on Climate Change would be consulted on all aspects regarding the 
implementation and promotion of the exhibit. 
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Annex I

SECOND SESSION' OF THE CONFERENCE OF THE PARTIES:
POSSIBLE ELEMENTS FOR A PROVISIONAL AGENDA

1. Opening of the Conference.

2. Election of the President.

3. Statements:

(a) Statements at the opening of the session;
(b) Other statements.

4. Organizational matters:

(a) Status of ratification of the Convention, including declarations made under
Article 4.2 (g);

(b) Adoption of the rules of procedure;
(c) Adoption of the agenda;
(d) Election of officers other than the President;
(e) Admission of organizations as observers;
(f) Organization of work; 2
(g) Calendar of meetings of Convention bodies 1996-1997;
(h) Date and venue of the third session of the Conference of the Parties;
(i) Adoption of the report on credentials.

1 The second session of the Conference of the Parties (COP 2) is scheduled to open in plenary
session, on Monday, 8 July 1996; the plenary will then be suspended until Wednesday, 17 July to allow for the
sessions of the four subsidiary bodies to take place during that interval. The subsidiary bodies will provide
inputs, including draft decisions, for the various items on the COP 2 agenda. The plenary will deal with these
inputs, conclude negotiations and adopt conclusions and decisions in the period of 17 to 19 July.

2 The present list of possible elements for a provisional agenda does not prejudge a decision on
organizing COP 2 on the basis of segments, including a high-level or ministerial segment, as at COP 1, nor on

holding a general discussion during that segment.
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5. 	Implementation of the commitments in Article 4 of the Convention and of the related 
decisions of the first session of the Conference of the Parties, 3  including: 

(a) 	The development and the transfer of technologies (Article 4.1(c) and 4.5). 

6. The Berlin Mandate process: taking stock and intensifying efforts. 

7. Decisions to advance the Convention process: 

(a) 	Communications by Parties: 

(i) Methodological questions; 

(ii) Communications from Annex I Parties: guidelines and proc,ess for 
consideration; 

(iii) 	Communications from the Parties not included in Annex I: guidelines, 
facilitation and process for consideration; 

(b) Activities implemented jointly under the pilot phase; 

(c) Inventory and assessment of technologies: further work; 

(d) Intergovernmental technical advisory panel(s); 

(e) Cooperation with the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change; 

(f) Financial mechanism: 

(i) 	Report by the Council of the Global Environment Facility; 

(ii) 	Memorandum of Understanding between the Conference of the Parties 
and the Council of the Global Environment Facility. 

3  The second compilation and synthesis of first national communications by Annex I Parties will be 
one of the main documents informing the discussions under this item. 

4  See decision 13/CP.1, paragraph 4 (a). 

5  The report of the AGBM would be considered under this item and guidance given on its work 
programme and priorities. 
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8. Subsidiary bodies: progress reports and guidance on work programmes and
priorities: 6

(a) Report of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice;

(b) Report of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation;

(c) Report of the Ad Hoc Working Group on Article 13.

9. Administrative and financial matters:

(a) Establishment of the permanent secretariat and arrangements for its
functioning;

(b) Other voluntary funding for the biennium 1996-1997;

(c) Convention budget for the biennium 1996-1997 - income and budget
performance, and resource deployment for 1997.

10. Other matters.

11. Conclusion of the session:

(a) Adoption of the report of the Conference of the Parties on its second session;
(b) Closure of the session.
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I. INTRODUCTION 

1. Extracts from the provisional reports of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and 
Technological Advice (SBSTA) and the Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI), at their 
second sessions held in Geneva from 27 February to 4 March 1996, are reproduced in the 
present document, in sections III-IX. The provisional reports are subject to review by the 
responsible officers of the subsidiary bodies and to editorial changes. It has not been 
possible to reproduce the conclusions from all agenda items of the SBI as a number of these 
are still being finalised. The document has been prepared for the convenience of delegates 
and will be superseded by the sessional reports in due course. With the aim of providing a 
clear indication of action taken on each topic, the conclusions have been regrouped by topic, 
rather than being presented by agenda item of the two subsidiary bodies. 

2. In their conclusions, the SBSTA and the SBI, at their second sessions, requested the 
secretariat to prepare a number of documents that would take into account the views 
submitted by Parties to be received after the second sessions. These requests for submissions 
have been summarized in section II below. Some other items on which Parties are invited to 
take action have also been summarized. 

3. In addition to those submissions that Parties have specifically been invited to provide 
by the SBSTA and the SBI, the secretariat would also wekome the submission of views on 
any other matters that are under consideration by these bodies. These latter submissions, 
however, will not be reproduced and distributed as a miscellaneous document, but will 
remain for secretariat use only. 

4. To facilitate the work of the secretariat, it would be very much appreciated if all 
submissions would identify explicitly and clearly the request from which they emanate. In 
view of the short time available to the secretariat to prepare the requested documentation, it 
would be helpful if inputs were made available even before the deadlines indicated. Fax or 
electronic mail would be a suitable medium for advance  submissions. 

5. Governments wishing that their submission(s) be incorporated in compilations should 
clearly so request and are invited to provide a single-spaced original text suitable for 
reproduction.  Fax or electronic mail is not a suitable medium for this purpose. 

6. Compilations will be issued in the original languages of submissions. Any 
Government which feels that a translation of its submission would help its wider 
dissemination is invited to provide such a translation to the secretariat for inclusion in the 
compilation. 
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II. ACTION REQUIRED BY PARTIES 

Scientific Assessments: Consideration of the Second Assessment Report 
of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change  

(agenda item 4 (a) of SBSTA 

7. The SBSTA invited Parties to submit their views on the Second Assessment Report 
to facilitate a full consideration of the Report, to be transmitted to the secretariat by 30 April 
1996. 

8. The SBSTA invited, inter al ia, Parties to make the findings and projections of the 
second assessment report available in a suitable form to different audiences with special 
attention being given to the impacts and circumstances at the national and regional level. 

9. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to prepare a summary report on research and 
observation issues, in close collaboration on with Parties, amongst other entities. The 
secretariat would welcome suggestions from Parties on this topic, preferably before 
15 April 1996.  

Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention 
(agenda item 5 (a) of SBSTA 2) 

10. The SBSTA recalled decision 3/CP.1 requesting Annex I Parties to submit to the 
secretariat national inventory data for the period 1990-1993 and, where available, for 1994 
by 15 April 1996,  and encouraged these Parties to submit these data, recognizing that 
Annex I Parties with economies in transition may exercise a certain degree of flexibility 
based on Article 4.6 of the Convention regarding these submissions. 

11. The SBSTA invited Annex I Parties to forward to the secretariat their suggestions 
related to presentation of inventory data on the land use change and forestry sector for years 
Subsequent to 1990 and on projections in this sector, as well as on aggregating data on 
greenhouse gases sources and sinks from this and other sectors, by 1 April 1996. 

12. The SBSTA invited Parties to submit views on possible revisions to the Guidelines as 
suggested in document FCCC/SBSTA/1996/3 by 1 April 1996  (see also paragraph 16 on 
transfer of technology below). 

13. The SBSTA urged Parties included in Annex I to the Convention that have not yet 
submitted national communications to do so in time for the second session of the Conference 
of the Parties (COP 2). 
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Communications from Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention
(agenda item 3 (b) of SBI 2)

14. The SBI invited Parties not included in Annex I to nominate national focal points for
facilitating assistance for the preparation of the initial communications.

Technology inventory and assessment
(agenda item 7 of SBSTA 2)

15. The SBSTA urged all Parties who have not already done so to provide the secretariat
information and databases on environmentally sound and economically viable technologies
and know-how conducive to mitigating and adapting to climate change, including information
from the private sector when possible, and to continue to do so on a routine basis in the
future.

Transfer of technology
(agenda item 5 of SBI 2)

16. The SBI invited Parties to submit comments on the subjects identified in the
conclusions on this agenda item to the secretariat by 15 April 1996 (see paragraphs 69-75
below).

Activities implemented jointly
(agenda item 6 of SBSTA 2 and agenda item 6 of SBI 2)

17. The SBSTA invited Parties to submit reports in accordance with the initial reporting
framework on activities implemented jointly (see section VII below). If the Parties choose
not to report jointly, the secretariat will not be in a position to process information on that
project until reports on that project from all Parties concerned, particularly developing
country Parties, are transmitted to the secretariat.

18. The SBSTA invited Parties to identify the relevant governmental authority/ministry
authorized to accept, approve or endorse activities implemented jointly and to report to the
COP through the secretariat.

19. The SBI invited Parties to submit information to the secretariat by 1 April 1996 in
accordance with the SBSTA decision for inclusion in a progress report on activities
implemented jointly (see paragraphs section VII below).

Establishment of intergovernmental technical advisory panel(s)
(agenda item 3 of SBSTA 2)

20. The SBSTA requested the Parties to submit comments on the concept of a roster of
experts to assist the Convention process in the conduct of its work, including the disciplines
that such a roster might cover, by 1 April 1996. ,
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M. SCIENTIFIC ASSESSMENTS

A. Extract from the provisional report of the SBSTA

Consideration of the Second Assessment Report of the
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Chanee

(agenda item 4 (a) of SBSTA 2)

1. Proceedings

21. Some delegations drew attention to a number of important findings in the Second
Assessment Report which they felt should be communicated to all bodies of the Convention
and particularly to the AGBM, for consideration. These delegations highlighted that these
fmdings underlined the necessity for urgent action to address adverse effects of climate
change, including mitigation and adaptation;.

(a) Atmospheric concentrations of greenhouse gases and aerosols are increasing
largely because of human activities (IPCC Synthesis Report, Section 2.2, 2.3);

(b) Climate has changed over the past century (S.R. 2.4);

(c) The balance of evidence suggests a discernible human influence on global
climate (S.R. 2.4);

(d) Without specific policies to mitigate climate change, the global mean surface
air temperature relative to 1990 is projected to increase by about 2 degrees Celsius (between
1.0 and 3.5 degrees Celsius) by 2100. This is probably greater than any observed during the
last 10,000 years (S.R. 2.8);

(e) Average sea level is projected to rise by about 50 centimetres (between 15 and
95 centimetres) above present levels by 2100 (S.R. 2.8);

(f) Stabilization of atmospheric concentrations at twice pre-industrial levels will
eventually require global emissions to be less than 50 percent of current levels (S.R. 4.10);

(g) Even if the concentrations of greenhouse gases were stabilized at 2100, global
mean surface air temperature would continue to rise for some decades, and sea level for
many centuries beyond that time (S.R. 2.7, 2.8);

(h) The projected changes in climate change will result in significant, often
adverse impacts on many ecological systems and socio-economic sectors, including food
supply and water resources, and on human health. In some cases, the impacts are potentially
irreversible (S.R. 3.2, 3.3);
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(i) Developing countries and small island countries are typically more vulnerable
to climate change (S.R. 3.3);

(j) Significant reductions in net greenhouse gas emissions are technically possible
and economically feasible by utilizing an extensive array of technology and policy measures
that accelerate technology development, diffusion and transfer (S.R. 5.2); ..

(k) Significant no regrets opportunities are available in most countries tor educe
net greenhouse gas emissions. Furthermore, the risk of aggregate net damage due to climate
change, consideration of risk aversion, and the precautionary principle provide rationales for
action beyond no regrets (S.R. 8.2);

(1) A portfolio of existing cost effective technologies, policies and measures can
be used to markedly reduce the net emissions of greenhouse gases from all sectors-(S:R. 5.5,
5.6, 5.11, 5.12, 8.4);

(m) Flexible, cost effective policies relying on economic incentives and _
instruments, as well as coordinated instruments, can considerably reduce mitigation and
adaptation costs, or can increase the cost-effectiveness of emission reduction measures .
(S.R. 8.3);

(n) Equity considerations are an important aspect of climate change policy and in
achieving sustainable development. The intertemporal aspects of climate change policy also
raise questions of intergenerational equity (S.R. 6.1, 6.5);

(o) Uncertainties remain and there is a need for further work to reduce these
uncertainties. -

22. Other delegations expressed their view that it is very premature for the -SBSTA to
attempt to highlight specific fmdings of conclusions contained in the Second Assessment
Report. They stated their belief that the list of items identified by certain delegations was
highly selective and reflected a very limited, and, therefore, biased view of what were
important findings in the Second Assessment Report. They also pointed out that some of the
items listed by others were taken out of context and failed to set forth important
qualifications that the IPCC specifically stated.

23. These delegations suggested that a preliminary review of the IPCC's Synthesis Report
indicated that other, important IPCC fmdings included, in ter alia:

(a) Item 21 (c), above, is merely quoted selectively concerning the IPCC's :
conclusions that the balance of evidence suggests a discernible human influence on global
climate. It fails to disclose the key IPCC finding that its ability to quantify the human
influence is limited "because there are uncertainties in key factors." It fails to disclose that
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one of these uncertainties in key factors concerns the magnitude and patterns of long-term 
natural variability. This information is clearly set forth in the Working Group I Summary 
for Policymakers, page 4 and in the IPCC Synthesis report, para. 2.4. 

(b) Item 21 (d), above, fails to disclose that, the estimated temperature increase of 
2°C by 2100 is approximately 1/3 lower than the IPCC's "best estimate" in 1990. That 
information is contained in para. 2.7 of the Synthesis Report and on page 5 of the Working 
Group I Summary for Policymakers. 

(c) Item 21 (e), above, fails to disclose the important information that the estimate 
of sea level rise by 2100 is 25 per cent lower than the IPCC's "best estimate" in 1990. That 
information is found in para. 2.8 of the Synthesis report and on page 5 of the Working 
Group I Surrunary for Policymalcers. 

(d) Much attention has been paid to the issues of so called extreme events. 
Unfortunately the items in paragraph 21 above, fail to disclose the very important conclusion 
that "there are inadequate data to determine whether consistent global changes in 
climatevariability or weather extremes have occurred over the 20th century." Such 
information is located at para. 2.5 of the Synthesis report and on p.3 of the Working Group I 
Summary for Policymakers. 

(e) Certainly, a key finding of the IPCC Synthesis report, founcrin para. 2.12, is 
that "many uncertainties and many factors currently limit our ability to project and detect 
future climate change." 

(f) Insofar as item 21 (h), above purports to deal with impacts on food supply, it 
is seriously misleading because it fails to disclose the key information in para. 3.13 of the 
Synthesis report and Section 3.3 of the IPCC Working Group II Sumrnary for Policymakers 
that "existing studies show that on the whole, global agricultural production could be 
maintained relative to baseline production in the face of climate change projected 
rinderdoubled equivalent CO2  equilibrium." 

(g) Insofar as the list of items, above, concem response strategies and call for 
urgent action, it should be recalled that IPCC Working Group III specifically concluded that 
"the value of better information about climate change processes and impacts and society's 
responses to them is likely to be great," and that para.8.4 of the Synthesis report called 
attention to "large differences in the cost of reducing greenhouse gas emissions, and 
enhancing sinks, among countries due to their state of economic development, infrastructure 
choices, and natural resources base." 
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2. Conclusions 

24. The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice (SBSTA) expressed its 
appreciation to the Intergovenunental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) and to the Chairman 
of the IPCC for the excellent work carried out in drawing up the Second Assessment Report 
and for the Chairman's presentation to the SBSTA on 27 February of the key points from the 
report. It considered the Second Assessment Report to be the most comprehensive 
assessment of available scientific and technical information related to climate change. 

25. The SBSTA held an initial exchange of views on the Second Assessment Report 
during its meetings. It commended the entire Second Assessment Report to all bodies of the 
Convention and particularly to the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate (AGBM).  The  
SBSTA invited Parties to send their views on the Report to facilitate a full consideration of 
the Report, at the third session, in keeping with its mandate as contained in paragraph 1 of 
Annex I and paragraph 1 of Annex II of COP decision 6/CP.1. The views of the Parties 
should be transmitted to the secretariat by 30 April 1996. 

26. The SBSTA decided to include in its future work programme the key questions, 
deriving from Article 2 of the Convention, namely the level of atmospheric greenhouse gases 
concentrations that would prevent dangerous anthropogenic interference with the climate 
system and the paths to stabilization at that level, taking into account the common but 
differentiated responsibilities of Parties. In this context, the IPCC Second Assessment 
synthesis of scientific-technical information relevant to interpreting Article 2 of the 
Convention was considered as an important scientifically-based, comprehensive analysis. It 
also recognized that the IPCC would have to provide further technical inputs that would 
enable the SBSTA and the Conference of the Parties (COP) to address the ultimate objective 
of the Convention. 

27. The SBSTA also agreed that the fmdings and projections of the Second Assessment 
Report should be made available in a suitable form to different audiences with special 
attention being given to the impacts and circumstances at national and regional level. It 
invited Parties, organi7ations and institutions to give appropriate attention to this need. 

28. The SBSTA took note of the information provided by the World Meteorological 
Organization (WMO), and by a number of Parties, relevant to the implementation of 
Article 5 of the Convention, on Research and Systematic Observation. It requested the 
secretariat to prepare a munmary report on research and observation issues, with attention to 
Article 5, and particularly to Article 5 (c), of the Convention, in close collaboration with 
Parties and concerned international organizations, and talcing into account the 
recommendations of the Second Assessment Report, for consideration by the thinl session of 
the SBSTA and subsequently by the COP. 
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Scientific assessments: Cooperation with the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
(agenda item 4 (b) of SBSTA 2)

Conclusions

29. The SBSTA noted with appreciation the decisions taken by the IPCC at its eleventh
session in Rome (December 1995), on its future work programme, and particularly that it
intends to prepare a Third Assessment Report by about 2000 and continue to work on
methodologies for greenhouse gas inventory.

30. The SBSTA considered the conclusions of the meetings of the Joint Working Group
of officers of the UNFCCC and the IPCC. Taking into account also the statements made
during the session, it requested the IPCC to undertake the proposed activities in support of
the SBSTA contained in the annex to this document, and advise the SBSTA accordingly.

31. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to take these proposed activities as the basis for
proposing a financial contribution to the IPCC in 1996, as provided in the Convention budget
and to report thereon to the third session of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI)
and the second session of the COP.

32. The SBSTA appreciated that, in addition to the proposed activities in the annex to this
document, the IPCC was providing enhanced scientific and technical information to the
evolving needs of the AGBM.

33. The SBSTA noted that, for several issues identified in the annex to this document
FCCC/SBSTA/1995/3, some information is available in the IPCC Special Report 1994, the
Second Assessment Report, and would be expected to be included in the Third Assessment
Report. These issues are:

• Developing and / or assessing: a) methodologies for projecting national,
regional and global emissions, b) methodologies for evaluating the effects of
measures, and c) the application of global warming potentials;

• Information on sources and sinks;

• Reducing uncertainties related to particulate matter and tropospheric ozone.

34. The SBSTA noted further that, in addition to its sponsoring bodies WMO and UNEP,
the IPCC was cooperating with other relevant competent international organizations in
responding to the need for objective scientific and technical advice, and emphasized the
importance of such cooperation.
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35. Finally, the SBSTA requested its Chairman to continue the series of meetings of the 
Joint Working Group of Officers of the UNFCCC and the IPCC, as and when appropriate, 
and to report on these meetings to future sessions of the SBSTA. 

IV. NATIONAL COMMUNICATIONS 

A. Extract from the provisional report of the SBSTA  

Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention 
(agenda item 5 (a) of SBSTA 2) 

Conclusions 

36. The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice (SBSTA) took note of 
the progress report on in-depth reviews (FCCC/SB/1996/2) and of the in-depth review 
reports issued so far (FCCC/IDR.1/CZE, FCCC/IDR.1/SWE, FCCC/IDR.11AUS, 
FCCC/IDR.1/USA, FCCC/IDR.1/CAN, FCCC/IDR.1/CHE). The SBSTA endorsed the 
format, scope and approaches of the in-depth review reports and emphasized the importance 
of monitoring the overall implementation of the Convention. The SBSTA took note with 
regret that the time schedule for these reviews as set by the first session of the Conference of 
the Parties (COP 1) could not be met owing to resource limitations and/or scheduling 
problems. It stressed the importance of completing the first cycle of in-depth reviews by the 
end of 1996 and of issuing as many reports as possible before the next sessions of subsidiary 
bodies, with a view to holding a substantive discussion at those sessions. 

37. The SBSTA endorsed the proposed outline and approaches to be taken during the 
second compilation and synthesis of first national communications, as suggested by the 
secretariat in its document FCCC/SB/1996/1. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to 
explore ways to use tables in the compilation of policies and measures and to describe 
national circumstances, inter a/ ia, national policy targets. 

38. The SBSTA took note of preliminary data presented in document 
FCCC/SB/1996/1/Add.1 on projections of emissions of greenhouse gases for the year 2000 
which indicate that many Annex I Parties will have to make additional efforts beyond those 
included in projections in order to return greenhouse gas emissions to base year levels by 
2000, and stressed the need for more transparency in the assumptions made in these 
projections. 

39. The SBSTA recalled decision 3/CP.1 (FCCC/CP/1995/7/Add.1) requesting Annex I 
Parties to submit to the secretariat national inventory data for the period 1990-1993 and, 
where available, for 1994 by 15 April 1996,  and encouraged these Parties to submit these 
data at an earlier date to facilitate preparation of the second compilation and synthesis report. 
It recognized that Annex I Parties with economies in transition may exercise a certain degree 
of flexibility based on Article 4.6 of the Convention regarding these submissions. 
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40. The SBSTA invited Annex I Parties to forward to the secretariat their suggestions
related to presentation of inventory data on the land use change and forestry sector for years
subsequent to 1990 and on projections in this sector, as well as on aggregating data on
greenhouse gases sources and sinks from this and other sectors, by 1 April 1996.

41. The SBSTA will consider technical aspects of available in-depth review reports and of
the second compilation and synthesis report at its third session in order to draw relevant
conclusions to the attention of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation and the Ad Hoc
Group on the Berlin Mandate at its fourth session and to the COP at its second session.

42. The SBSTA took note of document FCCC/SBSTA/1996/3 and endorsed the proposals
regarding the revisions to the Guidelines to ensure consistency with COP decisions. The
SBSTA requested that revised guidelines contain more specific guidance on the description of
policies and measures and their effects, projections and underlying assumptions and
technological cooperation and transfer using, where feasible, standardized formats and tables.
The revised guidelines should also take into account the issues referred to by the SBI in its
conclusions on the transfer of technology. The SBSTA invited Parties to submit views on
possible revisions to the Guidelines as suggested in document FCCC/SBSTA/1996/3 by
1 April 1996.

43. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to prepare a report suggesting possible revisions
to the Guidelines, taking into account the submissions by Parties and the experience from the
review process, for consideration at its third session, aiming at adopting revised guidelines at
COP 2 in time for the preparation of second national communications by Annex I Parties.

44. The SBSTA, with a view to overcoming inconsistencies in the presentation of data on
inventories, requested the secretariat to address issues such as temperature adjustments,
electricity trade, bunker fuels, use of global warming potentials, land use change, and
forestry in the documentation to be prepared for consideration by the SBSTA at its third
session.

B. Extract from the provisional report of SBI

Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention
(agenda item 3 (a) of SBI 2)

Conclusions

45. The SBI took note of the progress report on in-depth reviews (FCCC/SB/1996/2) and
of the in-depth review reports issued so far (FCCC/IDR.1/CZE, FCCC/IDR.1/SWE,
FCCC/IDR.1/AUS, FCCClIDR.1/USA, FCCC/IDR.1/CAN, FCCCIIDR.1/CHE). It
expressed its appreciation to the Parties which have hosted in-depth review visits, to the
Parties and intergovernmental organizations which have nominated experts and to the
secretariat for the coordination of these reviews.
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46. The SBI concluded that the progress report on in-depth reviews provides useful
information on the implementation of the Convention. It also urged the Parties included in
Annex I to the Convention that have not yet submitted national communications to do so in
time for the second session of the Conference of the Parties (COP 2).

47. The SBI envisages that policy aspects of the available in-depth review reports are to
be fully considered as a separate agenda item at its third session in order to draw relevant
conclusions to the attention of the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate at its fourth session
and to the COP at its second session.

48. The SBI invited the SBSTA to consider ways of enhancing transparency,
comparability and consistency through more specific reporting guidelines, including standard
formats and tables, inter alia, for the description of policies and measures. In doing so,
these Parties are invited to describe, to the extent possible, the specific effects expected from
individual mitigation measures.

49. The SBI invited the SBSTA to analyse from a technical point of view reporting
options on such issues as temperature adjustments, electricity trade, bunker fuels, use of
global warming potentials and land use change and forestry to resolve inconsistencies in the
reporting of inventories with the aim of enhancing comparability. It also invited the SBSTA
to make relevant recommendations to the SBI.

50. The SBI endorsed the outline and approaches proposed for the second compilation and
synthesis of first national communications, as described in document FCCC/SB/1996/1, and
suggested that the presentation of policies and measures should highlight those that are
innovative, successful and/or potentially replicable.

51. The SBI took note of preliminary data presented in document
FCCC/SB/1996/1/Add.1 on projections of emissions of greenhouse gases for the year 2000
which indicate that many Annex I Parties will have to make additional efforts beyond those
included in projections in order to return their greenhouse gas emissions not controlled by
the Montreal Protocol to base year levels by 2000.

52. The SBI concluded that mechanisms should be explored to facilitate the exchange of
experiences in carrying out national programmes to implement the Convention. In that
context, the SBI requested the secretariat to convene an informal workshop, preferably in
conjunction with the fourth session of the SBI, focusing the discussion on the implementation
aspects of specific policies and measures taken by these Parties. This workshop could also
present an opportunity to assess the results of the first cycle of in-depth reviews.
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C. Extract from the provisional report of the SBSTA 

Communications from Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention 
(agenda item 5 (b) of SBSTA 2) 

Conclusions 

53. The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice (SBSTA) recal.  led 
decisions 8/CP.1. 

54. The SBSTA took note of document FCCC/SB11996/3. It also noted with appreciation 
document FCCC/SB/1996/MISC.1/Add.1 containing the Position Paper of the Group of 77 
and China on recomnendations on guidelines and format for preparation of initial 
communications from non-Amex I Parties, which was developed on the basis of the 
workshop held on 26 February 1996. 

55. The SBSTA considered document FCCC/SB/MISC.1/Add.1 the principal basis for the 
adoption of guidelines and format for preparation of initial communications from Parties not 
included in Annex I. The SBSTA should continue consideration of the item in the subsequent 
session. 

D. Extract from the provisional report of the SBI 

Communications from Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention 
(agenda item 3 (b) of SBI 2) 

Conclusions 

56. The Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI) recalled decisions 8/CP.1. 

57. The SBI took note of document FCCC/SB1199613. It also noted with appreciation 
document FCCC/SB/19961MISC.1/Add.1 containing the Position Paper of the Group of 77 
and China on recommendations on guidelines and format for preparation of initial 
communications from non-Annex I Parties, which was developed on the basis of the 
workshop held on 26 February 1996. 

58. The SBI considered document FCCC/SB/1996/MISC.1/Add.1 as the principal basis 
for the decision to adopt and implement guidelines and format for preparation of initial 
communications from Parties not included in Annex I. It also noted that the SBSTA would 
continue consideration of the item in the subsequent session. 

59. The SBI noted the intention of non Annex I Parties to conduct a workshop, as a 
follow up to the earlier one, to address issues relating to implementation, and requested the 
secretariat to facilitate assistance in this regard, in accordance with Article 8.2. 
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60. The SBI recalled its conclusions on agenda item 4 (a). 

61. The SBI invited Parties not included in Annex I to nominate national focal points for 
facilitating assistance for the preparation of the initial communications. 

62. The SBI requested the secretariat to continue to facilitate assistance to Parties not 
included in Annex I, in accordance with Article 8.2, through organizing fora for the 
exchange of experiences and pmviding relevant information, including exchanges between 
Parties, on the preparation of initial communications, using the resources of the 
supplementary fund. 

V. TECHNOLOGY INVENTORY AND ASSESSMENT 

A. Extract from the provisional report of the SBSTA  

Teclmology inventory and assessment 
(agenda item 7 of SBSTA 2) 

Conclusions 

63. The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice (SBSTA) considered the 
preparation of a technology inventory and assessment, as mentioned in decision 13/CP.1 of 
the Conference of the Parties (COP), and based its discussions on the initial report of the 
secretariat on this subject (FCCC/SBSTA/1996/4). It recalled the division of labour between 
the SBSTA and the Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI) regarding technology issues as 
indicated in decision 6/CP.1 on the subsidiary bodies established by the Convention. It noted 
the statements of the Netherlands regarding the Climate Technology Initiative and the 
statement made by the representative of the United Nations Industrial Development 
Organization concerning a study of industrial technologies. 

64. The SBSTA recognized that the identification of and information on technologies and 
know-how that could assist the Parties in the preparation of national plans would be 
particularly useful, and urged all Parties who have not already done so to provide the 
secretariat information and databases on environmentally sound and economically viable 
technologies and know-how conducive to mitigating and adapting to climate change, 
including information from the private sector when possible, and to continue to do so on a 
routine basis in the future. 

65. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to continue its activities, in cooperation with 
other relevant organizations, related to the preparation of an inventory and assessment of 
environmentally sound and economically viable technologies and know-how conducive to 
mitigating and adapting to climate change, to take into consideration the activities of other 
United Nations agencies and intergovernmental organizations, and other relevant programmes 
and to use all means possible to communicate the information to Parties. 
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66. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to identify existing sources of, as well as gaps 
in, information concerning tecluiology information centres, with a view to developing a plan 
for se tting up specialized technology information centres that could include, inter alia, 
sources of financing, preparation of comprehensive catalogues, dissemination at information 
and assessment of suitable technology. The SBSTA requested the secretariat to conduct a 
survey in order to identify needs of the Parties for information on technologies and  know-
how  to mitigate and adapt to climate change, to prepare a programme of work, and to report

•  on the progress on these for consideration at the third session of the SBSTA. Such a work 
programme could consider among its elements options for future development of a database 
and assessment of teclmology and should be elaborated in cooperation with other relevant • 
United Nations agencies and other organizations and institutions. The SBSTA further 
requested the secretariat to prepare an initial catalogue of adaptation technologies and know-
how including information on their costs, environmental impacts, implementation 
requirements, probable time frames for their introduction and utilization, and other 
characteristics for consideration by the SBSTA before the third session of the COP, and, on 
this matter, coordinate its activities with the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. 

67. The SBSTA, in view of decision 13/CP.1, requested the secretariat to develop a paper 
for consideration by the SBSTA on information related to the terms of transfer of technology 
and know-how currently available. 

68. The SBSTA further requested the secretariat to periodically inform the SBSTA about 
new information on technologies and know-how in the research and development stage that 
may be conducive to mitigating and adapting to climate change and activities ahned at 
increasing the diffusion and commercialization of such technologies and know-how. 

VI. TRANSFER OF TECHNOLOGY 

A. Extract from the provisional report of the SBI 

Transfer of technology  
(agenda item 5 of SBI 2) 

Conclusions 

69. The Subsidiary Body for Implementation (SBI) considered the initial progress report 
of the secretariat on concrete measures taken by Annex II Parties to the Convention with 
respect to their commitments to transfer teclmology and know-how, as mentioned in 
decision 13/CP.1 of the Conference of the Parties (COP), and based its discussion on the 
note by the secretariat on this subject (FCCC/SBI/1996/5). 



FCCC/SB/1996/L.1
Page 17

70. The SBI took note of the conclusions of the SBSTA (see paragraphs 67-68 above)
concerning the preparation of a paper on information regarding the terms of transfer of
technology and know-how, and stressed the need to give greater clarity and content in the
preparation of this paper to the terms and mechanisms of technology transfer. It also urged
the secretariat to give greater consideration to its activities related to the assessment and
evaluation of technologies and options.

71. The SBI recognized the need to improve the comprehensiveness, comparability, and
detail of information provided by Annex II Parties on the transfer of technology and
know-how necessary to mitigate and facilitate adequate adaptation to climate change. It also
noted that decision 13/CP.1 urges other Parties to include in their communications, where
possible, information on measures taken for the transfer of technology.

72. The SBI recognized the complementarity of the roles of the public and private sectors
with regard to technology transfer. The SBI urged Annex II Parties to continue to take
concrete steps to promote technology transfer. The SBI urged all Parties, in particular
Annex II Parties, to improve the enabling environment for private sector participation in
particular, and to support and promote the development of endogenous capacities and
appropriate technology relevant to the objectives of the Convention, pursuant to the relevant
articles of the Convention and -decision 13/CP.1. The SBI agreed to provide continuous
advice to improve the operational modalities for effective transfer of technology.

73. The SBI requested the SBSTA to prepare recommendations on the guidelines for
national communications by Annex I Parties for consideration at the third session of the SBI.
The SBI recommended that the modifications should aim to improve the comprehensiveness,
comparability and detail of information provided in national communications and should
reflect option 3 given in the secretariat document FCCC/SBI/1996/5 while noting the need
for flexibility in reporting private sector activities.

74. The SBI further requested the secretariat to prepare a report, after consultations with
relevant United Nations agencies and other organizations and institutions, on technology
transfer cooperation by the private sector for consideration by the SBI, preferably in time for
COP 3, but no later than COP 4.

75. The SBI invited Parties to submit comments on these subjects to the secretariat by
15 April, 1996 and requested the secretariat to prepare a compilation of views submitted by
the Parties.
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VII. ACTIVITIES 1MPLEhEENTED JOINTLY UNDER THE PILOT PHASE

A. Extract from the provisional report of the SBSTA

Activities implemented jointly under the pilot phase
(agenda item 6 of SBSTA 2)

Conclusions

The Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice:

76. Recalling decision 5/CP.1 of the Conference of Parties at its first session,
establishing a pilot phase for activities implemented jointly and setting criteria for it,
inter alia, that no credits shall accrue to any Party as a result of greenhouse gas emissions
reduced or sequestered during the pilot phase from activities implemented jointly, and, in
particular the mandate given to the SBSTA, in coordination with SBI, to establish a reporting
framework for activities implemented jointly under the pilot phase (FCCC/CP/1995/7/Add.1,
decision 5/CP. 1).

(a) Decides

To adopt the initial reporting framework annexed to this decision.

Parties to identify the relevant governmental authority/nlinistry.
authorized to accept, approve or endorse activities implemented jointly
and to report to the COP through the secretariat.

(ii) Parties to submit reports in accordance with the initial réporting
framework on activities implemented jointly annexed to this conclusion.

SBSTA and SBI, with the assistance of the secretariat to compile and
synthesize information transmitted by the Parties in the form of a report
which shall be considered annually by the COP, and based on this
information, to develop suggestions for improving the initial reporting
framework and for addressing methodological issues, as necessary.
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Annex to conclusions on activities implemented jointly under the pilot phase 

Introduction 

The initial framework for reporting must have a simple and transparent structure. It is 
expected that subsequent sessions of the COP and its subsidiary bodies could elaborate 
further on the framework for reporting, taking into account the information provided by the 
initial reports transmitted to the secretariat or comments expressed by Parties. 

The nature of the information contained in the initial reports to be provided by Parties 
involved in AU will be relevant information for the evaluation of the ongoing pilot phase. 

INITIAL FRAMEWORK FOR REPORTING ACTIVITIES IMPLEMENTED 
JOINTLY 

1. Who reports? 

Each national government of Parties involved in activities implemented jointly should 
report separately to the COP through the secretariat on a project by project basis unless 
participating Parties agree on a common report on a particular project. Any Party may 
report on national programmes for activities implemented jointly, for information purposes 
only. 

If the Parties choose not to report jointly, the secretariat will not process information 
on that project until reports on that project from all Parties concerned, particularly 
developing country Parties, are transmitted to the secretariat. 

2. Frequency 

Reports may be transmitted to the secretariat at any time and should be updated, if 
possible, preferably each year, unless participating Parties decide otherwise. 

3. Contents of the reports 

(a) Description of the project (type of the project, identification of all actors 
*involved, institutional arrangements, actual costs to the extent possible, technical data, long-
term viability of the project, location, lifetime, mutually agreed project assessment 
procedures, etc.); 

Governmental acceptance, approval or endorsement; 

(c) 	Compatibility with and supportiveness of national economic development and 
socio-economic and environment priorities and strategies; 

(b) 
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(d) Benefits derived from the AIJ project;

(e) Calculation of the contribution of AIJ projects that bring about real,
measurable and long-term environmental benefits related to the mitigation of climate change
that would not have occurred in the absence of such activities;

(f) Additionality to financial obligations of Parties included in Annex-II of the
Convention within the framework of the fuiancial mechanism as well as to current official
development assistance (ODA) flows;

(g) Contribution to capacity building, transfer of environmentally sound
technologies and know-how to other Parties, particularly developing country Parties, to
enable them to implement the provisions of the Convention. In this process, the developed
country Parties shall support the development and enhancement of endogenous capacities and
technologies of developing country Parties;

(h) Additional comments if any including any practical experience gained or
technical difficulties, effects, impacts or other obstacles encountered.

B. Extract from the provisional report of the SBI

Conclusions of the SBSTA on a reortin framework for activities
imnlemented jointly under the pilot phase

(agenda item 6 (a) of SBI 2)

Conclusions

77.
On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following

conclusions.

78.
The SBI took note of the decision of the SBSTA to adopt the initial reporting

framework for activities implemented jointly under the pilot phase.

79. The SBI also requested the secretariat to prepare a progress report on activities
implemented jointly for its next session to be held immediately prior to the second session of
the Conference of the Parties. Delegations were invited to submit information to the
secretariat in accordance with the SBSTA decision for inclusion in the report by
1 April 1996.

80. The SBI noted that it will consider this issue again at its next session.



FCCC/SB11996/L.1 
Page 21 

VIII. ESTABLISHMENT OF INTERGOVERNMENTAL TECHNICAL 
ADVISORY PANEL(S) 

A. Extract from the provisional report of the SBSTA 

Establishment of intergovernmental technical advisory panel(s)  
(agenda item 3 of SBSTA 2) 

Conclusions 

81. The SBSTA recognized that ITAPs had the potential to make an important 
contribution to the processes under the Convention and to the implementation of the 
Convention by Parties, in particular by providing an opportunity to draw upon the broad 
range of expertise available in Parties. However, at this stage the SBSTA could not agree on 
the modalities for such a panel, or panels, and decided to request guidance from the next 
session of the COP on this issue; in this context it requested its Chairman to report to the 
COP. 

82. The SBSTA also recognized that it may be beneficial to develop a roster of experts to 
assist the Convention process in the conduct of its work. It requested the Parties to submit 
comments on the concept of a roster, including the disciplines that such a roster might cover 
by 1 April 1996. It requested the secretariat to compile the comments and to prepare a paper 
on this subject. 

IX. FINANCIAL AND TECHNICAL COOPERATION 

A. Extract from the provisional report of the SBI 

Matters relating to the financial mechanism  
(agenda item 4 (a) of SBI 2) 

Conclusions 

83. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following 
conclusions. 

84. The SBI considered document FCCC/SBI/199613 and took note of the information 
contained therein on relevant action taken by the Council of the Global Environment Facility 
(GEF), including the adoption by the Council of the GEF of its operational strategy. 

85. The SBI concluded that: 

(a) 	The GEF, as the interim operating entity of the financial mechanism of the 
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change and its implementing agencies 
should provide expeditious and timely support under Articles 4.3 and 12.5 for the 
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preparation of national communications by developing country Parties in accordance with 
Article 12.1; 

(b) The GEF, as the interim operating entity of the financial mechanism of the 
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, in that connection, should 
consider country-specific needs but could also consider approaches which may be used for 
several countries with similar needs upon request, and take into account that the preparation 
of national communications is a continuing process. In this regard, the guidelines to be 
adopted by the Conference of the Parties (COP) on the preparation of the national 
communications of non-Annex I Parties should be taken fully into account; 

(c) The GEF, as the interim operating entity of the fmancial mechanism of the 
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, in this initial period, should 
implement enabling activities consistent with the guidance provided to it by the COP and 
expedite the disbursement of resources to meet the agreed full costs of such activities in 
accordance with Article 4.3, in particular the initial and subsequent preparation of national 
communications of Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention. 

Technical and financial cooperation: progress report 
(agenda item 4 (b) of SBI 2) 

Conclusions 

86. On the basis of the proposals by the Chairman, the SBI adopted the following 
conclusions. 

87. The SBI considered document FCCC/SBI/1996/4 and took note of the information 
contained therein on secretariat activities in the area of technical and fmancial cooperation, in 
particular its efforts on CC:INFO, CC:FORUM and CC:TRAIN. 

88. The SBI concluded that: 

(a) Services provided by the secretariat in this area should be recognized, in 
particular those promoting the exchange of information through CC:INFO and those aiming 
at the coordination of activities and the effective utilization of resources for support to the 
preparation of national communications through CC:FORUM. 

(b) The  secretariat should prepare a report for the next session of the SBI on 
possibilities for strengthening and expanding these activities in support of the preparation of 
the national communications of Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention. 
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INITIAL LIST OF ITEMS ON WHICH THE IPCC COULD PROVIDE INPUT TO TIIE SBSTA

All available research results in the open literature relevant to all SBSTA items have been addressed in either the Second Assessment
,rt or the IPCC Special Report on Radiative Forcing (IPCC 1994). All SBSTA items will be covered in the Third Assessment Report.
recognized that particular emphasis would be placed on the technical papers and on regional scenarios of climate change, regional impacts of
ite change and response measures, methodological and technological aspects of technology transfer,and adaptation measures.

SBSTA Issue Description of Activity IPCC Product Remarks

)nal scenarios of Recommendations on scenario development in 1996/1997 Workshop and Special Workshop in 2nd half 1996;
te change for application in impacts assessments Report' Special Report to be determined

by 1PCC-XII

inal impacts of a) Integration of sectoral impact assessments in Second a) Technical Paper a) Late 1996/early 1997
te change Assessment Report, with focus on vulnerabilities,

regional aspects, and critical zones, with consideration
of issues related to Article 4.8, 4:9, 4.10

b) Development of vulnerability indicators b) Special Report' b) To be determined by
IPCC-X11

ccientific A full assessment of the science, impacts, adaptation, Third Assessment Report Third Assessment Report (2000)

:ments- mitigation, economic and social aspects of climate change

tion of climate Research on this topic to be monitored and assessed by Special Report' To be determined by IPCC-XII
:e IPCC

:ions inventory IPCC will continue preparation of information for Phase II Revised IPCC Guidelines. Three workshops planned in

)dologies' Guidelines, in cooperation with, Inter alla, the on GHG inventories' Ist/2nd quarters 1996;
Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Adoption- at IPCC-XII
particularly revisions for CH.

Initiation of all Special Reports is subject to approval by the IPCC at its XIIth aession. Special Reports will follow the full IPCC review and approval procedunes and

approximately 18 months for preparation and approval.

Techn7càl papers will require approxiautely 6-9 mooths for preparation, review, and release by the Bureau of the IPCC.

Already included in the IPCC programme of work for 1996-1997

Using previous IPCC peer review process.



SBSTA Issue

lethodological and
chnological aspects of
chnology transfer

valuation of technologies

todelling of stabilization
:enarios towards
]dressing Article 2

nplications of emission
mitations

daptation measures

itegrated assessment
iodeling

imple climate models

npacts of response
ieasures

Description of Activity

Synthesis of information in Second Assessment Report, to
assess experience on such issues as (i) types of transfer,
technology evaluation, and options; (ii) sectors targeted;
(iii) role of participants (e.g., Governments, private sector,
IGOs, NGOs); (iv) approaches to promoting cooperation;
(v) issues related to capacity building

Assessment of major constraints to innovative, state-of-the-
art, technologies and promising approaches for
overcoming them

a) Scenarios and pathways for global stabilization of
greenhouse gas concentrations to meet a range of possible
targets for rates of temperature and sealevel change and
absolute temperature and sealevel change, and economic
considerations

a) Assess the economic impacts on all Parties, including
non-Annex I Parties, of any proposed new commitments to
be undertaken by Annex I Parties

b) Assess the implications of different emissions limitation
proposals including any proposed new commitments to be
undertaken by Annex I Parties on projected temperature
increases, sealevel rise and other changes in climate

Adaptation options, enhancing resilience of systems, and
costs of adaptation

Integrated assessment modeling including land-use
considerations, with a focus on meeting the needs of and
building capacity in developing countries

Status of simple climate models

Identification of technical, socio-economic, and
environmental aspects of Article 4.8, 4.9 and 4.10

IPCC Product

Technical Paper~

Technical Paper~
Special Report'

Technical Paper~

Technical Paper"
Special Report'

Workshop (1997),
Special Report'

Workshop(s)
Special Report'

Technical Paper"

Special Report'

Early 1997

Remarks

Early 1997
To be determined by IPCC-XII

Early 1997

Early 1997
To be determined by IPCC- XII

To be determined by iPCC-XII

1996/1997
To be determined by IPCC-Xli

1996/1997

To be determined by IPCC-X1I

6 March 1996
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POSMON PAPER OF GROUP 77 AND CHINA 

Recommendations on euidelines and format fot_preparation of initial 
communications frorts non-Annex I Parties 

Basis for Commitment 

1. Article 12.1, 12.5 and 12.7, read with relevant portions of Article 4.1, of the 
FCCC are the basis of the commitment for submission of initial communications by all 
Parties to the Convention. These Articles should guide the non-Annex I Parties for 
recommendations regarding guidelines and for developing a format for initial 
communications. 

2. Article 4.1 clearly provides that commitments under that Article would be 
undertaken "taking into account their common but differentiated responsibilities and their 
specific national and regional development priorities, objectives and circumstances". 

General obligation 

Keeping Article 4.3 in mind, it is important that the in-depth reviews of the 
communications of the Annex I Parties clearly reflect the fulfilment of the commitments of 
the developed country Parties especially towards developing countries. 

Considerations for non-Annex I Parties 

(a) Other obligations of developed country Parties 

Articles 4.7, 4.4 and 4.5 are relevant in this connection. 

(b) Specific national circumstances 

Articles 4.8 and 4.9 are relevant. 

(c) Vulnerability 

Article 4.10 and 4.4 are relevant. Keeping in view the various provisions in the 
Convention for developing country Parties and the clear recognition of the common but 
differentiated responsibilities and priorities, objectives and circumstance of each Party, 
there is a need to take into full consideration the circumstances and vulnerabilities of 
developing country Parties. Further, the Convention makes the implementation of the 
Convention by Annex I Parties a precondition for the fulfilment of the obligations of 
developing country Parties/non-Annex I Parties. 

(d) Timing of submission of initial communication 

1. 	The timing for submission of initial communication for non-Annex I Parties is, in 
accordance with Article 12.5, to be submitted within three years of entry into force for 
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that Party or/of the availability of financial resources in accordance with Article 4.3. The
timing of submission of initial communications should not, therefore, be fixed arbitrarily
but follow the above provisions of the Convention.

Sc4ps

(a) Invetorv

1. Article 12.1 (a) provides that the initial communication could include information
relating to a national inventory of anthropogenic emissions by -sources and removals by
sinks of all greenhouse gases not controlled by the Montreal Protocol, to the extent it
capacities permit.

2. We should recognize that in order to prepare information relating to a national
inventory, the capacity of developing countries vary widely in relation to their technical,
financial as well as institutional capacities. In this connection, there is a clear need for
adequate and additional financial resources, technical support and technology transfer to
supplement the effort towards capacity building and preparation of a national inventory.

3. In view of above, the nature of methodology used should be flexible.

4. The base for inventories should be the year 1994. However, countries which have
prepared the inventory for the year 1990 may present the data in their initial
communication.

(d) General description of stens

The general description of steps set out within the context of sustainable
development efforts of non-Annex Parties may include one or more of the following:

Measures relating to adaption

Information on emissions by sources and removal by sinks

Financial resources and technical support given and required

Capacity building and training needs

Requirements for technology transfer

(c) Any other information

The non-Annex I Parties may include any other relevant information including
projects for financing, material relevant for calculation of global emission trends,
constraints and obstacles etc.
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Format for initiai communications from non Annex I Parties 

A format for initial communications from non Annex I Parties has been developed 
by the experts of non Annex I Parties and is given in the annexure to this document. This 
would be the basis for further work on initial communications from non Annex I Parties. 

Observations and _policy guidance 

While finalising he recommendation for guidelines and format for initial 
communications as well as the process for further consideration, the COP must take fully 
into account the views expressed in this position paper. Towards this end, it is a matter of 
disappointment that the Annex I Parties and other developed country Parties have not been 
able to fulfil their c.ommitments regarding provision of financial resources and transfer of 
technology as stipulated under the Convention. This position paper should serve as policy 
guidance to the interim operating entity of the financial mechanism in meeting the agreed 
full costs incurred by the developing country Parties. 

Future consideration  

1. It is clearly recognised that the process of consideration of the information 
communicated by the non Annex I Parties under Article 10 (2) (a) is different from the 
proce.ss envisaged for Annex I Parties under Article 10 (2) (b). There should not be any 
individual country reviews for non Annex I Parties but only the overall aggregate effect 
should be assessed for all Parties to the Convention. 

2. In accordance with Art. 12.7 and Art. 8.2(c), Group of 77 and China shall request 
the necessary assistance be provided to developing country Parties in the compilation and 
communication of information of non Annex I parties, including for the holding of any 
future workshops that may be found necessary. In this connection, Group of 77 and China 
express their intention to hold a workshop as a follow up to the present one in 
conjunction with the next meeting meetings of SBSTA and SBI. 
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Format for initial national communications from non-Annex I Parties

1. This format is intended to provide a common set of guidelines for the presentation

of the initial national communications by non-Annex I Parties to the LJNFCCC, under its

Article 12.1.

2. The Guidelines for the National Greenhouse Gas Inventories and Technical

Guidelines for Assessing Climate Change Impacts and Adaptations or the simplified

default methodologies adopted by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change may be

used by non-Annex I Parties, as appropriate and to the extent possible, in the fulfillment of

their commitments under the Convention.

3. The year 1994 should be the base year for inventories. However, countries which

have prepared their inventory for the year 1990 may present this data in their initial

communication, with a view to including the best available data.

4. It was recognized that the preparation of the initial communication will depend on

the provision of financial resources and transfer of technology in accordance with Article

4.7.
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5.. National Circumstances

5 (a). General Circumstances

Criteria

Population

Relevant areas (square kilometers)

GDP (1994 USS )

GDP per capita (1994 USS )

Estimated share of the informal sector in the
economy in GDP (percentage)

Share of industry in GDP ( percentage)

Share of services in GDP (percentage)

Share of agriculture in GDP (percentage)

Land area used for agricultural purposes (square
kilometers)

Urban population as percent of total population

Livestock population (disaggregate as appropriate)

Forest area (square kilometers, define as
appropriate)

Population in absolute poverty

Life expectancy at birth (years)

Literry rate

Notes:

1994

(1) In addition to the above information which can be conveniently presented in a
table, non-Annex I Parties may present basic geographical and climatic information, as
well as other factors relevant to climate change of any nature such as, for example,
peculiarities of its economy which may affect its ability to deal with climate change.

(2) Non-Annex I Parties may provide a brief description of existing institutional
arrangements which are relevant to the preparation of the inventory on a continuing basis,
or a list of perceived deficiencies in this area.

I
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5(b). Special Circumstances 

Specific needs and concerns arising from the adverse effects of climate change 
and/or the impact of the implementation of response measures, specially on 

- Small Island Countries; 

- Cowitries with low-lying coastal area; 

- Countries with arid and semi-arid areas, forested areas and areas liable to forest decay; 

- Countries with areas prone to natural disasters; 

- Countries with areas liable to drought and desertification; 

- Countries with areas of high urban atmospheric pollution; 

- Countries with fragile ecosystems, including mountainous ecosystems; 

- Countries with economies highly dependent on income generated from the production, 
processing and export, and/or on consumption of fossil fuels and associated energy-
intensive products; 

- Land-locked and transit countries; and 

- Other special considerations foreseen in paragraph 4.9 (least developed countries) and 
4.10 (fossil-fuel dependency), as appropriate. 

Note: Wherever applicable non-Annex I Parties should present numerical indicators. For 
example they might use a classification in terms of percentage of the land area, percentage 
of the population affected, and/or percentage of GDP, etc. 

6.  Inventory 

6.1 	Non-Annex I Parties should strive to present the best available data, to the extent 
their capacity perrnits, and try to identify the areas where the data may be further 
improved in the future communications by national capacity building. 

6.2 	The methodology for the national inventories of emissions by sources and removals 
by sinks of greenhouse gases to be used is that developed by the IPCC. Special note is 
taken of the fact that such methodology will be reviewed during 1996, with three 
workshops scheduled in the March-April time frame, on land-use changes, rice methane 
and energy and industry with completion scheduled for September. 
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6 (a). Inventory of CO. emissions by sources and removals by sinks in 1994 (Gigagrarns/year  

Energy 	Energy and Transformation 
Fuel 
Combustion 	Industry  
Activities 	Transport 

Commercial and institutional 
- 

Residential 

Other 

Land Use 	Changes in Forest and other woody 
Change and 	Biomass stock 
Forestry 

Forest and Grassland Conversion 

Abandonment of Managed Lands 

Others 

Total 	 I  
Note: 	For conversion factors for apparent consumption and the carbon emission factors stay 
whether the default values of the 1PCC have been used or locally available values were used. 

6 (b). Inventory of CH. emissions bv sources in 1994 (Gieagrarns/year) 

Energy 	 Biomass bumed for energy 

Other 

Fugitive Fuel Emissions 	Oil and natural gas systems 

Coal mining 

Agriculture 	 Rice Cultivation' 

Enteric Fermentation 

Additional Burning of 
Savannas 

Others 

Others 	. 

Total 

Including all emissions and removals, taking account of the underlying complex 
chemical processes 
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Notes:

(1) Three-year average figures be given.

(2) For conversion factors for apparent consumption and the carbon emrssion factors state

whether the default values of the IPCC have been used or locally available values were used.

6(c). Inventory of N.O emissions by sources in 1994 (GiPaQrams/year)

Energy

Industrial Processes

Agriculture

Total I

Notes:

(1) Non-Annex I Parties which have difficulties in providing the above data may

provide aggregate data.

(2) For conversion factors for apparent consumption and the carbon emission facton

state whether the default values of the IPCC have been used or locally available values

were used.

6(d). Other greenhouse gases

Non-Annex I Parties are encouraged to include in their national inventories the
fully-fluorinated compounds, as appropriate. Other greenhouse gases included in the IPCC
methodology may be included at the discretion of the Parties.

6(e). Summary

Summary of emissions by sources and removals by sinks for all gases may be
provided, including additional information such as. for example, expression of the results
in terms of socio-economic-geographical indicators deemed relevant by each country.

According to the IPCC methodology, emissions from bunker fuels (aviation and
Marine) should be reported in addition to national emissions.

7. General Description of Steps

A general description of steps taken or envisaged to implement the Convention.

This may include:
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(a) Programs related to sustainable development, research and systematic observation, 

education and public awareness, training, etc. 

(b) Policy options for adequate monitoring systems and response strategies for climate 
change impacts on terrestrial and marine ecosystems; 

(c) Policy frameworks for implementing adaptation measures and response strategies in 
the context of coastal zone management, disaster preparedness, agriculture, fisheries, and 
forestry, with a view to integrating climate change impact information, as appropriate., into 
national  strategic planning processes; 

(d) In the context of undertaking national communications, building of national, 
regional and/or subregional capacity, as appropriate, to integrate climate change concerns 
in medium- and long-term planning. 

8. Financial and Technological Needs and Constraints 

8.1 	Non-Annex I Parties may describe the financial and technological needs and 
constraints associated with the communication of information. In panicular, and following 
the evolving recommendations of the Conference of the Parties through its Subsidiary 
Bodies, the description may cover the needs and constraints associated with the further 
improvement of national communications, including the reduction of the margin of 
uncertainty in emission and removal variables through appropriate institutional and 
capacity building. 

8.2 	According to national priorities, a description may include financial and 
technological needs associated with activities and measures envisaged under the 
Convention. 

8.3 	Information ors measures to facilitate adequate adaptation to climate change may be 
added, indicating national technological needs. 

8.4. 	Assessment of national, regional and/or subregional vulnerability to climate change; 
may be added, including, where appropriate, reliance on related data-gathering systems to 
measure climate change effects in particularly vulnerable countries or regions and 
strengthening of such systems as necessary; and identification of a near-term research and 
development agenda to understand sensitivity to climate change, indicating relevant 
financial and technological needs. 

9. Other Information  

9.1 	Any other information which non-Annex I Parties may wish to provide including 
projects for financing, material relevant for calculation of global emission trends, 
constraints and obstacles etc. 
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1. OPENING OF THE SESSION
(Agenda item 1)

1. The third session of the Ad Hoc Group on the Berlin Mandate (hereinafter referred to
as "the AGBM") was held at Geneva from 5 to 8 March 1996. The session was convened in
accordance with the schedule confirmed at the first session (FCCC/AGBM/1995/2, para. 15).

2. The Chairman of the AGBM, Ambassador Raiil Estrada-Oyuela; opened the session at
the I st meeting, on 5 March 1996. He stated that 154 States had ratified the United Nations
Framework Convention on Climate Change '(LTNFCCC) and indicated that this was a clear
testimony to the increasing commitment by the international community to the Convention.
He further underlined that the third session would benefit from the inpùts of the Subsidiary
Body for Scientific and Technological Advice (SBSTA), the Subsidiary Body for
Implementation (SBI) and the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). He added
that the AGBM would also benefit from the results of two informal workshops, one on
policies and measures and one on quantified emission limitation and reduction objectives
(QELROs). He expressed his intention to overcome obstacles, avoid procedural traps and
facilitate the way forward to fulfilling the Berlin Mandate.

3. The Executive Secretary welcomed all participants to the session. Referring to the

presentation to the SBSTA of the Second Assessment Report of the IPCC, he observed that
the future stabilization of global greenhouse gas emissions implied the redistribution of those
emissions in response to the need for sustainable development in developing countries. The
establishment of QELROs would have to take this into account. He urged delegations to
evaluate carefully the utility of any major new document that may be requested, bearing in
mind that only two months were available for the secretariat to prepare documents for the

fourth session. He added that, as work proceeds on the Berlin Mandate, it is the input of

Parties and not that of the secretariat which is increasingly vital.

II. ORGANIZATIONAL MATTERS
(Agenda item 2)

A. Adoption of the agenda
(Agenda item 2 (a))

4. The AGBM, at its 1st meeting, on 5 March, adopted the following agenda:

1. Opening of the session.

2. Organizational matters:

(a) Adoption of the agenda;
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(b) Organization of work of the session;

(c) Organization of the work of future sessions.

3. Election of officers other than the Chairman.

4. Strengthening the commitments in Article 4.2(a) and (b):

(a) Inputs from the subsidiary bodies;

(b) Policies and measures;

(c) Quantified emission limitation and reduction objectives within specified
time-frames.

5. Continuing to advance the implementation of Article 4.1.

6. Possible features of a protocol or another legal instrument.

7. Report on the session.

B. O^ganiz tion of work of the session
(Agenda item 2 (b))

5. At the I st meeting of the AGBM, on 5 March, the Chairman recalled that there would
be services available for one morning and one afternoon meeting with interpretation
from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. and from 3 p.m. to 6 p.m. The AGBM agreed to proceed on
the basis of the proposed schedule of work contained in annex II of document
FCCC/AGBM/1996/1/Add.1.

6. On the subject of applications for accréditation to sessions of the subsidiary bodies of
the Convention, the AGBM agreed to admit new applicant organizations that had been
screened by the secretariat, on the bâsis of the provisions of Article 7.6 of the Convention,
without prejudice to subsequent action by the Conference of the Parties (COP).

7. Further, the Chairman recalled that non-governmental organizations would be admitted
onto the floor before and after meetings only.

8. The AGBM, at its second session, had decided to convene informal. workshops on
policies and measures and quantified emission limitation and reduction objectives, in
conjunction with the third session (see FCCC/AGBM/1995/7, paras. 29 and 38). The
workshop on quantified objectives was held on Wédnesdây, 28 February 1996 and the
workshop on policies and measures on 4 and 5 March 1996.
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C. Organization of the work of future sessions 
(Agenda item 2 (c)) 

9. At the 1st meeting of the AGBM, on 5 March, the Chairman  reported on the results of 
the deliberations by the Bureau of the COP on the schedule of meetings of Convention 
bodies. The subsequent sessions of the AGBM will be as follows: 

4th session 	during COP 2, 8-19 July 1996 	 Geneva 
5th session 	9-13 December 1996 	 Geneva 
6th session 	3-7 March 1997 	 Bonn 
7th session 	3rd quarter 1997 	 Bonn 
COP 3/8th session 4th quarter 1997 	 To be determined 

The representative of Japan  made a statement regarding the current situation of his 
Govenunent's offer to host the third or a subsequent session of the COP. 

[to be completed] 

D. Attendance 

10. The lists of attendance at the third session of the AGBM are given in annex I. 

E. Documentation  

11. The documents prepared for the AGBM at its third session are listed in annex II. 

HI. ELECTION OF OFFICERS OTHER THAN THE CHAIRMAN 
(Agenda item 3) 

12. At the 1st meeting of the AGBM, on 5 March, the Chairman reported on  bis  
consultations with regional groups in respect of nominations for the Bureau of the AGBM. 
He recalled that he had been autho rized by the COP at its first session to undertake such 
consultations and indicated that the results of his consultations had, until then, been 
inconclusive. He stated that four of the five regional groups had agreed to the formula he 
had proposed at the second session. This formula comprised two Vice-Chairmen, with one 
serving also as Rapporteur, and the Chainnen of the SBSTA and the SBI as ex-officio 
members. Six "advisers" would be invited by the Chairman to participate in Bureau meetings 
on an equal footing with the elected and ex-officio members. The Chairman  indicated that 
one regional group was not yet in a position to accept the proposal. 
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13. The Chairman  recalled that there was consensus that one of the Vice-Chairmen should 
come from the Western European and Others Group and that this group had submitted a 
nomination some time ago. In view of the general support for the nomination, and without 
prejudice to the election of the second Vice-Chairman at the earliest opportunity, he proposed 
that the Group elect Mr. Daniel Reifsnyder (United States of America) as one of its 
Vice-Chairmen. It was so decided. 

14. The Chairman invited a representative group of delegates to assist him as "ad interim 
advisers", until consultations on the nominations for the second Vice-Chairman and the 
advisers were concluded. 

[to be completed] 

IV. STRENGTHENING THE COMMITMENTS IN ARTICLE 4.2(A) and (B) 
(Agenda item 4) 

A. Inputs from the subsidiary bodies 
(Agenda item 4 (a)) 

1. Proceedings 

15. At its first meeting, on 5 March 1996, the AGBM considered the inputs from the 
subsidiary bodies. Statements were made by the Chairmen of the SBSTA, the SBI and the 
IPCC. 

16. In his statement, the Chairman of the SBSTA highlighted four items of relevance to 
the AGBM. First, with regard to the Second Assessment Report of the IPCC, he noted that 
the SBSTA had conunended the report to all Convention bodies. In this context, he noted 
that some delegations had highlighted a number of the IPCC's conclusions, including that 
atmospheric concentrations of greenhouse gases and aerosols were increasing largely because 
of human activities, and that the balance of evidence suggested a discemible human influence 
on climate while others pointed to areas of uncertainty and opposed selecting particular 
conclusions (see FCCC/SBSTA/1996/L.1/Add.1). He mentioned that the SBSTA would 
continue its consideration of the Second Assessment Report, and had also concluded on a list 
of items on which the IPCC would provide input to the SBSTA. Secondly, based on the 
SBSTA's conclusions on communications from Annex I Parties, he reiterated that the latter 
would have to make additional efforts beyond those included in projections in order to fulfil 
their aim of returning greenhouse gas emissions to 1990 levels by 2000 
(FCCC/SBSTA/19961L.1/Add.2). Further information would be available for the next session 
of the AGBM in the form of the second compilation and synthesis of information from 
Annex I Party communications. Thirdly, he noted that the SBSTA would resume 
consideration of the item on non-Annex I Party communications, at its next session, 
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considering the position paper of the Group of 77 and China regarding communications from
non-Annex I Parties as the principal basis. Finally, he added that while much information on
technology exists, further work on technology inventory and assessment would be undertaken.

17. The Chairman of the SBI drew the attention of the AGBM to the conclusions of the
SBI contained in document FCCC/SBI/1996/L.1/Add.1 and especially with reference to the
need for Annex I Parties to make additional efforts beyond those included in projections in
order to return emissions to base year levels by 2000. He added that further discussion in the
SBI on communications from non-Annex I Parties would be suspended until the guidelines
had been refined and agreed upon.

18. Professor Bert Bolin, the Chairman of the IPCC, referred to his earlier statement to the
SBSTA on the Second Assessment Report and offered some supplementary observations. He
explained the inputs that contributed to the IPCC's conclusion that there is a discernible
human influence on climate. While reiterating the uncertainties in the IPCC report, he noted
that it would be proper to take into account in the policy debate the entire range of the
uncertainties, from their lower to their upper bounds. In this context, he referred to the
SBSTA's request to the IPCC to prepare a technical paper which would examine a large
variety of emissions profiles for all greenhouse gases and that this would be ready for the
fifth session of the AGBM. He cited the IPCC conclusion that a number of "no-regrets"
opportunities were available that could result in a 10 to 30 per cent reduction in emissions at
little or no cost and that there was sufficient rationale for action beyond "no regrets". A
prudent strategy addressing mitigation, adaptation and research, which could be adjusted over
time, was needed. The IPCC could, if requested, provide, by the fifth session, a technical
paper on possible policies and measures. Furthermore, he reiterated that the IPCC does not
recommend specific measures. He concluded by stating that the economies of all countries
could benefit from the implementation of policies and measures to mitigate climate change.

19. Statements were also made by the representatives of 6 Parties, including one speaking
on behalf of the European Community and its member States and another speaking on behalf
of the Alliance of Small Island States (AOSIS).

2. Conclusions

20. On the basis of a proposal by the Chairman, the AGBM, at its ...th meeting, on ...
March, adopted the following conclusions.

[ to be completed ]
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B. Policies and measures
(Agenda item 4 (b))

[to be completed]

C. Quantified emission limitation and reduction
objectives within specified time-frames

(Agenda item 4 (c))

[to be completed]

V. CONTINUING TO ADVANCE THE IMPLEMENTATION OF ARTICLE 4.1
(Agenda item 5)

[to be completed]

VI. POSSIBLE FEATURES OF A PROTOCOL OR
ANOTHER LEGAL INSTRUMENT

(Agenda item 6)

1. Proceedings

27. The AGBM considered this matter at its I st and ... meetings on 5 and .. March. It had
before it two documents, FCCC/AGBM/1996/4 and FCCC/AGBM/1996fIvIISC.1.

28. Statements were made by the representatives of... Parties ... .

[to be completed]
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2. Conclusions 

29. On the basis of a proposal by the Chairman, the AGBM adopted the following 
conclusions. 

[to be completed] 

VII. REPORT ON THE THIRD SESSION 
(Agenda item 7) 

30. At the ... meeting, on ... March, the [Chairman, in the absence of an elected 
Rapporteur], presented the first part of the draft  report of the session 
(FCCC/AGBM/1996/L.1). The AGBM considered and adopted the first part of the draft 
report. It also requested the [Rapporteur] [under the guidance of the] Chairman and vvith the 
assistance of the secretariat, to complete the report, taking into account the discussions of the 
AGBM, the conclusions on agenda items 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6 and the need for editorial 
adjustments. 

31. The Chairman, after thanking all participants for their constructive cooperation, 
declared the third session of the AGBM closed. 

[to be completed] 
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(v)  
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asilairpup and for 

_ 	. 	_ 

diebutional 

(f) 

for Annex  I Fartes  as:a group; for OECD P 
non-OECD  Parties. as  a growl white atikmovi.  
somphedties; 
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Other Parties stressed thc importance of designing QELR.Os in the context of a safe 
is corridor based on IPCC assessments with regard to absolute iteraperature • • 

I lse and rates of tempezzture rise.  
! 	- 

informal workshop on QM:es was seen as useful. The AGEiM eprpressed its 
i ,.erèreiation to the Parties and OrganiZatiOnS that had made presentations and th the 
eatîipants for their contributions to the discussion.  ; 

1 
The discussion of this item moved the process forward by laying out more clearly 

I M range of QEGROs options and variations, including the folLowing: 	, 

: (a) 	The AOSIS protocol proposal (a 20 per cent reduction in COz, einissions by 
405 with reference to 1990) was supported by several Parties;  

1 	i 	 . 	• 	. : . 	• 	.. 
e ' ((b) 	Several Parties supported a proposal for a 10 per cent reduction in CO2 

 issions by 2005 and a 15-20 per cent•reduction by 2010, both ageing the base year of 
- 	- 	' 

; 
; 	. 

(c) 	Sottie  Parties supported a uniform national emission Objective; others 
sed setting diffxsentiar' ed objectives; 

(co , Sanie Parties expressed opposition to the use of hypothegesi faire levels of 
. 	. 	. • 

4xssions, as opposed to actual observed levels, as a basis for &mining objedeics; 
: 

• • 

1 	. 
A separate agreement for some Parties with economiesirt transition; 

I 
The concepts of cumulative emissions and emissions'budllets, 
possibly including some mechanism far larkinz 

The concept of safecress' ions corridors; 

Creating incentivee for early action; and 

The proposals included in document FCCC/AGBM/1995/4. 
' 	' 	I 

• 

3 
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i4i.t  With regard to time-frames, it was agreed that those mentioned izi the lierlio 
eatIdete (such as 2005, 2010, 2020) were appropriate and relevant for 1setting objectives, 
gaitigularly some combinations of years. Some Parties emphasized shert and Medium 
tteirn goals (2005 and 2010) to promote early action, while recoguizingithat a 14nger term 
ikerspective could complement these. Other Parties, while noting the Ignite/ Of itharter ter. 

 Milestones, were more inclined to a longer be horizon to optimize investment deeicinnct .1. • 
l 	• 4:4 Concerns were raised about she risk of daLlying emission reductiens in iiiiew of 

nmental 'impacts, the time needed to implement technological changes are 
y high costs. 	 i : 	-. 

- 	! 	': 	1 
There was a range of views on issues related to equity end cliffereettation' among 
I Parties. Some Parties strongly Supported these concepts as , a *iegag" vi ensure  

omically and environmentally effective nevi commitMents, !while #spectine national 
ciiiiiiumstances. They offered suggestions for differentiatiun miteria and rules, 4tr/Ming 
e'!e nom•c, geographical and demographic fsetors. Other Parties oppOsefri the•c4netpt of 

7erentiation among Annex I Parties, pertieularly in view of the difrienities. in elaborating 
I detall.s. Still others underlined that equity among all Parties was imins .:importaiat•
:i  
; Economic and cost issues were discussed in considerable detali Tbeicepoitance of 
•mizing costs in achieving objective was agreed. Some Parties Pointed to..available 

___ CC conelusicais about cost-effective scilutiens, such  as  those that nuke tise'of efficient 
rliiseeinent investm.ents in the context Of the normal  capital stock Inrni over-: Son e 
Pieties emphasized the possible role of flexibilety in terms of when in4 where re.dnetions 

. e*glii dbeb - °th  if it 	beyond the about this' 	of 	ex 1 E'agrtirs, is:ilic : 	ei t': e-tencePt  exiility in p  .iiii  
' ' . the Berlin Mandate: Some Parties argued such costs would be veiy high„. !especially 

fr# iclevelopin» g countries and called for socio-economic analysis of iiiipaeti on damn in  tho 
eipMekt of agreeing an QEL.R0s. 	 . 
e i 	 - . 	. 

211).1; Several Parties pointed  ta the need for monitoring mechanisnis m order,: , 
4odica11y, to review effectiveness and make adjustments. There was alsO a ttggestion 

dieftfit the development of performance iticlicators. 	 . . 	. 

2/.1:1 1 The ACM looked forward m a more focused diseusecei on Q*LitOS ISsuas at the 
f412 session and, to this end, welcomed the Chairman's offer to coitverte infonnal round 
tables during that session on specific points related to QELitOs. All elegizes. and 
obServers were encouraged strongly to attend and participate in these discussions. 

Iii 11 
.,, 	

* • * 	 . 	i . 	: 1 
t 

I 

The secretariat was requested to prepare a compilation of propoeals rekeng,to the 
treent of QELROs and policies and measuree in a protocol or another legal. ' 
1E0e to date or received by the secretariat no later than 15 April 1996, for consideration 

1  tie fourth session. . 
•11 !. 

oos 
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Several Annex I Peuties welcomed tha StePs taken 'town* the Preennainn nf 

national communications by non-A'"'x 1 Partika, which they considered so an•essential 
baais for advancing the implementation of exiting ectuunittnents under Article 4.1. Some 
id Whew Parties indicated.thet all Parties should make further efforte toi adianee the 

lamentation of Article 4.1  ad, n  peicultr. TO develop strategies er the  Mitigation of 
le change as a key element of sustainable development. These Pattie:six:tinted w the 

1110 	 f 
ke4igation 	and adaptation options contained in the Second Assesamant gePort

esor  
rigt4 1PCC, 

ongoing work on technology transfer and cooperation, and the. progreara 
endogenous capacity btulding, exchange of intbunation and trainkg as; facilita • ftirther 
4tions by non-Annex I Parties under Article 4.1. 	 • I 

, 
•• 	• • , . • • .. 

CONTINUING TO ADVANCE TIEIE IMPLMENTAIION 0»: ARTICLE 4.1 
(agenda item 5) 	 I  

ki The Chairman of the Group of 77 and China referred to the position paper on 
. 	• 

re4ommendations an guidelines and format for preparation of initial cgromunidations from 
lion-Annex I Parties (document FCCC1SB/1996/MISC.I/Add.1), and thanked the experts 
. #o participated in the workshop on comnumications from non-Areexi I Partias. There iiii•  

enure support for the organization and usefuless of such worksbopa. 
. 	•i 	[ 

.244 The Chairman °Ede Group of 77 and China, speaking on boug onlie Group and 
bina, emphasized that the focus of the Berlin Mandate was to strengthen the : 

.citrunitments of th  o Parties included in sAnnex I contained in Articlb 4.2(. )  ind (b), in 
acCordance with Article 4.2(d). Many I/Parties stressed that by formalW prosoniing the 
Ginup of 77 and China position paper on initial communications from #on-Atmex 1 Parties 
ihe implementation of their existing coMmitments in Article 4.1  bd beeu•suf5,eietaly 

gvanced, and that the releinndiip betWeen the ccumnitments of non-Ann:ex 'I Parties and 
provision of financial resources and:transfer cf teem1ng:7, in ann041anne '44111 

rticle 4.3, 4.5 and 4.7, must be taken into fitil account • • 

; 
ite 	éontainedg 	in 

1 
, • 

1 4 The AGBM noted tie intention «non-Annex I Parties to convene a wiprkahop, as 
follow up to the earlier one, to addresi issues relating to implementation of àtuidelines 

format of initial conirrnmications frOm non-Annex I Parties, and requited :the 
leCretariat to facilitate assistance in this regard, in accordance with Article 82..: 

; 
,tt-4 	The secretariat was requ.ested to prepare a compilation of preppy's* reteinsi  
eci*t•auing  to advance thc implementatien af Article 4.1, tabled tO datei orreciaved by the 
eedretariat no later then 15 April 1996, for consideration at the fourth session «the 

•• 

5 
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FEA.TURE.g OF A PROTOCOL OR ANOTEMR LEGAL DàTRiJridXNr
(tgcada itam 6) ` ^

^94 The AGBM agreed on the need to avoid the pzoIiferatian of new bcdie# under aa

iamendment or psotocoL It stseescd the Convention provisions and the,imooiumce'of

tutioaal eaonomy in this rtgird. Ir Was prpliminaiily agrced that most of the existing
^^tutions under the Convention could serve dith+er an amend^nreut or â protôr.p1. 7 For
iviunpls, the secrata:isz could serve in dithar case. It was su4gcstcd that tha s f cratarlaYi
^o=t to the fotnth session could oacami#^e pra^tioal ways in whiah the uaCtaf^at and the

^u.diary bodies established undcr the Convc¢tion could assume additionil dtitics aiiaiag
an nmeadment or prato°°L

Sevcral Parties queried the need for the establisbment of -a ^ae C 13fC icnce of
Parties and a separate Bureau to serve a protocoL Many agreed thpt the

^ision-mal-ine processu une? er both an a+riea p++r and a protocol wxwid neq.d` to taYt
into account diâaiag mmemberships. In ibis rcga:d, the need for coot4wtio policy

ce batwaen the Conveatian and any , legal kstxument to be adopted was m+esud_ It
^s s^uggasted that the report to be prepared for the fourth se4tian re^^ cases

4ez+e the adoption of protocols or related lcpl iasn•uments has sioLeqI to: the

tablishment of sepatale Confonamces of the P^rties, as well as dxisidn m

^écb,anism in agreements having estabiisbacl several regimes.

?1: Maux Parties stated that only a lpgally binding mwtnun,eat wa* aieet the.

re4uirczzeats of the Berlin Mandate. It was mentioned that, in additioii to an dmaindment
^r;pratocol, other Iegally binding iast<umeats, such as subsidiuy agtcaizLoat^ a^d a

letely separate kgnl inatrumeat, Coula be explorcd Dy the A^SBIv^ 3ome^Parties..p
^ninded the Clroup that the legal iastrumeat 9hould not scck to establUh a compnehensiva
^ime but should focus on the slzzznEthtning of a specific area of the oâv^on. nasaely.

.c1e 42(a) and (b). The possibilitq of eoae[uding decisiaas. I+esalutioas, daglarations
^ guideiincs, in addition to, but not in place of, a legally binding i n+ was also

ned

3:11,I; Many Parties stated their pra5ercuce fat a protozoL Many at* s#res#d ^e
}r^Portancc of aweiting Ruth= davelopzoents an the scope and nst= oi` the ' t^mmitmcats
;aj ^be agreed upon before deciding an the form of the instnsm^cnt Soute par'tiqs siated that

ugh they bad chosen neither an amendmclat nor a protoobl as the diofmi3ivF option, the
4 ption.and operation of an amandme^rtt coula prove less complex than a pro'p^col. They

o noted that an ameadmznt might be a marp viable option cousidaibg the . of
^n,^ensus on the iules of proccdure of the COP. In this regard. the urgency- a^the COP
J&^ting its rules of plIIOedurc at its second session was streased.

^3^• One delegation stressed the need for the legal insQUment choseil to haire the
t4pncity to cvolvc in light of the future developineuts of comtitments; bc1ronâi the Berlin

^^adate. It also considered that the chosen legal instrument should bt able to take into
wcouut new scientific evidence, reflect:re8ionel apgroaches on the basis of z onal
^ataarlos, progress achieved and other relevant socio-eeoaomic data and to rect such

;0ermation in evolving commitnlents.
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1 ^ Several delegations stessed the importance of the communicatiam ead sOviaw of
4rmution under an amendmont or protocoL UatW dekgaticns ststcd'that the

magtilaterat consuftativc process that is being considered by the Ad Hob Group ion
Ix#clo 13 should, if established by the COP, be applicable to a protocol. Caaiidetarioo

q►cWd need to be given to how the AGBM wonld cnmua that such a ppocoss, cc a
d*rox►t câe, would apply to a protocol.

$5;: M2e AGBM looh+ed foivvard to a cowuiauatLOn of its considereitio^ of tb#e and
4t4ier issues in light of the xcmtariat report to be prepared for the Qrovp at ita"foùrih
4^sIon. The sccrctariat was fntther requested to proparo a coior^pilatiton^ of pr+opjosa^s
I^ting to possible features of a protocol or aaother legal iaqtn=eat tstiled to date or

Î

A

on.

Wvcd by the secretariat tic lamr iman i5 ApriL 2996, for co^ , st the fcttnh

Ì
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